Goldsmiths Research Online

Goldsmiths Research Online (GRO) is the institutional research repository for Goldsmiths, University of London

Citation

Jensen, Nele. 2019. Proofs and Politics: Re-assembling evidence-informed health policy in global health as a matter of and for care. Doctoral thesis, Goldsmiths, University of London [Thesis]

Persistent URL

https://research.gold.ac.uk/id/eprint/26849/

Versions

The version presented here may differ from the published, performed or presented work. Please go to the persistent GRO record above for more information.

If you believe that any material held in the repository infringes copyright law, please contact the Repository Team at Goldsmiths, University of London via the following email address: gro@gold.ac.uk.

The item will be removed from the repository while any claim is being investigated. For more information, please contact the GRO team: gro@gold.ac.uk



Proofs and Politics

Re-assembling evidence-informed health policy in global health as a matter of and for care

Nele Jensen Department of Sociology Goldsmiths, University of London

Thesis submitted for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy (PhD) April 2019 I hereby declare that the work presented in this thesis is my own. References to the work of others have been duly cited and indicated throughout.



Nele Jensen

London, April 30 2019

Acknowledgements

Writing this thesis would not have been possible without the encouragement and support of a great many people. Words are not enough to express how thankful I am. Whereas their support has sustained me throughout, the responsibility and risk are mine only.

My most heart-felt gratitude is due to my interviewees for generously sharing their time and insights, and for reminding me why good science matters.

A special thank you also to Marsha Rosengarten and David Reubi for supervising this thesis with an abundance of encouragement, advice and care.

I would also like to thank Monica Greco and Dan Neyland for thoughtful and stimulating comments on earlier chapter drafts; Vera Ehrenstein for many inspiring discussions, feedback and encouragement; Uli Beisel for, among other things, telling me to read The Body Multiple as a crestfallen medical student – who would have thought!; Kerry Holden as a generous interlocutor and host; Francisca Gromme and Sveta Milyaeva for feedback and fun; Bridget Ward for always knowing the right answer; members of the Science Studies Africa Reading Group and the Goldsmiths Centre for Invention and Social Process (CISP) for their inspiration; the Department of Geography (and especially Tim Brown) at Queen Mary, University of London, for first opening up this opportunity; the Department of Global Health and Social Medicine at King's College London for providing a second (and new) home; and the UK Economic and Social Research Council for awarding me a much-appreciated studentship. A big thank you also to the Anthropology Department at the Amsterdam Institute for Social Science Research for generously hosting me as a Visiting Scholar in 2016 (with a special thanks to Rene Gerrets (and Dirk), Tjitske Holtrop, Justine Laurent, Filippo Bertoni, Swasti Mishra, Tait Mandler and my fellow newbies Harley Bergroth and Joana Zózimo);

The boundaries are fluid, but I am immensely grateful to the many other friends who have shared their unceasing love, encouragement and brilliance, especially: Helen Cammock, Lisa Panting, Vanda Playford, Irene Revell, Aaron Tan, Marco Donadon, Henri Gunkel, Renzo Baas, Eline McGeorge, Yv Nay, Karo Heckemeyer, Anne Tetzlaff, Beatrice Dillon, Ben Hogan, Steffi Stein, Felix Wolf, Kerstin Linne, Jens-Michael Cramer, Lena Schilström & Anders Caringer, and Robert Stahl.

Lastly, this journey has only been possible due to the invaluable support of my family. Thank you: Gerhard, Beate and Lennart Jensen – words cannot express my love and gratitude; my grandmothers, Wiebke Schmeing and Ingeborg Standel, for supporting me in writing the PhD that I wanted to write; and, especially, Malin Ståhl – for so much and the quiet ways of turning this life into an adventure.

Abstract

Demands to ground policies and practices in objective scientific proofs have become ubiquitous in global health. This thesis problematizes such demands as they are articulated in efforts to foster evidence-informed health policymaking (EIHP) in the Global South. With an empirical focus on the World Health Organization (WHO)-backed Evidence-Informed Policy Network EVIPNet and its 'country node' in Uganda, I show that Ugandan health professionals strive for EIHP yet face conflicting requirements for evidence that is both globally excellent and locally relevant. Rather than critiquing EIHP as a hegemonic 'evidentiary regime' or debunking the desire for trustworthy scientific evidence, this thesis carefully engages with concerns for EIHP while examining the problematic questions articulated by demands to link proofs presumed by evidence-making processes and politics in practice.

Based on archival research, document analysis and ethnographic methods, this thesis seeks to re-assemble EIHP as a matter of and for care. I show that current EIHP frameworks focus on circulating global scientific evidence on 'what works' and its adaption to local contexts. By purporting to *integrate* objective evidence with subjective local values, however, these frameworks must insist on the *separatedness* of facts and values, of proofs and politics. I argue that in assigning to science the role as rational solution provider, EIHP frameworks pay insufficient attention to the many concerns and questions that emerge with the situated dimensions of a policy problem – and thus risk failing to link proofs and politics.

Drawing on the work of Isabelle Stengers, Maria Puig de la Bellacasa, and Helen Verran, among others, I propose that what may be called for is the conceptualisation of evidence-making as a situated and contingent achievement; that is, for a careful and generative critique not *against* evidence, but *for* possible re-formulations of what 'good' evidence may be and how it may come (in-)to matter.

Table of Contents

List of Acronyms	7
Introduction: Critiquing Global Health and its Evidentiary Regimes	
Global health and evidence(s)	9
The perils of critique	15
A careful and generative critique	19
Assembly steps	
Chapter 1: Gold Standards & Difference	
Gold standards	
EVIPNet and EIHP – gold standards traveling along networks?	
Difference	40
Conclusion: a question of method	51
Chapter 2: Coming (in-)to Matter	53
Materials & Methods	55
Good methods, careful engagements and speculative hopes	
Chapter 3: Evidentiary Maps and Networks	
Mapping the 'big picture' of global health	
From monitoring and evaluation to circulation and adaptation	105
Conclusion: un-making the hegemonic regime	114
Chapter 4: Trustworthy Evidence	119
Shared concerns, techniques, and norms	119
Evidentiary rules and tools	127
Rules-breakers or paradigm-makers?	146
Conclusion: measuring and meaning	159
Chapter 5: Fragile Infrastructures on Contested Terrains	163
Plugging the gap	164
Ugandan biomedical infrastructures	170
Evidence-for-policy infrastructures	178

Conclusion: adding concerns	190
Chapter 6: Measuring and Mattering	
Translation devices: from knowledge to action?	
Uncertainties & ambiguities	
Conclusion: the value(s) of evidence(s)	
Chapter 7: Good proofs, different politics	
Beyond corrosive critique	
Ongoing challenges: unification vs. co-existence	
Re-connecting Proofs and Politics - re-embedding science in a mess	
world	
Conclusion: towards different futures	
Bibliography	

List of Acronyms

ANT	Actor-Network Theory
COHRED	Council on Health Research for Development
BMJ	British Medical Journal
DALY	Disability-Adjusted Life Year
EAC	East African Community
EBM	Evidence-based medicine
EBP	Evidence-based policy
EIHP	Evidence-informed health policy
EIP	Evidence and Information for Policy unit
ENHR	Essential National Health Research
EVIPNet	Evidence-Informed Policy Network
GBD	Global Burden of Disease
GMC	General Medical Council
GRADE	Grading of Recommendations Assessment, Development and Evaluation
HSS	Health System Strengthening
IDRC	International Development Research Center
IHME	Institute for Health Metrics and Evaluation
INCLEN	International Clinical Epidemiology Network
MakCHS	Makerere College of Health Sciences
MDGs	Millennium Development Goals
МоН	Ministry of Health
MRC	Medical Research Council
IMF	International Monetary Fund
PHC	Primary Health Care
RCT	Randomized Controlled Trial
RPC	Research Policy and Cooperation department
REACH	Regional East Africa Community Health (Policy) Initiative
REF	Research Excellence Framework
STS	Science and Technology Studies
SWAPs	Sector-Wide Approaches
TEHIP	Tanzanian Essential Health Interventions Project
UNHRO	Uganda National Health Research Organisation
WDR1993	World Development Report 1993
WHO	World Health Organization

Introduction: Critiquing Global Health and its Evidentiary Regimes

It was towards the end of her tenure as Director-General in 2003 that Gro Harlem Brundtland declared the World Health Organization (WHO) a vanguard of an ineluctable "movement towards basing health policy development and advice on rigorous scientific evidence" (*Foreword*, Murray and Evans 2003). Indeed, it was under Brundtland's headship that WHO emerged as a vocal champion of evidence-for-policy approaches, and that it set up its first unit explicitly tasked with producing and disseminating evidence to guide global and national health policies. Today, demands to better link scientific proofs and politics have become ubiquitous.

In the field of global health, objective evidence is often presented as a prerequisite for a more rational approach to the global governance of health and diseases, as well for improving healthcare delivery especially in resource-poorer countries of the Global South. As such, demands for evidence are said to have grown in tandem with pressures to justify and monitor the success of international health programs with the help of statistical, epidemiological and economic methods, or even their a priori configuration as Randomised Controlled Trial (RCT) models of research-interventions (Nguyen 2008; Adams 2013; Storeng and Béhague 2014; Chabrol 2014; Fan and Uretsky 2017). At the same time, WHO and others have urged especially poorer countries to improve the use of evidence in national strategy and policy decisions (e.g. WHO 2000; WHO 2003; WHO 2012c).

Efforts in the name of 'evidence-based' or 'evidence-informed' practices and policies are thus far from homogenous, as I further discuss below. Still, most arguably share in the modern dream for objective knowledge of an external reality as a precondition for accountability, rationality and future predictability. The consequence has been a proliferation of rules and tools to produce, collate and present evidence that can attest to this reality and to transfer it to those tasked with making healthcare decision – in the hope that this evidence cuts through the messiness of the world, settle potential uncertainties about

the best course of action, and make those making healthcare decisions more accountable for whatever it is they decide.

But precisely why and how did demands for more evidence in global health emerge? What are the sort of concerns that drive demands for more evidence-based/-informed policies and practices? What is considered 'good' evidence to guide healthcare decision-making, and what are the evidentiary rules and tools to elicit this evidence? Can the quest for objective evidence indeed bring more order to our messy worlds and, importantly, what may be the implications and costs of trying? Finally, could we re-formulate the problems that evidence-based/-informed approaches are meant to address – and start thinking *with* rather than *against* the world's messiness – to foster possible alternative imaginations of what 'good' proofs may be and how they may link to politics? These are some of the questions at the heart of this thesis.

Global health and evidence(s)

More or less in parallel with the bourgeoning of calls for scientific evidence to undergird health practices and policies, the 1990s/2000s also saw the flourishing of another "obscure object" (Fassin 2012: 95). Over a similar period of time, 'global health' proliferated as a term used in academic publications, conferences, policy documents and university courses, as well as emerged as a field for study, research and practice for an ever-growing number of new actors, enterprises and initiatives. According to one popular (if contested, see below) definition, global health is a successor project to more country-focused endeavours in the name of public and international health, and emerged from a growing understanding that both health problems and their solutions increasingly exceed the boundaries of nation-states (Koplan *et al.* 2009). In other words, global health is made up of, and developed in response to, the increasingly transnational flow of people, pathogens, funds, and biomedical technologies.

In contrast to such rather propitious depictions, social science engagements with global health could be said to have been characterised by a weariness of overly enthusiastic promises of (a) global health, as well as a concern for how associated frameworks, programs and interventions (re-)shape the material

realities of those meant to benefit from them. Notably, much of this scholarship acknowledges the emergence and expansion of global health as a – albeit somewhat indistinct – field. What tend to be contested, however, are proclamations of global health as a field preordained by new challenges and opportunities. As such, analytical orientations often echo wider social scientific interrogations of triumphant modernisation and globalisation narratives that highlight how ideas of linear and homogenous betterment and progress are often shadowed by inequalities, betrayed hopes, cut off peoples and decline (for a highly selective reading, see e.g. Massey 1994; Ferguson, Inda, and Rosaldo 1999; Harvey 2000; Appadurai 2001; Larner and Walters 2004; Sparke 2006; Ferguson 2006; Vessuri 2015).

Social science scholarship on global health issues is both extensive and highly diverse, which is why I wish to limit myself to a brief discussion of two prominent, if frequently overlapping, bodies of literatures with relevance to this thesis: on the one hand, studies concerned with what can be broadly characterised as issues of global health governance; on the other hand, scholarship concerned with the effects of efforts pursued in the name of (a) global health on populations and individuals in Global South countries. In terms of the former, a bourgeoning number of studies have examined how global health is constituted and managed. Such studies have, for example, emphasised a decisive shift from international to global health as rooted in very specific historical and political contexts (e.g. Brown, Cueto, and Fee 2006) and associated with new assemblages of ideas, actors, and technologies (e.g. Ong and Collier 2005; Harmer 2011; Brown, Craddock, and Ingram 2012). A particular focus has been on the role of Global Northdominated international institutions and private and/or philanthropic actors and their policies, concepts or new forms of reasoning – in governing and (re-)configuring global health spaces (e.g. Nguyen 2008; Brown and Bell 2008; Elbe 2010; Ingram 2010; Lakoff 2010; McGoey, Reiss, and Wahlberg 2011; Reubi 2013; Wahlberg and Rose 2015; Reubi 2017). Implicitly or explicitly, much of this scholarship could be said to have employed a broadly Foucauldian-inspired approach to highlight how particular knowledges, technologies and practices are implicated in the 'making' of global health and

how this, in turn, makes visible and is productive of distinctive problems, spaces, populations and subjectivities – while obscuring others. In other words, global health is argued to be less about new problems and their solutions, but about what Fassin (2012) argues are new 'problematizations', "[...] that is, new ways of describing and interpreting the world – and therefore transforming it" (Fassin 2012: 113).

While frequently overlapping, a second comprehensive body of, often anthropological, global health studies can be distinguished by its focus on the effects of increasingly globalised biomedical research and treatment/prevention endeavours on local health care structures and peoples. Usually based on empirical fieldwork in Global South contexts, these studies highlight how efforts to improve global health regularly disregard local realities and/or impact on them in ways that may be unintended but frequently adverse (e.g. Nichter 2008; Biehl 2008; Nguyen 2008; Petryna 2009; Lock and Nguyen 2010; Biehl and Petryna 2013; Crane 2013; Geissler 2015). As a consequence, or so it is often argued, global health initiatives and architectures may replicate and even reinforce existing worldwide asymmetries in health, wealth and power. To expose such asymmetries, scholars have proclaimed the need for more explicitly "critical" global health studies (Biehl and Petryna 2013: 1) that are grounded in anthropological fieldwork and can reveal the actual impacts of global health-associated initiatives on "real persons" and their "imperiled lives" (ibid: 2).

Much of this 'critical' scholarship is undoubtedly motivated by good intentions and concerns for social justice. Yet, as Clare Herrick (2017) points out, such 'critical' commitments to expose suffering and oppression have also come with their own blindspots, including a limited attention to global health spaces of flourishing, liveliness, and hope. Similarly, a number of recent anthropological studies of biomedicine in Africa have cautioned that narratives of biomedicine as a 'Western' hegemonic system pay too little attention to the expertise, commitment and creativity of African health professionals and researchers (Wendland 2010; Chandler *et al.* 2012; Crane 2013; Mika 2016). What these latter studies have aimed to highlight instead is the passion and care of those often at the forefront of implementing global health research and treatment programs, even as they may frequently grapple with the tensions arising from healthcare needs that exceed the capacities of debilitated infrastructures, a rhetoric of international partnerships that obscures unequal collaborations, and global biomedical standards that may seem unsuited to socio-material conditions 'on the ground'. I will return to this point below when I lay out how I was prompted to re-consider my own initial 'critical' approach for this project. But first I want to briefly turn to the emergence of – and social science responses to – demands for evidence-based/-informed policy approaches in global health.

In the light of on-going concerns with the visibilities and invisibilities in and of global health, it is not surprising that recent years have seen a bourgeoning of studies concerned with the expansion and role of new 'evidentiary regimes' (Biehl 2016) in global health. A common narrative links these developments to the imperious rise of evidence-based medicine (EBM). In the late 1980s/early 1990s, a group of doctors and epidemiologists based at Canada's McMaster University began to vociferously demand the more widespread application of scientific evidence to guide clinical practice; today, EBM principles dominate the way clinical medicine is practiced, evaluated and taught in many parts of the world. Indeed, when calls for an 'evidence-based' global health proliferated from the mid-1990s onwards (Jensen 2017), proponents were quick to argue that such approaches were the 'natural' and common-sense extension of EBM to the policy arena (e.g. Murray and Evans 2003) – an assertion clearly aimed at legitimising the aims of and claims to 'objective' policymaking in the name of scientific progress. Conversely, social science critics often point to the links with EBM to denounce the progressive expansion of a new 'regime of truth' (Fan and Uretsky 2017) in global health, a regime that is said to re-configure global and national health policies and practices with often unintended and/or negative implications for local ways of knowing and doing health and healthcare (Adams 2013). I will return to these literatures in Chapter 1.

Critiquing evidentiary regimes

With the aim to contribute to these debates, I first initiated my research into evidence-for-policy approaches in global health in 2014. As a key gap in the

existing literature, I had identified a lack of attention to the specific empiricallygrounded processes of how and why demands for global health evidence emerged. My aim was thus to trace the emergence of evidence-for-policy approaches at WHO as the starting point for a wider critique of the rise and impact of new evidentiary regimes in global health.

This desire to critique evidence-based/-informed approaches partly derived from my reading of the 'critical' global health literature. But it was also linked to my own career path. As a clinician by first training, I was a medical student in the early 2000s when EBM slowly found its way into German medical schools and clinical practice. At that time, the actual terms 'evidence-based medicine' or 'EBM' were not yet as commonplace in Germany as they are today. But during the practical stages of my training, I experienced how daily medical practice became increasingly shaped by what I perceived as an ungraspable mix of standardised guidelines and treatment flowcharts, paperwork, coding systems and 'case mix' considerations. With an evergrowing emphasis on standardisation and documentation, time and attention seemed increasingly diverted away from individual patients and their particular needs. In other words, I was among those clinicians who Timmermans and Berg (2003) describe as (needlessly, see Chapter 1) concerned with the progressive replacement of the situated ability to care with a 'cookbook medicine'. Once qualified, I decided to step away from clinical practice to instead pursue my growing interest in the politics of health and healthcare. After completing a degree course focused on the question of 'justice' in health and national and international healthcare structures, I worked as a researcher on a number of global health consultancy projects. Whereas these projects differed, they shared a critical perspective on existing conceptualisations of and governance frameworks for global health and how these may obscure and perpetuate existing inequalities that determine how and by whom global health is 'done' – with the understanding that many efforts in the name of 'global' health take place in the Global South but are shaped by institutions, researchers and funds from the Global North (cf. Crane 2013). These experiences undoubtedly influenced my initial research agenda for this project. Indeed, evidence-for-policy approaches in global

health appeared to be a perfect research object to explore the expansion of Western hegemony in the name of objective and value-free science.

Whereas I conducted my initial research on the emergence of evidence-based policy approaches at WHO in the context of a pre-PhD research (MRes) degree, this has also served as the starting to point for my PhD research project. Based on a research methodology that aimed to combine archival research, document analysis and ethnographic methods, this research was designed to study the politics and practices of evidence-informed health policy (EIHP), with an empirical focus on WHO's Evidence-Informed Policy Network (EVIPNet) and its fostering of EIHP efforts at its 'country node' in Uganda.

Based on this design, my initial research protocol comprised a number of questions, including: 1) what is EIHP and what are its key underlying assumptions, concerns, methods, rules and tools?; 2) what is the EVIPNet network, what are the expertises, frameworks, rules and tools, and evidence(s) that are meant to circulate along it, and what are the infrastructures that enable this circulation?; and 3) how are EIHP frameworks and their evidence(s) adopted/adapted in national/local contexts and to what effects? As noted above, based on these questions, I imagined producing a critique of WHO's promotion of EIHP. More specifically, I aimed to critically interrogate how the expansion of particular 'objective' methods and types of evidence are increasingly re-shaping the design of healthcare practices and policies.

Amid my growing engagement with the topic, however, I decided to adjust my research approach. I retained my original research aims and questions and the following chapters draw together key concerns, frameworks, methods and infrastructures that undergird EVIPNet efforts for the circulation of global research evidence on 'what works' and its translation into local policy decisions. But as my research progressed, a number of other additional questions and concerns emerged, which I shall briefly sketch in the remainder of this introduction. Many of these are directly linked to my own role as a storyteller and the question of what difference it makes how I approach EIHP as my object of study; or, put differently, how to account for the consequences

of my own knowledge practices. This has included a growing concern with the possible implications of *critiquing* EIHP.

The perils of critique

One of the first challenges I encountered arose from my own early research findings. These suggested that – at least at WHO – the emergence of evidence-for-policy approaches has been anything but linear and uncontested; and further, that these evidence-for-policy approaches did not emerge as a straightforward extension of the EBM movement. As Chapter 3 will argue, the set of practices first promoted as evidence-based policy (EBP) at WHO derived from efforts to map a 'global burden of disease' as evidence to set global and national policy priorities. As such, evidence-for-policy approaches at WHO emerged not simply as a result of the expansion of EBM's 'regime of truth' to the global health arena. Rather, EBP at WHO initially comprised a very particular set of concerns and tools that were closely linked to wider problematisations around a 'global health' and how it could be measured, mapped and managed.

Moreover, since the early-/mid-2000s onwards, WHO's evidence-for-policy approach has also significantly changed. In connection with the establishment of the Evidence-Informed Policy Network or EVIPNet, WHO began emphasising a more 'bottom up' evidence-for-policy approach. Expressed in a rhetorical shift from evidence-*based* to evidence-*informed* health policy (EIHP), this has involved encouraging countries to find high quality 'global' research evidence and appraise its applicability to local contexts (Hamid *et al.* 2005; WHO 2015). Conceived as a global-local 'social network' to build links between international and national EIHP/knowledge translation experts, researchers, policymakers and organisations, EVIPNet has specifically focused on fostering EIHP for health system strengthening in Global South countries. Co-founded and advised by a group of international evidence specialists closely associated with McMaster University, this shift towards EIHP has more recently led to a broader alignment with EBM in terms of concerns, rules and tools.

As these findings emerged in the early stages of my research, they raised a number of important questions. Are global health's new 'evidentiary regimes'

indeed as monolithic as they are frequently made out to be in the accounts of both proponents and critics? In how far was it going to matter if I chose to emphasise evidence-for-policy approaches as a hegemonic project or as a fairly contested terrain? How *could* I account for my own role in making things matter? And how was I going to decide how to assemble EIHP as my object of study? These questions and concerns gained further salience the more I engaged with existing scholarship on evidence and evidence-based approaches (see Chapter 1). But their significance made itself felt even more during my fieldwork at the EVIPNet country node in Uganda, as my own critical view of EIHP was confronted with the enthusiasm and commitment of Ugandan practitioners engaged in EIHP efforts.

EVIPNet's 'country node' in Uganda had emerged as a promising candidate for a case study on EIHP/knowledge translation efforts in practice for a number of reasons. Uganda's relative political stability over the past 30 years and its reputation as a 'donor darling' (Jones 2009) have contributed to the country's status as an important location for foreign-funded global health research and development programs (Crane 2013). Against this background, it also did not come as a surprise when a contact at EVIPNet singled out the Ugandan EVIPNet team at Makerere University's College of Health Sciences (MakCHS) as among the best-established and most active country arms of the network's Africa presence. Nevertheless, on my first of two fieldtrips to Uganda in January 2016, I struggled to find Uganda's EVIPNet team, as it occupied a single small office in the College's main building, which itself is a rather unassuming presence amidst Kampala's expansive Mulago Teaching Hospital complex. Space is notoriously short in supply at Mulago. Yet, it seemed telling that EVIPNet Uganda's set-up was so inconspicuous amongst the expansive hospital grounds and biomedical infrastructures, where outward appearances so clearly reflect the size of foreign interests and coffers.

Nestled into the Mulago Hills just North of the city centre, the Mulago complex is a sprawling and somewhat eclectic congregation of dusky clinical wards and laboratories, shiny new specialist research and treatment institutes, and crowded academic buildings. Founded in 1913, Mulago has been a key site for the advance of modern medicine in Uganda and, more recently, for

Uganda's growing integration into global health networks and collaborations. Traces of these lingering pasts and accelerated presents are visible everywhere – from the medical school library that still bears the name of Mulago's British missionary founder, to handwritten notes advertising the translation of consent forms into Luganda for the latest clinical trial, and the countless buildings, 4x4s and office doors bearing the emblems of international collaboration or partnerships. Indeed, just opposite the unimposing and somewhat bedraggled MakCHS building, the gleaming Infectious Disease Institute (IDI) was completed in 2002 as the first new building in 30 years with the help of a generous donation from Pfizer. In the same year, Johns Hopkins University had opened an imposing Family Care Centre across the street as the highpoint of its 20-year relationship with Makerere in the field of HIV research and care. And on top of Mulago Hill, a new US-funded three-story cancer research and treatment facility testifies to global health's growing attention to Non-Communicable Diseases.

In many ways, the contrast between these high-profile infrastructural projects and the small EVIPNet-associated EIHP/knowledge translation unit at MakCHS seemed illustrative of what critics have long argued to be global health's enduring focus on 'vertical' or disease-focused biomedical research and treatment initiatives at the expense of more holistic or 'systemic' support for resource-poor countries (Marchal *et al.* 2009; Hafner and Shiffman 2012; McCoy *et al.* 2013). As such, it also made it easy to appreciate the appeal of EIHP frameworks that promise to improve the translation of global health research findings into tangible local health benefits. Indeed, after only a few days of fieldwork, I had to acknowledge that my own rather critical views contrasted significantly with the enthusiasm for and commitment to EIHP among Ugandan EIHP experts/knowledge translators and policymakers.

As a consequence, this quickly put into doubt my project's original aim of critiquing EIHP. How could I justify such a strategy, if those who I had imagined to ultimately produce my critique for – Ugandan health professionals whom I had pre-conceived as at the receiving end of globalised and hegemonic evidentiary regimes – were in fact highly dedicated to fostering EIHP efforts in Uganda? Did my own expectation of critically exposing

suffering and oppression threaten to blind me to the concerns and achievements of these Ugandan health professionals, and to the hopes they invested in science? Would a framing of EIHP as a hegemonic 'evidentiary regime' imposed on Global South countries like Uganda not re-enact the same power imbalances that I had aimed to expose, and re-make narratives of a science-less Africa (cf. Verran 2001; Wendland 2010; Crane 2013)?

During two consecutive fieldwork trips to Uganda, I learned that all of Uganda's EVIPNet knowledge translators are highly trained medical doctors, researchers and public health specialists. Whereas most had undertaken at least parts of their training abroad, many were also explicit about their wish to work in Uganda and make a difference in their home country. For these researchers, fostering EIHP seemed to promise to harness science's potential to improve healthcare and health in Uganda, a country where access to healthcare remains highly uneven (WHO AFRO 2017). Furthermore, for many Ugandan EIHP/knowledge translation experts, their efforts were explicitly motivated by a desire to make more transparent, accountable and independent healthcare decision-making processes that they perceived as both capricious and vulnerable to external influences - not least to the priorities of foreign funders and donor organisations. And yet, Ugandan EIHP/knowledge translation efforts have also been faced by a plethora of challenges. This has included a struggle for sustainable funds to keep up these efforts. But also, or so I will argue, tangible tensions that emerge at the intersection of often conflicting demands for evidence that is both globally excellent and locally relevant.

Rather than critiquing EIHP as a hegemonic 'evidentiary regime' or debunking the desire for trustworthy scientific evidence, this thesis has thus been guided by a commitment to pay attention to what matters to these Ugandan EIHP/knowledge translation experts, while also examining the problematic questions articulated by demands to link scientific proofs and politics in practice. As such, my empirical engagements have prompted me to shift the focus of this thesis from what I had originally assumed Ugandan health professionals were struggling *against*, to an approach that hopes to, as Isabelle Stengers puts it, "add new dimensions to the issues they struggle *for*"

(2015: 142). In other words, this thesis works towards a new form of engagement with EIHP and the problems that it articulates, which may be generative of novel ways to conceive of the link between scientific proofs and politics. This is expressed in the aim of re-assembling EIHP as a matter of and for care.

A careful and generative critique

Whereas evidence-based/-informed approaches in global health have only recently achieved more sustained attention, the study of the making and circulation of (scientific) facts has long been a key focus in Science and Technology Studies (STS). This thesis builds on insights produced in this field, while also aiming to contribute to on-going debates concerning the theoretical and methodological challenges in the study of knowledge practices.

As such, I have drawn inspiration from a number of scholars, but especially Isabelle Stengers, Maria Puig de la Bellacasa and Helen Verran, whose work I identify with a shared commitment to knowledge not as a disinterested representation of a mute reality but knowledge-making as an active and always situated intervention in the on-going becoming of the world. In their diverging ways, all three scholars cultivate modes of engagement that avoid 'debunking' or 'deconstructing' others' knowledge claims in favour of generative accounts that carry with them the speculative (see Chapter 2) possibility for the co-existence of diverging knowledge practices. As such, each of their accounts points to a possible response to Bruno Latour's provocative claim that STS critique has "run out of steam" (Latour 2004b: 225).

There are multiple possible genealogies that could be traced to highlight the specific theoretical and methodological concerns that (each of) these scholars try and make resonate in their works. Chapter 1 (Literature Review) and Chapter 2 (Methodology) provide one such narrative, albeit one that is situated by my own concerns that, in turn, evolved through both my engagement with the empirical and with existing literatures on evidence and evidence-based practices. In short, thinking with Stengers, Puig de la Bellacasa and Verran as I grappled with EIHP as my object of study has

taught me that empirical inquiry, including my own, is a generative and never innocent world-making practice.

One of Isabelle Stengers' long-standing concerns has been to defend a conception of science that is neither totally realist (science reads off the one and only reality) nor totally constructivist (science invents reality). With a focus on experimental science, she insists on the need to at once defend the concerns and achievements of experimental sciences, and to reject the claim that any one science and its methods could provide privileged access to an 'objective' and discoverable reality. As such, she works towards the possibility of what she calls an 'ecology of practices' (Stengers 2005a), the peaceful coexistence of diverse knowledge-making practices each characterised by their diverging concerns, commitments and particular ways of paying attention to what comes (in-)to matter. Stengers' work has encouraged me to take seriously the concerns of EIHP advocates for trustworthy evidence, while staying alert to the consequences of their knowledge practices as they built on a modern conception of the world split into facts and values. As such, this thesis does not seek to denounce the appropriateness of key EIHP methods such as RCTs or Systematic Reviews (see Chapter 4) – per se, or claim that they must fail to achieve what they set out to do. But it proposes that neither these methods nor the findings that they generate should be disassociated from the particular situation to which they seek to respond. In other words, I insist that the answer to the question of what the 'best' evidence is cannot be separated from the question of what this 'best' evidence is evidence for.

These insights have also shaped the way I conceive of my own evidentiary practices. By drawing together material from archival research, document analysis and fieldwork in Uganda, this thesis re-assembles EIHP as what Maria Puig de la Bellacasa calls a 'matter of care' (Puig de la Bellacasa 2011, 2017). Chapter 2 discusses this methodological orientation in detail. But in short, treating EIHP as a matter of – and for – care seeks to account for my non-innocent role in assembling EIHP as my object of study, my commitment to paying attention to what matters to those who support EIHP, and my speculative hope to carefully re-present EIHP in ways that may engender

alternative formulations of what 'good' evidence is and how it may come (in-)to matter.

Whereas being 'careful' involves an acknowledgement of the costs of a corrosive critique of EIHP, it also entails my insistence that it matters that Ugandan knowledge translators are caught between conflicting demands for evidence of global excellence and local relevance. In other words, it is precisely because my Ugandan interviewees care for EIHP and for a science that can make a difference that my treatment of EIHP as a matter of and for care also involves a *careful and generative* critique of currently dominant formulations of EIHP and a problematization of the demands they articulate.

As such, a central argument in this thesis is that presuming to integrate objective scientific evidence with subjective values and preferences in particular decision-making processes, EIHP approaches rely on and perpetuate modern dualist frameworks that separate the world into objective facts and subjective values, matter and meaning. A key consequence, or so I shall argue, is the proliferation – and expansion to other fields in the name of objectivity and rational decision-making – of scientific methods that promise global proofs of 'what works', at the same time that local contexts all-too-often remain conceived as problematic barriers to scientifically proven interventions. Based on my case study of EIHP efforts in Uganda, I problematize such conceptions and ask whether these EIHP approaches are indeed able to pay attention to the many concerns and questions that emerge with the situated dynamics of a policy problem. As noted above, this thesis therefore does not aim at a corrosive critique against evidence and EIHP, but at a careful and generative critique for the possibility to imagine alternative ways to conceive of the link between proofs and politics in global health.

I borrowed the notion of 'generative critique' from Helen Verran who describes this as an ethos of telling stories capable to

"re-present the world in ways that are generative for the people and practices that the stories are about" (Winthereik and Verran 2012: 37).

My hope then is that this thesis may indeed be generative for those Ugandan EIHP experts/knowledge translators who have so generously offered me their time and insights – and whose commitment to and hopes for science have

been so generative for the kind of questions this thesis has been challenged to ask.

Assembly steps

Chapter 1 (Literature Review) and Chapter 2 (Methodology) serve to further situate this thesis by expanding on key literatures mentioned above, as well as my own concerns as they developed through my engagement with both this scholarship and the empirical material. Through a 'diffractive' reading of a range of existing social science literatures, Chapter 1 seeks to tease out new insights and questions related to evidence and evidence-based practices. A first section centres on the concept of a 'gold standard', a notion I argue to be key in debates about both perceived strengths and faults of evidence-based healthcare. Experimenting with what it might mean to treat EIHP as a new standardisation practice, I ask what the consequences of such an approach might be, what questions it would allow to ask, but also what such an approach might fail to take into account. This is further elaborated in a second section, which discusses STS efforts aimed at emphasising the emergent and contingent character of entities and worlds, but which I also suggest pose new questions about both the specificity and constraints of how scientific practices and methods bring (a) world(s) into being. Chapter 2 describes the range of materials and methods I have drawn on and elaborates how I developed my methodological approach in dialogue with topical theoretical/conceptual debates within Science and Technology Studies (STS). Narrated through an account of a series of challenges and moments of crisis in my project, this chapter seeks to illustrate the iterative process of developing my methodology as I sought to learn from/with the situation(s) at hand, in parallel to learning from and experimenting with the theoretical/conceptual tools available in the social science literatures.

Chapter 3 traces the emergence and transformations of evidence-for-policy approaches at WHO, with a specific focus on what I highlight as the shift from evidence-*based* (EBP) to evidence-*informed* health policy (EIHP) associated with the establishment of WHO's Evidence-Informed Policy Network EVIPNet in the early/mid-2000s. By accentuating these shifting and even competing conceptualizations of evidence-for-policy, this chapter seeks to challenge

narratives of one coherent 'evidentiary regime' in global health. As such, it also reiterates that it matters how we engage with what we seek to study: emphasising the 'liveliness' and contingency of evidence-for-policy approaches, I suggest, may contribute to opening up a space for further reformulations.

Chapter 4 discusses in more detail some of the central tenants of 'global' EIHP/knowledge translation frameworks promoted through WHO and EVIPNet. It shows that these EIHP frameworks have indeed adapted key evidentiary rules and tools from evidence-based medicine (EBM). As such, these EIHP frameworks centre on the circulation of global research evidence on the effects of targeted policy options/intervention, and its integration with judgments, values and preferences to enable context-sensitive decisions. Whereas this chapter seeks to acknowledge the involved concerns for trustworthy evidence, it also points to the problematic questions that are articulated as these frameworks' demand to separate objective evidence from subjective values and preferences.

Chapter 5 describes how EIHP efforts materialized at the EVIPNet 'country node' in Uganda. I show how the set-up of this node at Makerere University's College of Health Sciences was enabled through an EVIPNet-associated international research project aimed at plugging the Ugandan 'know-do gap', the perceived gap between existing research findings and their uptake in policymaking. But this chapter also highlights that Ugandan evidence-to-policy efforts in fact reach back much further and even predate EVIPNet. In tracing these efforts, I argue that, in Uganda, ambitions to better link proofs and politics have emerged in response to a whole range of entangled concerns – concerns that far exceed the problem as articulated by the notion of a 'know-do gap' and the demand for the 'best' global evidence that is so key to global EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits.

Chapter 6 examines in more detail the practice of 'knowledge translation' for evidence-informed policymaking (EIHP) at the Ugandan EVIPNet 'country node'. Focussing on the production of a so-called Policy Brief, I point to the limitations of the simple EIHP formula of integrating the best 'global' research evidence on 'what works' with 'local' evidence on modifying factors, and with

stakeholder values and opinions. I highlight that, in practice, this formula induces a whole number of tensions and challenges, especially for Ugandan knowledge translators tasked with articulating 'objective' facts with the situated concerns of Ugandan policymakers.

The concluding Chapter 7 summarises and reviews key findings from previous chapters, before proposing to re-conceptualise evidence-making as a situated and contingent achievement as the basis for a re-imagination of the link between proofs and politics.

Chapter 1: Gold Standards & Difference

In recent years, social science scholarship on the politics and practices of evidence-based healthcare approaches has bourgeoned. The chapter is divided into two sections. The first section takes as its starting point the notion of a 'gold standard' as a term that has become inextricably linked to ideas of an evidence-based healthcare. On the one hand, proponents have promulgated both evidence-based medicine (EBM) and evidence-informed health policy (EIHP) as new and systematic approaches to decision-making based on a series of distinct 'gold-standard' methods and procedures for the production, synthesis, evaluation and integration of the 'best' scientific research evidence. On the other hand, such claims to 'gold-standardness' have also been a key target for critics concerned with the expansion of new 'evidentiary regimes' across geographical and disciplinary boundaries and their negative impact on healthcare delivery systems. Experimenting with what it might mean to treat EIHP as a new standardisation practice, I ask what the consequences of such an approach might be, what questions it might allow to ask, but also what such an approach might fail to take into account.

This is further elaborated in the second section of this chapter. Linked to critiques of earlier Actor-Network Theory (ANT) studies, I suggest that more recent efforts in Science and Technology Studies (STS) have aimed to study scientific practices in ways that can better account for – or even (analytically) engender – difference. I point to the notion of 'enactment' as a key analytical tool that has been used to highlight the emergent and contingent character of entities and worlds, but that also poses new questions about both the specificity and constraints of how scientific practices bring (a) world(s) into being.

It should be noted that my – or indeed any – engagement with the work of other scholars necessarily condenses and abstracts from what are in fact a plethora of concerns, research objects and approaches. As such, this chapter does neither aim nor claim to deliver a neutral synthesis and review of the literature on evidence-based healthcare. It rather engages in a form of "diffractive reading", described by Karan Barad (2007: 200; but borrowing the concept of diffraction from Donna Haraway 1997) as the conscious reading of

different literatures through each other to tease out new insights. In the sense that I consider the process of deciding on, combing through and thinking with relevant literatures as usually diffractive, never disinterested, and always partial, my use of this term does not aim to signpost a particularly innovative way of engaging with the literature. Nonetheless, it does serve to deliberately distinguish my aim from those who proclaim the primary aim of literature reviews to be that of eradication and subtraction (see Chapter 4). In contrast, my mode of engagement has been guided by the motivation to think with the work of other scholars in order to generate new relevant questions about what is at stake in the debates about evidence-based/-informed healthcare practices and policies.

Gold standards

As noted above, this section takes as its starting point the idea of a 'gold standard'. Understood as a benchmark against which everything else should be measured (Timmermans and Berg 2003) or a recognised paragon of quality, within the health field the notion of a 'gold standard' has become inextricably linked to ideas of an evidence-based healthcare. Indeed, a simple search in Pubmed, the US National Library of Medicine's database and a key biomedical evidence source, returns more than 50.000 articles that include the term "gold standard", with the number of publications rapidly increasing after 1992. Conceivably not by chance, 1992 was also the year that an article in a US medical journal proclaimed evidence-based medicine (EBM) as a new 'paradigm' to link science and medical practice (EBM Working Group 1992). Indeed, the insistence on gold standard rules and tools for eliciting the highest quality scientific evidence has undergirded the EBM paradigm, as well as later efforts in the name of evidence-informed health policy (EIHP). But it has also become a primary target for social science critiques.

The Pubmed search also shows that the gold-standard label has been applied to a whole range of evidence-related 'things'. When EBM was first pronounced, its originators declared Randomized Controlled Trials (RCTs) and Systematic Reviews as the "gold standard" methodologies to elicit the 'best' evidence on the effects of biomedical interventions (Sackett 1996: 72). With some modifications, these methodologies continue to be perceived as

gold standards to elicit the most "trustworthy" evidence in EBM (Djulbegovic and Guyatt 2017: 416), and play a key role in global EIHP frameworks as sources of high quality 'global' evidence on solutions to policy problems (Lavis *et al.* 2006; Lavis *et al.* 2009; STP5; SURE 2010a; see Chapter 4). But furthermore, the gold standard label has also been applied to particular interventions, procedures or protocols (Sackett *et al.* 2000), or even to the evidentiary 'paradigms' themselves. Wikipedia, for example – although admittedly a much more contested evidentiary source – refers to EBM as the "gold standard of clinical practice" (Wikipedia 2018, *online resource*).

The boundaries between these gold-standardly things are necessarily fluid, considering that in many cases an intervention may be considered the gold standard precisely because it has been shown to 'work' in a (series of) RCTs. Nonetheless, in the first part of this chapter I shall retain this three-fold distinction – between gold-standardly methods, interventions, and 'paradigms' – as a way to organise the social scientific literature. This allows discerning specific concerns of social scientists in relation to each of these gold-standardly 'things'. At the same time it serves to highlight what I argue to be a cross-cutting concern in these literatures, namely the perceived expansion of evidentiary gold standards in health across geographic and disciplinary boundaries.

Gold-standard experiments

As a distinct experimental approach to test the efficacy of treatments, RCTs became a key feature of institutionalised medical sciences in the US and the UK in the second half of the 20th century (Marks 2000a). Based on the random division of trial participants into treatment/intervention and control groups, RCTs are key methodologies to test pharmaceuticals, but have also been increasingly used to study a wider range of interventions, including more complex policy interventions¹. When EBM emerged as a self-proclaimed paradigm in the early 1990s, its originators placed RCTs at the pinnacle of 'best' evidence hierarchies to guide clinical decision-making (e.g. Sackett

¹ They have also become increasingly popular in other areas, including education (Hammersley 2001) and for the evaluation of 'what works' in international aid programs (Lancet 2004; for critiques see e.g. Deaton 2010; Donovan 2018).

1989; Sackett 1996; Djulbegovic and Guyatt 2017). And yet, the increasing consolidation of the gold-standard status of RCTs has also been accompanied by growing criticism.

As Will and Moreira (2010) point out, much critique about RCT methodologies emerged from within the trial and medical communities themselves, often linked to concerns with biases in the reporting or interpretation of trial results (cf. Chapter 4). But concerns with RCTs and its gold-standard status have also been raised from a variety of other disciplines. Rather than a comprehensive review, I want to briefly point to two of the most prominent sets of critiques, aimed at RCTs epistemological foundations and at their perceived increasing hegemony. In terms of the former, philosophers of science have offered sustained critiques of the methodological gold standard status of RCTs. On the one hand, scholars have rejected proponents' claims that techniques such as the randomization of trial participants can eliminate all biases and prove the 'true' effects of interventions (Worrall 2007; Cartwright 2007). On the other hand, these scholars have also challenged the epistemological basis for claims that RCT results can travel beyond the experimental situation and be generalized to 'real world' populations and contexts (Cartwright 2008, 2011, 2013; Worrall 2010). These are important critiques that I will return to in Chapter 4. For now, it suffices to say that they have arguably done little to unsettle the status of RCTs as gold standard experimental methods that undergird EBM proponents' self-proclaimed "pursuit of truth" (Djulbegovic and Guyatt 2017: 416). But nor have such critiques of the science behind evidentiary claims had much import on social science critiques of evidentiary gold standards.

Indeed, a key contentions of this chapter is that whereas the 'pursuit of truth' in the name of science has undergirded many of the claims and aims of both EBM and EIHP efforts at WHO, much empirical social science scholarship has arguably eschewed debates about evidentiary epistemologies – or chosen to remain 'agnostic' about formal epistemological claims (cf. Montgomery *et al.* 2017). In some ways, this may be unsurprising, considering that the insistence on the 'best' scientific methods to produce objective, rational, and value-free evidence is often seen as entirely out-of-synch with

the 'post-positivist' credo said to be widespread in the humanities and critical social sciences (Goldenberg 2006; Greenhalgh, Howick and Maskrey 2014). As such, much scholarship in anthropology and Science and Technology Studies (STS), for example, has arguably either categorically rejected the perceived expansion of evidentiary gold standards and/or focused on the actual and situated instantiations of particular gold standards and their effects as they are expanded to other fields and locales. I will further elaborate on these strategies – and on the questions they raise – below.

In regards to social science engagements with RCTs, this has included a bourgeoning body of literature concerned with the increasing globalisation of experimental trial methodologies to Global South contexts. Anthropological work, by Petryna (2006; 2009) and Biehl (2013), for example, has detailed the impact of 'off-shored' pharmaceutical RCTs on already disadvantaged communities and strained national healthcare systems, especially where these are conducted by pharmaceutical companies striving for new research subjects and consumers for their biomedical products. Other scholars have pointed to the growing uptake of RCT methodologies in global health, arguing that as treatment and research aims increasingly intertwine, new research standards fundamentally transform local healthcare infrastructures, protocols and therapeutic relationships (Nguyen 2008; Adams 2013; Crane 2013). What these studies share is a focus on the tensions that emerge 'on the ground' as trials may bring opportunities – such as access to life-saving treatments or international research networks - yet also profoundly impact on existing research and treatment structures. But moreover, these studies could also be said to treat RCTs as a standard that is part of a much wider and increasingly globalised system for the governance of (biomedical) knowledge production.

Gold standard governance tools

Results of what is often referred to as the first modern medical RCT were published in 1948 in the *British Medical Journal* (BMJ) (Randall 1999). Conducted by the UK *Medical Research Council* (MRC), the trial's primary purpose was to assess the effect of Streptomycin in the treatment of pulmonary tuberculosis (MRC 1948). But it had considerable political salience as well. At the time, TB was considered a key public health concern in the UK,

yet Streptomycin was only produced in sufficient quantities in the US and subject to rigid export controls. As a result, public pressure was high to make the drug more widely available – despite what many physicians held to be inconclusive evidence of its benefits (Randal 1999). From early on, RCTs were thus assigned a role much beyond that of a gold standard research methodology, as they offered the promise of at once straddling and keeping apart science and politics.

From the 1960s onwards, the number of RCTs conducted in the UK and the US quickly increased. In the UK, the then-director of the MRC's *Epidemiology* Unit Archie Cochrane advocated the use of RCTs to evaluate all treatments supplied through the UK National Health Service (Cochrane 1972). In the US, the Thalidomide scandal catalysed a number of law changes that made the provision of RCT evidence a pre-condition for the regulatory approval of drugs from 1962 onwards (Timmermans and Berg 2003). When EBM originators placed RCTs at the top of their evidence hierarchies, the purpose of RCTs arguably expanded from pharmaceutical and administrative regulation to bedside decision-making, from drug testing to the evaluation of therapeutic interventions, and from a monitoring standard to a normative standard that promised to ensure the best clinical care. As such, RCTs have been key to their proponents' claims that EBM allows the application of science to clinical practice and make decision-making more "rational" (e.g. Djulbegovic, Guyatt and Ashcroft 2009: 166; Djulbegovic and Guyatt 2017: 419; see Chapter 4). In turn, EBM proponents have attributed the success of EBM precisely to its ability to integrate scientific evidence into clinical practice (Djulbegovic and Guyatt 2017).

In contrast, social scientists often highlight the more mundane reason for the undisputable success and of evidence-based approaches and their methods. As such, scholars have, for example, linked the increasing prominence RCTs in post-war US and UK contexts to its role in a much wider shift towards more uniformity and regulatory order. According to Porter (2000) and Bothwell *et al.* (2016), the success of RCTs can primarily explained by its role as a regulatory standard, driven primarily by drug regulatory authorities aiming for a more streamlined regulatory decision-making process. Similarly, Marks

assigns the success of RCTs to their ability to reconcile the interests of a whole range of stakeholders, not just regulators, researchers, doctors and pharmaceutical companies, but also patients and the public more broadly (Marks 2000a, 2000b). What these accounts could thus be said to share is that they are primarily interested in what Marks calls the "social meaning" of RCTs (Marks 2000b: 345), as well as their political role. In other words, they are less concerned with the scientific claims that undergird the RCT gold standard status, but instead with their role as standardised governance tools that allow mediating between a range of social actors and interests in the name of consensus, efficiency and order. Similarly, in their study of EBM as the new gold standard in healthcare, Timmermans and Berg (2003) argue that EBM's success has largely been due to very practical reasons, such as presenting the medical profession with an opportunity to maintain their professional authority and governments, and insurers with an opportunity for more control of primary care and its costs.

In more recent years, social scientists have become increasingly concerned with a perceived expansion of particular 'evidentiary regimes' (Biehl 2016) or a 'regime of truth' (Fan and Uretsky 2017) to the field of global health. In a field traditionally dominated by anthropologists, an ever-growing body of empirical studies has thus focused on particular instantiations of evidentiary standards across a variety of settings (see below). Much less attention, however, has been paid to how or why such 'evidentiary regimes' proliferate in Global South contexts. More often, such regimes are primarily treated as an expansion of a set of EBM rules and tools disseminated via Global Northdominated global health infrastructures. Adams, for example, warns of an "epistemic transformation" (2013: 54) of the global health field due to the impact of EBM, causing a move away from situated care-giving towards the management of experimental populations. Storeng and Béhague (2014), on the other hand, suggest that the diffusion of EBM to the field of global health contributes to the "homogenization and technocratic narrowing" (2014: 262) of a global health field increasingly constructed around audit procedures. On both accounts, these developments are thus framed as the expansion of either scientized or pseudo-scientific audit – standardisation regimes that are

diffused to, or even imposed on, Global South countries. Moreover, both critique the expansion of such regimes for their increasing hegemony, as well as their "homogenising forces" (Storeng and Béhague 2014: 264) and failure to pay attention to "particularity" (Adams 2013: 86) and "vast differences and contexts" (ibid.: 61).

Whereas such accounts are valuable in highlighting wider shifts in the global health field, they arguably also risk re-making the stability and coherence of evidence-based approaches while making divergence, frictions, gaps and contradictions invisible. Further, by automatically linking these developments to the expansion of EBM, such critiques may pay too little attention to the specificity of what 'evidence' actually is, who produces it, how it emerges, and how it travels. Lastly, by (often implicitly) suggesting that 'evidentiary regimes' are primarily diffused through Global North-dominated global health infrastructures, such critiques also risk paying too little attention to the expertise of Global South health professionals and their role in practicing, promoting and fostering evidence-based approaches. I return to the questions this raises below.

Gold-standard standards

The arguably largest, most diverse, and most rapidly growing body of literature I want to discuss comprises studies that have focused on evidence itself as it is circulated as standardised biomedical knowledge in the form of drugs, guidelines and disease models. As Fan and Uretsky (2016) note, as a new 'regime of truth' is perceived to take hold in global health, anthropological studies have become increasingly concerned with the questions of "who is setting the standards for measuring health and how these forms of knowledge circulate" (ibid.: 157). The mounting number of studies concerned with the global flow of knowledge and standards has undoubtedly been further fuelled by the growing engagement of Science and Technology Studies (STS) scholars in global health, as well as the uptake of STS ideas and concepts among critical global health scholars (cf. Montgomery *et al.* 2017). Before introducing some of these studies, I shall therefore briefly summarise some key STS scholarship on the production and dispersion of standards and standardised scientific objects.

Standards and networks

In contrast to accounts that treat standards as regulative or authoritative tools (e.g. including some of the scholarship mentioned above, but also more specifically e.g. Jacobsson and Brunsson 2002; Ritzer 2011; Ponte, Gibbon, and Vestergaard 2011), the study of standards in STS could be said to have been mainly concerned with their role in the coordination of (scientific) knowledge and management of difference across distinct social worlds. In other words, a key focus has been on what standards actually do in practice. As such, seminal work - such as Star and Griesemer's (1989) concept of 'boundary objects', Fujimura's (1992) notion of 'standardized packages', and Bowker and Star's (1999) account of classification systems - studied both how standards are designed to coordinate and manage heterogeneity, but also how standards actively co-construct and re-define difference. In other words, rather than as passive tools or intermediates, standards are conceived as having (often unanticipated) world-building capacities. Bowker and Star's (1999) study of WHO's International Classification of Diseases (ICD), for example, purports to show that standardised disease classifications automatically make some things visible while obscuring others, with often farreaching consequences for how healthcare is managed. As a seminal study that examined how EBM standards impact on clinical practices, I will discuss Timmermans and Berg's *The Gold Standard* (2003) in more detail below.

Based on shared concerns for the role of immutable (scientific) objects in the coordination and diffusion of knowledge and ordering of the world, there have also been productive exchanges between STS scholarship on standards and especially earlier constructivist accounts of scientific knowledge production under the name of Actor-Network Theory (ANT). Indeed, both sets of studies could be said to have grown out of similar aims, namely to explain the successful construction and coordination of scientific knowledge without recourse to 'nature' as the explanatory frame (Fujimura 1992). As such, for both sets of studies a key (initial) goal was to describe how scientific knowledge flows between different actors yet "retains its integrity across time, space and local contingencies", as Star and Griesemer (1989: 387) put it.

ANT is usually proposed as a versatile method or even sensibility, rather than a prescriptive theory with standardised elements (e.g. Latour 1991; Callon 1999a; Latour 2005; Mol 2010). Nonetheless, especially earlier ANT studies shared certain features, including the 'following' of scientific actors and tracing of their network-building and boundary-setting activities, the assumption of non-human agency, and a focus on empirical descriptions rather than explanations. The result has been a great number of studies that tracked a variety of scientists – from Latour's triumphant Pasteur (Latour 1983, 1993) to Callon's scallop-protecting biologists (Callon 1986) – to produce detailed empirical descriptions of the material-semiotic work involved in constructing and disseminating scientific knowledge.

For many early ANT studies, it was the laboratory that served as a privileged place of knowledge production from where new newly constructed facts were transported into the world in the form of scientific objects and along evergrowing networks of heterogeneous actors (Latour and Woolgar 1986; Latour 1987). These studies proposed that, by traveling from the laboratory into the world, scientific objects could tie together different (human and non-human) actors and localities. While the network metaphor thus accounted for the complex spatial arrangements that materialised through the interaction of these different actors, scientific certainty and universality were argued to emerge as the achievements of the work and practices of these actors. As part of this, the stabilisation and diffusion of scientific facts was argued to depend on their 'inscription' in standardised objects such as graphs and tables. According to Bruno Latour, such 'immutable mobiles' (Latour 1987: 227) - mobile entities that remain unchanged as they traverse different contexts and spaces - were key to transport, generalise and stabilise knowledge by allowing for the articulation of ever-longer networks. At the same time, and partly because they contributed to the linking of different actors and the building of networks, immutable mobiles were also argued to become actors themselves, with the ability to actively contribute to the crystallisation of material realities (Latour 1987). As such, ANT studies aimed to show that rather than being representations of an objective and discoverable reality, scientific facts are constructed through situated socio-

material practices. As Latour (1987) put it, the question was thus no longer whether scientific facts were true or not, but how well they were made, how well they travelled, and what they did. As such, actor-networks served as a powerful methodological tool undergirding constructivist accounts of the world. As already mentioned above, despite (often explicitly argued, see e.g. Star 1991; Fujimura 1992) differences between STS work on standards and ANT approaches, both sets of literatures thus shared a number of significant concerns. As such, and in turn, both continue to significantly inform (STS-informed) social science scholarship on the circulation of knowledge, including several studies aimed at analysing the role of particular evidence-based standards in coordinating and shaping healthcare practice.

One of the most wide-ranging and influential of these studies has been Timmermans and Berg's The Gold Standard (2003), which aims to examine how EBM has reshaped clinical practice in US/European contexts. Whereas The Gold Standard purports to study EBM as 'movement' more broadly, Timmermans and Berg largely focus on a number of particular EBM standards. Indeed, it could be said that this reflects their overall analytical strategy, to precisely not focus on where medical standards come from but where they go: what is being standardised, by whom and how, how medical standards link different actors together, and the impact standards have on medical practice. As such, Timmermans and Berg largely bracket concerns about the epistemological underpinnings of RCTs or scientific evidence more widely. In an effort to avoid "enlightened master narratives" that link EBM's success to the validity of its scientific claims (ibid: 8), Timmermans and Berg argue that this success has been contingent on very practical reasons, including the ability of EBM standards to coordinate practices across time and space (ibid.: 56). Consequently, Timmermans and Berg's study primarily focuses on how research results are formulated into standardised evidencebased guidelines and protocols, how they circulate, and on the profound effects that such standardisation efforts have on clinical practice. In terms of the latter, Timmermans and Berg's key aim is to show that EBM standards in fact create particularity and difference as they are implemented and adapted in particular contexts. This leads them to argue that despite EBM's focus on

standards – and in contrast to concerns of its critics – it does not automatically lead to the "McDonaldization of medicine" (Timmermans and Berg 2003: 216).

Subverting the gold standard

In many ways, Timmermans and Berg's argument follows what has become a key trope in ANT and STS studies more broadly, namely that even where "norms have been set, 'normalization' does not automatically follow" (Mol 2010: 262–263). Indeed, whereas I suggested that much of the abovementioned scholarship on RCTs and evidence-based global health has been concerned with how these gold standards impose new rules and orders, a key achievement of STS- or ANT-inspired approaches, like that of Timmermans and Berg, is that they highlight the contingency of standardisation processes in healthcare. Not only does it require a lot of effort to make particular standards travel and work. But moreover, gold standards in healthcare may entail new norms that threaten the curtailing and homogenising of practices – when implemented, however, they may actually engender novelty and difference, not least as attempts to standardise healthcare is often met by fierce resistance.

A classic example of such a subversion of biomedical gold standards is Epstein's (1995) work on the role of US AIDS activists in challenging the standards of evidence-making in HIV research in the 1980s. Similarly, a number of US/European-based STS studies have shown how those affected by particular diseases increasingly claim a stake in the debates of what counts as valid evidence to guide the management of their conditions (Callon 1999b; Callon and Rabeharisoa 2008; Epstein 2008; Laurent 2011; Akrich 2009; Rabeharisoa, Moreira, and Akrich 2014). In other words, whereas above-mentioned critiques of evidentiary regimes tend to emphasise their hegemonic and homogenising forces, much STS scholarship could be said to instead emphasise how demands for evidentiary standards may in fact democratise science and engender difference.

Nevertheless, STS-influenced studies focused on the globalisation of biomedical evidence standards have arguably remained concerned with how these standards collide with and negatively impact healthcare practices 'on the ground'. Often based on ethnographic fieldwork conducted in Global

South countries, such studies regularly focus on the instantiation of such standards in local contexts, and how they are adapted - or indeed fail. Lakoff (2005), for example, shows how 'global' evidence-based diagnostic and treatment standards for psychotherapy were met with resistance by Argentinian doctors unwilling to subscribe to the underlying biomedical disease model. Similarly, Chandler and colleagues (2012) describe the mismatch between global evidence-based diagnostic standards for malaria and the much more nuanced triage approach of Cameroonian clinicians. Arguably in a similar fashion, a number of other studies have aimed to highlight how Global South healthcare practitioners struggle to reconcile the demands posed by global evidentiary rules and standards with demands posed by their local realities (e.g. Uretsky 2016; Lorway 2017). In other words, in contrast to Timmermans and Berg's focus on the successful diffusion of EBM standards in US/Europe and the engendering of difference, much scholarship focused on the global flow of evidentiary healthcare standards could be said to continue to emphasise the contestations and frictions caused by such evidentiary standards - often to explicitly challenge what are perceived as science's universalist aims and claims.

I further tease out below the tensions between conceptualising evidentiary approaches as processes of closing down or opening up of opportunities to imagine and intervene with the world. Before doing so, I want to briefly summarise key points in the literature that I have so far introduced, and discuss some of questions these literatures raised at the beginning of my project in regard to my own approach to the study of evidence-informed health policy (EIHP) promoted through WHO's EVIPNet network.

EVIPNet and EIHP – gold standards traveling along networks?

In the first part of this chapter I sketched different bodies of literature that have critically examined 'evidence-based' approaches to healthcare, not only in US/European contexts but also their perceived expansion across disciplinary and geographic boundaries. My starting point was the notion of a 'gold-standard', which I argued has been used by both proponents and critics to refer to RCTs as the benchmark methodology to produce evidence; to EBM and evidence-based/informed health policy approaches as increasingly

pervasive 'paradigms' or 'evidentiary regimes'; and to evidence itself as it circulated in the form of evidence-based standards to guide healthcare decisions and practices.

Bearing in mind the risks that come with such a coarse-grained way of classifying diverse bodies of scholarship, I want to propose that the above highlighted three broad analytical orientations in the literature. First, scholarship that associates the rise of evidence-based paradigms and/or their gold-standardly rules and tools with new governance logics in the name of new 'evidentiary regimes', standardisation movements and/or regulatory structures. Second, empirical (often anthropological) scholarship focused on the negative impact of the imposition of such regimes and/or their rules and tools in global health, and their effects on local healthcare structures, practices and populations. And third, STS-influenced scholarship concerned with the circulation of evidentiary standards and how they become adapted, resisted and/or subverted in situated local practices. As such, these accounts could be said to share a concern for the expansion of evidentiary gold standards across disciplinary or geographic boundaries. A key tension, however, is between studies that emphasise the hegemony of 'evidentiary regimes' and their tools and their homogenising power, on the one hand; and, on the other hand, studies that instead emphasise situated instances of and possibilities for adaption, subversion, resistance and difference in practice.

I aim to further tease out this tension in the next section. But before, I want to highlight a number of questions that my 'diffractive reading' (Barad 2007) of these literatures raised at the beginning of this project in regard to my own theoretical and methodological approach. Should I, for example, treat EIHP as part of a new evidentiary regime promoted through the WHO and disseminated to Global South countries? Or should I – similar to Timmermans and Berg's study of EBM – focus on EIHP in global health as a set of standardisation practices aimed at streamlining health policymaking? Indeed, the conception of EVIPNet as a network to allow the circulation of knowledge and expertise seemed to lend itself to an approach that could trace this network to 'follow' the flow of evidentiary standards (such as evidentiary rules and tools or a particular guideline) from the 'global' level at WHO to a 'local'

context of their application or implementation. At the same time, however, both of these options seemed to raise a number of problematic questions. As noted in the Introduction to this thesis, my own initial research had already suggested that 'evidentiary regimes' in global health may not be as uniform and coherent as both proponents and many critics seemed to imply. Furthermore, would a strategy that followed the assumption that evidence-for-policy approaches emerged in the Global North and are expanded to Global South countries not in fact rehearse centre-periphery models of the diffusion of science (see also below)?

Equally disconcertingly, Timmermans and Berg's analysis of what EBM standards do (or not do) seemed to mirror too well what both EBM and EIHP architects propose that their approaches should (or should not) achieve. Key EBM architects recently reiterated that – even though it comprises a set of standardised rules and tools - EBM does not in fact aim to standardise practices as it integrates scientific evidence with situated judgements, values and preferences (Djulbegovic and Guyatt 2017). Similarly, EIHP frameworks centre on set of standardised rules and methods to facilitate the circulation of global research evidence on intervention effects; but these frameworks, too, insist on the need for global evidence to be adapted - or 'contextualised' - for local settings. But if both proponents and analysts of evidence-forpolicy/practice approaches converge in their proposals that a proliferation of evidentiary rules and standards will/should not lead to a homogenisation of actual practices and worlds, what are the consequences for social science analyses? Indeed, there seemed to be significant overlaps between key analytical concepts used in STS to describe the production and diffusion of knowledge, and terms and ideas used EIHP frameworks. This includes the network metaphor. But also notions such as 'translation', which is not only a key ANT term but also used in the EIHP literature – in both cases denoting processes that allow the transfer of research findings 'out of the laboratory' and across different geographies, scales and disciplinary boundaries. How could I deal with this apparent confluence of vocabularies and metaphors, of self-descriptive terms and analytical concepts? What would an account of EVIPNet dissemination infrastructures and Ugandan adoption/adaption efforts

add, in order to eschew the risk that my analysis may become "reduced to restatement, to repetition, to generating reflexive modernity's 'doubles'", as Annelise Riles (2000: 5) put it².

Escaping this threat seemed to demand an answer to the question: does it not *matter* that specific evidentiary rules, methods and standards not only expand to other disciplines, practices and locales, but also that they do so in the name of scientific objectivity, progress and rationality? After all, is a constituent assertion of EIHP (and EBM) not precisely that certain evidentiary rules and methods – and resulting evidence-based findings – *should* travel in the name of science? Conversely, would an analytical focus on the resistance, adaption, subversion or failure of evidentiary rules and tools in practice not risk denying that there is indeed anything special about science – and, as a consequence, refute the hopes and commitments of 'local' practitioners, like the Ugandan evidence-for-policy experts I interviewed for this project? Would the opposition to such scientific claims not close down opportunities for a constructive dialogue with EIHP proponents that might carry hopes for alternative formulations?

These are some of the questions that emerged at the beginning of my project and that have shaped my own approach to EIHP as an object of study, as I further discuss in Chapter 2. In the reminder of this chapter, however, I want to further elaborate on some of the tensions highlighted in the previous section, with a more specific focus on how these have been dealt with in STS. Starting from critiques of earlier ANT studies and their emphasis on stability, I briefly discuss STS engagements with the question of difference in science/medicine, and conclude by pointing out why this issue has particular salience in regards to my own research project.

Difference

As suggested in the previous section, in STS, descriptions of actor-networks emerged as a powerful methodological tool undergirding constructivist

² As Riles notes, the ubiquity of some concepts or imaginations such as the network metaphor pose distinct analytical challenges: when people already understand themselves as part of a network, "discovering a network can no longer evoke the surprise of uncovering a hidden analytical truth" (Riles 2000: 4).

accounts of the world. I proposed that a key concern in early ANT studies was to show how scientific facts are stabilized and made durable through evergrowing networks of heterogeneous actors. In other words, a key underlying claim was that the more extensive the network and the more (and more heterogeneous) actors enrolled, the more likely the success of science becomes. This analytical strategy, however, led some critics to suggest that actor-networks themselves can be 'colonising' (Lee and Brown 1994; Law 1999; Anderson and Adams 2007).

This charge has come in a number of shapes, including claims that the network metaphor overemphasises the free flow of knowledge/science along emerging networks while disregarding power dynamics and structural factors that might shape this flow; that the network metaphor rehearse centreperiphery models of the diffusion of science; that the emphasis on stability in ANT accounts make them at once colonizing and blind to the spaces outside of networks; and that one of ANT's key tenets – to 'just' follow the actors – in fact re-produces dominant narratives of scientific progress at the expense of marginalised actors and voices. While these critiques are per se independent of the scale of actor-networks, they seem particularly pertinent to the study of global knowledge flows. Indeed, some of the fiercest critics of especially early ANT accounts have been scholars like Warrick Anderson, who demand a better engagement of STS with postcolonial studies in order to show

"the localness of technoscientific networks, the situated production of 'globality', the transnational processes of displacement and reconfiguration, the fragmentation and hybridity of technoscience (Anderson 2002: 651).

In the following, I discuss some of these specific critiques in more detail to argue that they have contributed to a more recent emphasis in constructivist STS accounts on the fluidity of space and mutability of scientific objects. I propose that these recent developments have at least partly served to better account for – and even (analytically) enable – difference in science, but also suggest that this raises new questions about the role of methods and the singularity of scientific practices.

Colonising networks

Despite different trajectories, the network metaphor in ANT could be said to have co-evolved with wider scholarly conceptualisations of space as emerging and relational (Hetherington and Law 2000; Murdoch 2006). In contrast to approaches in other disciplines that often assumed certain driving forces behind global space-making projects (e.g. Massey 1994; Harvey 2000), however, a key feature of early ANT approaches was an insistence on the need to avoid *a priori* assumptions regarding actors' world-building activities in favour of empirical descriptions of how these activities unfold (e.g. Latour 1999). As one consequence, especially earlier ANT accounts often comprised descriptive studies on the successful diffusion of science.

As a result, however, some scholars accused ANT accounts of reproducing narratives of the "unconstrained expansion of sovereign networks" (Anderson 2009: 392). In order to avoid this, Anderson and others have demanded a better engagement of STS with postcolonial studies in order to remain sensitive to what they argue to be the often uneven global flows of science and technology (Anderson 2009: 392; see also Anderson and Adams 2007; Anderson 2009; Seth 2009; Harding 2011). Against what they propose to be ANT's attribution of scientific success to the heroic work of individual actors and the stability of networks, these scholars have stressed the need to account for historical and current structural factors that influence by whom, on what and where science is produced, as well as where it travels and who benefits from it. Many of these critics have also rejected the perceived tendency in ANT studies to follow Western scientists producing Western science that then successfully diffuses to all corners of the world (Anderson 2009). As Anderson argued, ANT's dual strategy of rejecting science's privileged access to an objective reality while accounting for the successful diffusion of scientific facts had simply displaced one modernist discourse (enlightened scientific progress) with another (globalisation) (Anderson 2002). This claim may seem rather polemical. Yet, the way Anderson poses the

problem – dramatized by contrasting Bowker and Star's (1999) too "nuanced" refusal to treat international disease classifications as an imperialist tool with Sundar Rajan's (2006) "retro-Marxist" analysis of the expansion of biocapital

(Anderson 2009: 396) – could be said to indeed point to a serious challenge in the study of 'global' science projects. To dramatize this further in regard to my own project: how could I avoid a narrative that puts too much emphasis on the coherence and hegemony of 'evidentiary regimes', while retaining a critical sensitivity to past and present inequalities that continue to shape the flow of evidentiary knowledge and objects? Indeed, this arguably remains an enduring tension in existing STS-influenced studies on the global circulation of evidentiary standards.

Anderson himself has issued a number of programmatic calls for a field of explicitly postcolonial STS better able to trace the "co-production of identities, technologies and cultural formations characteristic of an emerging global order" while also revealing "the patterns of local trans- actions that give rise to global, or universalist, claims" (Anderson 2002: 643). Similar demands for new forms of critical analyses in the study of transnational science projects have been made by a number of other scholars (e.g. Tsing 2004; Choy 2011). These demands of involve proposals for an analytical strategy that juxtaposes universalist claims with global phenomena: whereas the former are presented as based on flawed aspirations, the latter are rendered open to ethnographic exploration - to be then shown to emerge as the, always partial and contingent, outcome of connections based on local practices³. Yet, such efforts also point to an analytical conundrum, as highlighted by Anderson's plea quoted above: should we examine - and thus accept the existence of an 'emerging global order', or argue that there are only globalising claims? But more so, are 'global claims' in fact the same as 'universalist claims'. In the following, I will examine these two points one after another to tease out some of the questions they pose.

³ As such, these proposals could be said to draw on the work of postcolonial theorists who have argued that common discursive spatial metonyms such as the 'Orient' or 'the West' (Said 2003), the 'Third World' (Escobar 1995), or 'Africa' (Mudimbe 1988) lack ontological stability but are constantly (re-)shaped.

The local global

Anderson's call above could be said to echo a wider trend of treating the 'global' itself as the object of ethnographic explorations and as the outcome of local practices. What this is often argued to allow is to discern that 'global' projects not only involve the making of 'global' links with distant others, but also imply the drawing of boundaries and the articulation of difference at the same time (cf. Mol and Law 2008). In regards to global health, one recent STS-influenced account that could be said to have employed such a strategy is Joanna Crane's (2013) long-term study of a bourgeoning research network between a US university and an HIV clinic in Uganda. As Crane argues, the success of global scientific networks often hinges on the mobility of some entities – such as donor funds, Global North researchers, scientific standards and quantifiable data – while other things have to remain anchored in place – including treatment-perceptible African bodies, but also Ugandan researchers who often remain unequal participants in global health arrangements (Crane 2013). In other words, what Crane's study convincingly shows is that (a) 'global' health is as much about making successful connections as it is about disconnections and exclusions.

Moreover, STS scholars also developed conceptual tools as alternatives to actor-networks that could account for the situated production of 'globality', while avoiding an emphasis on uniform diffusion and stability in favour of complexity, contingency and difference. One such tool has been the notion of topology (Mol and Law 1994; see also e.g. Law 1999; Hetherington and Law 2000; Michael and Rosengarten 2012). Based on a study of anaemia, Mol and Law (1994) use the notion of topology to distinguish what they describe as fluid and non-Euclidian spaces from networks that link stable entities across distance. In contrast to networks, Mol and Law propose, topology captures the relational emergence of a 'global' as a result of the circulation of scientific entities that are multiple, mutable and contingent. Central to their argument is the proposal that anaemia in a Dutch hospital is ontologically different from anaemia in a Mozambican village (but also from a Dutch laboratory, etc.). Mol and Law argue that it is possible to move between these different anaemias and that – through this movement fluid – spaces are

performed or *enacted* (ibid.). In other words, both the 'object' anaemia and the space it traverses emerge *with each other*, each transforming the other in the process (Mol and Law 1994). As such, Mol and Law's key argument is that, on the one hand, entities perform or enact spaces. But on the other hand, "topological presuppositions" (Mol and Law 1994: 641) may also determine how entities are performed or enacted. As such, Mol and Law argue, such presuppositions allow the "performance of social similarity and difference" (ibid.: 642).

Mol and Law's account could be said to hint at a number of important conceptual shifts or 'methodological turns' that have taken place since the success of early ANT studies. On the one hand, the network metaphor has been complemented with analytically more fluid spaces to better account for 'topological multiplicity' (Law and Mol 1994). That is, in contrast to the emphasis in earlier ANT accounts on the stabilisation and ordering functions of ever-expanding networks, latter ANT accounts have increasingly focussed on the contingency of relational space always in the process of becoming. On the other hand, Mol and Law's (1994) account extends this ontological multiplicity to entities for arguably similar reasons. In contrast to Latour's earlier conceptualisation of 'immutable mobiles' - standardised objects stable enough to circulate through space and connect different actors in emerging networks – Mol and Law's anaemia study added to STS accounts that have shown that not all things travel easily (Star 1991), or that they travel precisely because they are mutable (see also e.g. de Laet and Mol 2000). Their account shows that the same entity can be 'ontologically different' at the same time but in different locations. Both analytical concepts, the notion of topology and the multiplicity of entities, thus rest on the assumption that entities and realities are enacted in practice.

While similar to the Latourian notion of construction in their shared rejection of things pre-existing their representation (cf. Woolgar and Lezaun 2013; see also Methodology Chapter 2), enactment has become a widely used term in STS to highlight the "continuing practice of crafting" (Law 2004: 56). As Law (2004) suggests, whereas construction talks of stabilisation, closure and durability, the notion of enactment serves to highlight that entities and realities

are fragile, contingent, and constantly changing even after they are first brought into being. As such, many of these latter analytical approaches could be said to have emerged, at least partly, from growing theoretical and methodological concerns with accounting for – and even analytically enabling (see Chapter 2) – difference.

Undoubtedly, these developments have introduced a whole range of new valuable analytical tools and strategies for the study of the global flows of science. However, I would also suggest that they have also raised new questions, not least in how far analytical approaches that conceive of 'global' spaces and entities as emergent and contingent are transferable to the study of science and scientific objects. Below, I further highlight this problem by returning to Anderson's above-mentioned programmatic call for STS to study how local practices give rise to "global, or universalist, claims" (Anderson 2002: 643) – which I already indicated points to a tension between notions of globality and universality. I return to the notion of 'enactment' in the following Chapter 2 to address this problem from a slightly different angle.

The local universal?

The 'global' and the 'universal' are usually understood as distinct concepts. Whereas the former refers to techniques, information, concepts or objects that in their materiality have the capacity to spatially diffuse, the later is characterised by its appeal to values and transcendence (e.g. Baudrillard 2002). One of ANT's principal aims, however, has arguably been to precisely unsettle this distinction between universal values and materiality. As proposed above, the network metaphor not only served to describe complex spatial arrangements, but also as an important tool to challenge the exceptionalism of scientific knowledge. As such, Latour argued to conceive of universality not as the *reason* why scientific objects travel, but as an achievement. In other words, universality was argued to emerge as the outcome of longer and more stable networks (e.g. Latour 1983). On this account, the concepts of universality and globality are therefore effectively collapsed – something is universal due to its 'global' reach.

I want to argue that in their study of EBM standards, Timmermans and Berg similarly conflate globality and universality. Analogous to Latour's early work,

their key aim is to show how well EBM standards diffuse. Whereas Latour emphasised the importance of immutable mobiles for the transport of scientific facts, however, key to Timmermans and Berg's account is that EBM standards are mobile and stable – but that they are also adapted and changed in their practical use. As such, Timmermans and Berg can argue that medical standards link global networks through local articulations to achieve 'local universality' (Timmermans and Berg 1997). In other words, their approach allows them to discern global flows of standardised knowledge to propose that universality emerges from local practices, at the same time that they can argue that universality is productive of difference as global standards are adapted and made workable in particular local contexts.

And yet, I want to argue that this treatment of medicine and science like any other standardisation effort, and of universality/globality as situated achievements, also raises a number of problematic questions. On the one hand, it raises the question if efforts to re-present modern medicine as a field of multiplicity and difference rather than unity (cf. Berg and Mol 1998; Mol 2002) not also fail to pay sufficient attention to the appeal to 'scientific truth' that is inherent in debates about science and evidence. In other words, whether it is sufficient to examine how scientific standards produce difference, without paying critical attention to what counts as rational and scientific knowledge that can be standardised – and what does not (cf. Mykhalovskiy and Weir 2004). Conversely, it also poses the question if such efforts pay enough attention to the specificity of science and its achievements. To elucidate this further, I will introduce a last body of literature that could be said to deal more directly with the tensions between universality and difference in the study of science.

Colonising science

The complicity of science and technology in the colonial project has been a focus of much scholarship (e.g. Fanon 1965; Vaughan 1991; Arnold 1993; Appadurai 1993), as has been the question of the role of colonialism in the emergence of 'Western' science. In terms of the latter, a number of historical studies have, for example, shown that Western science and medicine were co-constituted with colonialism – whereby this has not been limited to the

socio-economic exploitation of colonies for resources that enabled the ascent of a 'Western' science, but also the appropriation of 'local' knowledges (Cook 2007; Seth 2009; Tilley 2011). Helen Tilley (2011), for example, argues that rather than produced in a British laboratory and simply imposed on colonies as a way to allow the management and control of local populations, scientific knowledge and infrastructures were profoundly shaped by the colonial encounter – colonial Africa, Tilley argues, was the "living laboratory" (ibid.: 1) that gave birth to much of modern science. For similar reasons, other scholars have contested the strict separation between a coherent and stable 'Western science' and 'indigenous' knowledges, or even challenged the dichotomy itself as at best bogus and at worst 'Eurocentric' (e.g. Hobson 2011).

I cannot aim to achieve to discuss the many questions this poses in detail here, although I shall return to some of them over the course of this thesis. Instead, I want to briefly discuss the work of Sandra Harding and Helen Verran as two scholars who draw on philosophy of science and postcolonial critiques to grapple with the question of difference in scientific knowledge. These scholars arguably share a rejection of science's universalist claims, an interest in the situated and distributed processes of knowledge production, and the effort to formulate a critique that takes seriously the issue of difference. Yet, I will also argue that their accounts also diverge in their theoretical and methodological assumptions in ways that resonate with some of the questions I have raised above.

As a self-proclaimed proponent of an explicitly postcolonial STS, Sandra Harding draws on postcolonial and feminist critiques to propose a strategy of debunking Science's universalist claims by juxtaposing them with the particular practices of situated knowledge production. Echoing both Said's point that Western science has failed to recognise its self-righteousness (Said 2003: 116) and Haraway's call for situating science (Haraway 1988; see also Harding 1993), Harding argues that

"Western sciences have been epistemologically underdeveloped, as they lacked the resources necessary to recognize their own locations in social relations and history" (Harding 2011: 3).

As such, she calls not only for undoing universalist scientific claims by situating them, but to also use this strategy as the first step in a normative program to develop a better – more pluralist and thus more objective (Harding 1993) – science. Her efforts to defend a notion of objectivity while arguing for a science that incorporates difference arguably distinctly differentiates her work from many of the constructivist approaches discussed in this chapter. As she argues, the notion of objectivity should be retained since it provides

"a way to think about the gap that should exist between how any individual or group wants the world to be and how in fact it is" (Harding 1993: 72)

As part of what she calls 'standpoint epistemology', Harding insists on the singular achievements of scientific practices while also insisting that objectivity could be "maximised" (Harding 1993: 69) by including the perspectives of more diverse groups, and especially groups of marginalised peoples. Elsewhere, she expands on this by arguing that this 'better' science should reject epistemological monism in favour of a knowledge system that explicitly recognises and includes both 'Western' and 'non-Western' sciences (Harding 2008, 2011). As she argues, the assimilation of other knowledges into Western sciences should be resisted, as it would lead to the "tragic destruction and suppression of fruitful cultural diversity in knowledge systems" (Harding 2011: 10)

Harding's call for the recognition of multiple sciences could be said to partly resonate with my own concern for a co-existence of diverse knowledge practices, as does her aim to defend a notion of objectivity (see next chapter). At the same time, however, her work has arguably a tendency to redraw the boundaries between a 'Western' Science and 'non-Western' indigenous knowledges. I want to suggest that this partly follows from her insistence – as suggested in the quote above – on diversity in science a matter of 'culture'. Indeed, Harding's standpoint theory seems to build on an understanding whereby scientific research is imbued with "social interests and values" (Harding 1993: 57). As such, her claim for a better, more objective science seems to largely be based on the demand to include more and more diverse

standpoints or 'perspectives'⁴. But this arguably raises the question in how far her approach enables the practice of difference, or not indeed risks essentialising it.

To elucidate this further, I want to turn to Helen Verran's Science and an African Logic (2001), in which Verran reflects on her own encounters with a variety of ways of 'doing numbers' as a maths teacher of Yoruba children in Nigeria. One of Verran's key arguments is that science's, including social science's, particular ontological commitments close down opportunities for productive engagement with multiplicity and difference. Offering multiple tellings of her ethnographic encounters, Verran charts how she came to reconsider her initial strategy to present universal numbers as the "imperial expression of the Enlightenment" aimed at legitimising attempts to bring development/progress to the "primitive" other (Verran 2001: 25). She recounts her realisation that such a strategy would have in fact remade/re-instated "the naturalness of colonizing power relations through opposition" (ibid.: 31). The claim that universal numbers are – or can be differently – socially constructed relies, according to Verran, on a universalist ontological framework separating (socially-constructed) representations of the world, the world. and observers/knowers. Furthermore, she proposes that, by trying to defend epistemic difference between Western and Yoruba calculating logics, she herself would (re-) enact and essentialise this difference while simultaneously making any practice of difference impossible. This last point is perhaps the most difficult to understand but also the most valuable: Verran argues that any insistence on different epistemes at work also makes the existence of these epistemes remain premised on their demarcation from the respective other. As a result, Verran proposes that her initial relativist strategy had the consequence of closing down the possibility for communicating across or with difference, no "possibility of arguing/negotiating towards futures different from past" (ibid.: 36).

As an alternative strategy, Verran argues for an account of numbers as emerging as situated and multiple objects as they are being used to designate

⁴ Although Harding herself tries to distance standpoint epistemology from perspectivalism (e.g. Harding 1993).

different embodied ways of relating to the world (ibid.: 35). Numbers are as real as other entities, she argues; yet, space, time and matter are not given and must be represented, but they are "just a particular way of telling the outcomes of acting" (ibid.: 233). On the one hand, Verran's account thus echoes Law's and Mol's strategy of treating entities as the multiply enacted outcomes of practices. But on the other hand, she highlights that different enactments follow from the making of different connections with, or interferences in, the world. In other words, different methods – including her own – bring entities and realities into being differently.

Conclusion: a question of method

In the second part of this literature review, I elaborated on some of the questions raised in the first part concerning the tensions between accounts that emphasise the coherence and uniformity of biomedical standards and accounts that stress their contingency. Starting from the critique of earlier ANT accounts, I proposed that ANT 'after networks' (Law 1999) has been more sensitive to the unintended consequences of a focus on the successful stabilisation and ordering functions of actor-networks. I also introduced alternative analytical strategies developed by STS scholars that have emphasised more fluid spaces and the multiplicity of scientific entities. A key argument in this second section was that many of these latter approaches have been concerned with accounting for or even (analytically) fostering contingency and difference. But, as such, I also argued that these accounts risk eliding the question of what is indeed special about science.

A key term that I introduced in this chapter is the notion of 'enactment'. In both Mol and Law's (1994) anaemia study and Verran's (2001) account of numbers in Nigeria, the term serves to describe how the same entity may be different according through the process by which it is enacted. In other words, in both accounts, particular enactments are the result of particular practices and methods. Yet, I also suggested that these accounts differ in the way they consider if/how there are constraints to such enactments of entities and worlds. Specifically, in Verran's account, particular enactments are the result of what she calls diverging 'ontological commitments' among diverging groups of people. As such, I read her account as an attempt to highlight that

divergent practices and methods contribute to the emergence of (a) different world(s), but without either relativizing the emergent knowledge nor essentialising difference by referring to either as 'just' cultural and social.

What this chapter has aimed to achieve is to point to some of the questions and concerns that emerged for from my 'diffractive reading' of different literatures and to highlight their importance to my own project. It is not by accident that this chapter has ended on the question of method(s). Indeed, this question has loomed behind many of the issues raised in this chapter, not only in regards to the way scholars have conceived of the 'doings' of medicine or science, but also the way that I explored how scholars themselves 'enacted' their objects of study. I will thus continue to discuss both these issues – and how they link together – in the next Methodology Chapter 2.

Chapter 2: Coming (in-)to Matter

This chapter describes how I engaged with evidence-informed health policy (EIHP) as my object of study. It comprises two parts: in the first part, I describe the range of materials and methods I have drawn on; the second part further elaborates how I developed my methodological approach in dialogue with topical theoretical/conceptual debates within Science and Technology Studies (STS).

As already indicated in the Introduction to this thesis, this project developed in response to and was re-shaped by what could be said to have been a series of moments of crisis. The first section of this chapter describes some of the difficulties I encountered during an early-stage visit to the World Health Organization (WHO) Archives and Library in Geneva. It also elaborates on challenges I encountered during my fieldwork in Uganda. I describe how, in response to these difficulties and the sense of crisis they evoked, I not only adapted my methods to the situation(s) at hand; but more so, treated these challenges as entry points to explore some of the problematic analytical and ethico-political questions they raised in regard to my own research project. In doing so, this chapter seeks to illustrate the *iterative* process that has undergirded the development of my methodology.

My use of the term 'iterative' here does mean to imply "doing something again and again, usually to improve it" (Cambridge Dictionary 2019). On the contrary: rather than refining one particular approach, developing my methodology involved a continuous process of recalibration and adjustment to my original approach in response to the empirical and analytical challenges I encountered as I engaged with EIHP as my object of study. A more suitable term to describe this process would be the German word 'herantasten'. Its English translation as 'to feel one's way towards something' retains the sense of a movement towards something that can be met, but arguably captures less well the sense of both material encounter and careful yet exploratory reaching out that is conveyed by the German word 'tasten'. In terms of the latter, I consider 'herantasten' to resonate with Alan Pickering's description of knowledge-making as a 'dance of human and non-human agency', a transformative encounter between humans, instruments and the material

world that is characterised by a "dialectic of resistance and accommodation" (Pickering 1995: 65). In other words, this chapter illustrates how I iteratively tuned my practical and theoretical/conceptual tools as part of being committed to think with and learn from the empirical situation(s).

I elaborate on the need to acknowledge what Pickering calls 'resistance' as a constraint on scientific - including social scientific - practices in the second part of this chapter. To do so, I return to the notion of 'enactment' introduced in Chapter 1. I reiterate that notions of enactment and performativity have served as effective tools in Science and Technology Studies (STS) to challenge assumptions that good methods, including social science methods, are those that 'objectively' represent a mute reality. Whereas these tools thus successfully highlight how methods intervene in the situation(s) to which they attend, I also discuss how I found them to nevertheless pose a number of challenging questions for both the way I conceive of others' knowledge practices, as well as my own. If, as John Law has suggested, truth is no longer the gold standard (Law 2004: 13) – who, what and how determines which reality/ies are enacted or performed? What would the consequences be in terms of how I could engage with those practitioners for whom objectivity, facts and trustworthy proofs indeed matter? What would the consequences be for my own evidentiary practices? Section two describes how in grappling with these difficult questions I started thinking with Isabelle Stengers' notion of an 'ecology of practice' to formulate a more careful way to conceive of the ways that divergent knowledge practices contribute to how things come (in-)to matter.

As Stengers proposes,

"a good craftswoman does not know only how to use her tools. She is the one who will not envisage a situation in terms of the demands of the particular tool she is used to but rather envisage the fitness of this tool for this situation" (Stengers 2011a: 4).

A key aim of this chapter is thus to illustrate my own effort to become a good craftswoman as an iterative process of learning from/with the situation(s) at hand, in parallel to learning from and experimenting with the theoretical/conceptual tools available in the social science literatures. Through

an account of how I came to undertake this process, this chapter seeks to make evident how I situate myself in the research.

Materials & Methods

The empirical material that I draw on in this thesis was assembled during different research periods and across different settings. This comprised research at the World Health Organization (WHO) Archives and Library in Geneva, the gathering and close reading of a large amount of published articles, policy documents, technical guidelines and toolkits, and two shorter periods of fieldwork in Uganda. Employing a heterogeneous array of methods was required in order to be able to engage with EIHP across the different settings of its instantiation. But my modes of engaging with EIHP also further developed as a necessary response to a series of difficulties that I encountered as part of my research.

One early challenge presented itself during a research trip to the WHO's Archives and Library during the initial stages of my research. Originally, this research was intended to involve the analysis of historical documents as the basis for an account of the emergence of demands for 'evidence' and 'evidence-based policy' at WHO. Such an account, in turn, was to provide the foundation for a critical analysis of how global health politics and practices are progressively transformed by a new "evidence paradigm" (Lambert 2007: 17). What initially seemed like a reasonably straightforward research plan, however, was quickly faced with a number of practical and conceptual challenges. Rather than simply providing a 'factual' basis for my subsequent investigations, it has been the difficulties experienced during the first phase of my research, as well as my efforts to tune my own methodology to address them, that have significantly informed my engagement with evidence-forpolicy approaches as my object of study. I therefore discuss some of these challenges and my responses in detail below, before elucidating how this has informed my methodological approach.

Sourcing documents

I visited the WHO Archives and Library for five days in the early summer of 2014 in what was initially planned as a scoping trip, with a longer trip projected to take place a month later. Based at the organisation's

headquarters in Geneva, its Archives and Library manage and preserve current and historical documentation relating to WHO's work. Whereas the WHO Library provides physical and digital access to WHO publications including reports, periodicals, technical documents, official records such as Executive Board decisions, and press releases - the WHO Archives preserves and manages "historically valuable documents" (WHO 2014b, online resource). These include original memos, correspondence records, draft reports and meeting summaries produced by WHO units and their staff, which have been collated in fonds, catalogued in an electronic inventory, and are made available to researchers upon request through a reference service. Hoping to source documents from both the Archive and Library collections, I had aimed to treat documents as both, sources of data as well as instruments of bureaucratic organisation (cf. Riles 2006). That is, by examining both their content and what kind of documents had been archived, who had produced these documents and for what purpose, I had hoped that these documents would at once reveal the history of evidence-for-policy approaches at WHO, and be able to show how these documents served as mechanisms through which particular rationalities were made practical and technical at the organisation. Perhaps unsurprisingly, however, my first discovery in the summer of 2014 was that documents are not just sitting there, waiting to be exposed and analysed.

My initial broad and largely internet-based research had suggested that the late 1990s/early 2000s represented an important period for the emergence of evidence-for-policy approaches at WHO, linked to the establishment of WHO's first official Evidence and Information for Policy (EIP) Unit in 1998 under new Director-General (DG) Gro Harlem Brundtland. Yet, in a response to my written request for access to the WHO Archives, I was cautioned that a 20-year confidentiality period would limit my access to any archival records predating 1994. Undeterred, I arrived at the Geneva Archives a few weeks later, but only to be informed by one of the WHO archivists that an inventory search for the keywords 'evidence' and 'evidence-based' in the pre-1994 archival fonds did not retrieve any relevant records. In subsequent conversations with the very helpful archivist, I also learned that the WHO

archives were only professionalised at the end of the 1990s. Until then, it had been the responsibility of the WHO Registry to archive and chronologically file those documents that were passed on and deemed historically relevant by individual staff members and/or WHO units. As the archivist further pointed out, the previous lack of harmonised archiving procedures had also affected regular clearances performed by archival staff. Over time, such clearances had disposed of large numbers of previously archived documents no longer deemed relevant. These conversations highlighted an unforeseen challenge to my original research plan: how could I (re-)construct a history of evidencefor-policy approaches at WHO from documents if the document trail was seemingly unreliable and patchy? More so, how did these archival practices themselves shape what kind of histories could be told? In contrast to my initial hope of discovering some of the 'real' drivers of evidence-for-policy efforts at the WHO, my first day at the WHO Archives seemed to have revealed the role of documents, documenting practices and archives themselves as part of an 'apparatus of reality-production' (Law 2004: 34).

The challenges posed by the fragmentary nature of archival records were further reinforced by the fact that WHO Archives' database searches are keyword rather than full-text based. As such, the archivist's observation that a database search for 'evidence' had failed to return any relevant results for the period before 1994 did not mean that the term 'evidence' did not feature in any of the archived documents. Rather, it simply indicated that no records were catalogued linked to this specific keyword. The archivist, undoubtedly sensing my growing despair, kindly revealed that the first record filed under the keyword 'evidence' was created in 1998, a period covered by the 20-year confidentiality period. The coming into being of 'evidence' as a keyword for archiving in 1998, the year Gro Harlem Brundtland took office as WHO-DR, is arguably highly significant, and seemed to affirm the growing importance placed on evidence during her tenure. And yet, the intricate and shifting nature of WHO archiving procedures raised a plethora of challenging methodological and epistemological questions. How would I source records relating to the history of evidence-for-policy approaches if archived documents were not indeed filed under the keyword 'evidence'? How could I account for

the fact that both the selection of documents for archiving and the way they were categorised and made 'find-able' were not the result of an 'objective' method but of contingent decisions in particular contexts? Who had decided, and how, which documents are 'valuable' enough to be preserved? How could I engage with particular archival documents in ways that would eschew the risk of treating them simply as 'found' and representative of factual phenomena, but as 'artefacts' (Riles 2006) generated within particular contexts and situations? And lastly, how could I account for my own engagement, and for the choices I would necessarily have to make in selecting and analysing documents?

This last question presented itself as a very practical challenge as well: at the same time that I did not have access to archival records linked to the keyword 'evidence', I was confronted with a vast amount of publicly-available documents managed by the WHO Library. WHO Library Services electronically store official WHO publications in a database that, in contrast to the WHO Archives, operates based on full-text queries. In 2014, a search for the term 'evidence', even when filtered for publications produced by WHO headquarters only, returned 9,160 results; the term 'evidence-based' retrieved 2,410 records. Sifting through such an enormous amount of documents – ranging from short press releases to 1000-page long reports – was clearly unfeasible. But how should I decide which documents to look at, where to start, and what to include? More so, what did it actually mean to write a 'history of evidence-for-policy approaches' at the WHO'? Should this be a history of a term, a concept, a particular epistemology, or a tool?

Faced with these difficult questions, I decided to change my initial methodological strategy. My early research had suggested that evidence-for-policy efforts at the WHO under Brundtland had been heavily influenced by a group of experts who had long promoted what they argued to be a more 'rational' way of setting health policy priorities. Members of this group took up leading posts in WHO's newly established EIP unit and used key publications (e.g. Murray and Evans 2003, see below) to offer their own narratives of the emergence of evidence-based policy efforts and what their contributions to those efforts entailed. As a way to respond to the above-mentioned challenge

of how to select documents while avoiding the imposition of my own assumptions onto my object of study, I thus decided to 'follow' two leading figures of the WHO EIP unit, Chris Murray and David Evans, and their account of the emergence of evidence-based policy. This strategy drew on approaches in Science and Technology Studies (STS) and especially Actor-Network-Theory (ANT) that proposed to 'follow' actors in order to trace their network-building, boundary-setting and 'world-making' activities while assuming non-human agency (e.g. Latour and Woolgar 1986; Callon 1986; Latour 1987; Latour 1991; Latour 2005; Mol 2002). It also built on more recent calls for the application of similar approaches to the analysis of documents as a historicising method (Asdal 2012).

This research was published in a book chapter titled *Producing evidence: a* history of evidence-based health policy at the WHO (Jensen 2017). Taking as its starting point a publicly available WHO report published by WHO's Evidence and Information for Policy (EIP) unit (Murray and Evans 2003), the book chapter closely analysed this report in terms of its performative character (cf. Latour and Woolgar 1986; Latour 1987; Riles 2000). That is, I highlighted a series of rhetorical devices - including presenting a linear narrative of scientific progress, omitting ruptures and controversies, and leaving out alternative histories - through which the document itself constructed 'evidence-based policy' as a stable and coherent entity (Jensen 2017). But furthermore, the chapter also drew on archival documents to expose the controversy rather than coherence at the heart of these evidencefor-policy efforts. Much of the evidence-for-policy work described in the 2003 report built on tools and methods developed ten years earlier, in connection with the World Bank's 1993 World Development Report (WDR1993). The WDR1993 had been produced with the input of WHO staff and a corresponding cache of WHO archival records comprised more than 10 folders of chronologically filed letter correspondence, meeting minutes and draft versions related to the production, publication and dissemination of the WDR1993. These records provided a unique insight into World Bank – WHO relations during the production of the WDR1993. A series of subsequent WDR1993 draft versions, for example, highlighted the ever-growing role

accorded to Chris Murray and colleagues' efforts to estimate a global 'burden of illness' based on Disability-Adjusted Life Years (DALYs) – which a few years later became a key pillar of evidence-based policy efforts at WHO. But, furthermore, archived communications between the two organisations also suggested the consternation these developments caused among at least some WHO staff, several of whom used internal and external communications to voice their concerns about the DALY methodology and its use in the WDR1993 to promote a top-down priority setting mechanism (and thought these important enough to submit for archiving; Jensen 2017). As such, these documents also already hinted at something else, namely that even though key components of the WDR1993 methodology were adopted and further developed at WHO with the launch of the EIP unit in the late 1990s, within the organisation itself there remained different visions for what would be the most appropriate information and mechanisms to guide national and international health policy decision-making.

Indeed, this became clear on my last day at the WHO Archives, when the archivist told me that he had taken the initiative to arrange for me to meet with a leading member of staff from the EIP unit's Research Policy & Cooperation (RPC) division. During our long conversation, this RPC staff member showed much interest in my research endeavour. But they also expressed surprise that my research primarily focussed on evidence-for-policy efforts associated with Brundtland's tenure and burden of disease and priority-setting approaches. Instead, this staff member proceeded to present a very different story of evidence-for-policy efforts at WHO, a story that largely took place in the early-to-mid 2000s – after Brundtland and key original members of the EIP unit had left WHO – and that encompassed a wholly different assemblage of reports, conferences, declarations, tools and experts linked to this RPC member's own efforts to establish the Evidence-Informed Policy Network EVIPNet. This latter material did not make it into the above-mentioned chapter (Jensen 2017). Yet, it further sensitised me to the multiplicity of (hi-)stories to be told about the emergence of evidence-for-policy approaches at WHO. Even more so, it made clear my own role as a storyteller in making some of these stories matter more than others (Haraway 1988; Star 1991).

Storytelling to make a difference

Chapter 3 of this thesis draws on the empirical material collected in the context of this early research at the WHO Archives and Library. But it also significantly expands the initial scope of my enquiry into the emergence of evidence-for-policy approaches at WHO to include developments associated with the establishment of the Evidence-Informed Policy Network in the mid-2000s. Restricted by WHO's 20-year confidentiality period, this second phase of my project relied on sourced material that comprised publicly available documents. These included website information, reports and other publications produced by WHO and EVIPNet, as well as articles and EIHP/knowledge translation guidelines published by international evidence specialists associated with EVIPNet. As before, in the selection of material I largely let myself be guided by those I studied, and much of the material that I draw on in Chapter 3 comprises reports and documents that featured prominently on the EVIPNet website and/or were signposted by interviewees. In addition, I also used a snowballing technique that involved searching PubMed for articles on EVIPNet and specific tools (such as GRADE; see Chapter 4) and the cross-referencing of publication bibliographies.

I analysed this material to discern and describe what EVIPNet-associated evidence-for-policy proponents themselves identified as key events that led to the establishment of EVIPNet, as well as how EVIPNet was envisioned according to official documents. Furthermore, documents, such as reports produced on a consensus basis and journal articles as authoritative presentations of research knowledge, can also be used to describe the emergence of an established body of knowledge (e.g. Fletcher 2014). I analysed the retrieved reports and articles to identify recurring terms – such as 'evidence', 'evidence-based'/'evidence-informed' and 'burden of disease' – as well as topics – such as the need for priority setting, the 'know-do gap' and the importance of research as a 'global' endeavour. Tracking these themes across successive documents thus allowed tracing how ideas around evidence-for-policy approaches evolved at WHO over time, but also how particular understandings gradually consolidated.

A specific set of sources that I substantially draw on in both Chapter 3 and Chapter 4 are the so-called SUPPORT Tools for Evidence-Informed Health Policymaking (Oxman et al. 2009; STP1⁵). The SUPPORT Tools comprise a 'global' EIHP/knowledge translation toolkit that outlines the specific standardised steps, rules and tools required to 'do' knowledge translation and EIHP. The SUPPORT Tools were promoted via the EVIPNet website as a principal EIHP/knowledge translation guide. Furthermore, they were also repeatedly highlighted by my interviewees as a resource at the centre of EVIPNet-associated efforts to foster 'evidence-informed' policymaking in WHO member states. As one former WHO staff member involved in setting up EVIPNet noted, the SUPPORT Tools had been 'absolutely critical' (EIHP2016_012, Interview, 01/03/16) as a tool box to support country teams in setting up national or local knowledge translation/EIHP platforms. In Uganda, these tools indeed served as a blueprint for the SURE Guides that were co-developed by the members of the EVIPNet country 'node' as a modified guide for knowledge translation/EIHP in low-and middle-income countries. The SUPPORT Tools are at the centre of Chapter 4, which discusses in more detail some of the central tenants of 'global' EIHP/knowledge translation frameworks promoted through WHO and EVIPNet. Furthermore, together with other material that I sourced as described above, they provide the foundation for an extended analysis how evidence-for-policy approaches emerged and transformed as a matter of concern at WHO. The resulting Chapter 3 offers an account of these developments that emphasises what I frame as a major shift in the way that the demand for evidence-for-policy became articulated in the early-to-mid-2000, encapsulated by what I suggest to be rhetorical shift from evidencebased (EBP) to evidence-informed health policy (EIHP).

⁵ The SUPPORT Tools comprise a set of 19 supplement articles or sub-guides, which involve multiple but overlapping authors. As such, I added the respective sub-guide number to in-text citations throughout this thesis. STP1, for example, refers to the first guide in the series. The guide numbers are also included in the bibliographic references, in this case: Oxman, A.D., Lavis, J.N., Lewin, S., and Fretheim, A. (2009) 'SUPPORT Tools for Evidence-Informed Health Policymaking (STP) 1: What Is Evidence-Informed Policymaking?' *Health Research Policy and Systems* 7 Suppl. 1: S1.

Whereas Chapter 3 thus draws on and extends initial work for the thesis, I have since chosen to re-present this material in a way that puts less emphasis on the performativity of documents and archival practices as such. Instead, Chapter 3 aims to tease out the active role played by the stories we, as social scientists, tell and the ways these stories may aim to make a difference. In other words, it could be said that a key concern in this chapter is with the performativity of my own descriptions (e.g. Law and Singleton 2000; Law 2004; Law and Urry 2011), although the second part of this chapter will discuss how my growing reservations with the twin concepts of performativity and enactment led me to refrain from using these as analytical tools in this thesis. For now, it suffices to stress that my purpose of Chapter 3 is certainly not to offer simple and innocent descriptions. Rather, it is designed as part of an intervention toward the "cultivation of a different future" (Savransky 2016: 12). As such, a key goal of Chapter 3 is to trouble accounts of the growing emergence of a monolithic 'evidentiary regime' in global health – a narrative that arguably abounds in many of the stories told by both evidence-for-policy proponents and its social science critics - by emphasising instead the differences in the ways that evidence-for-policy demands have been articulated at WHO at different times, involving distinct assemblages of experts, concerns, and tools. Attending to the empirical material in a way that stages or 'dramatizes' (Stengers 2014) these shifting articulations serves to contribute to the un-making of evidence-for-policy approaches as a coherent set of ideas and practices and, as such, to making space for possible alternative formulations. I further elaborate in part two of this chapter how my engagement with my empirical material was guided by a concern for stories that might be able to make a difference that matters.

Fieldwork at the EVIPNet country node in Uganda

A third part of my research project involved a case study on EIHP/knowledge translation efforts at the EVIPNet 'country node' in Uganda. Uganda and Cameroon had been singled out as countries with the most active EVIPNet country nodes in sub-Saharan Africa by a contact at EVIPNet. I eventually decided on Uganda for my fieldwork for largely practical reasons. On the one hand, I was concerned that my at best rudimentary French language skills

would pose significant challenges to conducting research in Cameroon, a country with a majority Francophone population and a legacy of both French and British colonialism that continues to shape present day politics (Konings and Nyamnjoh 1997; Cocks 2018). On the other hand, a colleague of mine who had previously conducted research in Uganda offered to introduce me via email to Professor Nelson Sewankambo, the former Principal of the College of Health Sciences (MakCHS) at Kampala's Makerere University and head of the country's EVIPNet team. When Professor Sewankambo kindly agreed via email to meeting with me, I travelled to Uganda in January 2016 for what I envisioned to be a 3-week pilot trip in preparation for a more substantive fieldwork visit later that year. The pilot trip, I hoped, would allow me to meet members of the Ugandan EVIPNet team, obtain an overview of current activities and make arrangements for what I, at the time, perceived as the 'real' part of my fieldwork, namely a longer-term period of immersive fieldwork to ethnographically study the 'doing' of EIHP/knowledge translation at the Ugandan EVIPNet node.

Sewankambo's email reply had been brief and elided my questions about the current undertakings of his team. Still, information published on WHO's EVIPNet websites suggested that the Ugandan EVIPNet 'node' had indeed been very active indeed. Published material chronicled a range of activities, such the production of so-called Policy Briefs, the organisation of training workshops on knowledge translation/EIHP for researchers and policymakers, and the setting up of a 'Clearinghouse' as a public repository of reports and documents pertaining to knowledge translation/EIHP efforts in Uganda. In first designing my PhD research project, ethnographic research had therefore played a central methodological role. In addition to conducting formal interviews with EVIPNet team members and sourcing relevant documents from the Clearinghouse, I hoped to be able to use ethnographic methods, such as participant observation of the production of Policy Briefs and training workshops, to study the practical doing of knowledge translation/EIHP. Furthermore, I hoped that long-term immersive ethnographic fieldwork would allow building close relationships with Ugandan knowledge translators/EIHP

specialists in ways that may enable gaining a more 'intimate' insight (Gold 1997) into their experiences and views in relation to their work.

With this in mind, I spent my initial time in Uganda setting up a series of meetings with Nelson Sewankambo and, with his approval, a number of individuals that I had identified in my preparatory planning as having been closely involved with the EVIPNet Uganda work. Rather than formal interviews, the primary aim of these first meetings was to introduce myself and my research project and to learn about current and planned EVIPNet Uganda activities, as a way to carefully establish the possibility of 'gaining access' to the field (O'Reilly and Bone 2008).

Instead, however, I learned a number of things that put into question not only my methodological design but also my approach to EIHP as my object of study more broadly. On the one hand, my conversations with Sewankambo's team of Ugandan knowledge translators revealed that while they acknowledged the link to WHO's EVIPNet network, they were equally insistent that their efforts originated from a regional effort to foster knowledge translation/EIHP that pre-dated the establishment of EVIPNet. In other words, more than as an EVIPNet country 'node', key team members identified as part of REACH, the Regional East African Community Health Initiative. On the other hand, however, the Ugandan team's core funding had been provided by an EVIPNet-associated international research project, a project that had since concluded – and with it the team's main source of financial backing. As a consequence, many of what had been the team's core knowledge translation/EIHP activities were, at least temporarily, on hold.

At first, these latter developments seemed like an insurmountable obstacle to my research 'protocol' with its aim of ethnographically studying knowledge translation/EIHP in practice. But at the same time, the more I learned during these first meetings about some of the issues that the Ugandan team had to contend with – the struggle for financial support, the contingency of knowledge translation/EIHP efforts caused by a dependence on foreign funding, and yet an enduring commitment to EIHP – the more evident it was that these issues clearly *mattered*. Put differently, these issues seemed inseparable from how and why EIHP mattered in Uganda – and, as such,

important to include as part of the problem that this thesis set out to respond to. I will further elaborate on this in the last section of this chapter.

In the light of these early findings, I decided to continue my research in Uganda but to modify my strategy to instead predominantly focus on the conduction of interviews and an analysis of the first Policy Brief (see below) that the Ugandan team had prepared in 2010/11. In addition to the ethical approval already obtained from the Research Office of my university, I obtained ethical approval from the Institutional Review Board of Makerere University's Medical School and successfully applied for a research permit from the Uganda in July/August 2016 for a further period of five weeks.

Altogether, I conducted 29 in-depth semi-structured interviews with 26 health professionals. Interviewees included the head of REACH/EVIPNet Uganda and (former) members of his team at MakCHS, three of whom I interviewed twice. Furthermore, I interviewed a range of experts that were part of the wider healthcare environment in Uganda and included policymakers, representatives of Ugandan professional health/science bodies and nongovernmental organisation (NGO)/civil society organisation representatives. Most of these experts had directly engaged with the EIHP/knowledge translation efforts of the Ugandan REACH/EVIPNet team and were identified through a review of attendance lists of so-called Policy Dialogues that had been organised by Sewankambo's team in connection with the dissemination of Policy Briefs (see below and also Chapter 6), as well as through a snowball or chain referral sampling technique (Berg and Lune 2012). Indeed, in our conversations, (former) REACH/EVIPNet team members regularly identified specific policymakers – or, although less commonly, other members of the wider healthcare environment - who had more actively engaged with the team's knowledge translation/EIHP efforts. I also interviewed a small number of representatives from Ugandan HIV/AIDS-related NGOs⁶. Whereas these

⁶ The decision to focus on HIV/AIDS-related NGOs was based on a number of reasons. In Uganda, the HIV/AIDS epidemic is sometimes described as both curse and blessing, due to its devastating impact on the lives of individuals and communities as well as its catalyzing effect on the influx of international support and funding (see Chapter 5). HIV/AIDS-related

had not directly engaged with the REACH/EVIPNet team, I anticipated them to provide further valuable insights into if – and if so, how – their organisation's ability to engage policymakers had changed in the light of what one Ugandan REACH/EVIPNet team member described to me as a growing imperative to base political decisions on available evidence rather than the demands of different lobbying groups (*EIHP2016_002, Interview, 26/7/2016*).

In parallel to these interviews, I collected and reviewed publicly available documents specifically relating to EIHP/knowledge translation efforts in Uganda, as well as to the wider policy environment in which these efforts took place. In addition to reports and documents produced by the REACH/EVIPNet itself. this material included government policy documents, team organisational reports, and journal articles. This largely internet-based search for documents was usually prompted by my interviewees, who identified a specific document or who pointed to particular event as important, which I then used as a starting point for further investigation. The Ugandan 'Clearinghouse' turned out to be conceived as a purely 'virtual' repository; moreover, during the time of my fieldwork the designated website was either offline, or online but unpopulated with content.

Altogether, the corpus of texts (including interview transcripts, articles, reports and field notes (see below)) thus assembled were examined in detail to: identify key actors and institutions involved in EIHP/knowledge translation efforts in Uganda, understand the developments that drove the emergence of EIHP efforts in Uganda and the setting up of REACH and the EVIPNet Uganda 'country node', discern the different activities that had been involved in 'doing' knowledge translation and promoting EIHP as part of the

NGOs have long played an active role in protecting the rights of those infected and have thus emerged as some of the most visible and vocal 'civil society' organisations in Uganda (Muriisa and Jamil 2011). Moreover, HIV/AIDS has been identified as one of the key areas in Uganda in which 'task shifting', the topic of a particular Policy Brief that I decided to focus on (see below), has been practiced informally (Baine and Kasangaki 2011). As a result, interviewing experts from HIV/AIDS-related NGOs also promised to offer further insights into the wider policy environment into which the 'task shifting' policy brief had been introduced. I was able to establish contact to a key HIV/AIDS NGO through one of my professional contacts. Additional NGOs were identified via the snowball method.

REACH/EVIPNet Uganda team's efforts, elicit the different understandings of and views on evidence-based/informed approaches to policymaking, understand how 'good' evidence was conceived across different settings (e.g. documents versus interviews) and actors (e.g. knowledge translation/EIHP specialists versus policymakers), and the perceived challenges and opportunities for EIHP/knowledge translation efforts in Uganda.

A core activity of the Ugandan REACH/EVIPNet team had been the production and dissemination of so-called Policy Briefs. As a key output of the knowledge translation process, such Policy Briefs were meant to provide a concise summary of a particular issue or problem and the evidence base for possible solutions. Primarily targeted at policymakers and those influencing policy decisions, these Policy Briefs were thus conceived as the key tool to engender evidence-informed decisions. Due to a lack of funding, the production of Policy Briefs by the REACH/EVIPNet team was on hold during the periods of my fieldwork in Uganda. Since I was thus unable to observe the production of such a Policy Brief in practice, I decided to instead examine an existing REACH/EVIPNet Policy Brief on 'task shifting', which had been the first brief produced by the Ugandan REACH/EVIPNet team when it came into operation in 2010. In my early conversations with REACH/EVIPNet researchers, this first brief had been repeatedly highlighted as a milestone. This was due to its status as the first substantial output of the REACH/EVIPNet team. But more so, for key team members, producing the Task Shifting Policy Brief had also served as the principal opportunity for the hands-on learning of key EIHP/knowledge translation processes, steps and tools. Furthermore, writing the brief had been paralleled by the production of a draft version of the SURE Guides as a manual for the production of policy briefs in low-and middle-income countries.

Examining the Task Shifting Policy Brief in detail thus served to gain a better understanding of how evidentiary rules and tools were adopted and adapted in Uganda, but to also tease out some of the challenges associated with the translation of global evidence into local policy recommendations. In addition to my own close reading of the document, one of the (former) Ugandan REACH/EVIPNet team members who had co-authored the report kindly

offered to go through the report with me and explain the different steps undertaken to produce it. Furthermore, I was able to interview a number of participants of two so-called Policy Dialogues that had been organised in 2011 to present the Policy Brief to policymakers and other 'stakeholders'. The fact that these had been one-off events that had taken place five years prior to my visit to Uganda impeded the number of Dialogue participants I was able to recruit for an interview, as well the amount of detail about the Dialogues themselves that those participants I did interview could remember. What these interviews did provide, however, were valuable insights into the wider debates around task shifting that have been taking place in Uganda, as well in regard to the kind of evidences these interviewees drew on to justify their own positions of the topic (see Chapter 6). Lastly, the Ugandan team itself had produced written summaries of each of the two Policy Dialogues, which offered further information on some of the issues that were raised by participants during these Policy Dialogues.

Although the production of Policy Briefs by the REACH/EVIPNet team was on hold during the periods that I visited Uganda, I did also have an opportunity to witness some of these challenges of knowledge translation processes in practice. Following our interview, the Executive Director of a large non-forprofit scientific membership organization in Uganda invited me to join a workshop aimed at training members of the newly established Ugandan National Immunization Technical Advisory Group (NITAG) in the development of evidence-based vaccination recommendations. Facilitated by a Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation-funded initiative to strengthen national-level NITAGs, the workshop took place over a period of three days in a forest lodge outside Kampala. Through a series of presentations, group work and exercises participants were taught the key steps and principles of developing evidence-based recommendations, including the basic standardised steps of conducting a search for research evidence, the critical appraisal of research evidence and the writing of a recommendation. The workshop was unconnected to the work of the Ugandan REACH/EVIPNet team and focused on the translation of evidence for biomedical interventions. Yet, many of the processes and frameworks covered in the three-day workshop mirrored those

promoted in the SUPPORT/SURE Tools and used by the Ugandan REACH/EVIPNet team in the production of Policy Briefs. As my fellow workshop participants and I collectively brooded over how to apply what seemed to be overly rigid guidelines to a series of unruly studies and problems, I thus gained a first-hand glimpse of the questions, tensions and challenges that can arise when standardised frameworks are put (in-)to practice.

Ethnographic sensibilities

Whereas in Anthropology the notion of ethnography remains usually understood as a period of extended fieldwork in one or more particular 'sites', amongst STS scholars the term ethnography has been applied in a much more liberal fashion (Hess 2001; Prainsack and Wahlberg 2013). I will return to some of the possible reasons for this below. Here, I want to briefly discuss how my research sought to bring an 'ethnographic sensibility' (Star 1999; Prainsack and Wahlberg 2013) to data collection and analysis, despite not involving an extended period of time in any particular field site and despite not having been able to, as I had originally hoped, observe EVIPNet knowledge translation practices.

This ethnographic sensibility primarily involved two things: first, a mode of engagement with EIHP that not only looked for meaning in what was immediately accessible (such as the in the official descriptions of documents or the often more polished narratives present in formal interviews). Instead, I tried to stay attuned to how these meanings were embedded within the wider circumstances in which they emerged – circumstances particular aspects of which may surface or be alluded to in these more official narratives but that are ultimately part of an every-day and often more messy "sphere of lived activity" (Star 199: 388). Second, trying to bring an ethnographic sensibility to my research also involved a commitment to not just 'learn about' but 'learn from' my interviewees, as well as from what I at several points perceived as moments of crisis and a threat of 'failure' in regard to my research and adapting my methodological approach in the light of the difficulties I encountered both at the WHO Archives and in Uganda – to try and 'stay with the trouble' as

Donna Haraway (2016) put it. But more so, it involved revising, or at least explicitly problematizing, several of the expectations and assumptions that I had initially brought to the field. This included expectations about how Ugandan health professionals perceived the demand for knowledge translation/EIHP, but also about what it actually was that I was trying to analyse, and what the right analytical tools would be that could tease out what it was that seemed at stake. I will elaborate on this first aspect of my 'ethnographic sensibility' in the following, before discussing the second aspect in the reminder of this chapter.

As noted in the introduction to this thesis, my project started off with the aim to contribute to existing critiques of the rise and impact of new evidentiary regimes in global health. Yet, not only did my research on the emergence of evidence-for-policy approaches at WHO suggest that such 'evidentiary regimes' are not as monolithic as they are frequently made out to be in the accounts of both proponents and critics; but more so, I had to acknowledge that my own critical view of EIHP was clearly at odds with the enthusiasm and commitment of Ugandan practitioners engaged in EIHP efforts. Indeed, as briefly alluded to above, several Ugandan knowledge translators that I interviewed had been actively involved in efforts to foster knowledge translation/EHIP efforts even before becoming linked to the WHO EVIPNet network. The biggest challenges to EIHP efforts that they thus identified in our interviews related to funding constraints, as well as a perceived lack of a 'critical mass' of policymakers who appreciated the importance of evidence to undergird decision-making processes.

Reasons for why EIHP mattered to these health professionals were certainly present in our interviews, as well as in some of the documents they highlighted to me as important. For example, the existence of a 'know-do gap' was highlighted as a key impediment to health improvements in the prospectus of the Regional East African Community Health (REACH) Initiative, an important precursor to the establishment of the Ugandan EVIPNet country node. It was also alluded to in several of my interviews with Ugandan knowledge translators. From the early 2000s onwards, the notion of a 'know-do gap', described as a gap between existing scientific advances and

their application (WHO 2004: XV), began to feature prominently in international reports and articles that called for the need to translate research evidence 'into action'. In describing the importance of EIHP/knowledge translation in our interviews, Ugandan knowledge translators reiterated some of the commonly-cited reasons for this gap, such as the unmet need for summary reviews of research evidence that were adapted to policymakers' busy schedules and varying levels of scientific literacy. From these descriptions, knowledge translation/EIHP efforts primarily emerged as a solution to a technical problem, a mechanism that would improve the transfer of research evidence from laboratories and publications into the hands of policymakers.

At the same time that these explanations were perfectly legible, however, they also seemed to elude the question of why EIHP *mattered* in Uganda. As other scholars have pointed out, simply asking someone why an issue is important may not always generate meaningful answers, since - irrespective of how forthright or insightful these answers are – what gives meaning to practices is often outside the immediate scope of the issue or beyond what can be clearly articulated (Prainsack and Wahlberg 2013). Indeed, my interviews with Ugandan knowledge translators hinted at a whole range of other issues that seemingly went far beyond the narrow conception of the problem of a 'knowdo gap'. These included concerns about how and by whom Ugandan research and policy priorities were set and influenced, the underfunded nature of national healthcare and research organisations, the dependence on and unpredictability of international funding, the wish for a nationally-owned mechanism to provide independent advice to policymakers, and the need to strengthen public institutions. In fact, the plethora of issues that came up in interviews often felt overwhelming. On the one hand, this was linked to the fact that a more in-depth discussion of most of these issues was simply unachievable within the time-constrained space of a formal interview. But on the other hand, when taken together, the raised issues also pointed to an incredibly complex and messy context against which the push for knowledge translation effort and aspirations to more evidence-informed policymaking in Uganda played out.

Even though the time I spent in Uganda was comparatively short, I hugely benefitted from the kindness and openness of a number of (former) REACH/ EVIPNet team members who not only agreed to follow-up interviews, but who also met me for lunch or dinner, gave me lifts across Kampala, introduced me to family members, and invited me to their family homes outside of Kampala. As I got to know, and like, these knowledge translators, my original aim of producing a critique of evidence-for-policy efforts seemed increasingly indefensible. More so, our informal interactions and conversations, which often involved discussions about topics that were ostensibly unrelated to evidence-informed policy-making, contributed to my better understanding of some of the wider context of evidence-for-policy efforts in Uganda, and of how and why evidence-informed policy mattered to these health professionals.

One former EVIPNet team member, for example, showed me around a private health facility at the outskirts of Kampala that was attached to the teaching institution they had since joined. Intent on making me see the stark difference between private hospitals such as this one, with its small exclusive rooms, shaded balconies and state-of-the-art services, and what they described as the often chronically underfunded and dilapidated public healthcare facilities, this former EVIPNet team member also proposed to arrange for me to visit a selection of smaller public healthcare facilities outside of Kampala. This plan had to be eventually abandoned due to their busy schedule and logistical reasons. Nonetheless, what our conversation seemed to speak of - as did discussions with other knowledge translators, their narratives of career decisions, offhand comments about the state of public healthcare facilities, and vented frustrations about current political affairs - was a deep-seated desire to make a difference, and of evidence-informed policymaking as one vehicle for change in Uganda. Such more informal interactions and conversations, but also simply being in Uganda, reading the newspapers, and strolling through the Mulago hospital grounds, helped to ground my understanding of some of the hopes and expectations attached to the 'translation' of research into tangible benefits, as well as the ambition of fostering a culture of more 'evidence-informed' healthcare decision-making.

Nonetheless, although these encounters helped me to gain a much 'thicker' understanding of the context of the push for evidence-informed policy in Uganda, I decided to not make direct use of this material in this thesis for a number of reasons. Many of these interactions and conversations took place outside of formal interview situations or even workspaces, which raised an ethical concern that offering details of these conversations or the contexts in which they took place may violate ethical codes, or at least constitute a betrayal of trust⁷. A further complicating factor was that the (former) core Ugandan REACH/EVIPNet team only comprised a small group of individuals. Disclosing bibliographical details of team members thus posed the acute risk of jeopardizing their anonymity. I perceived it to be important to explicitly situate my case study in Uganda as well as disclose institutional names and affiliations. The trade-off was to make every effort to try and conceal the identity of individual interviewees.

To still be able add contextual depths to my descriptions of knowledge translation/EIHP efforts in Uganda and provide a sense of who those involved in these efforts were, I decided for Chapter 5 on a strategy that utilises publicly available information of the biography and career of EVIPNet/REACH Uganda's founder, Professor Nelson Sewankambo. From being part of the research team that first described HIV/AIDS in Uganda in the early 1980s to later becoming Dean of Makerere's Medical School and Principle of MakCHS, Sewankambo's biography is closely entangled with the more recent history of Uganda's health care and research infrastructures. As an eminent Ugandan researcher, a prominent member of the country's medical establishment and a key driver of and collaborator in countless international research projects, Sewankambo's career trajectory frequently features in both academic and non-academic publications – more so, since he has long been a prominent

⁷ Even though ethnographic accounts of scientific knowledge-making practices have become a mainstay in Science and Technology Studies (STS), the 'studying up' (Nader 1972) involved in observing the work of scientists comes with its own set of methodological and ethical dilemmas. This includes the threat of wittingly or unwittingly disclosing information that these scientific experts themselves may perceive as harmful or detrimental for their professional careers (Prainsack and Wahlberg 2013; for a more general discussion of some of these issues in the ethnographic study of elite groups, see e.g. Shore and Nugent 2002).

and vocal advocate for (international) research efforts to not only improve health and healthcare in Uganda but to actively contribute to wider nationbuilding efforts (e.g. Sewankambo and IJsselmuiden 2008; Mgone et al. 2010). His long and illustrious career sets Sewankambo apart from the rest of his team, whose other members tended to be younger and less advanced in their careers. Yet, his outspoken desire for change and his driving role in the forging of scientific networks and initiatives that may contribute to this change also seemed emblematic of many of the hopes and aspirations harboured by (former) REACH/EVIPNet researchers, even if expressed more tacitly. Chapter 5 thus draws on details of Nelson Sewankambo's career as a way to provide a historically-situated account of the emergence of evidence-for-policy efforts in Uganda, but more so to point to some of the wider and highly complex circumstances that have turned evidence-informed policymaking into a matter of concern and care for Sewankambo and his colleagues. Rather than an attempt to provide a linear master-narrative of these developments, this chapter expressly seeks to highlight the complexity of these circumstances, precisely to argue that they far exceeds the narrow explanation that inheres in the catch-phrase of a 'know-do gap'.

There are undoubtedly many different stories that could have been told about the emergence of evidence-for-policy efforts in Uganda. The story I chose to tell in Chapter 5 was guided by the importance that Sewankambo and his team members attached to national and regional evidence-for-policy efforts that preceded the link with EVIPNet, and especially the role of REACH. That does not mean, however, that I relinquish my role as a storyteller. As already noted, storytelling is never an innocent intervention and the stories I tell in this thesis are guided by my hope to contribute to the cultivation of a different future. My recounting of these Ugandan efforts is thus an explicit attempt to provide an alternative to stories – including those I myself risk rehearsing in Chapter 3 despite my attempt at diversification – that frame the drive for evidence-based/informed practices as primarily emanating from Global North actors and institutions. But more than just providing a counter-narrative, Chapter 5 seeks to highlight the need to reformulate what is at stake in the demands to link proofs and politics. Challenging both, accounts that propose EIHP/knowledge translation infrastructures as a straightforward solution to the simple problem of a 'know-do gap', as well as their easy rejection as new 'evidentiary regimes' imposed in the name of a Global North-dominated global health, thus serves to underline my own concern for a more careful engagement with these demands.

Good methods, careful engagements and speculative hopes

In the following second part to this chapter, I seek to further elaborate how I developed my methodological approach in dialogue with topical theoretical/conceptual debates within Science and Technology Studies (STS). In STS, debates about methods and methodologies are both rich and rife with controversy. Early laboratory studies that aimed to studied the culture and practice of scientific knowledge (cf. Chapter 1) not only helped establish STS as a discipline but also ethnographic fieldwork as one of its preferred modes of inquiry (Knorr-Cetina 1995; Hess 2001; Doing 2007; Asdal 2012). The ambition to study science 'in action' has since yielded a multitude of detailed ethnographic accounts of scientific knowledge-making in settings as varied as microbiology and physics labs (Knorr-Cetina 1999), reproductive clinics (Franklin and Roberts 2006), and research centres dedicated to the production of evidence-based guidelines (Moreira 2007). At the same time, however, STS is also said to have remained "undisciplined" (Daston 2009: 811) and more promiscuous than other disciplines when it comes to its methods of choice. The field's key focus on the changing practices of knowledge production has arguably required an innovative methodological toolbox that is not only able to trace others' knowledge practices across an ever-widening range of locales and settings, but that also reflects the lively debates on how STS scholars' own methodological and epistemological assumptions impact on what, how and where knowledge is produced.

On the one hand, STS scholars have thus long been concerned with selecting methods that 'fit' their objects of study. Hess (2001), for example, argues that earlier laboratory ethnographies with their focus on the production of facts were superseded by studies concerned with the relationship between science and society more broadly, with the consequence that field sites expanded beyond the laboratory and diversified. Similarly, Hine (2007) proposes that in

a world increasingly characterised by global flows, mobility and connections, STS scholars have increasingly adopted a 'multi-sited imaginary'⁸ to inform the selection of methods deemed better suited to engage with research objects that are not stable and/or firmly situated but that precisely emerge through "various forms of connection and circulation" (ibid.: 656). Attempts to trace knowledge-making practices across diverse geographies and settings have thus rendered notions of 'fieldwork' and 'ethnography' more open to interpretation: the aim to explore "many points of exposure and triangulation" (Hess 2001: 242) have led STS scholars to observe the work of scientists, but also attend conferences and meetings, interview an ever-widening range of people, work in archives, join online chat communities, read mailing lists and study vast amounts of technical documents.

In part, such demands for a wider range of methodological tools resonate with John Law's proposal to rethink social science methods as 'method assemblages'. As Law argues in his provocatively titled book *After Methods* (2004), to engage with a world that is inherently complex and messy, STS scholars should re-imagine methods that "no longer seek the definite, the repeatable, the more or less stable" (ibid.: 6). In part, this call for less prescriptive and more imaginative social science methods is grounded in Law's shared concern for modes of inquiry that are better "adapted" (ibid. 4) to the study of phenomena whose distributed-ness, complexity and shifting nature may elude more 'conventional' research methods. But more so, it also seeks to challenge what Law describes as the naturalised assumption that certain research methods are better able than others at 'objectively' capturing reality. Rather than aiming at representing a reality 'out-there', Law argues, methods always interfere with and are productive of reality. For us as STS scholars, this means that we should appreciate that our methods can only

⁸ A proposal that builds on 'multi-sited ethnography' as an anthropological approach to 'follow' connections across multiple ethnographic field sites to study of geographically-distributed phenomena (Clifford and Marcus 1986; Marcus 1995). But Hine (2007) also insists that 'imaginary' not only captures better the multiplicity of methods that STS scholars have employed to trace their objects of study across different settings, but also the multiple meanings of the fieldwork 'site' beyond geographically and/or culturally bounded locales.

ever be selective and provide a 'partial' picture of world, but also that we play an active role in the "crafting and enacting" (ibid.: 144) of realities. For Law, re-framing methods as method assemblages thus involves an ontoepistemological commitment to modes of inquiry that seek to

"detect, resonate with, and amplify particular patterns of relations in the excessive and overwhelming fluxes of the real" (ibid.: 14).

As such, the 'goodness' of methods, according to Law, no longer rest on a judgement of how well they represent a reality out there, but equally corresponds to what these methods *do*, what realities they help bring into being.

With a wish to draw on and contribute to these methodological debates in STS, I initiated my PhD project with the aim of applying a 'multi-sited imaginary' to examine how EIHP and evidence were 'enacted' across multiple empirical settings – the documents produced by EVIPNet, 'global' knowledge translation/EIHP toolkits, and the practices of the Ugandan EVIPNet team. I already discussed one challenge to this initial methodological approach, namely my inability to ethnographically study the practice of knowledge translation in Uganda. As I also noted, abandoning my research in Uganda seemed indefensible since the paucity of knowledge translation/EIHP in Uganda clearly mattered, both to the knowledge translators that I spoke with during my first visit to Uganda, but also to the 'object' of EIHP itself. The methods described above thus reflect my attempt to adapt my approach to the situation at hand.

More disconcerting than these practical challenges, however, was the question of how to reconcile my own critical view on 'global' EIHP efforts and frameworks with the enduring dedication to EIHP expressed by my Ugandan interviewees, and what this meant in terms of how I chose to engage with EIHP as my object of study. As part of this, I became concerned that the constructivist notion of 'enactment' as the performance or bringing into being of realities might not be the most suitable tool to guide my analytical approach. For once, I was concerned that this may not enable me to take seriously my interviewees' commitment to evidence-informed policy and would instead risk 'debunking' their believes in science. Furthermore, I

questioned the performative purchase of my own account and what realities an approach that focused on the different enactments of EIHP could indeed 'bring into being'. I elaborate on my concerns with the notion of 'enactment' in more detail in the following section. Afterwards, I discuss how thinking with the work of Isabelle Stengers, Maria Puig de la Bellacasa and Helen Verran has encouraged me to work towards an alternative mode of engagement that takes seriously the challenge of avoiding the 'debunking' or 'deconstructing' of others' knowledge claims as a precondition for the possible co-existence of diverging knowledge practices.

When truth is not a gold standard

Chapter 1 introduced the term 'enactment' (and the related term 'performativity') as an analytical tool that STS scholars have employed to highlight not only the emergent character of (scientific) entities and worlds, but also the active role of socio-material practices or methods in bringing these worlds into being. Whereas the previous chapter discussed the analytical possibilities offered by the notion of 'enactment', I want to discuss here some of the more problematic question this term arguably raises, including in regard to my own project.

To do so, I begin by briefly reviewing how Annemarie Mol explicates the notion of enactment in her book *The Body Multiple* (2002). Here, Mol employs an ethnographic strategy that 'follows' atherosclerosis in a Dutch hospital to study how it is enacted in practice, how atherosclerosis is

"assembled, put together, and turned into an object that subsequently goes out in the world all by itself" (Mol 2002: 32).

Mol's central aim is to show how atherosclerosis is enacted – and enacted differently – across a variety of clinical settings and through different medical practices: how it *becomes* atherosclerosis as a shadow in an ex-ray picture, as a vessel stenosis laid bare by surgical tools, or as a thickened vessel wall observable through a microscope. Different practices or methods, Mol argues, do not produce different perspectives on the same entity. Rather, they *bring atherosclerosis into being* differently. As a result, she proposes, atherosclerosis is not one but multiple; and without the different methods of making it "visible, audible, tangible, knowable" (ibid.: 33) atherosclerosis

would not even exist as a diagnosable illness at all. In contrast to a conception of entities (and realities) as singular and 'out there' waiting to be found and represented, Mol suggests that they are 'acted out' as the relational, situated and contingent outcomes of knowledge practices – their becoming know-able is inseparable from their becoming. Mol's descriptions of the multiplicity of atherosclerosis offer a hugely engaging account that has provided valuable insights into the variability of and differences between medical practices and the effects they produce. But it also raises a number of important questions. For example, is there an indefinite number of practices that can bring into being an indefinite number of objects of atherosclerosis? Who and how determines if a particular practice to enact atherosclerosis is considered 'medical' or 'scientific', or not? Why does medicine come to consider atherosclerosis as one entity?

To account for the latter problem, Mol uses the concept of 'coordination' to describe how differently enacted entities may co-exist without clashing. As she argues, it is the coordination between multiple enactments - the balancing, adding up, and subtracting between their different realities (ibid.: 70) – that makes the singular entity atherosclerosis possible. Put differently, coordination is important for multiple realities to 'hang together' (cf. Mol 2010), to be multiple and *be seen* as one or singular. Yet, this arguably still evades the question of why most medical practitioners are likely to insist that only certain methods or practices can make atherosclerosis 'known' and not others. Indeed, Mol briefly alludes to modern medicine's "pretence" of a single disease or single reality (Mol 2002: 36). It is not clear, however, how she thinks such assumptions might condition certain enactments rather than others. Neither is it clear if Mol assumes that - beyond such 'pretences' there are indeed any constrains upon which/how many realities can be brought into being. The question I wish to propose this raises is if biomedical practices - or indeed any knowledge practice, including my own - can just 'make up' the world⁹.

⁹ For a similar concern with the notions of enactment and performativity see Savransky (2016), who cautions that an overemphasis on the reality-making effects of (social science)

Mol does seem to consider that there may be some constraints, when she proposes that

"[r]eality used to be a standard to live up to, but given the proliferation of technoscience the question that now needs asking is "what reality should we live with?" (Mol 2002: 165)

Here, Mol seems to suggest that the kind of entities and worlds knowledgemaking practices bring into being is primarily a normative question. John Law seems to echo this when he proposes that

"if truth by itself is not a gold standard, then perhaps there may be additional *political* reasons for preferring and enacting one kind of reality rather than another" (Law 2004: 13; *italics in original*).

Before I examine in more detail the difficult questions such conceptions of the role of practices and methods pose for my own project, I want to therefore briefly discuss the way these STS scholars have formulated the question of politics in and of knowledge-making.

Ontological politics – politicizing ontologies

As STS scholars have increasingly shifted the analytical focus from epistemology to ontology – from the question of how well scientific facts represent reality to how well facts and realities are made – this has indeed raised new questions about what 'well' may mean. In other words, it has arguably further shifted attention to the politics or even ethics of how entities and worlds are made to emerge. Mol and Law, for example, have employed the terms 'ontological politics' (Mol 1999, 2002; Law 2004) or 'ontonorms' (Mol 2013) to highlight that which realities are enacted is a matter of politics. On the one hand, this has intersected with the long-standing aim of revealing the politics embodied in science and technology. On the other hand, however, it has also raised questions, as suggested in the above quote by Law, about what politics should guide 'good' social science methods.

Whereas these are not new concerns, they are said to have gained urgency in STS in conjunction with the focus on the social construction of entities and

methods risks turning the world into a "receptacle for whatever social scientific practices make to inhabit it" (ibid.: 131).

worlds (Niewöhner, Beck, and Sörensen 2012). Indeed, whereas the 'following' of entities became a popular strategy in Actor-Network Theory (ANT)- influenced strategies to avoid 'meta-theory' and pre-determining what should be studied (Latour 2005; see above), this strategy was also accused of relinquishing analytical responsibility and rehearsing already dominant narratives (e.g. Star 1991), an argument that contributed to the colonising charge discussed in the previous chapter. But it was also accused of mirroring modern science's strive for 'objective' knowledge. As Donna Haraway argued,

"[t]he story is told by the same story. The object studied and the method of study mimic each other. The analyst and the analysand all do the same thing, and the reader is sucked into the game. It is the only game imagined" (Haraway 1997: 34).

In other words, Haraway argued that her criticism of science's "god-trick" – the claim of disembodied, objective and neutral witnessing of real facts – equally applied to social scientists pretending to be 'modest witnesses' (Haraway 1988). As she argued, it would be insincere of social scientists to try and expose the role of social, ethical and political considerations in the constructions of scientific objects in laboratories, while neglecting how similar considerations shaped their – our – own methods, technologies, theories and stories (Haraway 1997).

In the context of such on-going debates about the need to apply analytical assumptions not only to the study of (natural) science but also to the practices of social scientists themselves, notions such as enactment and ontological politics thus served to undergird new modes of analysis aimed at shedding light on how complex entanglements of knowledge, ontologies, politics and ethics that order the world emerge through practices. But also how these processes can be interfered with. Indeed, the claims that 'reality' or 'truth' no longer hold as gold standards (Mol 2002; Law 2004) were also used to pose the question of how we as social scientists do or could 'enact' entities and realities. As Law and Urry proposed, social science had to "think about the worlds it wants to help to make" (Law and Urry 2005: 390). And yet, such proposals clearly raise challenging questions, including how we should decide on which worlds to help making. The answer to this question seems not

always clear in the STS literature. Mol, for example, notes that instead of asking "is this knowledge true to its object?" the question has become "is this practice good for the subjects (human or otherwise) involved in it?" (Mol 2002: 165). But this arguably still raises the question of what 'good' means – especially if we wish to avoid pre-established ethical criteria to judge goodness¹⁰.

At the beginning of my project this raised a number of difficult questions in regard to my own methodology. How could I have produced a 'good' account of a network that is very prescriptive about the admissible methods for reading off evidence of a presumed singular reality – based on an approach that is not only 'after' networks, but after (prescriptive) method (Law 2004), and 'beyond' representation and transcendental critique (Jensen 2014)? Indeed, as I argue in Chapter 4, global EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits are built on the assumption of a singular reality and real facts, evidence of which can be found and should be used to make decisions (e.g. WHO 2015, online resource). Most EIHP frameworks and articles circumvent the question of what evidence actually is, in favour of outlining the right methods to identify, appraise and apply the 'best' research evidence (e.g. Banta and ACHR WHO Europe 2003; Oxman, Schünemann, and Fretheim 2006; Oxman et al. 2009; STP1). And yet, what constitutes the best evidence is inseparable from claims that some methods are better than others at "finding the truth" (Haynes et al. 2006: 7). As I argue in Chapter 4, these are foundational assumptions that crucially undergird demands for and claims of EIHP, namely that it uses the best *scientific* methods that elicit the best *scientific* evidence. They also justify the way EIHP frameworks disgualify - or better: relegate - other types of evidences or knowledge practices (cf. Chapter 7).

How was I to engage with EIHP and these associated epistemological frameworks? What would the consequences be of an analytical approach guided by the assumptions that truth is not a 'gold standard', facts constructed

¹⁰ This argument can take a variety of shapes, including that such ethical criteria are universalising, all-too-human, etc.. Or, in line with my later argument, that such criteria rely on a fact-value distinction (for different ways this has been argued, see e.g. Law 2004; Verran 2001; Michael and Rosengarten 2013).

and realities multiple and variously enacted? Would that not involve 'debunking' EIHP's scientific claims by contrasting EIHP proponents' – and my Ugandan interviewees' – "pretence" (Mol 2002: 36) of a singular reality with my own empirical evidence on the multiplicity of realities? Would this, in turn, not turn me into an enlightened analyst free to judge and dismiss the knowledge practices of others? Is there indeed nothing special about science and its methods? What would the implications be for my own evidentiary practices? Conversely, if my methods not just describe but indeed enact entities and realities, how and what should I bring into being? How could I enact evidence-informed health policy as my object of study in a way that makes my enactments 'good'? And 'good' for whom? Notwithstanding Mol's warning (2002: 155), I found these questions quite paralysing, both in terms of practical implementation and their analytical implications.

As alternative approaches that cannot provide definite answers to these difficult questions on the effects of (my) methods but that have encouraged me to approach them in a different manner, I outline in the following how thinking with Isabelle Stengers' notion of an 'ecology of practice' and Maria Puig de la Bellacasa's 'matters of care' have shaped my own approach to the study of EIHP. These scholars, too, conceive as knowledge not as a disinterested representation of a mute reality but knowledge-making as an active and always situated intervention in the on-going becoming of the world. Yet, I also argue that their accounts insist on the possibility for knowledge-making practices to establish relevant connections in and with the world, as well as pay greater attention to the achievements, constraints and risks of failure that inhere in this task.

Coming (in)to matter

A key argument that I develop in this thesis is that WHO's EIHP approach and its conception of the 'best' scientific methods build on a conception of a world that is separated into objective facts and subjective values. In the following I describe how this argument draws on Isabelle Stengers's proposal of a 'bifurcation of nature' that underpins modern science, to then elaborate how this has informed my own study of EIHP. Borrowing the concept of bifurcation from A.N. Whitehead, Stengers proposes that bifurcation separates the world into two: on the one hand, a realm of objective and measurable facts of a 'true' or real nature; and on the other hand, a realm of perceptions and values as external to entities but related to subjective experience (Stengers 2008). On such a view, Stengers argues,

"truth lies in a reality external to such subjects and it is the task of science to deliver clear and immediate access to this realm (Stengers 2008: 91).

Following Whitehead, Stengers associates this bifurcation with the birth of modern experimental sciences during the mid-17th century. A central example is Galileo's experiments on the acceleration of bodies and his use of a declined plane, which allowed the removal of him as the scientists from the experimental set-up (Stengers 2000, 2010, 2011). According to Stengers, this ur-experiment established the idea of science's privileged modes of inquiry based on an experimental empiricism that promises access to facts and causes by eliminating subjectivism/the role of the researcher.

The task that Stengers has set for herself is to develop an account that acknowledges the singularity of (experimental) scientific achievements, at the same time that it insists on their situatedness. What this entails, she proposes, is to reject a view of science as totally realist and challenge the claim that science gains access to "objective maters of fact" (Stengers 2008: 93), which would authorise it to speak in the name of 'objectivity' or 'truth'. But it also means to refrain from any attempt to 'debunk' science as 'just' constructivist, or to proclaim that scientists only 'believe' that their practices have any relationship to reality, whereas, in fact, scientific practices involve only 'social' constructions (ibid.: 93). This, in other words, could be said to distinguish Stengers' Whiteheadian approach from the above-mentioned notion of 'enactment' (and performativity) used in constructivist STS accounts. Stengers insists that science cannot be reduced to scientists 'pretending' the existence of a reality that they can gain access to, or 'believing' that their practices discover more than is immediately observable, or that objectivity is indeed possible. For Stengers, knowledge-making does indeed involve creation, in the sense that it involves interventions that have the propensity to

"add' something to reality" (2011a: 16), to make a difference. But she insists that this also requires the existence of something that can be 'added to'. In other words, knowledge practices do not encounter a 'mute' reality that they are free to enact and multiply as they wish. Rather, their task is the creation of (partial) connections in and with a world that has the power to put this creation to the test. In other words, it entails "learning how to get relevant access, not renouncing the possibility of any such access" (Stengers 2008: 99).

In regard to experimental sciences, Stengers argues that objectivity is thus indeed possible; however, it is not the common-sense precondition for the production of valid knowledge, but a situated achievement of experimental practices (Stengers 2008). A key aspect of this achievement is, according to Stengers, the construction of what she calls experimental 'factishes'. Stengers proposes that experiments generate such factishes, hybrids of facts and fetishes – a conceptualisation that aims to resist bifurcation and highlight the constructed character of facts (Stengers 2010). Yet, for Stengers, this construction of facts is not 'just' social. Instead, the notion of the factish serves to highlight that any claim has to be "related to the demands that it has to fulfil" (Stengers 2008: 92). Galileo's ball rolling down the inclined plane could thus be regarded as the prototype for factishes, since it allowed Galileo to 'objectively' measure and compare the velocity of a falling body. In other words, his experimental set-up allowed Galileo to withdraw and let nature speak for itself, testified to by the factish (Stengers 2010: 66). As Stengers insists, understood as an achievement of allowing "what was questioned to make an actual, decidable difference (Stengers 2008: 93), objectivity should indeed be defended. As such, she also differentiates these factishes from 'raw empirical facts' "like an earthquake or a tree falling on a passerby" (Stengers 2010: 49). The latter are open to interpretation or "any creation of meaning" (Stengers 2010: 50). In contrast, the experimental factish is a creation, but it is a creation that operates as a "reliable witness for the 'adequacy' of an interpretation" (Stengers 2008: 94). This is why Stengers talks of achievements, but as achievements that are always situated and partial. As she notes, the successful constructions of factishes can only ever

"affirm the truthfulness of the relative, that is, a way of relating the power of truth to a practical event and not to a world to which practices would merely provide access" (Stengers 2010: 24).

According to Stengers, the problem with modern sciences, however, is that they fail to treat objectivity as a situated experimental achievement, but instead use it to undergird the "fairy-tale idea that science gains access to 'objective matters of fact'" (Stengers 2008: 93). In other words, modern sciences built on the claims that, first, scientific facts (or factishes) are not situated achievements but a real representation of an 'objective' reality – of a world that *is* bifurcated into objects facts and subjective values. Second, modern sciences do not celebrate objectivity as a situated achievement, but impose it as a demand: objectivity must be possible (Stengers 2008). This is what Stengers calls, again following Whitehead (1929), the "fallacy of misplaced concreteness" (Stengers 2008: 98)¹¹.

According to Stengers, to resist 'science's fairy tales' thus does not require debunking science by denying its achievements. Rather, she argues that the task is

"to characterize the achievement, that is, to specify the rather singular and specific demands it succeeded in satisfying (Stengers 2008: 93).

In this regard, the notion of 'concerns' plays a key role. On the one hand, concerns – such as for the achievement of objectivity in the case of experimental sciences – determine how factishes are made and what they are asked to attest to (Stengers 2010). In other words, they contribute to how scientific practices relate to the world. Or better: concerns contribute to how knowledge practices pay attention to how things 'come (in-)to matter', as Savransky (2016) proposes in drawing on Stengers' work. On the other hand, specific concerns – and rapports made and factishes created as the result of

¹¹ Stengers refers to Galileo's experiments as the progenitor of modern sciences precisely because they led Galileo to formulate his laws of motion. In other words, rather than celebrated as a situated achievement, his factish was taken to attest to the existence of universal laws of nature, and his experimental methods as the best methods to 'objectively' gain access to this nature (Stengers 2010).

those concerns – also 'make' disciplines or collective (scientific) practices¹². In other words, they are part of the 'attachments' (Stengers 2005a) that make scientists part of a particular practice. But this also means that these attachments should not be extended beyond their reach, taken as self-evident and imposed on others without giving them the opportunity to disagree or resist. In regards to experimental scientists' concern for objectivity, for example, Stengers argues that this cannot be imposed on other practices, since it entails the disqualification of these other practices through the

"imposition of a standard that presupposes and enacts silence, the impossibility of objecting or of demanding due attention" (Stengers 2011c: 58).

As such, Stengers' aim is not just to defend the idea that there is indeed something special about science(s). She also insists on the need for a better science – a science that is creative, experimental, and curious and that does not loose itself in claims to conventional notions of objectivity and rationality (e.g. Stengers 2011a; see Chapter 7). As she notes, her aim is to

"characterize experimental science as an adventure and, in so doing,

to free the space for other adventures" (Stengers 2014: 196)

In other words, for Stengers, experimental science is – for all its merits – but one of an 'ecology' of heterogeneous and divergent knowledge practices (Stengers 2005a), and not the master science authorised to destruct all other practices "in the name of rationality, objectivity, and the great divide between nature and culture" (Stengers 2011c: 58). As such, her attempt to uphold the singularity of experimental science and its achievements ultimately serves to allow for the (speculative, see below) possibility of a peaceful co-existence of diverse knowledge practices.

To conclude this brief review, it should be noted that Stengers, too, calls for the need of an 'ontological politics' (Stengers 2016). Yet, her proposal does precisely not involve exposing the politics imbued in facts (see above). The

¹² As Stengers notes, factishes are the "product and the producer of a practice, existing through it and causing it to exist" (Stengers 2010: 80). See Chapter 4 for a discussion of why Stengers herself does not actually perceive of modern medicine as such a practice.

notion of 'concerns' that Stengers proposes does not refer to socio-political interests. Stengers insists that sciences are political, but that they are not 'just' political (Stengers 2000). In other words, politics do not determine the construction of facts. But once scientific facts leave the situated environment of their construction (such as a laboratory) they do become a political issue. That is, scientists cannot claim the authority of their facts in the name of objectivity; rather these facts have to prove themselves in new – and often messy – environments (Stengers 2000; 2011a; see Chapter 7).

This brief overview can give but a glimpse of Stengers' on-going effort to both defend and situate the achievements of experimental sciences. But I want to propose that thinking with Stengers' work opens up new opportunities to engage with the problematic questions raised by the demands for EIHP. As I will further propose in the next chapters, doing so might allow for a more careful engagement with the specific concerns of EIHP experts, and how these translate into specific problematisations, obligations and demands that are considered part of the *doing* of EIHP. But I will also show that it allows examining the problematic questions that are articulated by EIHP demands to link objective global proofs and local policy decisions.

Indeed, as I briefly indicated above and will further discuss in the next chapters, the shift at WHO from evidence-based to -informed policy under EVIPNet has been accompanied by growing importance placed on the circulation, appraisal and application of experimental research, preferably sourced from randomized controlled trials (RCTs). While my own project does not involve the study of experimental trials as such, some scholars have explored how such trials are generative of new entities, actors and relations (e.g. Will and Moreira 2010; Brives 2013; Michael and Rosengarten 2013). In the following chapters, I draw on these insights as I explore what happens to experimental research evidence *after* the trial. What kind of evidence is meant to travel and evidence for what? What happens when evidence is disentangled from its situated emergence and transposed elsewhere? What are the new events that this evidence is part of by becoming mobilised in the drive for 'evidence-informed' health policy? What kind of limitations do specific concerns impose on how and what evidence is produced – but also on what it

may be able to attest to? And in how far are concerns for objectivity indeed compatible with the concerns of policymakers? Is it possible to approach EIHP in a way that does not seek to discredit the possibility for and achievements of evidence-making practices, yet insists that the claims attached to these practices are not dissociated from the questions that they are meant to answer? These are some of the questions that this thesis has set out to explore.

Assembling EIHP as a matter of and for care

As already noted in the Introduction, this thesis enlists the help of a number of scholars, including Isabelle Stengers, but also Maria Puig de la Bellacasa and Helen Verran. As I proposed, these scholars share a commitment to knowledge-making as an active and always situated intervention in the on-going coming (in-)to matter of world(s); or better: a world where many worlds fit, as Stengers (2016) puts it. That is, a world not of endless possible multiples, but a world of multiple possibles.

As I noted above, Stengers' notion of an 'ecology of practices' (Stengers 2005a) includes the proposal for a peaceful co-existence of diverse knowledge-making practices each characterised by their diverging attachments and particular ways of paying attention to what comes (in-)to matter. Verran in her work, on the other hand, engages ways to imagine the possibility for practitioners of divergent knowledge traditions to 'go-on together' (see Chapter 7). And Puig de la Bellacasa insists on the need for our own knowledge practices to take seriously what others care about (see below). As such, thinking with these three scholars as I grappled with EIHP as my object of study has taught me that empirical inquiry, including my own, is generative and indeed never innocent in the way that it either contributes to the obstruction or the fostering of a possibility for difference.

This leads back to the question of how I wish to engage with the coming (in-)to matter of evidence-informed health policy as my object of study. As noted above, I do not purport to 'find' EIHP as a ready-made entity out there waiting to be discovered. The stories I tell of EIHP *do* matter. At the same time, however, these stories do not *produce* entities and realities. To return to John Law's proposal for 'method assemblages': my methods are indeed aimed at 'detecting, resonating with, and amplifying' – yet, they are not 'enacting' realities in this sense of being constitutive of them. I cannot aim to elaborate here on what Stengers' proposal for 'relevant access' might mean in regard to social science methods (for an attempt at such a reconstruction see Savransky 2016). As Savransky (2016: 133) suggests, rather than 'reality-making', social science methods may be better conceived as aiming at 'connection-making', as modes of inquiry that can

"become factors in the sustenance and transformation, in the cultivation or decay, of the worlds with which they connect".

With this in mind, the stories I tell are neither about the discovery and representation of 'objective' facts, nor about pure fabrication and fabulation. Instead they are about making new connections with and in the world in order to re-present it, while staying accountable for the connections made.

One scholar whose work has helped me to further think through my own mode of making relevant connections has been Maria Puig de la Bellacasa with her proposal for assembling 'matter of care' (Puig de la Bellacasa 2011). 'Matters of care' is an analytical proposition that Puig de la Bellacasa develops in response to a number of her own concerns with on-going debates on the role of STS researchers in the becoming of worlds. Yet many of these concerns resonate with what I outlined as key methodological challenges in this chapter. According to Puig de la Bellacasa, the notion of care involves both a 'doing' and an 'ethos' to guide social science's engagements with and responsibility for how we assemble our objects of study. As she notes, we "must take care of things in order to remain responsible for their becomings" (ibid.: 90). As a 'doing', the careful assembling and re-presenting of things acknowledges that knowledge production is always both generative and partial. That is, it necessarily involves 'making a cut' (ibid. 2011) - or, in the words of Stengers (2008: 95), a process of "discarding what does not matter" - since paying attention to some things necessarily involves not paying attention to others. As an ethos, it involves the proposal to remain attentive to - to care - for the effects of how we assemble things.

As such, the notion of 'matters of care' also serves to resist the bifurcation into objective facts and subjective values: what we care for, and how, matters¹³. In addition to a concern for the effects of knowledge practices, however, I also associate assembling 'matters of care' with an attentiveness towards what constrains them. Indeed, Puig de la Bellacasa insists that assembling things as 'matters of care' involves paying attention to the concerns of others and what they care for. In other words, it demands paying attention to how and why things matter to others, even those we might disagree with (Puig de la Bellacasa 2011).

Ultimately, this thesis thus strives to assemble EIHP as such a matter of and for care. By drawing together material from my archival research at the WHO, documents pertaining to EVIPNet and 'global' EIHP frameworks and from my fieldwork in Uganda, I aim to re-present EIHP as an assemblage of diverging concerns, actors, tools, and practices. One the one hand, this serves to situate EIHP as it has been formulated and promoted by WHO in connection with EVIPNet. As already noted, my re-presentation of the emergence of evidence-for-policy approaches at WHO in Chapter 3 not only strives to question narratives of evidence-for-policy approaches as part of linear scientific rationalisation processes, but to also call for more care in social science engagements that critique the expansion of monolithic and hegemonic 'evidentiary regimes'. As such, it also serves to make a more conceptual point that I laboured towards in this chapter, namely that evidencebased/informed approaches in health are not a stable or mute objects. Instead, they are, as Puig de la Bellacasa puts it (2011: 87), 'lively'. This means that rather than discreet objects that can be 'found' and studied, they come (in-)to matter – and may come to matter differently, including as a result

¹³ Puig de la Casa thus aims to extend the Latourian notion of 'matters of concern', which he proposes shifts social science's focus from questioning how well matters of fact represent the world to describing which parts of the world go into the assembly of matters of concern (Latour 2004, 2005, 2008). Latour's primary concern, however, is to add to matters of fact in ways that show the "whole scenography" (Latour 2008: 39). While this is in line with his long-term project of democratizing science by showing the many heterogeneous actors needed to make things matter, it arguably also raises similar question to those discussed in Chapter 1 (cf. Puig de la Bellacasa 2011; Watson 2014).

of the way we study and re-present them. As such, this thesis suggests that these approaches are not just (a) regime(s) that we, as social scientists, should set out to debunk or topple. Instead, particular evidencebased/informed approaches involve a plethora of concerns that I suggest we should pay attention to in order to foster more productive engagements with those who support these approaches.

Indeed, it has been an ethico-political commitment to pay attention to the concerns of those health professionals who foster evidence-for-policy efforts that has undergirded my aim of assembling EIHP as a matter of and for care. This has involved, in Chapter 3 and 4, to strive for a careful engagement with the concerns of key WHO-associated evidence-for-policy advocates. But more so, it has involved trying to figure out how to be an 'ally' to those Ugandan knowledge translators who were tasked with implementing EIHP frameworks, and for many of whom their efforts seemed inextricably linked to hopes for a different, better future for their home country. As such, Chapters 5 and 6 also propose that whereas Ugandan health professionals strive for EIHP they have also been faced with conflicting demands for evidence of both global excellence and local relevance. Re-assembling EIHP as a matter of and for care thus serves to acknowledge how these Ugandan knowledge translators cared for EIHP and for the possibility of science to make it difference. But it also aims to develop a careful critique of current formulations of 'global' EIHP/knowledge translation frameworks where these involve claims of the 'best' scientific methods that provide privileged access to the 'true' nature of 'what works' in terms of healthcare interventions. By assigning to science the role as rational solution provider, I will argue, global EIHP frameworks pay insufficient attention to the many concerns and questions that emerge with the situated dimensions of a policy problem – and thus risk failing to link proofs and politics.

That also means that my analytical aim in Chapters 5 and 6 is not to show how evidence or EIHP are 'enacted' or performed differently in the Ugandan context compared to 'global' knowledge translation/EIHP frameworks. To be sure, Chapter 5 does argue that across these settings, EIHP matters differently. My key argument, however, is precisely that as long as Ugandan

knowledge translation/EIHP efforts are orientation towards these global frameworks, they risk being constrained by their narrow conception of the problem and its solution. Similarly, Chapter 6 ends with an account of my gradual realisation that many Ugandan knowledge translators seemed indeed highly attuned to the situated nature of 'good' evidence. And yet, a key aim of Chapter 6 is to show that this attunement seemed at odds with the standardised rules and tools of evidence that these knowledge translators adopted in their production of policy briefs, and with the distinction between objective quality and subjective relevance that these rules and tools insist on. Taken together, these chapters therefore make a case for re-imagining how evidence-for-policy efforts *could be different in the future*. In other words, this thesis does not aim for a deconstructive critique against evidence and EIHP. Instead, my hope is that my re-presentation of EIHP as a matter of and for care may contribute to the possibility of imagining alternative formulations of what 'good' evidence is and how it can come (in-)to matter.

It is this orientation towards 'creating possibles' (Stengers 2010: 12) that makes this thesis a speculative endeavour. In other words, it is my hope that re-assembling EIHP as a matter of and for care may generate new imaginations for futures "that are more than a mere extension of the present" (Wilkie, Savransky and Rosengarten 2017: 2). Futures, in other words, that may be unlikely to imagine from our current grounds, but whose possibility we must insist on nonetheless. At the same time, referring to my efforts as speculative also means that I appreciate the risk involved in developing new proposals and re-framing the problem in ways that may or may not matter for those that it seeks to address (cf. Savransky 2016). Nonetheless, my hope is that my thesis may contribute to re-imagining EIHP differently. As I was reminded by my Ugandan interviewees, good science and its achievements *do* matter. So the task may well be: how can we speculatively re-imagine the challenge of linking proofs and politics – in ways that do not insist on their separatedness?

Chapter 3: Evidentiary Maps and Networks

In tracing the emergence and transformations of evidence-for-policy approaches at the World Health Organization (WHO), this chapter argues that new 'evidentiary regimes' (Biehl 2016) in global health might not in fact be as monolithic as they are frequently made out to be in the accounts of both proponents and critics. Instead, this chapter proposes that there have indeed been multiple 'evidentiary regimes' promoted through WHO, linked to different underlying concerns, networks of experts, methods, and imaginations concerning the role of evidence in policymaking. I specifically focus on what I highlight as the shift from evidence-based (EBP) to evidence-informed health policy (EIHP) in the early-to-mid-2000s. I argue that the former was predicated on aspirations to measure, map and compare global health problems and their solutions with the aim to rationally determine global and national policy priorities. In contrast, more recent demands for evidenceinformed health policy involve a whole new set of concerns, rules and tools that foreground the circulation of experimental research evidence on 'what works' and its adaption to local context.

Mapping the 'big picture' of global health

In 1984, a young Harvard graduate walked into the lobby of the World Health Organization (WHO) headquarters in Geneva. Through the grand entrance hall and past the portraits of former WHO leaders he made his way to the elevators leading to the upper floors. Passing the various offices of WHO administrative staff and technical officers, he finally arrived at the door of epidemiologist Alan Lopez. The two men had never met. Nevertheless, Lopez would later amusedly recall the younger man's confidence as he stepped into the small office and announced: "My name is Chris Murray, and everything you've written about mortality in Africa is wrong" (quoted in: Smith 2013: 74).

This anecdote may sound like the beginning of a hero story. Indeed, much has been written about what was to be become an ambitious endeavour to find new ways of modelling and mapping ill-health in Africa and across the world in the form of the *Global Burden of Disease* (GBD) project – and about its single-minded figurehead Chris Murray and his strive to be doctor to seven billion patients (Smith 2015a). It is not easy to evade such hero stories, even if

the danger is of unwittingly rehearsing them through opposition. With this caution in mind, the next section recounts some the key milestones of Murray's *Burden of Disease* efforts below. In doing so, I focus on a development that – despite an excess of existing stories on the GBD project – has so far received little attention, namely that Murray's efforts also, albeit briefly and controversially, provided the central pillars of WHO's early efforts to champion evidence-for-policy approaches to global health.

The big picture

The story goes (Smith 2013; 2015) that, when Murray and Lopez met at the WHO in 1984, they agreed that the way WHO collected and tallied mortality statistics was fundamentally flawed. For many countries, especially in the Global South, the availability of mortality data was fragmented. But there were other issues that, according to the two men, were even more problematic. At the time, WHO largely collected mortality data through individual and typically disease-focused WHO programs, which Murray and Lopez saw as contributing to disjointed efforts and seemingly inconsistent numbers, doublecounting of deaths and attribution problems (Smith 2013). In other words, WHO seemed unable to produce comparable numbers to establish which diseases were indeed causing the most deaths. But furthermore, the practice of tallying mortality statistics seemed to neglect non-fatal effects of diseases. As a consequence, at WHO and elsewhere, much attention was directed at recording deaths and the causes of deaths, but this was at the expense of measuring health and the biggest causes of ill-health. Despite being the world's health authority, Murray and Lopez argued, WHO was indeed failing to capture "the big picture" (Smith 2013: 74) of the world's health problems. Being able to provide such a 'big picture', they agreed, demanded the development of a new summary population health indicator capturing the fatal and non-fatal impacts of diseases (Smith 2013). Murray, who would go on to earn a medical degree from Harvard and a doctorate in International Health Economics from Oxford, also became increasingly convinced that any such indicator should not only be used to measure the problem, but also the solution. In other words, it should be applicable in economic analyses to capture the impact of health investments to tackle the reasons for ill-health.

Based on these shared concerns, Murray and Lopez's initial encounter marked the beginning of a longstanding collaborative effort to find better ways to quantify the biggest health problems and their best solutions, a collaboration that would eventually reunite them in the late 1980s/early 1990s as part of World Bank efforts to promote rational priority setting in 'developing' countries (cf. Jensen 2017).

Although they may be at the centre of this story, it is important to note that Murray and Lopez's efforts chimed with and built on decades of work by especially North American researchers to develop new summary population health measures that could combine mortality statistics with morbidity or disability data. The need for such measures was typically framed as a response to newly emerging challenges. On the one hand, demographers and epidemiologists called attention to demographic and epidemiological 'transitions' in 'developing' countries as responsible for a rise in non-fatal chronic diseases and disabilities (Gold et al. 2002; Mathers 2007). Whereas these transitions were framed as effecting major new challenges, they also neatly fitted with developmental stage-thinking models that described countries' modernisation from developing to developed nations (Omran 1971; Jamison et al. 1993). As a result, attempts to capture population health patterns bourgeoned in the latter half of the 20th century (Wahlberg and Rose 2015). On the other hand, quantifying health was increasingly deemed crucial to determine the 'value for money' of competing medical interventions in a context of growing concern for rational allocation of limited health resources (Gold et al. 2002). At the World Bank, these two strands of efforts coalesced at the end of the 1980s in the form of the Health Sector Priorities Review project and the subsequent 1993 World Development Report (WDR1993).

The *Priorities Review* project was initiated at the close of a decade during which the World Bank had begun to shift its attention to health and promote health-related investments as key to economic development in 'developing' countries (Ruger 2005). As such, *Priorities Review* was a first major World Bank effort to propose a comprehensive framework for determining both, 'high priority' diseases as the greatest problems for population health in developing countries and their cost-effective solutions. The project gathered a whole

range of non-World Bank experts, including Murray, by now at the Harvard School of Public Health, and WHO epidemiologist Lopez, as well as a number of epidemiologists, medical doctors and economist involved in similar efforts. It was during the Priorities Review project that Murray and Lopez started championing the summary population indicator Disability-Adjusted Life Years (DALYs). As a standardised single metric that combined mortality and morbidity data, DALYs aimed to capture the comparative negative impact of different diseases in relation to a state of ideal health. As such, the design of DALYs was not particularly innovative (Gold et al. 2002). What was novel, however, was that DALYs were proposed as a standardised 'burden of disease' indicator that could serve as denominator for cost-effectiveness analyses of both clinical and public health interventions. And further, that this was promoted as the 'rational' (Murray 1990; Jamison et al. 1993) way of determining priority healthcare intervention-solutions for developing countries. In other words, DALYs were developed as a universally-applicable indicator to determine the comparative value for money of healthcare solutions, which in turn should guide health policy and planning decisions on both international (donor) and national (developing country governments) level. As such, DALYs also became the ideal tool to further operationalize what had become known as Selective Primary Health Care, the prioritisation of basic cost-effective healthcare interventions that had been championed by the World Bank and others as an alternative to WHO's Primary Health Care approach and Health for All strategy¹⁴.

The final *Priorities Review* report was only published in 1993 (Jamison *et al.* 1993) and, as such, became overshadowed by another World Bank publication, the 1993 *World Development Report* (*WDR1993*). Drawing heavily on the *Priorities Review* work, the *WDR1993* involved many of the

¹⁴ The concept of *Primary Health Care* was introduced at the 1987 United Nations' Alma-Ata Conference. It became the foundation of the WHO's *Global Strategy for Health for All by the year 2000*, the WHO's first 'global' strategy aimed at putting health at the centre of international development strategies and a wider struggle for political, social and economic justice (WHO 1981). For a good overview of the debates surrounding this concept and *Selective Primary Health Care*, see Cueto (2004). See Jensen (2017) for how these debates intersected with the uptake of the burden of disease methodology at the WHO.

same key contributors and methodologies. In its extended deployment of DALYs, however, it was even more ambitious than the Priorities Review project – as well as more influential and controversial. The WDR1993 was a landmark report on many accounts. It was the first time the World Bank's flagship annual publication was dedicated entirely to health. As such, it was also the first time that the World Bank had formally invited WHO to collaborate in its production (Jensen 2017). But furthermore, the report also gave currency to an extended use of DALYs: first, as an indicator to provide an overview of the world's biggest health problems; and, second, as the basis for propositions of a number of minimum 'packages' of cost-effective public health and clinical interventions as priority solutions to be chosen from by Global South country policymakers and donors. In other words, drawing on the Priorities Review work, the WDR1993 promoted DALYs as the universallyapplicable indicator to determine a set of cost-effective health interventions. But in addition, the WDR1993 also used DALYs to identify the world's biggest health problems by presenting 'burdens of disease' across a number of health-impairing conditions and populations. In other words, DALYs were used to measure (or better: model, see below), map and compare worldwide causes of ill-health.

The *WDR1993*'s main message was thus simple: priority should be given to those health problems causing large disease burdens and for which costeffective intervention-solutions were available (WDR 1993: 63). Accordingly, its authors presented the *WDR1993* as nothing short of a blueprint to revolutionise healthcare planning in 'developing' countries. Adopting their recommendations, they argued, would mean that "[m]illions of lives and billions of dollars could be saved" (WDR 1993: 13). As a tool to quantify health problems and their most cost-effective solutions, DALYs were at the heart of these efforts. By offering a novel way to generate a global map of ill-health, DALYs thus promised to provide precisely what Murray had demanded almost 20 years earlier: a way to capture the 'big picture' of global health. The 'global' as a prescribed space had become knowable. But far from just mapping and making visible a global health, DALYs also opened up a new space ready to be intervened upon (Jensen 2017).

Producing global disease burden maps was an enormous data-crunching exercise. It involved reconciling vast numbers of mortality and morbidity statistics – many provided by various WHO programmes. It also required modelling estimates in the many cases of missing statistics and the integration of a whole range of auxiliary assumptions, such as comparable weighting scores to estimate the 'burden' of different health impairments and within different age groups. The enormous time and labour requirements eventually turned the undertaking into a stand-alone project, the *Global Burden of Disease* or GBD study, whose detailed results and complex methods were published in the latter half of the 1990s (Murray and Lopez 1996a; 1996b; 1997; 1998). In the meantime, however, the publication of the *WDR1993* caused significant debate, including concerning the implications of its provocative propositions.

Indeed, the WDR1993 was heavily criticised for the range of vague estimations and value judgements that were argued to undergird its 'rational' and 'objective' methodologies (e.g. Paalman et al. 1998; Gold et al. 2002). Furthermore, archival records suggest that at least some WHO staff were concerned that WHO's involvement in the report would mean endorsing the "World Bank's view on disease-oriented epidemiological intervention" and cost-effectiveness calculations, at the expense paying attention to "people's perception of priority problems" (Subramanian 1992, Archival Source; see also Jensen 2017). Amidst on-going controversies, WDR1993 proponents set up of a number of initiatives to test the report's proposition 'in the field', that is in Global South countries (IDRC 1993; see Chapter 5). In other important developments, the WHO set up the Ad hoc Committee on Health Research in 1996. Involving Murray and several other WDR1993 contributors, the committee officially adopted the DALY methodology (but not costeffectiveness analyses) as one tool to set biomedical research priorities (WHO 1996). Most importantly for the argument of this chapter, however, was an article published by Murray and Lopez in *The Lancet* in 1996 (Murray and Lopez 1996). This article for the first time referred to burden of disease and cost-effectiveness calculations as key pillars of an independent, objective and 'evidence-based' approach to public health policymaking – to be used at both

global and national levels to determine priority health problems and solutions. Only two years later, Murray and Lopez, together with other key *WDR1993* contributors, were given the opportunity to establish this vision of evidence-based policymaking at the WHO.

Evidence-based policy at WHO: change or die

In 1998, former Norwegian prime minister Gro Harlem Brundtland was elected as new WHO Director-General based on program of wide-ranging reform promises (Lee 2009). At the time, the WHO was perceived to be in deep crisis and external pressure was high for the organization to, as the British Medical Journal (BMJ) argued, "change or die" (Smith 1995, online resource). With globalisation debates rife, WHO was seen to fail asserting its global leadership. On the one hand, a whole range of new organisations, including the World Bank but also new public-private partnerships, had begun to crowd the bourgeoning field of global health (Buse and Walt 2000). On the other hand, WHO leadership was argued to suffer due to financial shortfalls, its focus on an ever-increasing number of health issues, a weakened normsetting role of WHO headquarters, and its failure to achieve the targets of its Primary Health Care (PHC) strategy (WHO 1993; Al-Mazrou 1997; Jamison, Frenk, and Knaul 1998; Ruger and Yach 2009). In this context, Brundtland's appointment promised to deliver the demanded change: in her acceptance speech, she pledged to change WHO by making it "more effective, more accountable, more transparent" - and to do so by using and promoting burden of disease and cost-effectiveness analyses as the basis for a strictly 'evidence-based' policymaking (Brundtland 1998). Indeed, this seemed like an apt approach to address many of the issues said to have affected WHO at the time, including by allowing to strengthen the organisation's global normsetting role (Jensen 2017).

Once in office, Brundtland went ahead with a program of wide-ranging reforms at WHO (Lee 2009). One of her first initiatives was the establishment of the Evidence and Information for Policy (EIP) unit. As the first WHO unit explicitly tasked with providing cross-cutting evidence of the best ways to promote health (EIP 2000), EIP was headed by Murray, Lopez and several other co-contributors to the *Priorities Review* project and *WDR1993*. The EIP

unit became involved in a range of activities and highly influential for WHO's direction under Brundtland (Jensen 2017). Through its five sub-departments, the EIP unit had the broad remit to produce and disseminate the

"evidence base on the major dimensions of health and health systems, including burden of disease, effectiveness and costs of interventions, health systems performance and best practices in financing, service organization and delivery" (EIP 2000: 4).

'Evidence' and 'evidence-based' policy, but also 'research' and 'health system strengthening' became key buzzword at the WHO, as the first World Health Report under Brundtland heralded the production and application of knowledge as "the dominant force underlying the 20th century revolution in health" (WHO 1999: 44). One of EIP's divisions, the Research Policy and Cooperation (RPC) department, was specifically tasked with stimulating health research "for, with, and by developing countries" (EIP 2000: 12). Another, the Health Information Management and Services (IMD) was responsible for the "dissemination" of evidence through the management of WHO websites and publications like the annual World Health Report and the re-launched WHO Bulletin (EIP 2000: 8). Undertakings by these units, especially the RPC department, as well as the flourishing of a language around the need for "assessing, analysing, and synthesizing" information (EIP 2000: 8), foreshadowed what I argue below would become a discernible shift in WHO's evidence-for-policy approach following the departure of Brundtland and key EIP figures in 2003. Still, the unambiguous core of EIP was its Global Programme on Evidence for Health Policy (GPE), lead by Murray and responsible for the production of burden of disease and cost-effectiveness analyses. It was these efforts that propped up the conception of evidencebased policy (EBP) that became dominant at WHO under Brundtland, based on the establishment of priority health problems and their solutions.

The key pillars of this EBP framework were first elaborated in the 1999 *World Health Report* (WHO 1999). Arguing that "if services are to be provided for all then not all services can be provided" (ibid.: 33), the report highlighted the importance of establishing priority problems based on DALYs and choosing priority interventions based on cost-effectiveness analyses as evidence for

policymaking. This was further elaborated in WHO's World Health Report 2000, arguably the EIP unit's most significant output, but also its most controversial. The World Health Report 2000 aimed at providing policymakers with 'evidence' on how health systems worldwide performed and how this could be improved (WHO 2000). At its heart was a highly controversial ranking of all 191 WHO member states according to the performance of their health systems. A modified version of DALYs was used to quantify the overall morbidity and mortality of populations with the goal of allowing comparisons between, and ranking of, the performance of different countries' health systems. Furthermore, DALYs were used in cost-effectiveness calculations to propose priority interventions that governments could implement to improve population health (and thus their performance ranking) (WHO 2000: 52-53). As such, the World Health Report 2000 further concretised the very particular conception of EBP that had taken hold at the WHO, based on epidemiological disease burden maps and cost-effectiveness analyses that utilised a population health indicator developed by Murray and Lopez over a decade earlier. In addition, the report also played a key role in further popularising what was quickly becoming a key idea in global health, namely the need for 'health system strengthening' in Global South countries to alleviate 'bottlenecks' said to impede the successful implementation of biomedical interventions and, consequently, the achievements of international health targets (Travis et al. 2004; Garrett, Chowdhury, and Pablos-Méndez 2009; Marchal, Cavalli, and Kegels 2009; Balabanova et al. 2010; Hafner and Shiffman 2012).

For Murray and his colleagues, the *World Health Report 2000* presented a set of straightforward tools to assess health systems and help policymakers to improve them. This, they argued, was crucial to move beyond

"ideological debates that are fuelled by anecdotes or, at best, by noncomparable results from studies in which differing methods were used" (Murray and Frenk 2001: 1698)

In contrast, they proposed that their own efforts provided comparable information and the crucial "evidence base" necessary to achieve "transcendence of purely ideological debates" (Murray and Frenk 2001: 1698).

Explicitly comparing their efforts to evidence-based medicine (EBM)'s transformation of clinical decision-making, they proposed that their tools provided the "[s]cientific answers to policy debates" (Murray and Frenk 2001: 1700).

Whereas Murray and his colleagues saw their efforts as a vital "step towards evidence-based policy" at the WHO more broadly (Murray and Frenk 2001: 1998), the World Health Report 2000 became one of WHO's most controversial World Health Reports ever. Country representatives incensed by their performance ratings (Musgrove 2003) were joined by academics challenging the 'scientificity' of the report's methods and its lack of transparency regarding its data sources and modelling assumptions (e.g. Almeida et al. 2001). Even more damningly, some commentators contrasted the report's claim of producing objective evidence with what they saw as clear evidence of pro-biomedical and pro-market ideologies (Navarro 2000; Williams 2001; Walt and Mills 2001). Brundtland and her EIP team defended their general approach but the controversies endured (Jensen, 2017) and, in 2003, Brundtland unexpectedly announced that she would not seek to extend her term as Director-General. By that time several key EIP figures had already left the EIHP unit and WHO and Brundtland's withdrawal eventually led to the departure of her last key allies, Murray and Lopez. And although demands for evidence-for-policy indeed continued to flourish at WHO, they were to significantly change, as I will argue below.

Murray and Lopez marked their WHO exit with a scathing article that described the organisation as "ill suited for the role of global monitoring and evaluation of health" (Murray, Lopez, and Wibulpolprasert 2004: 1099). Echoing their enduring concern for a 'big picture', their article instead called for a new 'global health monitoring organisation' to provide "independent gold standard health information to the world" (ibid.: 1096). This appeal would eventually succeed in securing the financial backing of Bill Gates to establish the Institute for Health Metrics and Evaluation (IHME) in 2007, which continues to generate an ever-expanding portfolio of burden of disease and cost-effectiveness analyses to provide policymakers with a comprehensive global health "roadmap" (IHME 2015, *online resource*). At WHO, however, the

departure of key EBP advocates catalysed a number of changes, including a significant shift in the organisation's evidence-for-policy approach.

From monitoring and evaluation to circulation and adaptation

Following the departure of Brundtland and her key EIP allies, WHO became an official partner of IHME, although a number of public disagreements soon ensued over the right numbers and who should have the authority to produce global health estimates (Cohen 2012; Chan 2012). Moreover, Brundtland's successor as Director-General also set out to yet again change the way WHO was working. Strengthening countries' health systems continued to be a key focus at the organisation. But the new aim became to re-focus WHO's role away from global norm-setting and towards supporting countries to strengthen their own systems (Jong-wook 2003). This was also reflected in what was to become a significant transformation of WHO's evidence-for-policy approach: from previous efforts of global health monitoring and priority-setting to an approach that focussed on the circulation and local adaptation of research evidence – a shift that I want to suggest was encapsulated by a change in terminology from evidence-*based* (EBP) to evidence-*informed* health policy (EIHP).

Regime change

As proposed above, under Brundtland, the production of 'global picture' disease burden and cost-effectiveness evidence was a key focus of the EIP unit and central to WHO's evidence-for-policy agenda. But the growing importance placed on (scientific) knowledge was also reflected in a range of other undertakings at the organisation at the time, including in efforts to enhance WHO's role as a supporter of scientific research in the Global South. As briefly mentioned above, key to these efforts was the EIP's RPC department, which had been tasked with promoting the importance of health research for development. Already in 2000, RPC had co-hosted the *Health Research in Development* conference in Bangkok that aimed to revitalise international support for health research activities and capacities in the Global

South as an essential part of the wider development agenda¹⁵. Calling on the international community to renew their efforts, the conference organisers called for the need to build a "global health research system" that would intercalate the research needs and priorities of individual countries with global coordination and governance efforts (COHRED 2000: 19). In other words, health research was increasingly conceived as a global effort that depended not only on a "paradigm shift from control to facilitation and partnership" (ibid.: 49), but also on better "global-local" and "research-policy linkages" (ibid.: 52). If health research was to contribute to development, the conference report noted, the "use of high quality, relevant evidence in decision-making" had to be improved (ibid.: 1).

Many of these ideas were advanced over the next few years, including through RPC and in parallel to - and largely separate from - Murray and colleagues' global number crunching exercises. As a former member of WHO's RPC department suggested to me in an interview, as director of the EIP unit Chris Murray was supportive of RPC efforts to promote research and its link to development, but also little involved and happy to concede that: 'I don't know anything about research, all I know is numbers" (EIHP2016 012, Interview, 01/03/16). Indeed, as this interviewee also noted, Murray's efforts that focused on "hard basic data" and statistics was "quite a different world" (EIHP2016_012, Interview, 01/03/16) from what was to become a growing emphasis on the circulation and translation of experimental research evidence for policymaking. It was only when Brundtland, Murray and Lopez left WHO in 2003, however, that this 'different world' would unfold properly and induce a significant transformation of WHO's evidence-for-policy approach from the previously championed evidence-based policy (EBP) approach to what was increasingly framed as a demand for evidence-informed health policy (EIHP). Two concurrent developments arguably further contributed to this shift. On the

¹⁵ Building on the previous work of, for example, the *Commission on Health Research for Development* (1990) and specific internationally strategies and bodies set up in response to the Commission's recommendations, such as the *Essential National Health Research strategy* (ENHR; see Chapter 5) promoted by the *Council on Health Research for Development* (COHRED) and the *Global Forum for Health Research*.

one hand, WHO itself was accused of failing to appropriately use research evidence to back up its own 'global' recommendations and guidelines. On the other hand, efforts further flourished to re-position WHO from top-down 'big picture' producer to coordinator and steward of bottom-up research and evidence-for-policy efforts. Both these developments, in turn, were linked to the growing influence of a group of evidence and methodology specialists closely associated with McMaster University and the evidence-based medicine (EBM) movement.

As a transnational health organisation, one of WHO's core functions has long the setting of standards and production of guidelines or been recommendations to advise countries on specific health interventions (Lee 2009). In the early 2000s, however, the organisation got under intense scrutiny for its alleged failure to base its guidelines on an appropriate evidence base. This charge was led by a number of evidence specialists closely associated with the EBM movement. Based on a survey conducted at WHO in the early 2000s, these specialists took to *The Lancet* to publicly accuse WHO of failing to utilise rigorous research evidence that had been "retrieved, appraised, synthesised, and interpreted using systematic and transparent methods" (Oxman, Lavis, and Fretheim 2007: 1887). Further, WHO was also said to pay too little attention to how countries could "adapt and implement" such "global recommendations" (Oxman, Lavis, and Fretheim 2007: 1884). In a published response, WHO staff conceded that more had to be done to keep WHO guidelines updated with the newest methodological developments coming out of EBM (Hill and Pang 2007). But they also cautioned that the "science on how best to use evidence to inform decisions" (ibid.: 1843) remained imprecise, especially in regards to public health measures and in the light of often limited local evidence in Global South countries. Nevertheless, the accusations contributed to a number of changes at WHO in the early-to-mid 2000s that served to strengthen both its internal use of the 'best' research evidence, as well as its support of its member states to do so.

These changes included the formation of a committee to advice the WHO on how to improve the use of research evidence in its global guidelines, chaired by the same evidence specialists that had previously alleged WHO's failings to do so (Oxman *et al.* 2006)¹⁶. Indeed, as I elaborate below, this group would become highly influential in re-shaping the organisation's wider evidence-forpolicy approach. The main underlying ideas for this new approach were first elaborated in WHO's 2004 World Report on Knowledge for Better Health -Strengthening Health Systems (WHO 2004), a first key report produced under the direction RPC following the departure of Brundtland and her key EIP allies. The World Report on Knowledge further expanded on the need to strengthen Global South countries' health systems, which would remain a key focus at WHO. But it also marked a distinct break from the previous EBP approach focussed on disease burden and cost-effectiveness evidence that had been so prominent under Brundtland. These techniques continued to be recommended as useful auxiliary tools to help establish priority health problems and assess the cost of solutions (WHO 2004). However, their importance became relegated in favour of a whole new set of frameworks, rules and tools primarily concerned with the fostering of scientific research activities and the "translation" of research findings to achieve "evidenceinformed health policy" (WHO 2004: XVI). In contrast to the previous EBP approach with its emphasis on 'big picture' monitoring and evaluation frameworks for global health, this new 'evidentiary regime' primarily focussed on the global circulation and adaption of evidentiary standards in the form of toolkits, scientific evidence and evidence-based interventions.

This shift was well captured in the new catchphrase of a 'know-do gap', described by WHO's new Director-General as the

"gap between today's scientific advances and their application: between what we know and what is actually being done" (WHO 2004: XI).

The existence of such a gap was described as a key problem underlying global disparities in health – and, as a key solution, it was argued that research evidence had to be better "translated into action" (WHO 2004: XV),

¹⁶ Although WHO has also remained under scrutiny from McMaster-associated researchers who continue to purport to expose WHO failings in using 'scientific' methods to develop its recommendations (e.g. Hoffman, Lavis and Bennett 2009; Alexander *et al.* 2014).

through the use of a range of specific processes and tools centred on the synthesis, appraisal and dissemination of 'global' research evidence and its adaption to local conditions (e.g. WHO 2004: 15; 84-86; 107). The chief concern was thus no longer for setting top-down priorities determined by global health maps and comparative cost-impact considerations based on a universal population health indicator. Instead, it was for allowing countries to determine their own priority problems, while at the same time harmonising and standardising the methods and practices to ensure policymakers had access to the 'best' global research evidence on the most appropriate solutions. Accordingly, WHO's own role was no longer envisioned as that of a global watchdog producing the 'big picture' of global population health. Instead the vision was for an organisation that would both coordinate and foster the global circulation of research evidence and support countries in its adaption. As the *BMJ* put it, the WHO had shifted

"from the statistical complexity of the evidence produced under its previous regime to the equally inscrutable jargon of knowledge management" (Abbasi 2004, *online resource*).

Indeed, parallel to Murray's burden of disease efforts, concepts such as 'knowledge management' and 'knowledge translation' had begun flourishing in the 1990s and especially in North America, where they became increasingly associated with the process of moving validated interventions into clinical and policymaking practice (Greenhalgh and Wieringa 2011). In other words, WHO's shifting evidence-for-policy approach also involved an increasing convergence with the evidence-based medicine (EBM) movement (see Chapter 4) – and, as such, assembled a set of experts, concerns, frameworks, rules and tools that differed significantly from the EBP approach promoted under Brundtland.

Indeed, when Murray and colleagues published their *Priority Review* in the early 1990s, their report began with the telling declaration that

"[i]deally each chapter would have been written by an economist, an epidemiologist, and a clinician or biomedical scientist" (Jamison *et al.,* 1993: 5)

In contrast, WHO's new evidence-for-policy approach was significantly shaped by a number of epidemiologist-doctors associated with McMaster University and the EBM movement, who had long played key roles in developing methodological frameworks and tools to improve the use of research evidence in healthcare decision-making (see Chapter 4). But beyond this small group of international specialists, WHO's new approach was also said to require building global capacity for a whole new range of expertises, including for designated "methodologists" who could elicit and assemble the 'best' evidence (Hirsh and Guyatt 2009: 20), but also information specialists with expertise in database searches, 'research interpreters', science communication specialists excelling at the user-friendly 'packaging' of evidence, and 'knowledge brokers' who could build trusting relationships between researchers and policymakers (e.g. WHO 2005b).

Building Global South capacities for these new forms of expertise thus became key to WHO's aim to enable countries in finding, appraising and adopting their own research evidence as input into policy-making (Pang, Pablos-Mendez and IJsselmuiden 2004; see below). At the same time, this was to be guided by new 'global' toolkits involving distinct evidentiary rules and tools to elicit and transfer the 'best' scientific evidence (WHO 2005a: 2). In line with the claims associated with EBM, these toolkits emphasised the importance of high-quality 'global' evidence on 'what works', equated with Systematic Reviews on the effects of healthcare interventions preferably sourced from Randomized Controlled Trials (RCTs). Such 'global' evidence, in turn, should be circulated and 'contextualised' to inform local policymaking. Accordingly, WHO publications started to increasingly employ the notion of evidence-informed health policy (EIHP) as the aim of knowledge translation activities, to signal an explicit appreciation that 'global' research evidence should inform policymaking, but would have to be integrated with "local knowledge" and "context-specific judgements" (WHO 2004: 2). I will discuss this in detail in Chapter 4.

The question of what counts as the most important evidence for decisionmaking was therefore a key differentiating factor of these new EIHP/knowledge translation frameworks compared to the previous EBP

approach. Whereas Murray's EBP approach emphasised the importance of effectiveness measurements as part of cost-effectiveness estimates, these were often relatively crude estimates of the "net gain in health or reduction in disease burden" calculated for different interventions (WDR 1993: x). In contrast, new knowledge translation/EIHP frameworks paid little attention to disease burdens as a standardised indicator to elicit comparable impacts across a variety of interventions. Instead, the focus was on new standardised rules and tools to critically review the literature and discern if particular interventions really 'worked' or not – and on globally circulating both these rules and tools and the 'global' best evidence they could elicit to ensure local evidence-informed decisions.

As such, it could be said that the shift from EBP to EIHP also involved different conceptions of the 'global' itself. Murray's 'big picture' EBP approach was grounded in an imagination of a global health space that should be mapped, ordered and acted upon. In contrast, new ideas for knowledge management, knowledge translation and EIHP rehearsed an idea of the 'global' as a world connected through a shared vision for and commitment to the exchange of mobile expertise, knowledge and research evidence. A world of international collaboration and cooperation where all countries would contribute to a shared global 'knowledge pool' (WHO 2004: 60) and, in return, would be able to tap this pool for the best evidence to inform their specific policies – in other words, a world of "global knowledge for solving local problems" (ibid.: 62). In other words, it involved an idea of the global as both an ideal and the outcome of processes of making connections, of actively building transnational ties and fostering the global flows of expertise, standardised rules and tools, and evidence - the global as indeed emerging from what Anne Tsing (2000: 31) calls a "never-ending process of 'networking'" and as typical of visions for many globalised science projects from the 1990s onwards (see also e.g. Riles 2000).

Making global connections: the Evidence-informed Policy Network

WHO's 2004 *World Report on Knowledge* was a key step in a whole series of publications, workshops, and meetings in the early-to-mid 2000s that progressively consolidated these new foci on EIHP and knowledge translation

as a new 'evidentiary regime' at WHO, and which would eventually lead to the establishment of the Evidence-Informed Policy Network or EVIPNet.

Another milestone was the 2004 *Ministerial Summit on Health Research* in Mexico, a meeting co-convened by WHO that brought together Minsters of Health, their representatives and delegates from 59 countries to promote the importance of research for health and development. Closely aligned with the demands of WHO's *Report on Better Knowledge* to close the 'know-do gap', the Summit resulted in a draft resolution, the *Mexico Statement on Health Research*, which called, among other things, for the recognition of the need for high quality research evidence to guide policymaking, strengthen countries' health systems and achieve internationally-set health targets (WHO 2005c). At their next assembly, WHO Member States acknowledged (but not endorsed) the statement, resulting in a resolution that emphasised research as a "global endeavour" and requested WHO to establish mechanisms to "bridge the divide between ways in which knowledge is generated and ways in which it is used" (WHA58.34, see WHA 2005: 126ff). In response, the WHO launched the Evidence-informed Policy Network EVIPNet in June 2005.

As a background paper at the time noted, it was time to move from discussions and concepts to praxis (WHO 2005b) - and, indeed, EVIPNet was established as a platform to specifically promote the circulation and translation of health research evidence to foster EIHP in Global South countries (EVIPNet 2015). As a "global, regional and country level social network" (WHO 2015, online resource), EVIPNet was to link country-level EVIPNet teams or 'country nodes' with 'global' experts and a secretariat hosted by the RPC department at WHO's Geneva headquarters. By 2015, EVIPNet reported to comprise 39 such country nodes across Africa, the Americas and Asia that were engaged in local EIHP/knowledge translation efforts (Pang et al. 2015). The role of the global secretariat, on the other hand, was mainly to provide support by popularising the network, organising workshops, and disseminating 'global' frameworks and toolkits to standardise and guide local EIHP and knowledge translation processes (such as the SUPPORT Tools, see below). Many of these toolkits were developed by members of EVIPNet's Global Resource Group, which comprised

international evidence-for-policy experts, including several of the McMasterassociated evidence specialists mentioned above.

EVIPNet was specifically envisioned as a vehicle to promote EIHP for health system strengthening in lower income countries. This was to be achieved in two ways: on the one hand, the EVIPNet network itself was promoted as a way to strengthen healthcare infrastructures within countries, namely by supporting the building of 'capacity' and expertise for EIHP and knowledge translation among local researchers and policymakers (WHO 2015). On the other hand, EVIPNet-promoted 'global' EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits to support these researchers and policymakers in the translation of the best research evidence for interventions aimed at strengthening the financial, administrative and governance arrangements of healthcare systems.

Nonetheless, EVIPNet publications also suggest initial tensions between more prescriptive and more experimental visions for the initiative. The first published article to announce EVIPNet explicated a vision of a network that would be 'bottom up' and a 'living laboratory', involving countries collectively figuring out 'what works' - rather than using fixed frameworks "developed by so-called experts in the developed world" (Hamid et al. 2005: 1759). Other EVIPNet publications, however, expressed a more dogmatic vision, suggesting that evidence already existed on 'what worked' in terms of EIHP/knowledge translation, and that these standardised rules and tools simply had to be 'contextualised' for country initiatives (WHO 2005b). Indeed, although EVIPNet largely evolved as a more-or-less loose network of countrybased evidence-for-policy initiatives, a number of 'global' EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits were publicised and promoted via EVIPNet/WHO websites. Further, at least for some EVIPNet country teams, including in Uganda, members of EVIPNet's Global Resource Group provided direct 'technical support' for the adoption and adaption of these global toolkits (see Chapters 5 and 6). One key toolkit were the so-called SUPPORT Tools for Evidence Informed Policy Making (Oxman et al. 2009; STP1), which will be discussed in detail in the next chapter. As a comprehensive guide on how to 'do' knowledge translation and achieve EIHP, the SUPPORT Tools comprise a standardised sequence of steps involving specific rules and tools designed to

transfer research evidence from laboratories and publications into the hands of policymakers. As such, they were envisioned as a central component of the new infrastructures needed to enable the global circulation and translation of research evidence, and to link proofs and politics.

Conclusion: un-making the hegemonic regime

In this chapter, I traced the emergence and transformations of evidence-forpolicy approaches at WHO. I suggested that evidence-for-policy efforts were institutionalised at WHO with the establishment of the Evidence and Information for Policy (EIP) unit under newly elected Director-General Gro Harlem Brundtland in 1998. I argued that this EIP unit was instrumental in shaping WHO's evidence-based policy (EBP) approach in the late 1990s/early 2000s as an approach centred on burden of disease and cost-effectiveness evidence – using techniques that had already been popularised a decade earlier and were closely linked to efforts to map and compare global population health problems and determine 'rational' priority solutions.

This chapter also suggested that the departure of Brundtland and key EIP allies induced a significant transformation of WHO evidence-for-policy efforts. This was accompanied by the problematisation of a perceived 'gap' between knowledge and action, between existing research evidence on 'what works' and its limited uptake in policy decision-making. As a solution to this 'gap', WHO adopted and promoted a whole new set of toolkits and activities aimed at fostering the circulation of the 'best' global research evidence (including for health systems interventions) to inform local policymaking processes, framed within the modish jargon of knowledge translation and evidence-informed health policy (EIHP). In terms of the latter, the emphasis on evidenceinformed policy also served to explicitly highlight the need to integrate global evidence with local knowledge and the values and perceptions of local stakeholders. I argued that this rhetorical shift from evidence-based (EBP) to evidence-informed health policy (EIHP) thus indicated what was a significant shift in WHO's evidence-for-policy approach: from the monitoring and mapping of population health to engendering the circulation and adaption of experimental research evidence for local decisions.

By emphasising the transformations and discontinuities of evidence-for-policy approaches at WHO, this chapter thus serves to counterbalance common narratives of monolithic and hegemonic 'evidentiary regimes' in global health. As I argued in the Introduction and Chapter 1, there is a tendency among both proponents and critics to not only emphasise the coherence of such 'regimes', but to also frame them as the straightforward extension of evidence-based medicine (EBM). Chris Murray and colleagues, for example, repeatedly framed their own efforts not only as directly linked to the EBM movement, but even argued that it was only

"natural that the focus on evidence has spread from the world of clinical decision-making to public health decision-making" (Murray *et al.* 2003: 715; *emphasis added*).

Despite very different intentions, this narrative of a steady and frictionless diffusion could be said to also echo in social science critiques of the expansion of EBM ideas and tools as a new evidentiary regime in global health (e.g. Adams 2013; Storeng and Béhague 2014; Biehl 2016; Fan and Uretsky 2017). In contrast, this chapter has served to not only emphasise that different evidence-for-policy approaches or 'regimes' have prevailed at WHO at different times, but also that early efforts in the name of EBP responded to a set of very particular set of concerns – concerns that could be said to have differed quite significantly from the motivations of key EBM – and later EIHP – champions.

Indeed, as this chapter argued, the notion of EBP under Brundtland was closely linked to a 'big picture' approach of mapping 'global' population health problems and determining cost-effective priority solutions. As such, this 'big picture' approach could be said to have merged concerns for the 'fair' distribution of healthcare resources¹⁷ with a branch of what is often referred to as 'traditional' epidemiology (Pearce 1996), namely the study of the causes and distribution of diseases in populations – once brushed aside by EBM founding father David Sackett as 'big E' epidemiology (Sackett 2002). This

¹⁷ See e.g. Murray (1994) for his attempt to show the link between his burden of disease efforts and the distributive justice frameworks of John Rawls (1971) and Norman Daniels' (2007).

chapter has not aimed to offer a detailed comparison between EBP at WHO and EBM, but instead focused on highlighting some of the distinctive concerns that led to the development of Murray and colleagues' 'big picture' EBP approach. One key difference to EBM (and to later EIHP efforts), however, could be said to have been the importance placed on the measurements of intervention effects. As I will argue in the next chapter, the guest for the most 'trustworthy' evidence on true intervention effects plays a central role in both EBM and later global EIHP/knowledge translation frameworks. In contrast, Murray's EBP approach included effectiveness measures as an input into cost-effectiveness calculations, but this remained closely linked to the purpose of providing health economic analyses to establish the comparative best 'value for money' of intervention-solutions. As such, the sources for the underlying effectiveness estimates for specific interventions often remained opaque (Williams 2001; Musgrove 2003), and they were also at best inconsistently based on synthesised evidence from efficacy studies (Jamison et al. 1993; Paalman et al. 1998). More so, efficacy data was but one of numerous input parameters in hugely complex modelling exercises to provide estimates for the 'real-world' impact of interventions expressed in DALYs as a universal outcome indicator (e.g. Bobadilla et al. 1994; Murray, Kreuser, and Whang 1994). In other words, Murray's EBP approach could be said to have been less concerned with the most trustworthy evidence for specific interventions, but was indeed primarily geared towards providing the best estimates for comparative 'big picture' maps of both health problems and solutions to allow 'rational' priority-setting. As such, these efforts were arguably more in line with quantitative indicator-based governance and impact measurement schemes that became increasingly popular in the global health field and beyond during the 1990s and 2000s (Storeng and Béhague 2014; Rottenburg et al. 2015; Adams 2016; Reubi 2017).

I do not wish to argue there are not also many commonalities and overlaps between such a EBP 'evidentiary regime' and the EBM movement, as well with as the EIHP approach propagated through EVIPNet from the mid-2000s onwards. After all, these approaches share as their bottom line the ambition to make health decision-making more rational or even 'scientific', and all heavily rely on epidemiological data. Still, my aim in this chapter has been to highlight the incoherence and variability of such 'evidentiary regimes' at and promoted through WHO, and how each has been associated with distinct and different sets of experts, rules and tools, and concerns.

As I further elaborate in Chapter 4, ideas for EIHP that took hold at WHO from the early-to-mid 2000s onwards were indeed much more aligned with EBM. This included the uptake in global EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits of key evidentiary rules and tools to help elicit the 'best' scientific evidence and its integration into healthcare decision-making processes. Nonetheless, as I will also show, the expanded promotion of these rules and tools – to elicit the 'best' global evidence not only for biomedical interventions but also health system research, and from clinical practice to policymaking – has also given new salience to some already-contentious issues, such as the generalizability and transferability of study results.

On the one hand, it is precisely because of the new problematic questions articulated by global EIHP/knowledge translation frameworks that I argue for the need to pay attention to the specificities and particularities of different 'evidentiary regimes'. In other words, examining these problematic questions requires paying close attention to what is being demanded in each particular instance and based on what concerns – which arguably cannot be achieved by a blanket rejection of these different approaches as part of a hegemonic 'regime'. On the other hand, I also want to suggest that paying attention to the particularity of these concerns and demands may contribute to the 'undoing' or destabilising of the perceived hegemonic character of such regimes. Indeed, popular critiques of hegemonic 'evidentiary regimes' in global health may unwittingly re-make such hegemonic narratives. By pointing to common features, assumptions or underlying governance logics, these analyses may well highlight wider shifts – and to thus engender resistance to these regimes. Yet, in their implications of rationally compelling and progressive coherence they not only risk making existing frictions, gaps and contradictions invisible. But they may also limit the possibility for constructive engagements and reimaginations. In contrast, by emphasising the heterogeneity and fluency of 'evidentiary regimes' at WHO, this chapter has been an explicit attempt at disrupting all-too-linear narratives and to re-insert some situatedness and contingency. In other words, in un-making evidence-for-policy approaches as a coherent set of ideas and practices, it serves as a first step towards opening rather than closing off a space for possible alternative formulations of the link between proofs and politics.

Chapter 4: Trustworthy Evidence

This chapter discusses in more detail some of the central tenants of evidenceinformed health policy (EIHP) as promoted through WHO and the Evidence-Informed Policy Network (EVIPNet) from the early-to-mid 2000s onwards. It shows that 'global' EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits comprise a series of specific steps aimed at fostering the utilisation of research evidence in decision-making processes, including for policy interventions targeted at strengthening the financial, administrative and governance arrangements of healthcare systems. As I argued in Chapter 3, evidence-for-policy demands in global health have their very own trajectory. Still, this chapter shows that EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits have indeed adapted key components from evidence-based medicine (EBM). This includes a set of evidentiary rules and tools to guide the synthesis, circulation and appraisal of experimental evidence on which healthcare interventions/policy options 'work', and the adaption of this evidence through integration with local evidence on 'modifying factors', as well as judgements, values and preferences to enable contextsensitive decisions.

As noted in Chapter 1, Science and Technology Studies (STS) scholarship often treats such evidentiary approaches primarily as standardisation practices. But what if the standardisation of healthcare and policy practices is no longer – if it indeed has ever been – a key aim in either EIHP or EBM? How can social science analyses engage with the growing emphasis on the need to adapt and contextualise global scientific evidence (and the interventions this evidence attests to)? Arguing that new analytical strategies are required to account for these developments, this chapter focuses on the quest for 'objective' evidence at the heart of EIHP and EBM to highlight the problematic questions that are being articulated by demands to *integrate* – yet separate – objective scientific proofs with/from subjective judgments, values and preferences.

Shared concerns, techniques, and norms

"A new paradigm for medical practice is emerging" – that was how, in 1992, a group of clinician-epidemiologists demanded the radical overhaul of clinical medicine in the name of evidence-based medicine or EBM (EBM Working

Group 1992: 2420). The core of the group was based at McMaster University's Department of Clinical Epidemiology & Biostatistics, now widely considered the birthplace of an assemblage of ideas, techniques and norms that have undoubtedly had a wide-ranging impact on medical research, practice and beyond. As an editorial in the *British Medical Journal* (BMJ) recently put it,

"[e]vidence based medicine is so much part of the air we breathe it can be hard to remember a time before it" (Godlee 2014, *online resource*).

Yet, such oblivion to the 'before' of EBM seems surprising, considering that the demarcation from *non*-evidence-based pasts and yet-to-be-conquered presents continues to be the lightening rod for the originators and advocates of EBM and, more recently, EIHP. It is such attempts of demarcation that I will focus on in the following brief review of the origins of EBM and the uptake of its key evidentiary rules and tools in EIHP frameworks.

Linking experiments to the clinic

McMaster's Department of Clinical Epidemiology & Biostatistics was established in 1967 as a key division of the university's newly opened Medical School. Tasked with running the new department was David Sackett, a young clinician and epidemiologist with a persuasive vision of fostering clinicians' application of epidemiological methods to the care of patients (Sackett 1969). Sackett's ideas broadly aligned with a bourgeoning field called *Clinical Epidemiology*, which promoted better linkages between population-based research and clinical insights. Yet, Sackett also championed a quite particular, and arguably a particularly narrow, vision of the field. His emphasis was on clinicians choosing the best diagnostic and therapy options based on a 'critical appraisal' of the medical literature, ideally eliciting research results from Randomized Controlled Trials (RCTs) (Sackett 2002). In other words, for Sackett, *Clinical Epidemiology* ultimately aimed at applying the results of epidemiology-based experiments to the clinical management of individual patients¹⁸.

¹⁸ As such, Sackett credited himself and his mentors, especially American doctorepidemiologist Alvan Feinstein, with shifting the orientation of Clinical Epidemiology from

In his new role at McMaster, Sackett influentially promoted new orientations in medical education, epidemiology and clinical medicine, based on his overarching goal to make clinical practice both 'problem-based' and better grounded in epidemiological and statistical research (Smith 2015b). Under his headship McMaster became a *Clinical Epidemiology* hub that trained scores of students from North America and Europe, many of whom would go on to champion similar efforts in their home countries. Indeed, when I entered medical school in 2001, the term 'evidence-based medicine' was still little used in Germany. But my fellow students and I were one of the very first cohorts to be taught according to a reformed curriculum aimed at instilling in medical students a decision-making process that integrated factual knowledge with a more 'problem-oriented', systematic and objectively evaluate-able approach (Kahlke et al. 2000). Likewise, Sackett's ideas spread far beyond Europe. As a key training centre of the Rockefeller-funded International *Clinical Epidemiology Network* (INCLEN), McMaster also provided clinicians from "the developing world" with both training and support to establish *Clinical* Epidemiology units in their home countries (Halstead, Tugwell and Bennett 1991: 579). Indeed, it was already in 1990 that one of these newly McMastertrained INCLEN fellows returned to his home country Uganda to establish such a unit at Makerere University – to later go on and found the country's EVIPNet team. I shall elaborate on this in Chapters 5 and 6.

Many of these efforts were thus well under way when, in the early 1990s, Sackett and a group of former students founded the *Evidence Based Medicine Working Group* and declared the advent of a new scientific "paradigm for medical practice" (EBM Working Group 1992: 2420). Building on their earlier accomplishments, the group declared that the growing sophistication and applicability of their advocated research and appraisal methods would now allow a truly *evidence-based* medicine that would

populations *towards* patients – rather than the other way around as with e.g. preventative medicine (Sackett 2002). But Sackett also differentiated his own efforts from those of Feinstein, who he argued "cast a wider net" (Sackett 2002: 1162) by also being concerned with the distribution of diseases in and treatment of populations (the big 'E' epidemiology alluded to in Chapter 3).

"revolutionize health care" (Sackett *et al.* 2007: 777). In other words, the declaration of EBM was a calculated intervention, a demand for an explicit break with what EBM'lers dismissed as the traditional – and misguided – ways of medical practice and teaching. Indeed, the group had initially proposed the term 'Scientific Medicine' for their new paradigm, but this had proven too controversial with colleagues at McMaster's Medical School (Sur and Dahm 2011; Smith 2015b). Nonetheless, it was precisely the demand for a more scientific medicine that was at the heart of the newly-proclaimed EBM movement. It should be scientific research, EBM'lers argued, that provides the foundation for clinical practice, rather than the status quo of "intuition, unsystematic clinical experience, and pathophysiologic rationale" (EBM Working Group 1992: 2420).

The justification for EBM was thus grounded in two related yet separate claims. First, that increasingly sophisticated methods of RCTs and metaanalyses (as summaries of RCTs, see below) were providing a growing body of 'valid', 'reproducible' and 'unbiased' experimental evidence on the workings of medical interventions (EBM Working Group 1992) – the 'E' in EBM. And second, that teaching all clinicians a set of evidentiary rules and tools to "critically appraise" (EBM Working Group 1992: 2421) this evidence would liberate medical practice from the shackles of spurious expert opinion and unmerited authority. Distinguishing these two claims is crucial: the first concerns the proclaimed supremacy of particular scientific methods to attain the most trustworthy proofs; the second involves claims that the systematic evaluation and application of thus created evidence will lead to more rational decision-making and better care¹⁹. I will return to the significance of this distinction repeatedly in this chapter. But for now, I want to suggest that this

¹⁹ This distinction can also be traced in EBM textbooks. In 1985, members of what would become the *EBM Working Group* published the first edition of the textbook *Clinical Epidemiology*, which made the argument for the application of clinical epidemiology to clinical decisions (Sackett, Haynes, and Tugwell 1985). By the time the same authors published the textbook's 3rd edition in 2006, its focus had narrowed to clinical research methods – as a guide for clinician-researchers on how "to generate 'E' in 'EBM'" (Haynes *et al.* 2006: X). In parallel, the authors also published the *Evidence-based Medicine: how to practice and teach EBM* textbook for clinicians on how to *apply* this evidence in clinical practice.

distinction is important to understand how EBM evolved in response to critiques – and how it did not.

Retaining the 'E', attenuating the 'B', and expanding the 'M'

Once announced, EBM quickly became popularised with the help of a plethora of textbooks, dedicated EBM journals and databases, and countless EBM workshops that helped spread the ideas around the world. As discussed in the Literature Review, social scientists often seek to avoid narratives that conflate EBM's success with a triumph of (its) science or rationality. Instead, much has been made of EBM's apparent plasticity and ability to satisfy the needs, and legitimize the aims, of a whole range of actors from researchers to doctors, governments to insurers (e.g. Timmermans and Berg 2003). Similarly, scholars have assigned EBM's success to its flexibility and adaptability in response to criticism (Lambert 2006). These accounts provide valuable insights into both the appeal of EBM frameworks and their advocates' skilfulness in batting off criticism. Yet, I also want to suggest that they may pay too little attention to those aspects of EBM that have in fact remained fairly stable over time – and that have also been taken up and propagated in more recent EIHP frameworks.

Indeed, EBM'lers proclamations of a new scientific 'paradigm' and a revolution in medicine quickly mobilised a whole range of allies. But they also certainly antagonised others. Almost instant outrage was caused by the suggestion that EBM demoted – or aimed to "de-emphasize" (EBM Working Group 1992: 2423) – clinicians' intuitions, skills and expertise in favour of hard scientific evidence from clinical research. This assertion triggered a range of criticism, including from medical practitioners who insisted on the importance of situated clinical judgement and patients' own preferences (Kassirer 1993; The Lancet 1995). In short, EBM's push for the standardisation of guidelines and treatment pathways based on research evidence was argued to be at the expense of situated decision-making by autonomous clinicians able to draw on a whole variety of knowledges to provide care to individual patients who may differ from experimental study populations (Timmermans and Mauck 2005; Greenhalgh, Howick, and Maskrey 2014; Miles, Asbridge, and Caballero 2015). In response, Sackett and other key members of the original

EBM Working Group quickly denied that EBM had ever envisioned clinical practice "becoming tyrannised by evidence" (Sackett *et al.* 1996: 72). Instead, they insisted that EBM "integrates the best external evidence with individual clinical expertise and patients' choice" (Sackett *et al.* 1996: 72). As Sackett and colleagues put it, "[e]xternal clinical evidence can inform, but can never replace, individual clinical expertise" (Sackett *et al.* 1996: 72). Although the 'B' in EBM was never dropped, the view that evidence-*based* medicine simply means systematically *incorporating* research evidence within clinical decision-making processes is by now well-established among proponents (e.g. Djulbegovic and Guyatt 2017).

Importantly, however, these clarifications did not weaken a distinction that I want to argue remains at the heart of EBM, namely the clear division between trustworthy research evidence of objective facts and subjective factors that may affect the use or applicability of research by clinicians, policymakers, researchers and patients. I show below that, as a result, efforts have continued to develop and refine evidentiary rules and tools to separate good (valid, reproducible, unbiased) from bad evidence and to integrate objective evidence with (yet distinguish from) subjective judgements, values, opinion and preferences. This has entailed that EBM proponents never diverged from the claim that the most important evidence for healthcare decision-making – the best 'E' in EBM – is evidence on 'what works', preferably sourced from RCTs (Djulybegovic and Guyatt 2017). As I shall show below, this claim also became central to 'global' EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits.

Indeed, with the 'B' somewhat attenuated but the 'E' tightly secured, it did not take long for EBM proponents to expand the 'M' in EBM. Already in the mid-1990s, Sackett noted that EBM was in fact a "short-hand term" for the improved use of research evidence in "clinical and other healthcare decisions" (Sackett and Rosenberg 1995: 621). As a consequence, members of the original *EBM Working Group* and their students contributed to various initiatives that promoted more encompassing notions such as 'evidence-based practice' or 'evidence-based healthcare' to denote the need for better use of research evidence across all healthcare professions and practices (e.g. Gray 1997; Dawes *et al.* 2005).

As I emphasised in the previous chapter, the emergence of demands for evidence-based/informed health policy at WHO has its very own, non-linear origin story. Still, as EIHP/knowledge translation frameworks and toolkits gained traction at WHO from the early/mid-2000, these did adapt key evidentiary rules and tools from EBM. Where EBM initially drew its legitimisation from the claim to lead to better clinical care, EIHP has been framed as indispensable to achieve health improvements especially in lowand middle-income countries (Lavis et al. 2004). As Chapter 3 noted, these parallels are of little surprise, considering that WHO's EIHP/knowledge translation approach has been considerably shaped by a number of evidence specialists closely associated with McMaster University and the EBM movement. Among the EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits developed by these specialists, a key resource have been the SUPPORT Tools for Evidence-informed Health Policymaking (STP), a comprehensive guide outlining key steps and tools to help "finding and using research evidence to support evidence-informed health policymaking" (Lavis et al. 2009: 1; STP Intro). Much of my discussion of EIHP/knowledge translation rules and tools in this chapter draws on a close analysis of this toolkit.

Whereas I discuss overlaps between EBM and EIHP below, it should already be noted that EIHP/knowledge translation experts have been clearly intent on pre-empting some of the controversies that had initially surrounded EBM. In contrast to EBM's initial proposals to 'de-emphasise' clinicians' expertise, the insistence of evidence-*informed* health policy is said to explicitly acknowledge that policy decisions cannot be based on research evidence alone. As the SUPPORT Tools note, EIHP is

"[...] an approach to policy decisions that aims to ensure that decision making is well-informed by the best available research evidence. It is characterized by the systematic and transparent access to, and appraisal of, evidence as an input into the policymaking process. The overall process of policymaking is not assumed to be systematic and transparent. However, within the overall process of policymaking, systematic processes are used to

ensure that relevant research is identified, appraised and used appropriately" (Oxman *et al.* 2009: 1; STP1).

By stressing the complexity and even messiness of policy decision-making, this definition of EIHP seems to effectively foreclose charges of an overly simplistic model of decision-making that initially beset EBM. Indeed, the SUPPORT Tools explicitly reject such critiques, claiming that

"[b]oth EBM and evidence-based policymaking have been criticised for assuming that practice or policy decisions are largely determined by research evidence. This criticism is largely a misperception of what has been advocated. Neither decisions about individual patients nor policy decisions are determined by evidence alone (Oxman *et al.* 2009: 5; STP1).

These quotes thus echo EBM'lers denial of an envisaged 'tyranny of evidence'. Indeed, as with EBM, I want to argue that it is important to distinguish between two separate EIHP aims and claims. On the one hand, EIHP frameworks insist on the importance of evidence on the effects of healthcare interventions sourced through particular methods - so-called 'global' evidence on intervention effects (Oxman et al 2009; STP1; Lavis et al. 2009; STP5). In other words, as in EBM, EIHP frameworks built on the assumption that certain methods generate the best and most trustworthy evidence on the impacts of healthcare interventions. On the other hand, EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits such as the SUPPORT Tools primarily aim at teaching researchers and decision-makers a set of rules and tools "to make appropriate judgements about its [research evidence] relevance and quality (Oxman et al 2009: 4; STP1). In other words, as in EBM, EIHP frameworks largely focus on a set of standardised principles to ensure the use and application of research evidence in decision-making processes. As such, as argued for EBM, it is important to distinguish EIHP claims pertaining to the most trustworthy evidence from claims regarding the utilisation or applicability of evidence. Whereas the former concerns a strong conception of what counts as 'science', the latter involves – arguably weaker – demands for systematic decision-making. I further elaborate on the importance of this distinction below. But first I wish to discuss in more detail the 'rules of evidence' that are

at the core of both EBM and EIHP and three tools that are key to the operationalization of these rules: RCTs, Systematic Reviews, and the GRADE evidence appraisal framework.

Evidentiary rules and tools

Textbooks describe the "full-blown practice of EBM" (Sackett *et al.* 2000: 4) as involving five central steps: the formulation of answerable questions; the search for the best evidence to answer these questions; the critical appraisal of evidence for its credibility and applicability; the integration of evidence with clinical expertise and patient preferences; and an evaluation of one's own performance. These five steps are usually taken as the key requirements to garner the label 'evidence-based' – and should be followed by both individual clinicians as well those involved in the formulation of reviews, practice recommendations and guidelines (Sackett *et al.* 2000). Similar steps have also been adapted as the basis for EIHP. Here, it is the identification of policy problems, the finding and appraisal of evidence and implement-ability of evidence-based solutions/options that are the outlined as key steps to achieve EIHP (Lavis *et al.* 2009; STP Intro).

In the following, I describe in more detail these latter three steps that are common to both EBM and EIHP frameworks/guides. I also show that it is the second step – the critical appraisal of research evidence – that involves specific rules and tools that serve to elicit the best scientific evidence: RCTs as the gold standard experimental study design to produce evidence on the effects of interventions; Systematic Reviews as a way of assembling, appraising and amalgamating evidence from different available studies that fit pre-defined questions and criteria; and the GRADE framework as a more recent methodological tool to improve the appraisal of the quality of evidence and strength of recommendations. I argue that all three methodological tools are concerned with the 'trustworthiness' of evidence and, as such, serve to separate facts from fictions, and scientific proofs from judgements, values and preferences.

Solvable problems

In both EBM and EIHP the process of defining a problem and converting it into a research-able question is a discreet first step that determines subsequent steps of the selection of evidence for solutions. What this means is that the formulation of a problem precedes the search for research evidence in the literature and that only data that fits the research question/problem is supposed to be incorporated in the subsequent evidence synthesis and appraisal steps. As such, the identification of a problem and its conversion into a research-able question is a crucial step to enable what both EBM and EIHP ultimately promise, namely the science-based solving of problems.

In EBM, the problem that requires addressing is assumed to typically arise fairly straightforwardly either from the clinical encounter itself, concerning, for example, the management of the condition a particular patient presents with (Sackett et al. 2000). In contrast, EIHP frameworks make much of the ways policy 'problems' should be identified and prioritised. In other words, policy problems are not assumed to simply arise. Instead they have to be elicited and ranked according to their importance through a series of additional steps that are aimed to be as systematic and transparent as possible (see also Chapter 6). The SUPPORT Tools, which are targeted directly at those involved in making policies, advocate a Priority Setting approach whereby explicit criteria are used to determine high priority topics or problems (Lavis et al. 2009; STP3). The tools stress the importance of using of evidence to support the identification of a problem, such as burden of disease data or Systematic Reviews (see below) that may provide information on the likelihood that the problem can be indeed addressed. At the same time, however, the tools also emphasise the need for judgements and the involvement of different 'stakeholders' who may be affected by any decisions made. As the SUPPORT Tools stress: "[e]xplicit criteria do not make decisions - people do" (Lavis et al. 2009: 7; STP3). In contrast to earlier WHO evidence-based policy (EBP) frameworks and their focus on 'objective' priorities (see Chapter 3), EIHP guides thus turn the 'problem' formulation into a more inclusive or even democratic process. Nonetheless, whereas in both

EBM and EIHP frameworks the choice of a problem may be to some degree assumed to involve different stakeholders and their judgements and values, these frameworks also require the translation of the identified priority problem into a research-able question – and stipulate that this has to be the *right* question, namely a question that is both as precise as possible and answerable.

Such is the importance of formulating the right question that some EBM handbooks dedicate a whole chapter to teaching readers the necessary specific steps (Sackett et al. 2000). The same applies for EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits that describe the turning of a problem into an answerable question as a key step that determines what kind of data should be gathered to answer this question (Lavis et al. 2009; STP4; Lavis et al. 2009; STP5). Indeed, EBM and EIHP advocates increasingly concede that "[d]ifferent types of evidence are relevant to different guestions" (Oxman et al. 2009: 4; STP1; see also Chapter 7). Furthermore, they also maintain that their respective approaches are problem- and not solution- or methods-based. In other words, EBM'lers insist that it "is crucial that critical appraisal issues arise from patient problems" (EBM Working Group 1992: 2423). Similarly, EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits insist that it is a policy issue or problem that is the starting point for evidence search and appraisal processes (Oxman et al. 2009; STP1; Lavis et al. 2009; STP4). At the same time, however, EBM advocates have also always insisted that EBM primarily deals with the evaluation of clinical therapies and interventions (EBM Working Group 1992); and EIHP toolkits frameworks such as the SUPPORT Tools make clear that, analogously, the most important questions concern the impact of specific solutions or policy options formulated in response to problems (Oxman et al. 2009; STP1). In other words, both EBM and EIHP centre on the question of 'what works?' in terms of healthcare/policy interventions, and on the finding, synthesis, appraisal and translation of evidence perceived to be most trustworthy to answer this question. As a consequence, EBM and EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits typically focus on how a 'problem' may be converted into a clear and answerable question pertaining to the impact of interventions or solutions (Sackett et al. 2000; Lavis et al. 2009; STP5).

In regard to both EBM and EIHP, the formulation of a 'good' question therefore requires the breaking down of the question into discreet and standardised units of searchable parameters that allow the identification of 'relevant' evidence on intervention impacts. In EBM, this is typically done with the so-called PICO approach, a technique that differentiates four distinct elements: *P*atients/People, *I*ntervention, *C*omparison, *O*utcomes. Patient describes the characteristics of the population targeted by a specific intervention; Intervention describes the main alternative or comparator intervention that the intervention is assessed against (e.g. the placebo control in a placebo-controlled RCT); and the Outcome describes the effects of the intervention that are assumed to be of interest (Richardson *et al.* 1995; Sackett *et al.* 2000). EIHP toolkits have adapted this approach as the POCO framework, which substitutes the 'I' for *I*ntervention with an 'O' for Options (Lavis *et al.* 2009; STP5).

Whereas such a standardised approach to formulating the 'right' question is key to turning a problem into a research-able guestion, it arguably also places distinct constraints on what can be a 'relevant' problem; and pre-determines what is anticipated and permissible as 'relevant' and permissible evidence to determine clinical or policy solutions. In regards to EBM, critics have argued that 'real-world' patient problems may not always easily convert into the PICO format (Huang et al. 2006). This seems even more pertinent in EIHP, where the POCO approach requires the conversion of what are often likely to be complex policy issues into a pre-defined problem that is amenable to scientific solutions. The consequences of this will be discussed in Chapter 6, where I use the example of a particular issue tackled by the EVIPNet Uganda team to examine what may get lost in these translations from policy issue to answerable problem and from there to 'objective' solutions. What should already be clear, however, is that the demand for the translation of a clinical/policy problem into a question answerable by science has distinct consequences in terms of what problems and solutions are deemed permissible. Put differently, rather than being 'problem-oriented', both EBM and EIHP could be argued to be primarily oriented towards the delivery of 'objective' solutions to pre-definable problems. To explore this further, I discuss in the following the specific methods that, according to EBM and EIHP advocates, are the guarantors to elicit the most trustworthy evidence on 'what works'.

Evidentiary solutions

In EBM, the formulation of a problem precedes a systematic search for 'evidence-based' solutions in 'evidence-based' resources (Sackett et al. 2000, *Chapter 2*). This reiteration is no attempt at mockery: from early on, EBM'lers called on medical practitioners to "burn your (traditional) textbooks" (Sackett et al. 2000: 30) and "trade in your (traditional) journal subscriptions" to replace them with "modern" EBM resources (ibid.: 33). Indeed, members of the original EBM Working Group co-published multiple of such 'modern' EBM textbooks and co-founded some of the first self-proclaimed 'evidence-based' journals. By now, a whole service industry has developed around the demand for resources that make it as easy as possible for clinicians to access preselected or even 'pre-processed' high-quality evidence. A similar development can be observed with EIHP. The SUPPORT Tools include a specific step that outlines how to find the best available research evidence and the most 'userfriendly' evidence syntheses (Lavis et al. 2009; STP7). I return to the growing importance of 'pre-processed' evidence formats below. What I want to highlight here is that with the overall aim to facilitate the access to and use of high-quality evidence by practitioners, the question of what constitutes 'good' evidence has inevitably taken centre stage in EBM and, later, EIHP.

In EBM, pioneering journals such as the *ACP Journal Club* and *Evidence Based Medicine* promised to

"publish the gold that intellectually intense processes will mine from the ore of about 100 of the world's top journals" (Davidoff *et al.* 1995: 1085).

To 'mine the gold', other medical journals were screened and articles (initially mainly on single trials/studies) selected, summarised and appraised according to specified EBM quality criteria. With an emphasis on the importance on 'what works', these journals focused on 'mining' research evidence from

studies on the effects of healthcare intervention – with the 'gold' standard status indisputably accorded to studies using an RCT study design.

Indeed, even before the announcement of EBM, David Sackett had proposed a set of classification criteria to rate the credibility of research evidence and the strength of clinical recommendations. Research evidence, Sackett argued, should be rated according to five "levels of evidence" on the basis of the study methodology used to obtain it; correspondingly, clinical recommendations should be assigned one of three "grades" according to their evidentiary basis (Sackett 1989: 2S-3S). This classification scheme ranked RCTs as producing the highest level of evidence, and assigned the most favourable Grade A to recommendations that utilised evidence from RCTs (Sackett 1989). Sackett referred to these classification criteria as "rules of evidence" (Sackett 1986: 2S). The EBM Medicine Working Group reiterated the importance of such formal 'rules of evidence' to be used by clinicians to critically appraise the validity of research evidence, with randomized trial results singled out as the best methodological design (EBM Working Group 1992). As a result, these rules of evidence became the basis for a whole range of (in-)famous evidence 'hierarchies' that placed evidence from RCTs at the top and above evidence from all other types of study designs (such as, for example, observational studies) (e.g. Djulbegovic and Guyatt 2017). As the basic criteria according to which clinicians and reviewers should appraise the trustworthiness of research evidence, these rules and hierarchies have been at the core of EBM. They have also been adopted for EIHP frameworks, albeit with some caution (see below).

Despite criticism, EBM'lers have vigorously defended the pinnacle position of RCTs with the argument that there are research methods or study designs that "are more likely than others to reveal the truth and to limit error" (Sackett 1997: 1004). Still, as I shall highlight in the following, evidence hierarchies have also become increasingly refined and, to some extent, been made more flexible. Such hierarchies still serve as the basis for judgements of the quality of research evidence. But modifications have served to take into account possible shortcomings of evidence from *individual* studies, including RCTs. Nevertheless, current evidence hierarchies continue to *per se* privilege RCTs

for their ability to reduce bias and provide certainty about the impacts of interventions – which, or so I shall argue, underlines EBM and EIHP advocates' enduring preoccupation with the 'true' effects of healthcare interventions.

RCTs – letting nature speak, probably

As noted in Chapter 1, social scientists often link the popularity of RCTs not to its scientific credentials, but instead to its perceived ability to settle controversies and mediate between the opinions and interests of various stakeholders (Porter 1995; Marks 2000a; Timmermans and Berg 2003). Without wanting to contradict these insights that offer valuable counternarratives to uncritical stories of scientific progress, I want to approach the issue from a slightly different angle and focus on the key reasonings provided by EBM'lers themselves to justify the singular superiority of RCTs over other study designs.

Indeed, many key EBM'lers have consistently maintained that high quality RCTs are best at "finding the truth" (Haynes et al. 2006: 7; see also e.g. Sackett 1997; Djulbegovic and Guyatt 2017). As experimental study designs, RCTs – randomised controlled trials – test interventions through comparisons. 'Controlled' means that a group of study participants is subjected to a specific intervention in question and compared to a control group that is not subjected to the intervention, or subjected to an alternative intervention. 'Randomisation', on the other hand, involves the (ideally concealed) random allocation of study participants to either intervention or control group, with the intention that all known and unknown factors or participants' characteristics that might impact on the effect of the intervention are distributed by chance. Hence, if there are any differences in outcomes between the study/control groups, this is assumed to be due to the intervention being tested.

According to EBM'lers, RCTs gold-standard reputation thus hinges on their perceived ability to reduce biases (Sackett 1989; Haynes *et al.* 2006; Djulbegovic and Guyatt 2017). Randomization is perceived to avoid conscious or unconscious interferences from trial investigators in the assigning of participants to trial groups (selection bias). It also is also claimed to randomly distribute potentially 'confounding' factors that might impact on the workings of

interventions across treatment groups (allocation bias). In addition, strategies such as the 'blinding' of both investigator and study participants as to which group (treatment or not) the latter belong aim to avoid the distortion of objective results through subjective beliefs or preferences (e.g. Haynes et al. 2006). As a consequence of these strategies, RCTs are ascribed the power to isolate the causal reasons for any experimental effects (Diulbegovic and Gyatt 2019). In other words, any detected and measured effect can be causally linked (at least probabilistically) to the tested intervention. By reducing any subjective interferences, RCTs are thus claimed to enhance the "trustworthiness of evidence" (Djulbegovic and Guyatt 2017: 416) and provide the most valid proofs of the "true effects" of interventions (Haynes et al. 2006: 212). And not only that the intervention in question works for the people included in the study: the successful minimization of bias and the isolation of causal effects is usually assumed to produce evidence on the general workings of interventions. In other words, results are assumed to be generalizable to other people and other situations - at least where these match the study populations in some key characteristics (Haynes et al. 2006).

It is this latter claim that has fuelled much critique of RCTs and I will return to this issue below. But for now I want to underline that what undergirds the claim that RCTs are the superior study design is precisely their assumed ability to eliminate bias, to disentangle objective facts of the 'true' workings of interventions from subjective interferences of investigators, but also patients. The prevention of biases is thus touted by EBM advocates as "the major methodological challenge" for researchers conducting clinical research (Haynes *et al.* 2006: ix). Conversely, for EBM advocates who insist on the 'best' evidence as the basis for decision-making, a key aim has been to develop rules and tools that allow "detecting misleading study designs and interpretation in biomedical research" (Djulbegovic and Guyatt 2017: 416). In other words, it has been to distinguish objective and trustworthy proofs from subjective inferences and deceptive judgements.

For EBM'lers, evidentiary rules that place RCTs at the top of evidence hierarchies thus link to an overriding concern for eliminating or at least reducing biases that potentially distort evidentiary truths. Yet, over time, EBM

advocates also conceded that RCTs can be biased, too, and may be insufficient to provide trustworthy evidence. As a result, methods have been increasingly refined to separate good from bad evidence, and valid from invalid conclusions drawn from trustworthy evidence. One consequence has been a progressive shift towards Systematic Reviews as the best 'cumulative' evidence. The other consequence has been the introduction of more refined evidence appraisal frameworks. Both of these developments will be discussed below. But it is important to note that despite these developments, EBM advocates indubitably uphold RCTs as *per se* the gold standard study design to test the true effects of clinical interventions (Djulbegovic and Guyatt 2017). With EIHP's expansion to the question of 'what works' in regard to the organisation of health systems arrangements, EIHP proponents have increasingly acknowledged the possible role of alternative study designs (Lavis et al. 2009; STP5), partly due to the simple fact that the utilisation of RCTs to assess non-clinical health interventions continues to remain somewhat limited (Lewin et al. 2012). Nonetheless, non-RCT designs tend to be conceived as alternative or substitute options (see also Chapter 7), whereas synthesised evidence from RCTs continue to be espoused in EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits as providing the "most reliable evidence on the effects of healthcare interventions" (Lewin et al. 2009: 1; STP8; see also e.g. Lavis et al. 2004; Oxman, Schünemann, and Fretheim 2006).

Systematic Reviews – cumulating evidence

From its inception in the early 1990s, a fundamental component of the selfproclaimed EBM paradigm was the demand for systematic and rigorous reviews of all available evidence (EBM Working Group 1992). However, it was the establishment of the *Cochrane Collaboration* in 1993 that arguably catalysed the growing importance placed on Systematic Reviews as a distinct technique for the summary of evidence from different single studies. Today, it is widely accepted that Systematic Reviews trump single studies in providing the best scientific evidence on intervention effects. That is, whereas RCTs continue to be the gold standard study design or experimental method to test interventions, Systematic Reviews have become the gold standard technique to summarise the overall evidence for the effects of a particular intervention (Djulbegovic and Guyatt 2017). The primacy of Systematic Reviews is also emphasised in EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits, where they are presented as the most important 'global' evidence (e.g. Lewin *et al.* 2009: 1; STP8; SURE Project 2011; see below)

Like the RCT, Systematic Reviews have a long history (Chalmers, Hedges, and Cooper 2002). But it was Archie Cochrane who, in 1979, called for the need to collate all relevant RCTs in a "critical summary" (Cochrane 1979: 9), and a few years later coined the term 'Systematic Review' (Chalmers, Hedges, and Cooper 2002). With the establishment of the Cochrane Collaboration, Systematic Reviews have been progressively refined as a standardised set of steps to synthesise empirical evidence from different studies of the same intervention. As such, Systematic Reviews could be said to have evolved as a response to two key concerns. First, more and more trials were being produced, often of the same intervention. This was claimed to have resulted in an "information overload" for time-pressed clinicians (Chalmers 1993: 156). By collating evidence "with a respect for scientific principles" (Chalmers 1993: 156), Systematic Reviews were thus said to make it considerably easier for clinicians to stay up-to-date with research findings and to practice EBM. Science, it was argued, is a "cumulative endeavour" (Chalmers, Hedges and Cooper 2002: 30) and Systematic Reviews a tool to not only take stock of accumulating facts but to quite literally cumulate facts especially where this involves the statistical pooling of measurable results from individual studies in the form of meta-analyses (Egger, Smith and O'Rourke 2008). This also links to a second concern, namely that Systematic Reviews were claimed to further reduce bias and chance (Chalmers 2003) and thus make evidence even more trustworthy. As such, Systematic Reviews also responded to internal critiques by clinicians and epidemiologists that single trials alone – RCT or not – might not provide sufficient evidence to determine 'what works' (Will and Moreira 2010). Proponents of Systematic Review have made similar arguments: on their own, they argued, results from individual studies may have little informative value. Instead, "new facts" had to be put in relation to "old facts" (Chalmers, Hedges and Cooper 2002: 13).

Both EBM and EIHP advocates also insist, however, that Systematic Reviews not just summarise research evidence, but are *research* that elicits the "totality of trustworthy evidence" (Chalmers and Fox 2016: 11) or, according to the SUPPORT Tools, the 'global' evidence on intervention effects (e.g. Oxman et al. 2009; STP1). In other words, Systematic Reviews are not only seen as enablers of science as a cumulative endeavour, but also as a method or tool that allows to "cumulate scientifically" (Chalmers, Hedges, and Cooper 2002: 12). As such, Systematic Reviews are presented as a method that comprises "the same basic components as any other scientific investigation" (Chalmers 2003: 25). These components mirror those of the whole evidence-for-practice search more broadly and include question formulation, study selection based on explicit in-and exclusion criteria, and evidence appraisal, synthesis and interpretation (Chalmers 2003; Lavis et al. 2006). Here, too, the arguably most central step is the appraisal of studies, which is meant to follow the abovementioned 'rules of evidence' by judging the quality of studies based on the methodological design used to produce it (with evidence from RCTs per se considered better than other forms of evidence for effects) and criteria to detect methodological faults, as well as of the validity of conclusions drawn from the results (Jüni, Altman and Egger 2001). As such, a central claim is that Systematic Reviews further reduce biases that may result from a failure to adhere to objectivising methods or from subjective interpretations (Oxman and Guyatt 1993; Clarke and Chalmers 1998; Chalmers 2014). In other words, they further prompt the separation of facts from fictions, and of objective proofs from subjective judgements. As a result, EBM and EIHP proponents insist that Systematic Reviews are more "accurate" (Sackett and Rosenberg 1995: 623), "objective" (Egger, Smith, and O'Rourke 2008: 3) and "scientific" (Sheldon 2005: S1:2; Oxman and Guyatt 1993) than other types of literature reviews²⁰.

²⁰ This is an important point as critics of Systematic Reviews have proposed a range of alternative ways to systematically synthesise study findings (e.g. Greenhalgh 1999; Hammersley 2001; Pawson *et al.* 2005). To stress their status as a specific tool, I have capitalised Systematic Reviews throughout this thesis.

With the *Cochrane Collaboration* publicising more and more Systematic Reviews, they have become EBM's preferable source for evidence on treatment effects. But Systematic Reviews have also become part of the standard repertoire of EIHP. As the head of EVIPNet's *Global Resource Group* suggested,

"[I]ike clinicians, health ministers can benefit from high quality, locally applicable systematic reviews of research" (Lavis *et al.* 2004: 1615).

Indeed, EIHP advocates have claimed that Systematic Reviews are useful for all key steps in the EIHP process, including in the discernment of problems, the review of solutions and implementation considerations (Lavis *et al.* 2009; STP7). This has been paralleled by efforts to expand the Systematic Review methodology to cover all kinds of questions and study designs (Lavis *et al.* 2006; cf. Chapter 7). Nonetheless, as in EBM, EIHP proponents insist that Systematic Reviews of RCTs represent the best evidence on 'what works' (Lavis *et al.* 2006) and, as such, insist on Systematic Reviews of RCTs as the best 'global' evidence on the effects of interventions and policy solutions/options (Oxman *et al.* 2009; STP1; Lewin *et al.* 2009; STP8).

As summaries or 'global' evidence that has been pre-selected for its relevance (i.e. congruity with particular search criteria) and pre-screened for its quality, Systematic Reviews are thus increasingly seen as the principal source of evidence on intervention impacts in both EBM and EIHP. But their character as 'pre-processed' evidence summaries has also promised practical advantages. As already mentioned above, one initial justification for their need was that clinicians might not be able to keep up with the rapidly growing body of research studies. But members of the *EBM Working Group* were also concerned that the typical clinician might be unable to keep up with the methodological advances. As one original group member put it, over the course of the 1990s suspicion among EBM'lers grew that

"few clinicians would ever have the skills [...] to conduct sophisticated assessment of the evidentiary basis for their practice" (Djulbegovic and Guyatt 2017: 418).

As a consequence, the production of Systematic Reviews and other forms of "pre-processed evidence" (Djulbegovic and Guyatt 2017: 418) such as guidelines (see below) bourgeoned. Giving clinical practitioners access to evidence that has been 'pre-processed' by one of the growing number of methodology experts has promised to be a convenient win-win: the saving of time and effort for clinicians, and the more targeted dissemination of evidence that methodology experts perceive as the 'best' and most trustworthy. The same is true for EIHP, where the primary focus has been to improve the provision and use of pre-processed and user-friendly evidence summaries, either in the form of Systematic Reviews or – one step further down the processing chain – user-friendly summaries of Systematic Reviews or Policy Briefs (cf. Lavis *et al.* 2009; STP7; see below). In other words, in both EBM and EIHP there is arguably an increasing tendency towards presenting those tasked with making decisions with evermore 'pre-processed' evidence, which has already been determined as 'best' by evidence experts well-versed in applying evidentiary rules and tools to elicit the most trustworthy proofs.

Despite their perceived benefits, however, the proliferation of Systematic Reviews and other forms of pre-processed evidence (see below) has also posed new problems. If practitioners (clinicians, guideline developers, policy makers, etc.) were to rely to a large extent on pre-processed evidence and ensuing recommendations, how could they determine that these were indeed trustworthy and not also biased? In response, the GRADE (Grading of Recommendations Assessment, Development and Evaluation) framework was developed as yet another standardised tool to allow the rating of the quality of evidence in Systematic Reviews and ensure the correct translation of study results into recommendations. As the latest example of the continuous aim of EBM and EIHP architects to eliminate biases, GRADE further builds on and refines Sackett's "rules of evidence" (Sackett 1989) and associated evidence hierarchies. But, or so I will argue below, it also aims to further separate objective facts from subjective judgements precisely by formalising – and thus objectifying – the role of judgements in the mining and presentation of trustworthy evidence.

The GRADE framework: better facts, more transparent judgements

The rapid proliferation of Systematic Reviews from the 1990s onwards has been paralleled by the bourgeoning of other pre-processed evidence formats. This includes, on the one hand, evidence-based practice guidelines as generic 'evidence-based' recommendations for groups of patients with the aim to assist clinical decision-making, which have become a key tenet of EBM (Timmermans and Berg 2003; Djulbegovic and Guyatt 2017). EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits, on the other hand, have introduced yet another pre-processed evidence format, namely so-called Policy Briefs. As user-friendly "packaged evidence summaries" for policymakers (Lavis et al. 2009: 3; STP13), Policy Briefs are meant to summarise and appraise 'global' research evidence from Systematic Reviews on the effects of solutions/policy options and combine it with 'local' evidence, thus providing the crucial link between global evidence and local policy decision-making processes (Lavis et al. 2009; STP13; SURE Project 2010a).

There are important differences between these pre-processed 'evidencebased' formats - EBM clinical guidelines and Policy Briefs - including the degree to which they are supposed to consider the applicability of evidence and if they indeed include recommendations or not. But both count as vehicles that facilitate the dissemination of evidence to decision-makers (clinical or policymakers) by further 'repackaging' research evidence into even more condensed and accessible formats (Sackett et al. 2000; Oxman, Schüneman and Fretheim 2006; Lavis et al. 2009; STP13; Djulbegovic and Guyatt 2017). Further, both EBM guidelines and EIHP Policy Briefs are supposed to be based on Systematic Reviews as the most important evidence source and, as such, could thus be said to be one step further down the line in the evidence-to-practice sequence. As such, it was partly the growing popularity of such 'pre-pre-processed' evidence formats that prompted the development of the GRADE framework as a new standardised tool to appraise the quality of evidence across a body of studies (such as in Systematic Reviews) and to grade the strength of the derived recommendations.

It was again at the initiative of leading McMaster EBM advocates that a GRADE Working Group was formed in 2000, which has developed an increasingly refined methodology framework that engenders a "scientific" approach to the appraisal of Systematic Reviews (GRADE Working Group

2017, *online resource*; see also GRADE Working Group 2004; Guyatt *et al.* 2008a; GRADE Working Group 2011). GRADE has since been taken up by a whole range of institutions and journals to guide the production or appraisal of pre-processed evidence summaries, including WHO (Schünemann *et al.* 2006; WHO 2012b). Although initially conceived as a methodology to appraise clinical interventions, GRADE has also been taken up and promoted in global EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits as a tool to appraise evidence from Systematic Reviews for public health or health system interventions (Lewin *et al.* 2012). Indeed, as I will further discuss in Chapter 6, the EVIPNet Uganda team used GRADE to appraise the 'global' evidence for its Policy Briefs.

At its core, GRADE includes a refinement of Sackett's original evidentiary rules and earlier evidence hierarchies (Djulbegovic and Guyatt 2017). But it also comprises an even more sophisticated system to "make judgments more transparent" (Guyatt et al. 2008a: 925) that are involved in the rating of evidence and making of recommendations. In other words, using the GRADE framework still compels the appraisal of Systematic Reviews or guidelines according to two separate components: the quality of included research evidence as the level confidence in its truthfulness, and the strength of recommendations that are based on this evidence (GRADE Working Group 2004). As with Sackett's rules of evidence, according to GRADE the study design remains the most important quality criterion and results from RCTs are initially assumed to be of high quality (GRADE Working Group 2004; Guyatt and Oxman 2008; Djulbegovic and Guyatt 2017). However, GRADE also involves additional quality criteria. This includes the explicit taking account of methodological execution of studies (as well as four other factors, see below). In other words, while RCTs are a priori accorded the highest level of evidence, this may be rated down, for example if their appraisal detects serious methodological flaws. Conversely, observational studies are initially rated as low quality. But they may be rated up under some circumstances such when studies demonstrate a large treatment effect without serious validity concerns. Any other evidence is a priori assumed to be of very low quality (GRADE Working Group 2004; Guyatt et al. 2008a; Guyatt and Oxman 2008; Djulbegovic and Guyatt 2017). As such, GRADE continues to build on

the assumption that that "not all evidence is created equal" and that "the higher the quality of evidence, the closer to the truth" study results are (Djulbegovic and Guyatt 2017: 416). But it enables more flexible judgments by proposing that whereas RCTs continue to count as *per se* the best study design to provide the most truthful evidence, not all RCTs deliver the highest quality evidence.

Altogether, GRADE assesses the quality of (RCT and non-RCT) studies included in Systematic Reviews according to five categories. Three of these categories directly concern the methodological soundness of individual studies and aim at the detection of biases. A fourth criterion allows downgrading of evidence quality in case of inconsistencies between results of different studies included in a Systematic Review. And a last criterion concerns the applicability of evidence: evidence quality can be downgraded if reviewed trials differ from a target scenario in regards to, for example, the intervention in question, but also in regards to settings or people (Guyatt et al. 2008a; Guyatt et al. 2011). This last quality criterion concerning applicability is particularly interesting as it compels GRADE users to compare certain study conditions with the conditions in the settings where evidence may be used to inform a decision. In other words, GRADE further formalises how reviewers assess the applicability of 'valid' experimental interventions to 'real-life' patients, people, or contexts. But since, according to EBM/EIHP guidelines, reviewers should have already used the PICO/POCO scheme to search for the evidence in the first place, GRADE guidelines also advice that in most cases applicability should be a given (Guyatt et al. 2011). Indeed, GRADE developers explicitly note that downgrading of evidence should be avoided unless

"biological or social factors are sufficiently different that one might expect substantial differences in the magnitude of effect" (Guyatt *et al.* 2011: 1305).

While rather oblique, this suggestion could be said to echo standard EBM textbook advice that most differences between patients and trial populations are "quantitative" and thus ignorable (Sackett *et al.* 2000: 119). Indeed, most comparisons demanded as part of the GRADE evidence quality appraisal

primarily concern potential 'factual' differences (such as comparing interventions tested in adults for their applicability in children populations). Yet, GRADE developers also advice that applicability of evidence may be a particular problem in lower-income countries, especially if

"the intervention cannot be implemented with the same rigor or technical sophistication in their setting as in the RCTs from which the data come" (Guyatt *et al.* 2011: 1305).

Altogether, GRADE thus proposes a remarkably cursory handling of the issue of transferability – or 'travel-ability' – of experimental evidence, especially considering that this is an issue that has been at the centre of much critique. Moreover, the above quote also hints at an issue that I further elaborate below, namely the juxtaposition of ideal trial conditions with contexts where evidence-based interventions are to be implemented as 'barriers'.

What I wish to argue here is that the development of GRADE – and its uptake in EBM and EIHP – speaks to a growing acknowledgement of the role of judgements in the appraisal and application of evidence. A key purpose of GRADE's more sophisticated pre-set quality criteria is thus to make such judgements more systematic, explicit and transparent (Chalmers 2003; GRADE Working Group 2004; Oxman, Schünemann, and Fretheim 2006; Guyatt *et al.* 2011; Balshem *et al.* 2011). Put differently, GRADE's aim is to ensure that reviewers and guideline developers do not simply make judgments on the quality of evidence 'intuitively', but in an ordered and systematic manner; and further that they are explicit as to why they think evidence quality is high or low, and to justify this to others. But by formalising – and thus making visible – those judgements, GRADE could also be said to further stage the distinction between 'objective' evidence and facts and 'subjective' judgements, values and opinions.

Indeed, my review of these three tools that are key to both EBM and global EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits – RCTs, Systematic Reviews and GRADE – has served to highlight that all three tools primarily serve to elicit objective evidence on the 'true' effects of healthcare interventions/solutions; and further, that they do so by fostering the elimination or at least disassociation and staging of subjective interferences in the form of biases,

judgements, values, preferences and opinions. Conversely, as I show in the following, in a subsequent step, EBM and EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits then require the (re-)integration of this objective evidence with subjective values and preferences to assess applicability of this evidence and the implement-ability of evidence-based solutions.

Making solutions fit

The GRADE framework not only serves to assess evidence quality but also to translate quality ratings into strength grades for any recommendation deduced from the evidence. The strength of recommendations can be graded as either strong or weak (Guyatt et al. 2008b). A recommendation can be classified as strong when, for example, evidence quality is high and clearly shows that benefits outweigh undesirable effects. Conversely, recommendations are to be graded as weak when evidence is high quality but benefits and risks are balanced, or when the quality of evidence is weak and/or the benefits and risks are uncertain (Guyatt et al. 2008b). According to GRADE, the implications of a strong recommendation are that clinicians should follow the recommended course of action with most patients, or that "the recommendation can be adopted as a policy in most situations" (Guyatt et al. 2008b: 1049). A weak recommendation, on the other hand, implies that "different choices may be available" in different situation requiring the elicitation of patient "values and preferences" or, in the case of a policy decision, "substantial debate and involvement of many stakeholders" (Guyatt et al. 2008b: 1049).

As mentioned at the beginning of this chapter, EBM architects have been insistent that EBM always recognised the need for clinicians to integrate the best evidence with patient values and preferences in situated clinical decision-making processes (e.g. Sackett *et al.* 1996). GRADE could thus be said to further formalise this integration, by clarifying – and scripting – the role of evidence vis-à-vis patient/stakeholder 'values and preferences'. Especially in regards to clinical recommendations that have been GRADE-classified as weak, EBM advocates thus increasingly advocated the use of decision-making aids to achieve 'shared' decision-making (Guyatt *et al.* 2008b; see also Chapter 7).

In terms of global EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits aimed at a wider range of (non-clinical) problems and policy decisions, the issue of evidence applicability is even more complicated. Here, GRADE is also increasingly used for evidence quality appraisal, which, as outlined above, includes a fairly basic 'evidence applicability check'. But these toolkits also provide for additional applicability checks at the point when research evidence may be translated into practice. The 2004 WHO *Report on Knowledge for Better Health*, for example, included the catchphrase 'global evidence for local decisions', explaining that:

"Global evidence about priority problems, solutions, and mechanisms can help bring about change. In contrast, local decisions informed by local knowledge are necessary to create the context for change. The caveat to this phrase is that the applicability of global evidence needs to be assessed for each local context and operations research is needed when the research cannot be applied locally" (WHO 2004: 112).

Accordingly, EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits like the SUPPORT Tools note that "differences in on-the-ground realities and constraints" (Lavis *et al.* 2009: 1; STP9) may mean that global evidence from Systematic Reviews may not be applicable to local contexts, or that experimentally-tested solutions or policy options may not be "working in the same way" (ibid.: 1). As such, these toolkits use the notion of 'contextualisation' to describe the appraisal of the applicability or relevance of global evidence on intervention effects (Lewin *et al.* 2009: 2; STP11) and the implement-ability – or "feasibility and acceptability" (Lavis *et al.* 2009: 4; STP9) – of evidence-based policy solutions/options for local contexts. This 'contextualisation' of global evidence is proposed to involve finding and using 'local' evidence, such as on

"modifying factors in specific settings, the degree of need [...], values, costs and the availability of resources" (Oxman *et al.* 2009: 3).

As the SUPPORT Tools describe the interplay of 'global' and 'local' evidence:

"[g]lobal evidence – the best evidence from around the world – is the best starting point for judgements about the effects of options and factors that modify those effects, and for developing insight into ways

in which problems can be approached and addressed. Local evidence is needed for most other judgements about what decisions and actions should be taken" (Lewin *et al.* 2009: 2; STP11).

In many ways, such explicit acknowledgement of the importance of 'contextual' factors for the workings of interventions could be said to represent a more careful approach to the issue of generalizability of study findings. At a minimum, it could be said to involve the assumption that there is a difference in the transferability between results from biomedical trials and studies testing public health or health systems interventions – not only is not all evidence created equally, but not all evidence travels equally either. Still, I want to suggest that there is a clear tension between, on the one hand, an appreciation that 'context matters' and, on the other hand, EIHP/knowledge translation frameworks and toolkits that are *build on* the understanding that evidence on 'what works' is 'global' and can and should travel.

Indeed, I wish to argue that EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits propose two things. On the one hand, a clear distinction is made between 'global' research evidence on 'what works' and 'local' evidence and 'tacit knowledge' (Moat *et al.* 2013: 20) that may inform the applicability of global evidence and implement-ability of interventions. On the other hand, applicability and implement-ability are assumed to depend on 'contextual' factors that may impact on the "feasibility and acceptability" of interventions, first and foremost constraints in resources and capacity, and differing local "values and preferences" (Lewin *et al.* 2009: 12; STP11). The consequence of these conceptualisations is, or so I want to argue, that global 'value-free' and objective evidence is juxtaposed with local subjective 'values and preferences'. And, further, that evidence-based – or experimentally proven – interventions are contrasted with local contexts as "barriers" (Lewin *et al.* 2009: 7; STP11). I shall return to this below.

Rules-breakers or paradigm-makers?

In the previous section, I described key evidentiary steps and tools that are considered crucial to the successful practice of both EBM and EIHP. I also suggested that at the heart of these tools are a standardised set of 'rules of evidence', rules to ensure the elimination of biases and the 'mining' of the

best, highest quality evidence, the 'gold' of scientific research. In the following, I want to briefly outline two social science critiques that have seized on the notion of 'rules of evidence' to, on the one hand, contrast evidentiary rules and standards with a considerable amount of tinkering observed in practice; and on the other hand, to contrast EBM/EIHP claims to scientific authority with their 'real' character as rule-based regimes befitting the wider expansion of regulatory or audit cultures. Although valuable, I suggest that EBM and EIHP architects seem to have indeed anticipated and even incorporated certain aspects of these critiques. Consequently, I will argue for an alternative analytical approach that at once takes seriously the demand for 'trustworthy' evidence associated with EBM and EIHP, while also being sensitive to problematic questions that are being articulated as these demands are taken 'beyond their research' and imposed on practitioners in the name of objective scientific solutions.

What's in a rule ...?

As already noted at the beginning of this chapter, EBM architects' initial proclamations of an overhaul of medical practice in the early 1990s were met with considerable antagonism. A key criticism concerned what many commentators perceived as the undue positioning of scientific evidence as safeguard against physicians' opinions and judgements. As also noted, often such critiques came from medical practitioners themselves in defence of their expertise. But social scientists, too, have contributed to these debates, including with illuminating accounts of how medical practitioners indeed supplement standardised evidentiary rules and tools and evidences with other types of information in the practical management of patients (e.g. Greenhalgh 1999; Timmermans and Berg 2003; Latimer et al. 2006; Rabeharisoa and Bourret 2009). A key insight from these studies is that practitioners tend to utilise scientific evidence not instead of but rather alongside a whole range of knowledges and skills when determining the best care for their patients. Similar conclusions have been drawn by social science studies on the production of Systematic Reviews (Moreira 2007) and evidence-based clinical guidelines (Knaapen 2013). Here, too, scholars contrast the rigidity of formal evidentiary rules with considerable amounts of tinkering in practice. Knaapen

(2013), for example, notes that, in actual practice, the decision of what counts as evidence is precisely not "determined by formal criteria of methodological design but a range of 'other' knowledges, principles, and categories" in a process of reciprocal adjustment (ibid: 692).

What these studies could thus be said to share is the shift of analytical focus from EBM's general rules and standardised tools to how these rules and tools are adjusted, adapted and supplemented in situated practices. As such, they also come to similar conclusions: evidentiary rules and tools and guidelines may promise to attain, standardise and coordinate practices across space, time and expertise; when implemented in practice, however, they are likely to be adjusted to fit with situated decision-making processes that draw on a range of knowledge registers. In other words, these studies effectively highlight that any attempt at standardising healthcare practices – and subordinating to formal evidentiary rules the various entangled ways of knowing and doing – are ultimately deemed to fail. In chiming with the wider STS literature on standards and practices (see Chapter 1), one key conclusion that can be drawn from these studies is thus that general systems for producing order will necessarily be disrupted by particular practices of muddling through. As a consequence, as Timmermans and Berg have placated in regards to EBM, these standardised rules and tools are unlikely to lead to what critics fear is a "McDonaldization" of healthcare practices (Timmermans and Berg 2003: 216).

As already noted in Chapter 1, these studies offer much (and much more) valuable insight. What I want to argue here, however, is that in some ways they also seem to 'reveal' what EBM/EIHP architects themselves have long acknowledged. As I aimed to highlight in this chapter, EBM advocates have indeed long insisted on the need to combine evidence from scientific studies with other forms of expertise, and to integrate evidence with patients' values and preference. At least partly, such clarifications of EBM's role were almost certainly made necessary in response to enduring critiques. Still, EBM originators have been explicit about the need to *integrate* evidence with expert judgments and patient preferences from at least the mid-1990s onwards (e.g. Sackett *et al.* 1996). Furthermore, with EIHP, as I have also shown in this

chapter, the emphasis on evidence-*informed* policy explicitly acknowledges the need for global evidence to be 'contextualised' through judged comparisons with 'local modifying factors', as well as integrated with the values and preferences of stakeholders to inform policy decision-making.

What I would thus suggest is that their architects seem happy to concede that the *practice* of EBM and EIHP – that is, the situated application of standardised evidentiary frameworks, rules and tools – involves adaptions based on the incorporation of both judgements and other forms of knowledge and expertise. Put differently, I would argue that the standardisation of practices is not – if it was indeed ever – the central concern of EBM and EIHP advocates. In fact, this is precisely what a key member of the original EBM Working Group recently argued in regards to clinical practice, claiming that

"the standardisation of care [...] is neither possible nor desirable for the many value and preference-sensitive decisions that clinicians and patients face" (Djulbegovic and Guyatt 2017: 419).

As such, as I have also tried to highlight in this chapter, a key driver of recent developments in both EBM and EIHP has precisely been the perceived need to better account for judgments, 'tacit knowledge', values and preferences or even 'local' evidence on 'modifying factors' that do or even should influence situated decisions-making processes. The above-mentioned GRADE framework, for example, was developed in direct response to the insight that judgements and tacit knowledge play an important role in how guideline developers and guideline users applied evidentiary rules in practice – and serves to make these processes more systematic, explicit and transparent (Guyatt *et al.* 2008a; Djulbegovic and Guyatt 2017). In EBM, this has been combined with flourishing of efforts to better integrate patient preferences and develop tools to enable 'shared decision-making' (cf. Chapter 7). In parallel, EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits, too, increasingly shift the focus towards the applicability of research evidence for and implement-ability of interventions in particular 'local' contexts.

At the same time, however, I also want to argue that the growing acknowledgment of the importance of 'other' factors that influence particular decision-making processes has been accompanied by growing efforts to

clearly demarcate these factors from the 'best' scientific evidence. On the one hand, GRADE aims to further formalise and make visible judgements on evidence quality and applicability. In other words, the recognition that evidentiary rules and tools are 'tinkered with' in practice has arguably not lead to an appreciation of such adjustments and 'muddling through'. Instead, it has been a key driver for the development of even more rules and tools to reduce it – including by trying to further 'stage' the distinction between the objective evidence and facts and the subjective judgments passed onto them. On the other hand, efforts in the name of 'shared decision-making' and 'knowledge translation' could be said to continuously shift the focus in both EBM and EIHP from epistemological debates of what constitutes the 'best' evidence towards the perceived gap between 'knowing and doing'. Put differently, the aim is precisely to improve the *application* of the 'best' scientific evidence and its posterior integration with subjective judgements, values and preferences at the same time that rules and tools to elicit the most 'objective' and valuefree evidence continue to proliferate.

In terms of social science analyses, I would suggest that strategies that rest on juxtaposing EBM (or EIHP) imaginations and standardisations with the 'messiness' of practices thus risk re-emphasising the existence of a 'know-do gap'. Put differently, such critiques may offer little critical potential to resist the increasing attempts to bring practice more in line with the imaginations. Further, they arguably only allow for limited engagement with EBM/EIHP's claims to *scientific* authority. Indeed, at least among some Science and Technology Studies (STS) scholars, there has arguably been a tendency to dis-engage with EBM/EIHP advocates' appeal to scientific authority (cf. Chapter 1). Scholars have even proposed terms such as 'regulatory science' (Jasanoff 1990; Jasanoff 2011) or 'regulatory objectivity' (Cambrosio *et al.* 2006; Knaapen 2013) to highlight what they argue to be the novel role of social conventions and rules as the basis for evidentiary validity criteria. Arguing that it is such rule-based processes that bestow legitimacy in EBM, Cambrosio, for example, describes regulatory objectivity as the suspension of "the search for 'true measures' that correspond to some true quantitative characteristics of nature in favour of conventions" (Cambrosio *et al.*, 2006: 194).

Similarly, Knaapen describes regulatory objectivity as

"not based on quantified evidence or the epistemic virtues of individuals but instead on institutional procedures" (2006: 700).

In other words, both Cambrosio and Knaapen see these procedures as simultaneously the outcome of collective agreements and as their prerequisite: adherence to collectively-agreed rules and standards promises transparency and accountability and, as a result, enables collective quality control.

Whereas the notion of 'regulatory objectivity' may capture well the emphasis on evidentiary rules and tools in both EBM and EIHP, I would argue that such analyses do not take seriously enough EBM and EIHP architects' distinction between general rules and their situated application and, as such, their claims to scientific authority that undergird the insistence on specific methodologies to elicit the best, most 'truthful' evidence. Deliberative processes and consensus-finding – among doctors, doctors and their patients, evidence reviewers, policymakers – are certainly important to EBM and EIHP/knowledge translation frameworks and toolkits. Yet, these frameworks are also insistent that deliberations and consensus should be *based on/informed by* the 'best' evidence and precisely *not the other way around*. As Sackett early on insisted in regards to clinical practice, for example, a

"consensus approach based on uncontrolled clinical experience risks the application of harmful treatments" (Sackett 1989: 3S).

Instead, he proposed, it would be precisely the rules of evidence that provide "a science for the art of consensus" (Sackett 1997: 1003). Similarly, EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits allow for subjective judgements and encourage deliberations (see also Chapter 6), but arguably force as clear as possible a distinction between those and objective scientific evidence. In other words, with both EBM and EIHP the assumption is that 'rational' participants agree on the facts (cf. Djulbegovic and Guyatt 2017); and that these facts have to be kept separate from judgements, preferences, values and opinions.

What I thus wish to suggest is that by purporting to *integrate* scientific evidence with judgements, values and preferences, EBM and EIHP frameworks also need to insist on their *separatedness*. In other words, EBM and EIHP rules and tools to elicit the 'best' scientific evidence are built on a modern framework that separates the world into two: a realm of objective facts and truth-full proofs, and a realm of subjective judgements, values, preferences and opinions. As a result, the problematic questions that are articulated in both EBM and 'global' EIHP/knowledge translation frameworks concern precisely the authority to determine – in the name of science – the 'best' proofs and most rational solutions, while disqualifying everything else as fabrications, barriers or values and preferences.

Trustworthy witnesses

Although largely eschewed by the STS literature with its focus on evidentiary practices, the theoretical underpinnings of self-professed evidence movements such as EBM have not escaped scrutiny. As noted in Chapter 1, philosophers of science have expressed scepticism about both specific and the coherence of EBM's epistemological foundations aspects (Goldenberg 2006; Worrall 2010; Howick 2011; Cartwright 2011). Likewise, Cartwright and colleagues (2010) have pointed to the distinctive lack of a philosophically-sound theory of evidence in evidence-for-policy discourses in the US and UK. As other critiques, however, such assessments appear to rarely disconcert EBM/EIHP evidence specialists. Indeed, few of their originators have elaborated in detail on the conceptual basis of EBM and EIHP knowledge claims. One philosophical concept that is occasionally referenced is the idea of a Kuhnian paradigm. As mentioned previously, the EBM Working Group boldly declared EBM to be a new scientific paradigm, which they argued designated

"ways of looking at the world which define both the problems which can legitimately be addressed and the range of admissible evidence which may bear on their solution" (EBM Working Group 1992: 2421).

More recently, EBM'lers elaborated on this by explaining that the association with a Kuhnian paradigm was appropriate since the

"practice of EBM reflects the development of socially sanctioned standards that arose from the need to get our facts in order" (Djulbegovic *et al.* 2009: 165).

Further, they also proposed that EBM itself could be described as a

"socially constructed phenomenon in terms of Kuhn's (new) scientific paradigm addressing the crisis in the practice of medicine that for centuries has relied almost exclusively on the subjective opinions of experts" (ibid: 166).

These latter clarifications seem remarkable not only for their ready association of Kuhn with social constructivism. But more so, for the way that these EBM'lers purport to embrace such an account – while at the same time disassociating it from the question of scientific knowledge-making itself. Indeed, the declaration of EBM as a 'socially constructed phenomenon' could be said to chime with other self-description of EBM as providing a "heuristic structure" (Djuylbegovic and Guyatt 2017: 390) to improve the *application* of the 'best' evidence and thus clinical and policy practices. Similarly, the description of RCTs as 'socially sanctioned' shrewdly omits EBM/EIHP's insistence that RCTs *should* serve as the basis of social agreements precisely because of their claimed ability to be produce the most trustworthy evidence on 'true' intervention effects. Yet, rather than elaborating on the basis for the privileging of RCTs, however, EBM'lers concede that

"[...] EBM does not have a rigorous epistemological stance. In fact,

EBM enthusiastically draws on all major traditions of philosophical theories of scientific evidence" (Djulbegovic *et al.* 2009: 158).

Such theoretical ambiguities and self-professed epistemic promiscuity can make a thorough analysis of scientific claims seem futile. At the same time, neither a concession that EBM/EIHP indeed deliver the most 'objective' evidence on 'what works', nor arguments that the evidence itself is socially constructed seem like promising strategies to engage with the problematic questions being articulated by the demand to link proofs and politics. As such, I want to instead use the allusion to a 'paradigm' as a prompt to ask: did EBM (and later EIHP) indeed introduce a distinct break with previous ideas and practices? What are the specific concerns and 'attachments' that drive EBM

and EIHP efforts, and that may singularise their practices? And what are the consequences?

My association of paradigms with a specific set of collective "attachments" draws on my reading of work by Isabelle Stengers (e.g. Stengers 2000, 2010, 2011). As Stengers proposes,

"[...] the notion of the paradigm corresponds not to a new version of the 'impregnation' of facts by theories, but to the notion of the *invention of facts*" (Stengers 2000: 49; *italics in original*).

Stengers' conception of a paradigm is thus closely linked to her aim, elaborated in Chapter 2, to defend the notion that there is indeed something special about science, while at the same time resisting the "fairy-tale idea that science gains access to 'objective matters of fact'" (Stengers 2008: 93). As I discussed in more detail in Chapter 2, Stengers insist on the singularity of experimental sciences both in terms of their 'attachments' and the type of "trustworthy witness" (Stengers 2000: 96) that experimental modes of inquiry may construct to resist an interpretation of their findings as mere fictions. For Stengers, the making of such trustworthy witnesses or factishes is thus always a singular event that should be celebrated as an achievement that can "affirm the truthfulness of the relative" (Stengers 2010: 24). At the same time, as also noted, Stengers points to a fallacy at the heart of 'modern' sciences that treat their trustworthy witnesses precisely not as situated achievements but as read-offs or expressions of an objective (and bifurcated) reality.

I do not wish to dwell here on an in-depth discussion of EBM (or EIHP) as 'paradigms'. Rather, I want to use the term in a less stringent way to suggest that the emergence of EBM and EIHP has indeed been associated with an increased demand in using experimental evidence as the basis for healthcare decision-making. Indeed, what I have argued in this chapter is that key to both EBP and EIHP are a set of 'rules of evidence' to ensure the elicitation of the most "trustworthy empirical evidence" (Djulbegovic and Guyatt 2017: 415) on intervention effects and its transfer to the hand of decision-makers – based on the separation between objective proofs and subjective judgements, values and preferences. What I thus want to briefly discuss in the following is the question: could we appreciate the attachments and achievements in regard to

the desire for trustworthy witnesses, yet also ask what the consequences are of this way of posing the problem that EBM and EIHP tools are supposed to address?

Before doing so, it should be noted that Stengers herself is rather critical of the expansion of theoretical-experimental methods from Physics to other practices, especially where this is proceeds precisely with the justification that such methods enable the attainment of objective knowledge (Stengers 2011a; 2013). Indeed, Stengers argues that modern medicine has so far failed to establish itself as a singular practice, both by copying methods from the experimental sciences, as well as by largely defining itself not in terms of its specific 'attachments' but against charlatanry and irrationality (Stengers 2013). I do not seek to recapitulate Stengers argument about modern medicine in detail here. But, in short, she proposes that the uptake of experimental methods indeed signalled a distinctive event in the emergence of modern medicine (which Stengers, however, links to a particular occasion in 18th century Paris rather than 20th century Hamilton). Yet, Stengers also argues that the consequence of this event has been that modern medicine emerged as a field that has become far too concerned with distinguishing rational medical practice from irrational reasons for being cured, instead of distinguishing its practices based on the successful achievement of what should be its primary aim – to cure (ibid.). In other words, modern medicine has become "haunted [...] by the charlatan and the art of proof" (ibid.: 31), at the expense of furthering the "art of healing" (ibid.: 29).

Whereas Stengers is thus sceptical about the transference of methods from the experimental sciences to medicine, I want to suggest that thinking with her work nevertheless opens up a possibility for a more careful engagement with EIHP (and EBM). Indeed, some scholars have drawn on her work to develop such a more careful critique of RCTs as the gold-standard tool in EBM. Rosengarten and Michael (2013), for example, propose that the strive for RCTs as gold standard methods that produce generalizable results may impede the ability of researchers to attend to the complex realities of the situated experimental situation. More recently, Rosengarten and Savransky (2015) have turned this argument on its head to argue that RCTs' strive to isolate a causal effect of interventions is at odds with the aim to generalise results to other situations and peoples. They propose that randomization as the removal of 'confounding' differences to isolate such a causal effect amounts to an 'externalisation of contingency' (Savransky and Rosengarten 2015). That is, it involves the simultaneous acknowledgement that the workings of the investigated drug may vary in different patients *and* that the working of the drug should be tested independently of such differences as these are perceived to be 'outside' of and unconnected to it. In other words, both processes – the retention of only those aspects of an intervention that can be generalised (Rosengarten and Michael, 2013) and the elimination of external contingencies (Rosengarten and Savransky 2017) – could be said to exclude the situated factors that contribute to the 'workings' of interventions and that, as such, enable the achievement of evidence. As a consequences, this arguably poses the question of what RCTs can indeed attest *to*, especially outside the narrow confines of an 'ideal' experimental situation.

Building on these insights, I wish to suggest that it might be possible to engage more carefully with EIHP by appreciating the concerns of experimenters for 'trustworthy' evidence. I would even propose that we may acknowledge that particular RCTs may achieve objectivity and the construction of evidence as trustworthy proofs for an experimental claim, or even that an RCT may achieve to show that a healthcare interventions works in a particular experimental situation. At the same time, however, we should also insist that this would indeed be a very situated experimental achievement, driven by specific concerns and attained at a price. In other words, it cannot be presupposed that an experimental situations do not correspond to what are often messy real-life settings in which the intervention may be introduced²¹. More importantly for my own argument, I would suggest

²¹ Indeed, other scholars have made similar arguments by different means. Epstein (1995), for example, describes the tensions that resulted from diverging concerns of HIV researchers for 'clean data' on drug effects and those affected by the epidemic, who saw this as an implicit bias against 'real world' messiness. For critiques of the generalizability of RCT results see e.g. Rothwell (2005); Goldenberg (2006); Cartwright (2007); Cartwright (2008).

that while we may appreciate the situated achievements of particular RCTs, we should also insist that the very specific concerns and attachments that lead such experimental achievements should not be taken to extend beyond the experimental situation. In other words, the creation of trustworthy proofs that can attest to the experimental claims cannot be disassociated from the concerns and questions posed by the experimenter – as such, it cannot be demanded that this trustworthy evidence *should* be of concern to anyone else in the name of scientific objectivity and the most rational solutions to a 'common' problem.

This raises a whole number of questions. On the one hand, for example, it raises the question if RCTs are indeed the most appropriate method to test the 'workings' of interventions, perhaps especially public health or health system interventions whose 'workings' could be said to be highly dependent on all kinds of situated contingencies. On the other hand, it also raises the question in how far the concern for the 'true' working of an intervention under specific experimental circumstances in specific populations corresponds to the concerns of policymakers faced with the complex dynamics of a situated policy problem. I will return to these questions in Chapter 6 at the example of EIHP/knowledge translation efforts in Uganda.

Here, I want to go a step further and suggest that EBM and EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits further escalate this tension between the strive for general proofs and a concomitant acknowledgement of situated 'contextual' contingencies. As I suggested above, as distinct evidentiary tools both Systematic Reviews and the GRADE framework were developed at least partly in response to increasing acknowledgement of the shortcomings of single RCTs, including in regards to the issue of generalizability. To be sure, EBM/EIHP advocates usually argue that the risk of being "misled" by single studies (Lavis *et al.* 2004: 1615; Oxman *et al.* 2009: 4; STP1) derives from methodological misgivings and biases. Further, the fear of being 'misled' by single RCTs also links to the acknowledgement that, as a probabilistic method, RCTs generate evidence that can only ever attest to the probable likelihood that observed effects are 'true'. By cumulating results from different studies, Systematic Reviews are thus said to reduce "the likelihood of being

misled by the play of chance" (Chalmers, Hedges, and Cooper 2002: 13) and, in turn, increase the certainty that observed intervention effects are indeed true. Nonetheless, it could also be argued that both Systematic Reviews and GRADE represent attempts to deal with the insight that 'contextual' contingencies may impact on the workings of healthcare interventions - and thus on the generalizability of study results. Indeed, the need to assess single studies within the 'context' of other studies could be said to point to a concern that single studies remain too 'local' - too chained to the conditions of their production - to produce trustworthy evidence on the general workings of interventions. Further, both the GRADE framework's demand to assess the applicability of study evidence to target populations and EIHP frameworks' demand to 'contextualise' global evidence seem clearly driven by an acknowledgement that study results produced in one place are not necessarily transferable elsewhere. As with RCTs, this thus points thus to a central paradox at the heart of EBM/EIHP efforts: contextual factors are appreciated as impacting on the workings of healthcare interventions; yet, this is then taken to undergird the increasing push for Systematic Reviews as 'global' – and, as such, decontextualized – evidence that cumulates and even statistically pools results from many different studies in the strive to elicit proof of the 'true' impact of interventions.

In other words, as I have highlighted in this chapter, both EBM and EIHP could be said to have become increasingly concerned with ways to better integrate evidence with subjective judgements, values, preferences, etc. However, this largely concerns efforts to improve the *application* of research evidence. In regards to global EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits, this means an insistence on research evidence that has been decontextualized in the name of quality, to then be re-contextualised in the name of relevance or applicability and implement-ability. Put differently, for evidence to be 'good' according to EIHP/knowledge translation frameworks, it has to adhere to the demands of both global excellence and local relevance. Yet, these are (largely) assessed separately, with quality a matter of objective facts and relevance conceived as a matter of judgement pertaining to the subsequent applicability of high-quality evidence. What these frameworks thus ignore is,

first, that the relevance of evidence is inseparable from the context of its production. In other words, in regards to experiments, trustworthy proofs are only relevant if/because they allow satisfying the situated demands of an experimental situation. Second, they ignore that because these proofs were constructed in a particular experimental situation and in response to particular demands, their relevance beyond this situation cannot be demanded – or, put differently, their irrelevance cannot be blamed on 'contextual' barriers or contrarian subjective values, preferences and opinions.

Conclusion: measuring and meaning

In this chapter, I described and discussed some of the key concerns, rules and tools that are at the centre of EBM and have, more recently, been incorporated in 'global' EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits promoted through WHO and EVIPNet. I also highlighted that both EBM and EIHP continue to constantly develop and change. Some critics have described the evolutions of these evidence movements as less a sign of their architects' good faith and willingness to take seriously critics' concerns, but instead as illustrative of their "assimilationist" tendencies (Lambert 2006: 2636). It is easy to be sympathetic to characterisations of self-styled evidence-movements as amorphous coopting enterprises, especially when their proponents have a disposition to respond to (especially social science) critiques with mockery (see e.g. Clinicians for the Restoration of Autonomous Practice (CRAP) Writing Group 2002). At the same time, however, it would hardly be preferable if EBM/EIHP advocates completely disregarded the concerns raised by others; and neither would this leave much space for a constructive engagement with their ideas.

Indeed, many of the developments that I described in this chapter could be said to reflect genuine attempts to improve EBM/EIHP frameworks and toolkits in response to concerns about a 'tyranny of evidence', as Sackett (1996) put it. As part of this, EBM advocates have been increasingly vocal about the role of situated judgements and the importance of patients' values and preferences. With EIHP, the insistence on an evidence-*informed* rather than *-based* policy reflects a similar appreciation for the need to integrate scientific evidence with other factors in situated decision-making processes. In other words, both EBM and EIHP advocates seem to readily acknowledge

that different 'contexts' may both necessitate different decisions and may affect different workings of interventions in 'the real world'. All these developments arguably deflect easy critiques of overly simplistic imaginations of techno-scientific governance. They also, as I argued in this chapter, complicate social science analytical strategies aimed at 'revealing' how evidentiary rules and tools are adapted in – or fail to lead to the standardisation of – practices.

Still, that healthcare decisions should be firmly anchored in the 'best' objective scientific evidence continues to be framed not only as common-sensical but as an ethical imperative as well. From its inception, EBM was claimed to lead to superior care (EBM Working Group 1992) and a disregard for evidence claimed to put patients' lives at risk (e.g. Chalmers 2003). Similarly, EIHP has been framed as a crucial prerequisite to strengthening healthcare systems and improving health outcomes in the Global South (Oxman *et al.* 2009; STP1; SURE Project 2016). Such concerns for clinical practice to not be careless or harmful and for informed policies that have a high chance of being beneficial to those affected by them seem indeed hard to argue with. As a trained physician, I would have been terrified by the charge of making capricious decisions that potentially endanger my patients' lives. Likewise, as I will discuss in Chapters 5 and 6, those Ugandan health professionals and policymakers I interviewed seemed highly supportive of the need for policymaking to be better informed by evidence for a variety of reasons.

Still, accepting this way of posing the 'problem' of medicine and policymaking arguably also leaves nowhere to go: of course healthcare decisions should be informed by evidence and should benefit those affected by them – what else? (cf. Hammersley 2005; Worrall 2010). Put differently, the 'paradigmatic break' invoked by EBM and EIHP could be said to rest on a straw man fallacy that contrasts 'rational' practices and decisions informed by EBM/EIHP frameworks and 'objective' scientific solutions, with those that are harmful or 'irrational' – and it arguably does so without giving those affected by that distinction the possibility to consent to or reject the terms on which the distinction is made. As Stengers put it, where claims are made in the name of an 'objective' scientific procedure, the result always seems to be that "every

form of resistance could be said to be obscurantist or irrational" (Stengers, 2000: 21). Even more so, I would argue that this distinction between rational evidence-based/informed and irrational decisions and practices also elides the possibility for alternative modes of thought. In other words, it precludes asking if there may be alternative ways of thinking about what 'good' evidence' and 'better' evidence-informed policies could be.

What I argued in this chapter is that by proposing to *integrate* objective evidence with subjective judgements, preferences and values, both EBM and EIHP frameworks also have to insist on the separatedness of facts and values. As such, 'subjective' factors are acknowledged to affect the applicability of evidence or implement-ability of interventions, yet these factors continue to be seen as interferences to be eliminated in the name of objectivity and the strive for the 'best' proofs on the general workings of interventions. This also means that EIHP/knowledge translation frameworks may increasingly embrace a conception of 'good' evidence as evidence that satisfies the simultaneous demands for global excellence and local relevance. But the former is linked to standardised rules and tools to elicit the most truthful evidence of 'objective' facts. In contrast, the relevance of evidence is conceived as a subjective value assessable 'after the fact' by judging the applicability of evidence to the particular context where it is supposed to be applied.

What then are the consequences of such EIHP/knowledge translation frameworks that at once aim to integrate yet demarcate facts and values, quality and relevance – and measuring and meaning (Goldenberg 2006)? What follows from evidentiary quality standards that legitimise as mobile and thus 'global' those types of evidence that address concerns for objectivity, comparability and generalizability – which usually demands excluding the very things that enable its production? And how does this intersect in practice with demands for local relevance? In how far does the juxtaposing of global evidence on policy solutions that 'work' with contextual barriers and stakeholder values and preferences not indeed limit the response-ability of those tasked with implementing policy solutions or those affected by them – while at the same time making them responsible when global and 'evidence-

based' interventions are deemed un-implementable or when they indeed fail? What is being neglected by 'global' EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits' demands for trustworthy proofs of the 'true' effects of interventions as providing rational solutions to situated policy problems? And how do these developments play out in the field of global health where much research continues to be funded, designed and published by global North organisations and researchers, but concerns interventions meant to improve health the Global South? These are some of the questions that I shall further examine in the following chapters.

What this chapter has aimed to argue is that we may appreciate the experimental achievements of constructing 'trustworthy' evidence that fulfils the demands of an experimental situation. At the same time, however, we should insist that these are indeed situated achievements and cannot be taken to be easily transferable beyond the contexts of their production in the name of the 'best' evidence and objective solutions. What I have thus suggested is that there may indeed be an inherent paradox at the centre of EIHP that emerges from the simultaneous strive for standardised evidentiary rules and generalizable proofs and the simultaneous aim to enable better healthcare decisions. As I will further argue in the next two chapters, by reinforcing the role of science as the provider of 'objective' evidence-based (policy) solutions, 'global' EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits indeed risk failing in their aim to link proofs and politics, precisely because they pay insufficient attention to the many concerns and questions that emerge with the situated dimensions of a (policy) problem.

Chapter 5: Fragile Infrastructures on Contested Terrains

This chapter traces the emergence of the EVIPNet 'country node' to foster evidence-informed health policy (EIHP) in Uganda. It describes how a team of researchers was set up at Makerere University's new College of Health Sciences (MakCHS), supported through an EVIPNet-associated international research project. By building 'capacity' to adapt and use EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits, this project sought to foster EIHP processes in Uganda and plug the 'know-do gap', the perceived gap between existing research evidence and its utilisation in policymaking.

This chapter describes some of these activities aimed at fostering what I call EIHP/knowledge translation infrastructures. It also argues, however, that these new infrastructures built on what has long been a contested terrain, as the high contribution of foreign funds to Ugandan research and care infrastructures has turned the question of whose priorities and concerns get to matter into a highly politically charged issue. Highlighting that Ugandan evidence-for-policy efforts indeed reach back much further and even predate EVIPNet, I propose that these efforts have been inseparable from wider aims for more national autonomy and sovereignty – including by promising to limit the influence of foreign funders on Ugandan research and policy agendas.

As such, this chapter seeks to complex-ifies both, the glorification of EIHP/knowledge translation infrastructures as a straightforward solution to the simple problem of a 'know-do gap', as well as their easy rejection as new 'evidentiary regimes' imposed in the name of a Global North-dominated global health. It argues that in Uganda, ambitions to better link proofs and politics emerged in response to a whole range of entangled concerns – concerns that far exceed the problem as articulated by the notion of a 'know-do gap' and the demand for the 'best' global evidence that is so key to global EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits.

Plugging the gap

Even by his own measures, 2009 was an eventful year for Professor Nelson Sewankambo²². In August that year, Kampala's Makerere University officially launched its new College of Health Sciences (MakCHS) and, as former Dean of the Medical School and a driving force behind MakCHS' conception, Sewankambo had been the obvious choice for the post of College Principal. Only a few months earlier, Sewankambo had hosted the first meeting of a new international research collaboration that would help bring into fruition his longstanding aim of establishing an evidence-for-policy mechanism in Uganda and operationalize Uganda's EVIPNet 'country node'. Both these efforts further consolidated Makerere's status as an important African 'node' in the ever-expanding realm of global health networks. But they were also key steps in Sewankambo's incessant efforts to utilise science to make a difference in Uganda.

The launch of MakCHS was appropriately celebratory, spanning a week of events for students and staff across Makerere University and the new MakCHS campus based at the Mulago Hospital complex. In addition, a number of outreach activities were organised in and around Kampala, which included free HIV and malaria testing events, cancer screening promotions and the distribution of Vitamin C tablets to schoolchildren (Makerere University 2009) – thus letting the wider public share into the festivities, but also underscoring MakCHS' mission to operate in ways that would be "responsive to societal needs" (Makerere College of Health Sciences 2016, *online resource*). Indeed, at the official MakCHS opening ceremony at the end of the week-long celebrations, Sewankambo used his inaugural address to emphasise the vital role the new College would play in addressing the health needs of Uganda's people.

The realisation of MakCHS had involved the complete restructuring of Makerere's existing health and biomedical faculties, an endeavour that had been at least ten years in the making. An early aim of these transformations

²² In keeping with common conventions, I have retained people's names where these appear in publicly available documents while anonymising my interviewees to protect their privacy (cf. Chapter 2).

had been the decentralisation of administrative and governance functions and increase of student capacities in line with wider transformations taking place at Makerere University from the late 1990s onwards (Dodge, Sewankambo, and Kanyesigye 2003; see below). But as plans were further driven forward by a Bill & Melinda Gates grant and a collaboration with John Hopkins University (John Hopkins University Press Release 2008), restructuring efforts became increasingly focused on the formation of a consolidated health hub to improve the coordinating and integrating between health education, research and service delivery. This, it was hoped, would enable MakCHS to better respond to Uganda's health challenges, including through an improved alignment of its research activities with those health problems identified as priority issues in Uganda (Pariyo *et al.* 2011). Indeed, as I argue in this chapter, the perceived lack of such an alignment had been a long-standing matter of controversy in Uganda, not least as most research activities in Uganda continue to be funded through foreign sources.

Only a few months before the MakCHS launch, Sewankambo had finally, after years of tireless efforts, secured the means to set up a small team of knowledge translators or knowledge 'brokers' at Makerere to foster Evidenceinformed health policy (EIHP). Based at the new MakCHS, this team represented Uganda's official 'country node' of WHO's Evidence-Informed Policy Network (EVIPNet). The scope of this second venture may have been much more modest compared to the re-formation of MakCHS. Yet, it had been almost as long in the making and was arguably no less ambitious in its aims. Indeed, Sewankambo's vision for such an evidence-for-policy mechanism reached back almost a decade, but had, until then, been faced with intractable challenges, including a lack of financial backing. In 2009, however, it seemed as if luck had changed, as Sewankambo hosted the first meeting of the SURE Project, an international research collaboration set up to test a number of strategies aimed at improving policymakers' access to evidence to inform decisions about health systems (SURE Project 2016). As one of six African project partners, SURE would provide the core funding for Sewankambo's Ugandan team for the next five years. But SURE's selfascribed potential to "revolutionise the way health policy is made in Africa"

(SURE Project 2010, *online resource*) also projected much beyond the project's narrow timeframe.

Indeed, although on paper primarily an academic research project to test specific EIHP/knowledge translation strategies, SURE promised to be much more. To support and foster EIHP for health systems in its African partner countries, a key project goal was to build capacity for knowledge translation and EIHP among both researchers and, although to a lesser extent, policymakers (SURE 2016). Such capacity, it was argued, would be crucial reduce the 'gap' between research and policy (SURE 2016). The reasons for this 'gap' were described as two-fold: first, many lower-and middle-income had "limited capacity to synthesize and support the use of research evidence" (SURE Project 2016: 4). And second, there was a 'failure' to utilise existing evidence in policymaking. As the SURE Project summary noted,

"[a]vailable knowledge to improve health systems and services in low and middle-income countries (LMIC) is often not accessed or applied by decision makers. This failure is one of the reasons why services fail to reach those most in need" (SURE 2016: 3).

To remedy these shortcomings – and, one might say, plug the gap – SURE thus aimed to build what I summarise in this chapter as EIHP/knowledge translation 'infrastructures'. In Uganda, this primarily involved the training of African researchers to adapt and use 'global' EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits to facilitate the synthesis, appraisal, 'contextualisation' and dissemination of existing research evidence to policymakers.

Whereas SURE was a time-limited research project, for Nelson Sewankambo his role in both the re-launch of MakCHS and the operationalization of a Ugandan EVIPNet team could be said to be part of a much wider and longstanding pursuit. By the time these initiatives came to fruition in 2009, and with a looming Millennium Development Goals (MDG) deadline, Uganda could register impressive advances towards many of the internationally-set targets (UNDP Uganda 2015). But despite notable improvements in the country's overall socio-economic and health situation over the past decades, many Ugandans remain affected by fragile basic healthcare service (WHO AFRO 2017). Against this background, both the re-launch of MakCHS and

Sewankambo's promotion of evidence-for-policy initiatives harboured the promise of ensuring that the outputs of health research and knowledge production activities would indeed translate into tangible benefits for the Ugandan population.

Knowledge infrastructures

The study of infrastructures has long been a mainstay of Science and Technology Studies (STS). Originating from early studies on large-scale technological systems (e.g. Star and Ruhleder 1994), a more recent focus has been specifically on 'knowledge infrastructures', that is "robust networks of people, artifacts, and institutions that generate, share, and maintain specific knowledge about the human and natural worlds" (Edwards 2010, as cited in Edwards et al. 2013: 6). As such, a key STS insight has been that infrastructures are not static systems but 'ecologies' (Star and Ruhleder 1994): entanglements of people, practices, standards, and norms that need to be well articulated to allow the smooth cooperation and circulation of (scientific) information across geographical, cultural and epistemological boundaries. STS-informed studies of such infrastructures often involve what Bowker calls 'infrastructural inversions' (Bowker 1995), the exposition of what it takes for infrastructures to function, often with the aim to make visible the "real work of politics and knowledge production" (Bowker and Star: 34). On the one hand, analyses thus aim to highlight the amount of work required to build and maintain infrastructures as well as to deal with unforeseen circumstances – such as when new infrastructures are met with resistance by those meant to smoothly operate within them (Star and Ruhleder 1994). On the other hand, STS scholars have highlighted how infrastructures are not just neutral systems, but involve a myriad of ideas, beliefs, hopes, choices and expectations, which in turn reflect specific cultural and social norms. As such, scholarship on infrastructures could be said to resonate with wider STS concerns around the co-construction of science, technology and society (cf. Slota and Bowker 2017).

As proposed in the Literature Review Chapter 1, STS-influenced studies on 'evidence-based' approaches often draw on such scholarship, especially in regards to the crucial role of standards in the circulation of knowledge and

coordination of scientific practices. More recently, a range of STS-informed global health studies have also pointed to the persistence or deterioration of biomedical infrastructures in Africa as indicative of the complex histories of – and shifting foreign priorities and interests in – biomedicine in colonial and postcolonial Africa (Geissler and Molyneux 2011; Wendland 2016; Graboyes and Carr 2016; Geissler and Tousignant 2016; Geissler *et al.* 2016). In the case of Uganda, for example, scholars have traced the construction of foreign-funded state-of-the-art research and treatment facilities for HIV/AIDS (Crane 2013) and cancer (Mika 2016) as visible proofs for the country's growing inclusion in global health networks over the past 20 years. In other words, here too, scholars have aimed to 'invert' physical biomedical infrastructures to make visible both their 'history and horizon' (Geissler and Tousignant 2016), their embodiment of past and present politics of a Global North-dominated global health, as well as the associated social and political dreams, hopes and imaginaries for a better future.

This chapter aims to draw on these latter insights in its discussion of Ugandan EIHP infrastructures. I shall describe some of the specific knowledge translation infrastructures that were set up in Uganda as the SURE Project build EIHP/knowledge translation 'capacities' towards the end of this chapter. Furthermore, the next chapter will examine in more detail a specific 'Policy Brief' as a key tool to engender the circulation and 'contextualisation' of global research evidence. Still, rather than focusing exclusively on the new infrastructures that emerged with the Ugandan EVIPNet 'country node', this chapter aims to place these developments in a broader history of evidencefor-policy efforts and an even longer legacy of biomedical infrastructures in Uganda. There are several reasons for this. On the one hand, as Bowker and Star (1999) also point out, new infrastructures never develop 'de novo', but instead emerge on top of already existing infrastructures that both constrain and enable subsequent unfoldings. By tracing parts of the history of Uganda's biomedical infrastructures, this chapter thus seeks to highlight that Ugandan EIHP efforts have not taken place on a 'blank slate', but have unfolded in a context where a high dependency on foreign funds has long turned knowledge itself into a contested terrain. I thus begin the next section by

sketching the career of Nelson Sewankambo. From being a graduate of Makerere's medical school to becoming principal of MakCHS, Sewankambo's career offers a unique window into the long history of Ugandan biomedical expertise and knowledge infrastructures, as well as some of their transformations and (re-)constructions under the impact of shifting politicaleconomic circumstances and foreign interests. It is the latter, I propose, that have contributed to long-standing controversies about whose research and policy priorities are being pursued, as well as tensions between often shortterm and targeted projects and longer-term support of healthcare infrastructures. I suggest that these controversies contributed to the fact that the link between research and policymaking became a matter of growing concern for Ugandan professionals like Sewankambo. One aim of this chapter is thus to provide a historically-contingent and situated account of Ugandan evidence-for-policy efforts, not least to counter what other scholars have described as a common oblivion of biomedical research in Africa towards "its own origins and genesis" (Geissler and Molyneux 2011: 1) - an oblivion, which I shall suggest also reverberates in proclamations of a 'know-do gap' as a key impediment to better healthcare.

On the other hand, offering a longer history of Ugandan efforts to build evidence-for-policy infrastructures also serves to highlight the active role of Ugandan health professionals in fostering the link between science and policymaking. In a subsequent section, I therefor chart the emergence of Uganda's EVIPNet country node as a sequel to a series of East African evidence-for-policy initiatives. I show that the set-up of these different initiatives mirror how conceptualisations of evidence-for-policy approaches have shifted in global health, as also described in Chapter 3. But, moreover, tracing these various initiatives further highlights how evidence-for-policy efforts in Uganda are inseparable from wider contestations over whose health research and policy interests and priorities matter. In other words, it serves to argue that EIHP in Uganda overflows with whole range of entangled concerns that far exceed the problem articulated by the notion of a 'know-do gap' and the demand for the 'best' global evidence that is key to global EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits.

Ugandan biomedical infrastructures

There are arguably few Ugandan doctors whose biography is as closely entangled with the history of their country's biomedical infrastructures as it is for Nelson Sewankambo. Born in Kampala's Mulago Hospital in 1952, Sewankambo entered Makerere University's Medical School in 1971 at the age of 19. By then, Uganda had been independent from Britain for almost ten years and Mulago was the main training ground for the first cohorts of Makerere trainee doctors who could be certain that their medical degrees were worth as much as anywhere else in the modern world (Illiffe 1998). Following his basic training, Sewankambo went on to specialise in Internal Medicine. In the early 1980s, he had just joined the Medical School as a junior member of staff when the HIV/AIDS epidemic hit Uganda. As part of a small research team of Ugandan and British doctors, Sewankambo travelled to the Rakai District to research a strange illness was said to cause excessive weight loss and deaths in a growing number of people – efforts that eventually lead to the first descriptions of HIV/AIDS in Uganda (Kapp 2008).

In Uganda, HIV/AIDS is sometimes described as both curse and blessing. The epidemic has claimed countless lives and had a catastrophic impact on individuals, communities and the country as a whole. Even today, HIV/AIDS prevalence and new infection rates remain high (AVERT 2015). Still, from the early 1990s onwards, consorted donor-sponsored treatment efforts and a much-lauded national HIV prevention plan did much to dent the epidemic (UNAIDS 2004; Stoneburner and Low-Beer 2004; Slutkin et al. 2006). For Sewankambo, as well as many of his contemporaries, their research established them as recognized members of Uganda's medical establishment, as well as sought-after collaborating partners of foreign researchers and donor agencies (Iliffe 1998; Sicherman 2005; Kapp 2008; Crane 2013). The research project that Sewankambo helped establish in the Rakai District quickly became not only Uganda's most important HIV/AIDS epidemiology study site, but also what The Lancet called an "international epidemiological treasure trove" (Kapp 2008: 21). Indeed, the Ugandan HIV/AIDS crisis also had some side effects that were arguably more auspicious, including the rapid expansion of international research and treatment infrastructures (Crane

2013). For Makerere's Medical School, this provided a welcome opportunity to re-establish itself as a medical hub in East Africa following years of deterioration amidst political and economic turmoil. As such, this period could be said to represent the latest twist in the long story of Uganda's biomedical infrastructures, which have been inseparable from the country's history itself.

Makerere University was established in Kampala in 1922 as a vocational school to provide fully-funded training to a small East African elite as support staff for institutions run by the British colonial administration and missionary organisations. The Medical School with its associated Mulago Hospital was established shortly after, the first of its kind in East Africa to provide medical training to a steadily growing number of Ugandan (and later East African) students. As Crane (2013) points out, this means that Ugandans have been practicing modern medicine for nearly as long as their American colleagues. But in the UK, too, it was only in 1858 that the establishment of the General Medical Council (GMC) introduced strict criteria to distinguish qualified from ungualified practitioners. These rules bestowed the GMC with a substantial amount of control over medical education and entry into the profession (Irvine 2006; Dixon-Woods et al. 2011) - not only in Britain but also its colonies. In Uganda, it took decades of struggles until Makerere graduates finally succeeded in having their medical qualifications recognised by the GMC as fully equivalent to that of their European counterparts. In many ways, biomedicine has thus always played an ambiguous role in Uganda, serving as both a tool of hierarchisation and domination, as well as a resource for resistance and self-determination (Odonga 1975; Iliffe 1998, Sicherman 2008; cf. Ombongi 2011; Geissler 2011; Heaton 2013).

Following Uganda's independence from Britain in 1962, the push for decolonialisation of the former colonial administration apparatus made Makerere an integral part of post-independence nation-building efforts (Iliffe 1998; Sicherman 2005; Mamdani 2007). Makerere-trained doctors, for example, took up leading posts in government institutions such as the Ministry of Health (MoH), as well as the country's academic and treatment institutions (Odonga 1975; Iliffe 1998). Freed from numerical restrictions previously imposed by colonial policies and in an effort to boost Uganda's supply of

doctors, Makerere's Medical School steadily increased its student intake and became one of East Africa's primary medical training institutions (Iliffe 1998; Sicherman 2005). In the years following independence, demands for an 'Africanisation' of the university were rife and both teaching and research at Makerere became more focused on locally relevant health issues (Illiffe 1998). Still, by the time Nelson Sewankambo began his training in 1971, the Medical School's curriculum and structure remained closely aligned with the British system and its flourishing research culture shaped by links to international institutions, researchers and funding (Iliffe 1998; Sicherman 2005). This was due not least to the fact that the doctors who took over Uganda's healthcare system at independence inherited its structure and institutions, as well as its constraints: despite a rising demand for healthcare services, public funds for education, research and treatment were extremely limited (Iliffe 1998; Sicherman 2005).

The year that Sewankambo entered Makerere's Medical School coincided with an incisive event in Uganda's wider history. In 1971, a military coup led by Idi Amin toppled Uganda's first post-independence government under Milton Obote. Amin installed a military tyranny that demolished the Uganda's economy and political structures. Even after Amin was driven into exile in 1979, years of violent power struggle ensued before the National Resistance Movement (NRM) with its leader Yoweri Museveni came to power in 1986. By then, the political and economic crisis that had enveloped Uganda in the 1970s and 1980s had had a devastating effect on the country, including its biomedical infrastructures. After Amin's overthrow, programs for the restoration of medical facilities were initiated, heavily dependent on international funding and infrastructural support (Opio-Odongo 1985; Iliffe 1998). Makerere's Medical School, however, continued to deteriorate following years of financial deprivation, a lack of educational resources and an exodus of vast numbers of both students and university staff (Court 1999; Musisi and Muwanga 2003; Sicherman 2005; Mamdani 2007; Reynolds Whyte 2015b). It is against this background that two parallel developments would catalyse the Medical School's makeover.

In the late 1980s, the new Museveni government agreed with the International Monetary Fund (IMF) on a series of Structural Adjustment loans, contingent on the implementation of macro-economic reforms determined and overseen by the World Bank (Harrison 2004). As part of the ensuing wide-ranging privatisation and decentralisation of Uganda's economic and administrative structures (e.g. Asiimwe and Musisi 2007; Sjögren 2013; see below), the government also cut its funding for Makerere University. As a consequence, Makerere was compelled to radically transform its student body, financing mechanisms and course offers. Supported both financially and programmatically by the World Bank, many of these changes were specifically designed to force university units to create much of their own income (for very different assessments of these changes, see e.g. Court 1999; Musisi 2007; Mamdani 2007). But for many science-based faculties, one consequence of the struggle to generate revenue was their further turn towards foreign funders for financial support (Sicherman 2005).

This process was only further boosted by the contemporaneously evolving HIV/AIDS crisis. The deepening crisis put a severe strain on Uganda already struggling healthcare infrastructures. But, as mentioned above, it also resulted in unprecedented influx of foreign researchers and funds. For Makerere Medical School, this enabled what Sicherman (2005: 163) calls its "reinvention" as one of East Africa's prime medical education and research hub. But whereas the increased international attention undoubtedly brought numerous benefits and opportunities for Makerere and her staff and students, it also entailed new challenges and tensions. Not least as the reliance on foreign funds brought new questions about who could set the Medical School's research agenda and who would benefit from the new knowledge produced.

Nelson Sewankambo's own career arguably reflects many of these ambiguities. By 1988, his early HIV/AIDS research had already put him on a steep career trajectory when he gained one of the prestigious INCLEN fellowship and a place in its extensive training program aimed at building *Clinical Epidemiology* research capacity in developing countries (see Chapter 4). The fellowship entailed his move from Kampala to Hamilton in Canada to

complete a 2-year Masters degree at the Department for Clinical Epidemiology and Biostatistics at McMaster University. Incidentally, Sewankambo's visit thus coincided with a crucial period in the department's history: it was around the same time that David Sackett and his colleagues concretised their demands for what they declared only a few years later as the advent of evidence-based medicine (EBM).

Despite the buzz at McMaster and professional opportunities to remain in Canada, however, Sewankambo decided to return to Uganda in 1990 – a decision that was driven by a belief in the opportunities to make a difference in his home country, but also, as was reiterated by other interviewees, to contribute to Uganda's "nation-building efforts" (*EIHP2016_002, Interview, 26/7/2016*). Upon his return to Uganda and with the support of INCLEN, Sewankambo helped setting up Makerere's very own *Clinical Epidemiology* unit to provide training in Epidemiology and Biostatistics to all Makerere medical students. A few years later, his appointment as Dean of the Medical School put him right at the centre of many of the school's restructuring efforts, including the formation of MakCHS. Whereas this role further extended Sewankambo's part in Makerere's growing importance as a global health research hub, it also enabled him to become a vocal champion for the positive impact such research endeavours should deliver for Ugandans and Uganda.

Fragmentations and links

As the previous section has aimed to show, foreign programs and funds have long played a significant role in shaping of Uganda's biomedical education, research and healthcare infrastructures. Still, the coinciding of the impact of Structural Adjustment reforms, Makerere's restructuring efforts and a mushrooming of new (especially HIV/AIDS-related) research and treatment initiatives undoubtedly further transformed Uganda's healthcare system in the 1990s/2000s, entailing both benefits and new tensions. Briefly reviewing these developments in the following, I suggest that Ugandan efforts to link evidence and policymaking emerged, at least partly, in response to growing concerns over the fragmentation of both care and research infrastructures, and hopes for more oversight and control mechanisms. Uganda's modern healthcare system has long comprised a mix of public services and private providers, the latter involving both for-profit providers and not-for-profit healthcare facilities operated by a range of national and foreign organisations. Like much of the rest of the country, Uganda's healthcare system was severely impacted by the economic decline and unrest during the Amin era and its aftermaths (Macrae et al. 1996; Tashobya et al. 2006; Sjögren 2013). From the mid-1980s, Museveni's new NRM government initiated a series of reforms aimed at restoring the economy and public services. But with limited government funding available for healthcare services, several foreign donors intervened to provide emergency support for treatment infrastructures and programs. Many of these interventions, however, were focused on particular aspects of the health system or specific diseases (Macrae et al. 1996; Tashobya and Ogwal 2004; Tashobya et al. 2006). In combination with the further shift of healthcare functions from the Ministry of Health (MoH) to district levels as part of wider decentralisation efforts of the 1990s, this gradually led to an increasing fragmentation of the Ugandan healthcare system (Jeppsson 2002; Sjögren 2013). With demand for healthcare high and ability to centrally coordinate health aid limited, foreign donors significantly influenced resource allocation and priorities, often at the expense of more holistic support of Uganda's public healthcare system – as Macrae and colleagues (1996) put it, among donors the problem of healthcare provision was "perceived to be infrastructural rather than structural" (Macrae et al. 1996: 1104).

As a consequence, Uganda's healthcare system became characterised by an increasing dependence on international funding, a lack of coordination between different efforts and a considerable unevenness of services between geographic and disease-specific areas (Macrae *et al.* 1996; Jeppsson 2002). One area where this was especially obvious was HIV/AIDS, as a wave of foreign-sponsored HIV programs brought immeasurable benefits for many Ugandans, but also further contributed to the increasing fragmentation of HIV services and the Ugandan healthcare system more broadly (Okuonzi and Macrae 1995; Reynolds Whyte *et al.* 2004; Bass 2005; Park 2012; Crane 2013). Often, such programs were weaved into existing government initiatives

or institutions (Park 2012; Reynolds Whyte 2015a), arguably making them exemplary of what Geissler *et al.* (2015) refer to as the 'para-statal' character of African biomedicine – the proliferation of increasingly complex configurations of foreign organisations, funds and interests and African 'absent-present' governments.

But the HIV crisis also fuelled the expansion of scientific research infrastructures in Uganda, as the arrival of new HIV drugs was shadowed by research programs studying the impact of these drugs on previously untreated patients (Crane 2013). Here, too, initiatives by foreign donors. nongovernmental organisations and universities were often woven into existing public research institutions (see also Introduction). At Makerere, this provided a welcome boost for its knowledge production infrastructures in the form of new basic equipment, laboratories, clinical observation wards and research training initiatives (Sicherman 2005; Crane 2013). However, many of these benefits remained highly concentrated in the field of HIV/AIDS research. By the mid-1990, it was estimated that more than 99% of research activities in Uganda were externally funded, and that over 70% of those funds were spent on HIV/AIDS research (UNHRO 2000b). As a result, here, too, concerns grew that a high dependency on foreign funds and the limited ability for central oversight were leading to an increasingly fragmented health research landscape and to a distortion of national research priorities (UNHRO 2000a).

Many of these issues have by no means been limited to Uganda. Indeed, that foreign-funded research endeavours and health programs may not (only) bring benefits, but may also have unanticipated or even detrimental effects on existing healthcare infrastructures in poorer countries has been increasingly recognised by Global North donors, organisations and universities. I cannot achieve to discuss this in detail here. But it should be noted that, from at least the 1990s onwards, a whole series of international pledges and initiatives has aimed to address growing concerns about an increasingly convoluted international/global health landscape, the mushrooming of disease-focused initiatives, and weak links between foreign initiatives and countries' own plans and priorities. This has included, for example, high-level initiatives such as World Bank-initiated Sector-Wide Approaches (SWAPs), the 2005 *Paris*

Declaration on Aid Effectiveness, the International Health Partnership IHP+, as well as WHO's advocacy for efforts to strengthen countries' health systems – all of which aimed at making donor support more sustainable, at least partly by promoting a better alignment of foreign initiatives with Global South countries' plans and priorities (Cassels 1997; Peters and Chao 1998; Walt *et al.* 1999; The Lancet 2007; OECD 2012; Hafner and Shiffman 2012; Peters, Paina, and Schleimann 2013).

Many of these initiatives did indeed have a direct impact in Uganda, as foreign donors committed to support the Uganda's government in setting its own health policies, control budgets and coordinate health services (Brown 2000; Jeppsson 2002; Cruz and McPake 2010; Stierman, Ssengooba, and Bennett 2013; Sjögren 2013). A number of similar efforts were also initiated to improve the coordination of research activities in Uganda. In the 1990s, Uganda adopted an Essential National Health Research (ENHR) strategy aimed at building research capacity, coordinating research activities and better linking research findings to the "health and development of the people" (UNHRO 2000b: 14). To oversee the implementation of the ENHR strategy and govern research activities more broadly, the Uganda National Health Research Organization UNHRO was set up in 1997 by the Ugandan government (see below). Yet, despite the multiplicity of such efforts in Uganda to coordinate and align foreign involvements with national priorities, the rhetoric around enabling greater national 'ownership' and oversight was not always matched reality.

Indeed, donors were said to have retained considerable influence over Ugandan health policy, budgets and the strategic management of the health sector (Okuonzi and Macrae 1995; Brown 2000). Much foreign health aid was also shown to remain off-budget, short-term or project-based, and linked to specific international priority diseases, especially HIV/AIDS (Cruz *et al.* 2006; Stierman, Ssengooba, and Bennett 2013). Similarly, although foreign research funders, institutions and universities have put an increased emphasis on more collaborative research agreements and 'capacity building', research activities in Uganda have remained heavily depended on foreign funds, and concerns about the alignment with national priorities remain

(Crane 2013; Reynolds Whyte 2015b). Hopes that the Ugandan National Health Research Organisation UNHRO would better coordinate and align research efforts, on the other hand, have been dashed by a lack of financial support (see also Farley, Hawkins, and Wagner 2011).

The above can give but a glimpse of the complex role and significant impact of foreign funding and institutions on Ugandan healthcare infrastructures. Yet, it highlights that – in a context of severe resource constraints and a high dependency on foreign support – issues such as whose research priorities are prioritised, what infrastructures should be set up and which capacities to strengthen, how to allocate resources, and which policies to pursue are indeed highly politically charged. As the Dean of Makerere's Medical School and principal of MakCHs, Nelson Sewankambo has played a key role in forging Makerere's links with international researchers and institutions. But he also emerged as a determined lobbyist for creating better links between research endeavours and their contribution to Ugandan healthcare priorities as well as wider social and economic development (cf. Mgone et al. 2010). At Makerere, he has championed a number of efforts to ensure more mutually beneficial research partnerships and capacity building programs with Global South institutions (e.g. Manabe et al. 2011; Kolars et al. 2012; Sewankambo et al. 2015; Nakanjako et al. 2015). But furthermore, these efforts have also included Sewankambo's early advocacy for evidence-for-policy initiatives in Uganda. As I propose in the following, these efforts have been, at least partly, linked to hopes of strengthening national autonomy in regards to research and policy agendas, as well as to better utilise the outcomes of research activities to the benefit of Ugandans.

Evidence-for-policy infrastructures

In the following, I trace the establishment of Uganda's EVIPNet country node to a series of previous evidence-for-policy initiatives in East Africa. This includes the Tanzanian Essential Health Interventions Project (TEHIP), launched in 1997 to translate into practice the propositions of the World Bank's 1993 *World Development Report (WDR1993*); the *Regional East African Community Health* (REACH) Initiative as a regional evidence-forpolicy network; and finally the SURE Project. Indeed, whereas I had travelled to Uganda in 2016 to study EIHP/knowledge translation processes at Uganda's EVIPNet 'country node', I quickly learned from my interviewees of the importance of these initiatives – and especially REACH – for their efforts. As I further discuss below, (former) members of EVIPNet's Uganda team were not only insistent that they were primarily part of REACH, but also that REACH in fact predated the global EVIPNet network. Briefly describing the various initiatives thus serves to acknowledge these attachments. It also further highlights the important role played by East African health professionals like Nelson Sewankambo in fostering and promoting better links between research to policymaking – while navigating a global health landscape characterised by shifting international priorities and unpredictable funding.

Field-testing the WDR1993

In January 1997, the newly renovated offices of Tanzania's National Institute of Medical Research (NIMR) in Dar es Salaam became home to the small management team of an ambitious, and in many ways pioneering, 'research and development' project. The Tanzanian Essential Health Interventions *Project* – TEHIP, in short – was set up to test a novel 'evidence-based' approach to health policymaking and planning in two Tanzanian districts. At the project's core was a mechanism whereby evidence about the burden of disease in these districts would be combined with evidence on the costeffectiveness of interventions, with the aim to determine district priority health problems and solutions. As such, TEHIP was explicitly set up to test the proposals put forward in the 1993 World Development Report (WDR1993), namely that countries could achieve better healthcare and health by focusing on rationally determined priority interventions. As indicated in Chapter 3, the WDR1993 had caused significant debate. Amidst on-going discussions about the report's claims, the Canadian International Development Research Centre (IDRC), together with a group of World Bank and WHO staff, conceived TEHIP as a project that could "test" the WDR1993's proposed evidencebased priority setting mechanism "in the field" (de Savigny et al. 2008: 12). When TEHIP finally launched in 1997, a central project management team was installed at the NIMR offices, a base carefully chosen in line with the

project's idea. Not only is NIMR located in direct proximity to the Tanzanian MoH and WHO country office, two key collaborators among a number of involved public research institutions. But NIMR's new open-plan offices also promised the perfect setting for an endeavour that was explicitly framed as a "research and development project" (de Savigny et al. 2008: 21) – a project based on an integrative approach of producing research evidence and iteratively using this evidence for planning, priority setting and resource allocation at district level. As the IDRC project managers put it enthusiastically:

"Within that fluid office space, Tanzanians and international staff, financial and administrative workers, big-picture planners and 'details people', researchers and development workers could trade ideas and enlist each other's expertise and support" (de Savigny *et al.* 2008: 26).

Overall, TEHIP comprised multiple components, tools and smaller research projects in various locations. But the central evidence-based priority-setting mechanism hinged on a fairly straightforward three-step process. To act as "evidence engines" (ibid.: 33), TEHIP helped setting up epidemiological sentinel sites in the two chosen districts to collect demographic and epidemiological data (ibid.: 33–35). Due to the difficulty of collecting morbidity data, the TEHIP team did not calculate DALYs, but decided to instead focus exclusively on mortality data as the baseline evidence (EIHP2016 0013, Interview, 25/3/2016), which was collected, compiled, and transmitted to TEHIP's central management team. In a second step, the management team compiled this mortality data into computer-generated local burden of disease profiles and combined it with generic evidence on the cost-effectiveness of interventions. Such recourse to generic cost-effectiveness data represented again a modification from the initial protocol to use actual district-level data, as it became clear that the necessary tools to capture intervention coverage were unavailable (de Savigny et al. 2008.: 43). As such, TEHIP could be said to have made visible some of the local challenges to the WDR1993's supposedly universal priority-setting formula. But more so, I want to suggest that the way that TEHIP dealt with these data collection challenges were exemplary of how the project 'tinkered' with initial protocols in order to adapt and remain responsive to the encountered situation 'on the ground'. I will return to this in the conclusion to this chapter.

The third step in TEHIP's evidence-for-policy process involved supplying the collected data to district-level local government teams in the form of decision-making tools. These tools essentially tallied proportional burdens of diseases against a choice of 'packages' of cost-effective interventions available to address the respective diseases. As such, these tools served, as one project manager put it, to show district-level health managers "how to avert death by making the right choices" (*EIHP2016_0013, Interview, 25/3/2016*). Lastly, the project also envisioned a build-in 'feedback loop' (de Savigny *et al.* 2008: 21) whereby mortality rates would be used to monitor the 'impact' of subsequent policy choices on population health. Indeed, by the time TEHIP concluded in the early 2000s it could point to some encouraging results, including a significant drop in mortality rates in the two Tanzanian districts (de Savigny *et al.* 2008).

I do not aim to discuss here in more detail TEHIP's impact or subsequent efforts to 'scale up' its evidence-based priority-setting mechanism in Tanzania²³. Instead, I want to focus on a different development that TEHIP gave impetus to. Because in parallel to efforts to sustain and expand TEHIP's success in Tanzania, discussions also ensued about the possibility of setting up a research-to-policy mechanism for the whole of the East African region.

Sovereignty and sustainability

Already in 2001, a few years into the project, TEHIP's management team and supporters in the Tanzanian MoH co-organised an official meeting to present and review first project results and their potential implications. In addition to national and international TEHIP contributors, meeting invitations were extended to a small number of East African health researchers – including Nelson Sewankambo. During this meeting and a number of subsequent ones,

²³ One former TEHIP project lead I interviewed suggested that TEHIP did not lead to the deep-seated reforms of Tanzanian policymaking that the project initiators had hoped. Nonetheless, some scholars have suggested that the project did contribute a more routine use of epidemiological 'evidence' to inform and measure the impact of policymaking in Tanzania (Neilson and Smutylo 2004; Gerrets 2015).

an idea took shape to set up an institutional mechanism in Tanzania to collate research evidence and make it available to policy decision-makers, modelled on the role of the TEHIP secretariat (East African Community 2006; de Savigny *et al.* 2008). Over the following years, however, a widening circle of participants attended further meetings in Tanzania, Uganda and Kenya, and the idea of a Tanzanian-only institution slowly turned into plans for a collaborative regional initiative.

Dubbed the Regional East Africa Community Health (REACH)- Policy Initiative, this joint enterprise was hoped to foster regional collaboration and coordination across shared research and policy priorities. As such, the idea for the REACH Initiative dovetailed with wider efforts to boost political and economic cooperation in the region, as the governments of Uganda, Tanzania and Kenya were in the process of reviving the Arusha-based East African Community (EAC) as an intergovernmental organisation to coordinate and strengthen regional interests. This also included aims to restore a dedicated regional commission to foster, among other things, co-operation in the promotion on health research, better planning systems, and the harmonisation of health policies (EAC 1999, Article 118). The plan was thus to set up REACH as part of this health research commission – a win-win arrangement promising to provide REACH with the political legitimacy and to boost the revitalisation efforts and profile of the regional body (EIHP2016_003, Interview, 21/1/2016). With Sewankambo as a key driving force, by the mid-2000s plans for REACH had taken shape, with the backing of Uganda, Tanzania and Kenya's MoHs, but also the support of an 'international sounding board' including individuals who had become concomitantly involved in setting up EVIPNet (see below). A REACH prospectus was published that outlined the proposed format: the EAC headquarters would house REACH's regional secretariat, whereas each participating country would also host a socalled 'country node' at a designated public institution - in the case of Uganda, this was to be UNHRO (East African Community 2006).

As Gerrets (2015) notes, policy documents are often produced by a range of stakeholders whose individual contributions and interests are usually not readily discernible. But, on the face of it, the REACH prospectus shows how,

by then, REACH's evidence-for-policy approach had considerably transformed compared to the initial TEHIP proposal – mirroring the shift from evidence-based to evidence-informed health policy at WHO level described in Chapter 3. Whereas the REACH prospectus refers to the notion of disease burden to highlight similarities between participating countries, this is no longer presented as the key evidence to guide policy. The notion of cost-effectiveness, in the other hand, does not feature at all in the REACH prospectus. Instead, the prospectus describes the aims of REACH as fostering knowledge translation with the aim of evidence-*informed* health policy (East African Community 2006: 1). I return to this shift in the conclusion, but first I describe how, despite these detailed plans, the REACH initiative struggled to get off the ground.

Whereas REACH fit within wider political aims for better regional cooperation, as a regional evidence-for-policy initiative it also promised to strengthen participating country governments' sovereignty vis-à-vis other interests groups, including foreign funders. As one of my interviewees explained:

"So the idea was that policymakers simply wanted a credible institution that had national, original ownership, which they could trust to feed them with that information [the evidence]. Because the ad-hoc system they were relying on so far was [that] funders approached them, researchers approached them, and everybody would approach them on their own... – you don't know what their agenda is, you don't know if what they are saying is right or wrong" (*EIHP2016_003, Interview, 21/1/2016*).

Whereas REACH was thus envisaged to allow more for autonomous regional health policymaking, the mechanism was also proposed to involve a "loop" system to help shape more "policy-relevant research agendas" (East African Community 2006: 4). As one Ugandan interviewee explained:

"Because Makerere does many other things: you do education, you do training, you do research... and the research doesn't necessarily reach [the policymakers] and the research doesn't necessarily align with national priorities. It's according to student priorities, according to donor priorities, according to researchers' own priorities – they are not

national priorities. Whereas the REACH structure was intended to address regional priorities for policy and also national priorities for evidence. As in those that are identified through... how shall I say... a legitimate process, or legitimate processes" (*EIHP2016_003, Interview, 21/1/2016*).

Nonetheless, from the beginning, it was also clear that REACH itself would have to rely on foreign backing. Although the governments of the three participating countries were expected to contribute to the initiative to "ensure ownership and sustainability" (East African Community 2006: 15), the majority of funds was anticipated to come from international donors. No one, however, seemed prepared to provide the initiative with long-term financial support. The IDRC agreed to provide seed funding that allowed setting up a small secretariat at the EAC in 2006. But despite additional smaller project-specific funding and the dedication of the small EAC REACH team, the initiative struggled to properly take off. The slow-turning wheels of EAC bureaucracy may have played a role in decelerating the initiative's momentum (EIHP2016_0013, Interview, 25/3/2016). But the biggest obstacle was that the anticipated financial support by donors failed to materialise (EIHP2016 003, Interview, 21/1/2016). Furthermore, country governments, too, failed to offer funds to either the REACH EAC office or the respective country teams. In the case of Uganda, UNHRO as the designated host of Uganda's REACH node was already chronically underfunded, as highlighted above. In the light of these obstacles, the REACH regional office at the EAC and plans for REACH country nodes withered.

Despite these obstacles, however, Nelson Sewankambo and members of the original REACH team remained deeply committed to the REACH idea and, in the latter part of the 2000s, their efforts seemed to finally be rewarded. By making Makerere a partner institution of the international SURE research project and Uganda one of the project's key research sites, Sewankambo could finally set up a REACH-associated evidence-for-policy team at Makerere's newly established College of Health Sciences MakCHS. Further, the SURE Project also operationalized REACH's inclusion in EVIPNet – or, as

an EVIPNet publication put it, REACH became "part of the EVIPNet Africa family" (Lavis and Panisset 2010: 229).

In fact, considering that the first debates concerning REACH took place in the early 2000s, it might be said that the regional initiative at least ideationally preceded EVIPNet as a global WHO-backed network. Some EVIPNet publications indeed credit REACH as a 'local' inspiration for the EVIPNet (e.g. Pang *et al.* 2015). Somewhat more assuredly, key Ugandan REACH/EVIPNet/SURE team members were emphatic in their insistence on REACH's precedence, with UNHRO's website suggesting that EVIPNet in fact

"built on the experience of REACH and was assisted by REACH in its establishment in both Asia and Africa" (UNHRO 2017).

Attributing where and how ideas originated is a delicate issue and my aim is not to ascertain where or how the idea of a transnational evidence network originated. What I want to suggest these debates hint at, however, is that regardless of the on-going proliferation of transnational research networks and utopian imageries of a 'global pool of knowledge' (Lavis, Lomas, *et al.* 2006), provenance and place clearly continue to matter. This was certainly the case for many of the Ugandan REACH/EVIPNet/SURE team members I interviewed, as they seemed all-too-aware of the demands for differentiation that come with the need to attract foreign funding, as well as the patterning effects of both its absence and presence. But more so, whereas the vision for REACH had been that of a regional institutionalised network to allow more autonomous research and policy priority setting, this did not seem entirely congruent with the focus on short-term and outcome-oriented projects so prevalent in global health.

Global evidence networks

EVIPNet had officially launched in the mid-2000, but efforts to integrate African countries in the global network had been constrained, at least partly, by a lack of domestic funding. When the SURE Project was initiated in 2009, one of its explicit aims was thus to provide a further jolt to EVIPNet-related EIHP efforts in six participating African countries (SURE Project 2016) – explained by the fact that SURE was led by some of the same international evidence specialists that had been instrumental to WHO's EIHP efforts and

the conception of EVIPNet. As an official project partner, the EVIPNet secretariat offered support to country teams for the duration of the project, but also contributed to the dissemination of project results via WHO websites.

The Ugandan team was formally involved in the project as part of REACH. As SURE was as an academic research project, however, the new REACH/EVIPNet/SURE team was set up at Makerere's MakCHS. As such, it largely bypassed the Ugandan National Health Research Organisation UNHRO as the public institution meant to serve as the Ugandan 'host' for REACH. As noted above, the original vision for REACH had been to serve as a centralised dual mechanism to align research activities with national policy priorities, as well as translate research findings into policy advice. Yet, the set-up of REACH at MakCHS as part of SURE largely limited its role to the latter.

Indeed, SURE was primarily a multi-sited research project that aimed to 'test' and 'evaluate' (SURE Project 2016) a number of specific EIHP/knowledge translation tools and strategies. These tools matched those in the 'global' EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits I discussed in Chapter 4, and were described by Ugandan researchers as 'prototypes' (EIHP2016_003, Interview, 21/1/2016), which their task was to adapt for the Ugandan context. In turn, a key output of the SURE Project was the so-called SURE Guides, an adapted version of the SUPPORT Tools as a set of 'universally relevant' guidelines to build knowledge translation and EIHP capacities in low-income countries (SURE Project 2016). The next chapter will describe in detail some of these translation tools – and their challenges – with a focus on a specific Policy Brief that was produced by the REACH/EVIPNet/SURE team. These tools were thus a crucial part of the knowledge translation/EIHP infrastructure envisioned to allow the circulation of research evidence from the 'global' to the 'local' level and from the research to the policy realm. An equally important aspect of SURE, however, was the building of 'capacity' among researchers to use these tools.

In Uganda, SURE funding enabled Nelson Sewankambo to assemble a small but growing team of would-be Ugandan knowledge translators/brokers. Operating from a confined office on the 2nd floor of MakCHS' main building, just a few doors down from Sewankambo's own office, the team comprised a

small number of full-time staff as well as several volunteer Master and PhD students. As mentioned at the beginning of this chapter, the notion of a 'knowdo gap' points to a lack of specific EIHP/knowledge translation capacities as one reason for the failure of health services. Yet, even before acquiring their new capacities, Ugandan members of the REACH/EVIPNet/SURE team were already highly-educated health professionals. This included one social scientist with extensive experience in public health-oriented research. Other key members were Makerere-trained medical doctors with additional degrees in public health or epidemiology, as well as work experience in a variety of settings, such as the Ugandan Ministry of Health or foreign-funded research projects and disease programs.

In Uganda, capacity building for EIHP/knowledge translation occurred both through specific training workshops and 'learning-by-doing', as the Norwegian SURE lead spent considerable time in Uganda to support the production of the Ugandan team's first Policy Brief (EIHP2016 005, Interview, 20/1/2016). Through these training sessions, Ugandan researchers became familiar with key EIHP/knowledge translation tools and strategies, first and foremost related to the collection, appraisal, contextualisation and dissemination of research evidence on potential solutions to policy problems (cf. SURE Project 2016). Indeed, researchers I interviewed highlighted how their work with the SURE project had provided them with a whole new range of specialist skills and expertise, and that it had turned them into specialists in the new and cutting-edge fields of EIHP and knowledge translation (EIHP2016_005, Interview, 20/1/2016). Further, being part of SURE also provided the opportunity to tap into 'global' evidence networks. REACH/EVIPNet/SURE researchers could draw on the international networks of SURE's project leads and members of EVIPNet's global secretariat, and would also go on and convene training sessions for SURE teams in other countries. Yet, many of these new proficiencies and connections also seemed vulnerable in the face of enduring financial challenges. Indeed, by the time I arrived in Uganda in early 2016, the SURE Project had been concluded for two years and, as a result, the Ugandan REACH/EVIPNet team's biggest funding source dried up.

Indeed, irrespective of SURE's prognostication of "all of the country teams becoming self-sustaining by the end of the five-year project" (SURE Project 2016, online resource), this has arguably not been the case in Uganda. Sewankambo resumes his determined efforts to tap into new funding sources and opportunities for his EIHP/knowledge translation efforts, some of which will be described in the next chapter. But a lack of sustainable funding continues to severely constrain evidence-for-policy efforts at MakCHS. Whereas Sewankambo officially maintains a Ugandan REACH 'node' with links to UNHRO and the EAC, there remains little indication that either foreign donors or East African governments might support these initiatives financially. Some former SURE researchers have remained associated with MakCHS on a variety of different projects, whereas others have become engaged in different endeavours. But for many of those I spoke with, the lack of domestic funding and on-going dependence on external funding translated into a considerable degree of precariousness and, at least for some, frustration. As one of my interviewees noted:

"Now we just sharpened our skills in this area. So therefore there is capacity here now. [...] [But] the negative part of that one is that capacity is not being harnessed. There are very low opportunities in this country for us to practice this. I'm telling you, if we were in Europe or North America, we would now be experts" (*EIHP2016_005, Interview, 20/1/2016*).

The same researcher expressed their discontent with what they described as policymakers' on-going lack of interest in the utilisation of evidence, as well as the absence of public funding for EIHP/knowledge translation efforts. In response to my question about the role of the government, they exasperatedly replied:

"What is the role of the Ugandan government? In what? It's not playing any role in evidence-informed policy [...] It's not funding, neither is it even demanding 'give me the evidence'" (*EIHP2016_005, Interview, 20/1/2016*).

The perceived lack of policymakers' demand for evidence was a common thread in my interviews with REACH/EVIPNet/SURE-associated researchers,

and I will discuss this further in the next chapter. But at least one researcher also suggested that, as a short-term research project, the SURE project had failed to address some of these wider issues. As they suggested, SURE had indeed build some infrastructures – or, in their words, "put systems in place" – for the translation of evidence; yet at the same time it had failed to address more 'systemic' issues:

"we [SURE] dealt with a lot of technical issues, things like guidelines, standards, task shifting... But we should have looked at the big issue [...] We didn't invest so much into the use of research evidence as a system" (*EIHP2016_007, Interview, 17/6/2016*).

According to this researcher, the SURE Project had not done enough to "influence" the demand for evidence among policymakers, which they also saw as a key threat to the sustainability of their former team's EIHP/knowledge translation efforts. As they resignedly put it: "You can't sustain what's not there" (*EIHP2016_007, Interview, 17/6/2016*).

Whereas the lack of domestic financial support and interest seemed to indeed be a source of frustration for many REACH/EVIPNet/SURE researchers, some also argued that the issue was indeed much bigger, suggesting that

"[Y]ou need resources to commit long-term, to fund initiatives like this. So you will have that in some regions which have more financial, economic resources. And then for some others, like Africa... Because it's in all the other sectors, not just REACH/SURE, but it's in all the other sectors, so it's not a stand-alone problem, it's related, it's a multi-systemic issue. And it's not new, it's been there forever. [...] And unless obviously something is done about how governments bring in income... it's a whole bigger thing, to do with trade, and fair trade, and marginalisation of developing countries in trade... Because that's the only way you bring in enough money... through selling what you have, which is our resources. So if you have issues at that level, definitely it's going to impact all the way down on all these other things" (*EIHP2016_003, Interview, 21/1/2016*).

Many researchers I interviewed thus appeared almost resigned to the unlikelihood of receiving domestic financial support for EIHP/knowledge

translation efforts. But also to the fact that this inevitably translated into a constant scramble for foreign funding – which, in turn, could offer neither long-term support nor sustainability. In other words, while there seemed to be an appreciation that foreign support often allowed for the funding of services and projects that might not be realisable otherwise, for most researchers this also involved acquiescing to the capriciousness that the high dependence on donor funds seemed to necessarily entail. As one interviewee summarised the situation: shifting donor interests usually translated into "erratic and unpredictable" funding, and "with erratic funding you can't sustain systems" (*EIHP2016_003, Interview, 21/1/2016*).

Against this background, it seemed particularly contradictory that Ugandan evidence-for-policy efforts were imbued with hopes for the strengthening of health systems and enabling more autonomy in regards to setting health research and care priorities – yet these efforts remained heavily contingent on short-term foreign funding and shifting priorities. Put differently, whereas at least some of my interviewees explicitly saw evidence-informed policy initiatives as a strategy to engender more autonomy and sovereign decision-making, there remained a dependency on foreign sponsors to fund (or not) these initiatives.

Conclusion: adding concerns

When I visited Uganda in 2016, the precariousness of and disparity in the country's healthcare provision was highlighted by the recent breakdown of Uganda's only radiotherapy machine for cancer treatment. Donated to Mulago Hospital by the International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA) some twenty years earlier, the machine had finally broken down beyond repair with catastrophic consequences. As the only such machine in the whole of Uganda, its collapse deprived patients of potentially life-saving treatment, everyone but the lucky few who could afford to travel to the next-nearest specialist treatment facility located almost 700km away in Nairobi. In the media, the Ugandan government was widely criticised of inactivity in response to the problem; and even more so, when it emerged that it had diverted healthcare funds to other sectors, including to campaign activities in preparation for the pending national elections (Oketch 2016; Kagumire 2016).

Indeed, it would take almost two years for a new machine to be installed, jointly financed by the Ugandan government and donors (Uganda MoH 2018). As I struggled with the interpretation of my fieldwork data – both in light of what seemed like an incredibly complex situation and my own ambiguities towards evidence-for-policy approaches - this incidence seemed to encapsulate at least some of the many issues and concerns that had been raised in my interviews with Ugandan EIHP/knowledge translation experts: Uganda's ailing public healthcare system, the severe levels of insecurity and precariousness linked to a chronic shortage of healthcare resources, and the continuing high level of dependency on unpredictable foreign funds. But also the desire to make more accountable those policy elites making healthcare decisions; as well as the legitimate hopes that science and research can bring about desired change and lead to the improvement of lives. Indeed, if anything, it seemed like it was precisely the complexity and entanglement of a multitude of concerns linked to Ugandan evidence-for-policy efforts that seemed to *matter*, but that seemed obscured by international proclamations of a 'know-do gap' and calls for new EIHP/knowledge translation infrastructures.

As I highlighted in both Chapter 3 and at the beginning of this chapter, in global health, proclamations of a 'know-do gap' have served as a popular imaginary to highlight the need for EIHP/knowledge translation as a way to translate knowledge into policy actions, especially in the Global South. As I also noted, the notion of a 'gap' points to at a series of absences, primarily the lack of researchers able to adequately synthesise, appraise and disseminate existing research evidence on 'what works', as well as the failure of policymakers to utilise such evidence in their decision-making. Implicit in this claim, is the assumption that this 'gap' can be easily plugged by providing the necessary EIHP/knowledge translation infrastructures, including the building of capacity among both researchers and policymakers to adopt and adapt standardised EIHP/knowledge translation tools and methodologies. In contrast, this chapter has aimed to problematize this way of framing the problem that the fostering of EIHP/knowledge translation infrastructures is meant to address. Not least, by highlighting that framing the issue in terms of the simple lack of a well-oiled machinery for the circulation, translation and

diffusion of scientific evidence risks ignoring the enduring legacy of foreign influences on healthcare infrastructures in Uganda.

Indeed, this chapter has aimed to show that, like in many other African countries (Kickbusch 2002; Yamey 2002; Ollila 2005; McCoy et al. 2008; McCoy et al. 2009; Chu et al. 2014; Storeng 2014; Mwisongo and Nabyonga-Orem 2016; Beran et al. 2017), Uganda's long dependency on foreign funds for both research and healthcare delivery has long been accompanied by concerns that these funds often further the interests and priorities of international donors, funders, researchers and organisations, while bypassing or even contributing to the further fragmentation of existing public health infrastructures. Based on her research in Uganda, Joanna Crane (2013) goes as far as to argue that a new 'scramble for Africa' is underway, triggered by Global North universities rushing to establish new research sites and collaborations to bolster their global health activities. Crane's explicit comparison with the occupation and colonialization of Africa in the late 18th/early 19th century may sound exaggerated. But other scholars, too, have argued that – despite a growing rhetoric around the need for more sustainable infrastructural support in the name of equal partnerships, capacity building, and a focus on local priorities - global health research endeavours all-toooften remain shaped by the interests and priorities of Global North actors (Cornwall and Eade 2010; Crane 2013; Gerrets 2015; Geissler et al. 2015; Wendland 2016; Geissler and Tousignant 2016). Indeed, even from within the global health field itself, critics have warned of a 'neo-colonial' global health model that privileges data extraction over ensuring that research benefits host countries (Chu et al. 2014; Beran et al. 2017).

In Uganda, Nelson Sewankambo has played a key role in fostering international health networks, as well as advocating for foreign programs to contribute to the building of infrastructural capacity and support of national priorities. This chapter has argued that his and his team's aims for EIHP in Uganda have thus been inseparable from these wider efforts of supporting a national health research infrastructure and mitigating foreign influence on research and policy agendas in Uganda. But also to hopes for more self-

determination and sovereignty – and better futures. As one REACH/EVIPNet/SURE researcher put it:

"I mean our public health system, in terms of being accessible and providing services adequately to our community, yes, there's issues there. And that should be handled. And because it's so deficient in many ways in that respect, and you have these external interests doing their work here... It kind of meets some of that unmet need, which is alright, it's just that it's also erratic, it's unreliable. You want a system that functions, that works and meets your needs reliably. If that was there then people wouldn't have to rely on these others, because they are sort of ad hoc. They only go there because the system is failing their need in some ways" (*EIHP2016_003, Interview, 21/1/2016*).

By putting Sewankambo at the heart of this chapter my aim has not been to construct another hero story (cf. Chapter 3). Instead, it has served as a caution that critiques of the expansion of hegemonic and monolithic 'evidentiary regimes' risk ignoring that, at least in Uganda, health professionals have played an active role in fostering evidence-for-policy efforts. This chapter has shown that EIHP/knowledge translation efforts only flourished at MakCHS largely due to the determination of individuals like Nelson Sewankambo and members of his team, who assiduously and inventively navigate a global health landscape characterised by shifting international priorities and unpredictable funding. Indeed, this chapter has also highlighted that with a lack of domestic financial support, Ugandan EIHP efforts themselves remain highly contingent and dependent on foreign funding. In the absence of both domestic and foreign support, the regional REACH Initiative as a public institutional evidence-for-policy mechanism has so far failed to materialise as envisioned. In Uganda, on the other hand, Sewankambo was able to establish a REACH country node at MakCHS with support from the EVIPNet-associated SURE Project. With the conclusion of this project and its funding, however, his team again struggles to keep up their EIHP/knowledge translation activities. What this arguably further points to, is that the declaration of a 'know-do gap' may serve to highlight the need for

more 'systemic' support of Global South countries; yet, its simple problemsolution approach nevertheless risks replicating what is often criticised as global health's 'magic bullet' approach (e.g. Biehl and Petryna 2013). As a time-limited research project, SURE may have helped to build African EIHP/knowledge translation infrastructures. But, at least in Uganda, the lack of sustainable funding has also made it difficult to maintain these new infrastructures. Put differently, without such sustainable funding, many newly acquired skills and expertises remain incapacitated and infrastructures remain fragile. To echo my interviewee quoted above, erratic funding indeed makes it difficult to 'sustain systems'.

The issues raised in this chapter pose many difficult questions, including about the funding of public research and healthcare infrastructures in contexts of severe resource constraint, the contentious issue of who gets to decide which research projects to pursue and which capacities and infrastructures to strengthen, the transient nature and impact of many Global North-funded research and treatment programs, and the aftermaths of failed or discontinued projects and networks. Whereas these are issues and questions that I could not hope to adequately address in this thesis, this chapter has aimed to highlight that in regard to EIHP in Uganda all these issues indeed *mattered*. Put differently, I wish to suggest that EIHP is instantiated in Uganda as a matter of a whole plethora of concerns that far exceed the problem articulated by the notion of a 'know-do gap' and demands for the translation of the 'best' scientific evidence.

I do not wish, however, to use this insight to propose conceiving of EIHP as a 'boundary object' (Star and Griesemer's 1989), that is, to argue that it traverses different locales and communities because of its appeal to a whole range of stakeholders with different concerns – which is what Timmermans and Berg (2003) suggest in order to account for EBM's success in North America/Europe. Indeed, I wish to make the opposite argument, namely that where the aim of linking proofs and politics remains articulated around the demand for 'global' EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits and capacity building, it risks neglecting a whole range of issues and concerns that are part of the problematic situation that the aim of linking proofs and politics is meant to

address, at least in Uganda. In the next chapter, I will elaborate this argument at the example of a specific policy 'problem' that the Ugandan REACH/EVIPNet/SURE team tried to address with the help of EIHP/knowledge translation tools. Here, and in conclusion to this chapter, I want to further clarify this point by briefly returning to the set-ups of the Tanzanian TEHIP and Ugandan SURE projects.

As highlighted above, both TEHIP and SURE were set up as research projects with the aim of build capacity for and testing of specific evidence-for-policy mechanism. Yet, as I also argued, the respective evidence-for-policy mechanisms also differed, mirroring the shifting 'evidentiary regimes' at WHO: from an evidence-*based* policy (EBP) linked to attempts of mapping population health and 'rationally' setting priorities, to evidence-*informed* health policy (EIHP) primarily concerned with the synthesis, appraisal, circulation and adaption of global research evidence on 'what works'. As such, the shift from TEHIP to SURE could be said to reflect the growing emphasis on *research* evidence and on those methods claimed to be the most scientific and able to produce generalizable outputs – both in regard to what each project conceived as the most important evidence to guide policymaking, but also in terms of how the projects themselves were set up. I will briefly re-view these set-ups below to show how this links to my above argument.

TEHIP was explicitly set up as an experiment with the aim to test the evidence-for-policy mechanism proposed in the *WDR1993*. But the project report also notes that the primary aim of this experiment was to make this mechanism work in Tanzania, to see "how this promising theoretical premise could be translated into practice" (de Savigny *et al.* 2008: 11). I do not wish to discuss here the specific achievements and/or shortcomings of the TEHIP Project. But I do want to suggest that the project architects seemed highly committed to the integrated and adaptive nature of their 'research and development' project, as well as to the situatedness of their efforts. On the one hand, TEHIP was based on an iterative mechanism, which involved producing and utilising *context-specific* epidemiological evidence to guide the development of policies, and to assess the impact of these policies through subsequent monitoring of the epidemiological data. On the other hand, the

integrated and adaptive approach was also reflected TEHIP's design as a research project that allowed the modification of protocols and components in response to emerging requirements on the ground. Indeed, the final project report is full of examples of 'tinkering' with the initial project protocol in order to respond to emerging problems. This included the situated adjustment of tools (see above) or development of new processes. But the project also aimed to remain responsive to simple unanticipated issues, such as the need to better maintain basic infrastructures like "vehicles, radios, computers, health equipment, capital items, solar power, etc." (de Savigny 2008: 50). As the report puts it, TEHIP saw itself as operating "within the context of a functioning, living health system (de Savigny *et al.* 2008: 21).

With its adaptive approach, TEHIP architects also explicitly distinguished the project from what they referred to as 'conventional' or 'classic' research. As the final project report notes:

"This practical orientation of TEHIP's research component [...] is distinct from the classical scientific model that painstakingly sets up experiments that control for confounding to prove definitively a relationship between a specific cause and a specific effect. Functioning within a living, dynamic health system — where the process of change was already underway, and where a multitude of uncontrollable real-life influences could affect health indicators — TEHIP would never be able to ascribe any positive changes in health outcomes exclusively to the policy changes and interventions it championed" (de Savigny *et al.* 2008: 27).

As a consequence, the final TEHIP report is also cautious in regard to the implications of the project findings beyond Tanzania. Whereas it suggests that the project had shown *WDR1993* propositions to be "solid" (de Savigny *et al.* 2008, xviii), the report consistently stresses the specificity of the Tanzanian setting and mainly advocates for the general need to strengthen Global South countries' health system, rather than for specific methods to do so.

In contrast, 'global' EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits tested by SURE teams and promoted through EVIPNet could be said to very much involve ideas of a 'classic scientific model'. As such, these toolkits privilege 'global'

evidence of solutions from synthesised experimental evidence and its subsequent adaptation or 'contextualisation' in local contexts. The same logic could be said to have also undergirded the setup of the SURE Project itself: African project partners tested and adapted standardised and already*deemed-to-be-working* knowledge translation strategies ('prototypes', as my interviewee called them) to their local contexts. Representing one study site in multi-sited academic research the а project. Ugandan REACH/EVIPNet/SURE team was further envisioned to contribute results to a new 'universally-relevant' framework for EIHP in low-income countries. Although SURE itself was not set up as a controlled experiment, I would nonetheless propose that it reflects a model primarily geared towards a global flow of generalizable evidence. Put differently, a model of a 'global' science whereby research projects contribute to a 'global pool of knowledge', which can then be tapped for global evidence to be 'translated' back to inform local policies and practices - in a perpetuating cycle of de- and recontextualisations (cf. Chapter 4).

Emphasising the differences between TEHIP and SURE does not serve to evaluate their comparative merit. Indeed, these were distinct projects that involved different constellations of actors, concerns and methods. But a comparison may nonetheless allow further teasing out that there are indeed various ways to go about linking research evidence and policymaking. Moreover, it highlights that different research designs and methodologies allow paying attention to different things and, as such, produce different forms evidences. Lastly, it also raises the difficult question of what research evidence should be for and for whom. As one former TEHIP project manager suggested in regard to subsequent global EIHP efforts:

"McMaster is obviously zooming away in terms of this actually being an academic exercise... and how close is it getting to relevance, or how far away is it getting from relevance...?" (*EIHP2016_013, Interview, 25/3/2016*

This will be further explored in the next chapter.

Chapter 6: Measuring and Mattering

The previous chapter traced the emergence of the REACH/EVIPNet/SURE 'country node' in Uganda and highlighted the leading role of Ugandan health professionals in fostering East African evidence-for-policy efforts. I also suggested that Ugandan aims for and efforts at better linking proofs and politics were linked to a whole range of concerns. This included – but was by no means limited to – hopes for more oversight and autonomy in shaping national research agendas and setting policies, against a background of longstanding concerns with short-term and contingent foreign health research and treatment programs that failed to align with national health priorities. Indeed, the key argument in Chapter 5 was that EIHP in Uganda 'overflowed' with a plethora of entangled concerns that far exceed the problem as expressed by a 'know-do gap' and its demand for more infrastructures to translate existing evidence on 'what works' as a solution. This chapter elaborates this argument from a slightly different angle, by focusing in more detail on the practices of and challenges to knowledge translation for evidence-informed policymaking (EIHP) at the Ugandan EVIPNet 'country node'.

By focussing on the production of a specific Policy Brief produced by the Ugandan REACH/EVIPNet/SURE team, I point to the limitations of the simple EIHP formula of integrating the best 'global' research evidence on 'what works' with 'local' evidence on modifying factors and the values and preferences of stakeholders. I argue that, in practice, this formula poses a whole number of tensions and challenges, especially for Ugandan knowledge translators/brokers tasked with articulating 'objective' global facts with the situated concerns of Ugandan policymakers. But I also suggest that it was in these attempts of mediating between different sets of concerns that the takenfor-granted distinction between evidence quality and relevance – between measuring and mattering – became problematized and the question of what makes 'good' evidence re-opened for negotiation.

Translation devices: from knowledge to action?

The previous chapter described how Ugandan EIHP/knowledge translation efforts were operationalized at the newly established Makerere College of Health Sciences (MakCHS) through the multi-sited SURE Project. Starting in 2009, a small but growing team of would-be Ugandan knowledge translators/brokers set out to work on the SURE Project's objectives, which primarily involved the "adaption and testing" (SURE Project 2016: 7) of a series of standardised EIHP/knowledge translation tools and strategies to improve policymakers' access to and use of research evidence to inform decisions about health systems. In this chapter, I describe and discuss the REACH/EVIPNet/SURE team's use of three of such tools, which I call 'translation devices': Priority Setting processes, Policy Briefs and Policy Dialogues²⁴. As three discreet consecutive steps, these devices are key to the proclaimed aim of fostering 'global-local' and 'research-policy linkages', and integral components of 'global' EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits such as the SUPPORT Tools described in Chapter 4. As already noted, at the same time as adapting these devices, the Ugandan SURE team also produced an adapted version of the 'global' toolkits themselves, called the SURE Guides.

In terms of the specific 'translation devices', Priority Setting refers to a moreor-less formally structured process to elicit a priority problem from policymakers and transform it into a research-able question. The elicited problem then becomes the basis for the production of a Policy Brief, a structured document that lays out/presents the problem and the evidence for possible solutions/policy options. By re-"packaging" and "mobilising" the best research evidence (Lavis et al. 2009: 2; STP13), Policy Briefs are the central device to link 'global' proofs to 'local' policymaking processes. Accordingly, the production of such Policy Briefs was the primary objective of Ugandan EIHP/knowledge translation efforts for the duration of SURE (SURE Project 2016) and a key focus of this chapter. At the example of one particular Policy Brief produced by the Ugandan REACH/EVIPNet/SURE team, I describe the 'testing and adaption' of the Policy Brief format and design to make it more "user-friendly" (SURE Project 2016: 2). Moreover, I show how producing such a brief also demanded the application of standardised evidentiary rules and tools (cf. Chapter 4) to synthesise and appraise global evidence about "interventions and strategies that work" (SURE Project 2016: 3), and its

²⁴ As with Systematic Reviews (see Chapter 4), I capitalise these terms throughout to indicate their status as specific standardised components of EIHP/knowledge translation frameworks.

integration with information on "how to fit these solutions into complex and under-resourced health systems" (ibid.: 3). As a third translation device, I describe Policy Dialogues as a "structured discussion" (SURE Project 2011, *online resource*) organised by the Ugandan team to disseminate and discuss Policy Briefs with policymakers and other stakeholders.

Together, these three translation devices are crucial components of the infrastructures to facilitate the circulation and dissemination of research evidence from laboratories and publications into the hand of policymakers. As a REACH/EVIPNet/SURE researcher put it, these strategies aimed at addressing the "methodological gap" (*EIHP2016_003, Interview, 21/1/2016*) between science and policy-making. In the following section, I will describe each of these devices in more detail with a focus on 'task shifting', identified by the REACH/EVIPNet/SURE Uganda team as the priority topic for its first Policy Brief.

Defining the problem

By early 2010, a small team of Ugandan REACH/EVIPNet/SURE researchers was ready to start its EIHP/knowledge translation operation. Supported by the SURE Project lead, one of EVIPNet's key evidence specialists, the team's first task was the elicitation of a priority problem as the basis for its first Policy Brief. As noted in Chapter 4, the determination of a priority problem counts as a discreet step in EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits that precedes the search for evidence-based solutions (Lavis *et al.* 2009, STP4; SURE Project 2011). In Uganda, the REACH/EVIPNet/SURE team eventually settled on 'task shifting' as the topic of its first Policy Brief, based on consultations with policymakers in the Ugandan Ministry of Health (MoH) (SURE 2010a).

EIHP toolkits propose a range of formal 'Priority Setting processes' (Lavis *et al.* 2009, STP4; SURE Project 2011) to capture the views of policymakers on priority problems, such as surveys, and the subsequent ranking of elicited topics in consultation with a smaller advisory group of selected stakeholders. Neither the exact processes nor the precise nature of ranking criteria is prescribed in EIHP toolkits other than, as already noted in Chapter 4, that only those problems should be prioritised that are indeed address-able. In other words, solutions – and research evidence for those solutions – should be

available (Lavis et al. 2009, STP4; SURE Project 2011). I do not wish to discuss here the specific processes that the Ugandan REACH/EVIPNet/SURE team used to elicit its first priority topic. As part of the overall SURE Project, the team did employ more official processes, such as a survey among policymakers (EIHP2016 003, Interview, 21/1/2016). But the selection of their first priority topic was based on more informal discussions with staff at the Ugandan MoH (EIHP2016 005, Interview, 20/1/2016), as well as a previous survey conducted by the Ugandan National Health Research Organisation UNHRO (SURE 2010a). Both identified that, at the time, the formulation of a 'task shifting' policy was under discussion at the MoH – linked to the recent launch of a WHO 'global recommendation on task shifting' in 2008 (UNHRO 2008; SURE 2010a; EIHP2016_003, Interview, 21/1/2016; EIHP2016 005, Interview, 20/1/2016). It was thus decided to focus the first Ugandan Policy Brief on the priority problem of the 'shortage of medically trained health professionals to deliver cost-effective maternal and child health (MCH) services' (SURE Project 2010a: 6), and on 'task shifting' as potential evidence-based solution.

In 2009, at the time of the REACH/EVIPNet/SURE team's scoping exercise, the shortage of frontline healthcare staff was indeed a much-debated issue in Uganda. A few years earlier, the MoH's *National Health Plan II* had listed the increase and better geographical distribution of qualified health workers as one of its primary policy objectives (Uganda MoH 2005). But as the plan's 5-year implementation period drew to a close, a WHO-backed review reiterated the persistence of a severe overall shortfall of frontline health workers way below WHO benchmarks for providing adequate care, as well as their highly uneven urban-rural distribution (African Health Workforce Observatory 2009). While serious, the issue was not limited to Uganda alone. Indeed, WHO had declared the 'crisis' in the global health workforce as a key 'building block' of all health systems, it had also turned it into a prominent target for Health System Strengthening (HSS) interventions in Global South countries. And, in 2008, WHO published a 'global recommendation' that singled out task

shifting as an evidence-based and cost-effective HSS intervention to mitigate the health worker crisis (WHO 2008).

In fact, task shifting is an approach rather than a specific intervention. The term usually describes some form of deliberate reorganisation of the health workforce (on various scales) with the goal of re-distributing tasks among different cadres of health workers. Typically, this involves the primary aim of reducing the workload for and/or address shortages among health professionals with the highest qualifications, namely by shifting specific tasks to lower cadre health professionals (e.g. from doctors to nurses or from nurses to healthcare assistants) or even lay people. In fact, in Uganda, forms of task shifting had been successfully practiced both informally and on smaller experimental scales, the latter primarily aimed at improving HIV service provision in rural areas (Lutalo et al. 2009; Dambisya and Matinhure 2012; Baine and Kasangaki 2014). But whereas some Ugandan case studies had contributed to the evidence base of WHO's global recommendation for task shifting, no national guidelines to regulate and promote the practice had been formulated in Uganda by the time the SURE Project took off. Still, not least due to WHO's recommendation, in Uganda as elsewhere the 'problem' of a health worker crisis was thus already closely bound up with task shifting as a 'solution'. I return to point below in my discussion of the reception and impact of the Ugandan Task Shifting Policy Brief. But before, I shall describe the Task Shifting Policy Brief itself, as well as the subsequently organised Policy Dialogues.

(Re-)packaging evidence

Both the SUPPORT Tools and the adapted SURE Guides segment the 'knowledge translation' process into a series of prescribed discreet steps. Indisputably at the heart of this process, however, is the production of so-called Policy Briefs as outputs from the process of using of evidentiary rules and tools to describe 'problems' and assemble and re-represent research evidence on possible solutions. As such, Policy Briefs are meant to "package research evidence" (Lavis *et al.* 2009: 1; STP13) on specific intervention-solutions, both in terms of the 'global' evidence base on intervention effects

(preferably in the form of Systematic Reviews) and evidence on the 'local' implement-ability of these solutions.

The SURE Project envisioned the production of one such Policy Brief per year by each country team (SURE Project 2016). As such, Policy Briefs – together with the subsequent Policy Dialogues – were at the centre of the work of the Ugandan REACH/EVIPNet/SURE team during the 5-year duration of the project, and also the focus of much capacity building training (*EIHP2016_005, Interview, 20/1/2016*). As such, the production of the Ugandan team's first Task Shifting Policy Brief was done as a 'learning-by-doing' exercise, supported by the international project lead. Furthermore, the brief was also produced in conjunction with a first version of the SURE Guides – as an adapted version of the SUPPORT Tools specifically concerned with "preparing and supporting the use of" Policy Briefs (SURE Project 2011, *online resource*). As one former RACH/EVIPNet/SURE team member described it:

"So we went step by step, doing the sections [of the Policy Brief], learning from it, and writing the approaches, the methodology. Now the outcome of that process is the SURE tool. The draft of the SURE tools were developed here with us" (*EIHP2016_005, Interview, 20/1/2016*).

The SURE Project's emphasis on the 'right' step-wise procedures was also underscored by what one interviewee described as a minor disagreement about the number of Policy Briefs the Ugandan team should produce: whereas the head of the Ugandan team had been keen to prepare more than one brief per year, my interviewee suggested that this was vetoed by SURE's international project lead who insisted that the exercise was as much about the briefs themselves as it was about the need to build capacity to do this "well" (*EIHP2016_005, Interview, 20/1/2016*). Indeed, as I further suggest below, this trade off between the greatest outcome of and the 'right' procedures for EIHP/knowledge translation efforts seemed to be a key tension at the heart of the Ugandan REACH/EVIPNet/SURE team's efforts.

As the central EIHP/knowledge translation instrument, Policy Briefs are curious devices whose production involves a combination of both 'scientific'

and rhetorical techniques to make research evidence 'travel' – from the 'global' to the 'local' and from the realms of science to the attention of policymakers. In regards to the former, SURE Policy Briefs were said to use "scientific methods to summarise and contextualise the best available research evidence" (SURE Project 2016: 8). In regards to the latter, Policy Briefs are aimed at simplifing and re-packaging research evidence to make it more "policymaker-friendly" (Lavis *et al.* 2009: 2; STP13). As one of the REACH/EVIPNet/SURE researchers explained:

"It's a package that is designed for them [the policymakers], it is a product that is designed for them – not for a journal, not for a conference, not for talking to your fellow scientists in other fora. [...] Policymakers don't read scientific journals. Their field is in policymaking... politics, you know... – it's different from science and research" (*EIHP2016_003, Interview, 21/1/2016*).

For their first Task Shifting Policy Brief, the Ugandan REACH/EVIPNet/SURE team thus developed a particular "user-friendly format" (SURE Project 2011: 2), which would provide the blueprint for all their subsequent briefs. This involved presenting research findings in as simple a way as possible, for example by "removing jargon" (SURE Project 2016: 8) – as one of my interviewees pointedly put it, it was key to avoid that

"the p-value [the probability value in statistical analyses of the significance of research results] gets between the research product and the research user" (*EIHP2016_028, Interview, 14/7/2016*).

Moreover, the Ugandan team also ensured 'user-friendliness' by adapting the design and structure of their Policy Briefs. In terms of the former, this involved a specifically-designed standardised title page, which included the Policy Brief title and obligatory project and institutional insignias, but also small colour-coded textboxes to alert readers to some of the brief's key aims and content. In terms of the latter, all Ugandan Policy Briefs followed a standardised structure that comprised sections headed *Preface, Key Messages, The Problem, Policy Options,* and *Implementation Considerations*. I will proceed by briefly describing the generic structure of these main sections and their functions.

The Policy Brief's *Preface* included an outline of the respective brief's key purpose, structure and methods. This also included a short section outlining the kind of evidence the briefs were based on:

"We searched for relevant evidence describing the problem, the impacts of options for addressing the problem, barriers to implementing those options, and implementation strategies to address those barriers. The search for evidence focused on relevant systematic reviews regarding the effects of policy options and implementation strategies. We supplemented information extracted from the included systematic reviews with information from other relevant studies and documents that are useful for helping to understand a problem, but do not provide reliable evidence of the most probable impacts of policy options" (e.g. SURE Project 2010a: 4).

Following this preface, all briefs featured a section with detailed description of The Problem under consideration, often drawing on Uganda-specific information on its size, nature and "underlying factors" (SURE 2010a: 10). The subsequent largest brief section *Policy Options* centred on the description and discussion of the global evidence base for possible policy options/intervention-solutions. And, finally, all briefs concluded with a section on Implementations Considerations that discussed potential "enablers" and "barriers" (e.g. Sure Project 2010a: 26) to the implementation of the proposed policy options/solutions, as well as strategies to overcome barriers.

This brief structure broadly corresponded to the standardised format proposed by 'global' EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits (Lavis *et al.* 2005; Lavis *et al.* 2009; SPT13). But during the production of their first Policy Brief on task shifting, the Ugandan REACH/EVIPNet/SURE team also 'adapted' this format in terms of the specific design of each section. The researchers themselves described this as the testing and adjusting of 'prototype' tools and instruments. As one interviewee noted:

"So the designs we were testing were really prototypes that they had developed initially. And [we] were testing here and fine-tuning them. And that's how we are developing our skills, testing these prototypes

and fine-tuning them for our context and for our consumers here, our policy consumers" (*EIHP2016_003, Interview, 21/1/2016*).

Accordingly, the year-long production of the Ugandan team's first Policy Brief on task shifting served both, the adaptation and fine-tuning of a standardised brief format to render them 'user-friendly' for Ugandan 'consumers'; but also the collation of research evidence on task shifting and its 'contextualisation' to assess applicability and implement-ability in Uganda. As such, it could be said that all these tasks built on the same assumption, namely that of a circulation of standardised evidentiary 'things' (prototype toolkits. prototype tools/methods, 'global' research evidence on effects, proven interventions) which could/should be adopted in and adapted to different and mutable 'contexts' and 'users'. As the Ugandan Task Shifting Policy Brief's Preface put it:

"Although policy decisions need to be made in a specific context, much of the evidence that informs health policy decisions, particularly systematic reviews, and the methods used to synthesize evidence and support its use can be shared across countries" (SURE Project 2010a: 4).

In other words, as argued previously, EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits *build* on the assumption that certain evidentiary things – methods, tools and the evidence they produce – *should* travel because of their perceived scientific primacy. But they are also to be subsequently adapted based on contextual 'modifying' factors and subjective preferences, values, and opinions. I return to this below.

As pre-appraised evidence formats (see Chapter 4), the SURE Policy Briefs were described as 'evidence-based' guidances that "bring together global research evidence (from systematic reviews) and local evidence" (SURE Project 2011, *online resource*). That 'global' EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits foreground Systematic Reviews as 'global' evidence on the effects of interventions has already been noted in Chapter 4. In the following, I describe how this was implemented in practice in the Ugandan Task Shifting Policy Brief, but also already point to some the difficulties this posed for Ugandan knowledge translation efforts.

Following a brief description of the problem of a shortage of medically trained health workers in delivering maternal and child health service in Uganda, the Ugandan Task Shifting Policy Brief focussed on four specific task shifting interventions as possible policy options/solutions. These four interventionsolutions included the extension of tasks of: lay people or community health workers; nurses, midwives and clinical officers; nursing assistants; or drug dispensers. For each of these four solutions the brief presented a brief summary on if/how the respective option was already practiced in Uganda, before presenting and appraising the quality of global evidence from – where available - Systematic Reviews of largely Randomised Controlled Trials (RCTs) on the 'impacts' of these intervention-solutions (SURE Project 2010a: 13ff). The brief then discussed potential implications of implementing each intervention/option in Uganda in regards to issues such as costs-benefit considerations. The brief concluded with a section on more general Implementation considerations for task shifting (SURE Project 2010a: 26ff). This last brief section also utilised both 'global' and 'local' evidence: local evidence to identify potential 'barriers' to a successful implementation of task shifting in Uganda; and global evidence from Systematic Reviews on possible evidence-based strategies to overcome these barriers (Sure Project 2010a: 27ff).

With this format, the Task Shifting Policy Brief thus diligently followed 'global' EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits that call for the synthesis and appraisal of 'global' research evidence from Systematic Reviews and its 'contextualisation' with the help of 'local' evidence (Lewin *et al.* 2009; SPT11; SURE Project 2010a SURE Project 2011; SURE Project 2016). As one of my interviewees explained

"So local evidence is supposed to help in contextualising the global evidence. For example, in terms of qualitative studies... –because usually, obviously, the systematic reviews are looking at quantitative impact of interventions. [...] But qualitative studies, single studies from the local context... we hope to assess how local ... – the public, or the population there – how it views, or interacts with particular intervention, how the providers interacts with [it], their views on a

particular intervention. So these we are looking at, in terms of if it will really be feasible, or successful, in that particular context, or not" (*EIHP2016_003, Interview, 21/1/2016*).

Despite the seeming straightforwardness of these processes, however, I want to show that the Ugandan Task Shifting Policy Brief is indicative of some of the challenges that come with this distinction between 'global' and 'local' evidence, and the privileging of the former. In the following I thus describe, on the one hand, the challenges of finding 'good quality' global evidence. On the other hand, I also point to the uncertainty as to whether this evidence may indeed be "transferable" (SURE Project 2010a: 23) to the Ugandan context.

To start with, the Task Shifting Policy Brief noted that Ugandan knowledge translators/brokers could only source Systematic Reviews for two of the four intervention-solutions under consideration (for the use of lay health workers and for optimising the use of nurses, midwives and clinical officers). For the other two options the Policy Brief noted that no Systematic Reviews on the impacts of these strategies had been found. For these two cases, the Brief instead provided short summaries of findings from a few available descriptive reviews or single studies – while also cautioning that the paucity of Systematic Reviews meant that "the impacts [...] are uncertain" (Sure Project 2010a: 24). For the two options for which Systematic Reviews were indeed found, the brief presented a review and appraisal of each option in the form of an evidence table (see example below) and a short summary description. These evidence tables were structured according to the PICO (population, intervention, comparison, outcome) scheme (see Chapter 4), complemented with a note on the settings in which the trials included in the respective Systematic Reviews had taken place.

The image below shows one such evidence table from the Task Shifting Policy Brief that presents the global evidence base for the use of 'community lay workers as an add on to usual care' (Sure Project 2010a: 15ff). As the brief explained, the evidence in the table was sourced from one specific Cochrane Systematic Review of 82 RCTs, all of which had trialled task shifting interventions aimed at improving mother and child health with the help of lay health workers (for the original review see Lewin *et al.* 2010). As can be

seen below, the evidence table lists the key outcomes that were investigated in the studies included in the Systematic Review, together with the observed effects ('impact'), the number of studies included in the Systematic Review that indeed examined this particular outcome, and a GRADE score for the evidence quality.

Image 1: Evidence Table

Table 5: Using lay (community) health workers as an add on to usual care

Settings: Mixed (high-income countries for immunisations, mixed for breast feeding, low-income countries for morbidity and mortality in children

Intervention: Lay health workers (LHWs) (members of the community who are not health professionals and have received some training to promote health or to provide some health care services) Comparison: Usual care (varied across studies)

Outcomes	Impact			Number	Quality
	Without Lay health workers	With Lay health workers	Relative change	- of studies	of the evidence (GRADE)*
Mortality in children under five	5 per 100 children	4 per 100 children	25% relative reduction	3	
Neonatal mortality	4 per 100 infants	3 per 100 infants	24% relative reduction	4	
Morbidity in children under five (e.g. fever, diarrhoea)	50 per 100 children	43 per 100 children	14% relative reduction	7	
Care seeking for children under five	20 per 100 children	27 per 100 children	33% relative increase	3	
Completed infant immunisations	50 per 100 infants	61 per 100 infants	22% relative increase	4	HODERATE
Initiation of breastfeeding	50 per 100 mothers	68 per 100 mothers	36% relative increase	12	@@@@ Moderate
Exclusive breastfeeding	20 per 100 mothers	36 per 100 mothers	178% relative increase	10	⊕⊕⊕ Moderate

*GRADE Working Group grades of evidence

DDD High: We are confident that the true effect lies close to what was found in the research.

DDD Moderate: The true effect is likely to be close to what was found, but there is a possibility that it is substantially different.

DDO Low: The true effect may be substantially different from what was found.

① OOO Very low: We are very uncertain about the effect.

Overall Assessment: This is a good quality systematic review with only minor limitations.

Source: SURE Project 2010a: 15

Based on the GRADE framework (Chapter 4), the Ugandan REACH/EVIPNet/SURE team subjected the underlying Systematic Review to two separate quality checks. The first involved quality-checking the Systematic Review itself based on its methods to search, select, appraise,

and interpret the included studies. The result of this check is reported at the bottom of the table ('Overall Assessment'). The second quality check required the team to rate the quality of evidence for each outcome reported in the Systematic Review and listed in the table (*EIHP2016_003, Interview, 21/1/2016*). For each outcome, the results of this evidence quality check are expressed in the GRADE score on the far right side of the table.

The above evidence table undoubtedly points to the challenge of repackaging research evidence into information that is indeed 'user-friendly'. Even as the intricacies of GRADE quality ratings remain invisible, it also hints at the complexity and labour involved in the appraisal of 'global' evidence. More so, however, one issue that I want to suggest *is* visible in the table is the small number of listed 'effects' (outcomes and their impacts) of the tested interventions. I want to argue that this can be explained, at least partly, by the summative and comparative nature of Systematic Reviews – and, as such, highlights the difficulty of translating research findings into clear evidence on 'what works'.

RCTs measure the efficacy of interventions largely according to pre-defined target outcomes, in the case of pharmaceutical RCTs this typically relates to treatment effects. That is, what is reported in publications as the 'effects' of particular interventions is often limited to a number of very specific outcomes. The same is true for non-drug RCTs, but here the range of possible outcomes and effects is said to be even higher (Rychetnik et al. 2002; Rod et al. 2014). This is partly the case, as one of my interviewee explained, because "different researchers will be interested in different outcomes" (EIHP2016_003, Interview, 21/1/2016). When these trials are synthesised in Systematic Reviews, however, the number of top-line outcomes that the Review presents as 'global' evidence on intervention effects is often significantly condensed. One reason is precisely that different studies testing similar interventions may not have measured or reported the same outcomes; and, further, that different studies included in the Review may in fact differ in terms of the specific intervention tested. Within the comparative logic of Systematic Reviews, however, it only makes sense to pool and compare those outcomes or effects that have been measured across multiple studies. Indeed, in regards to the

above evidence table, this explains the limited number of listed 'effects'. Whereas the Task Shifting Policy Brief notes that the underlying Systematic Review included 82 RCTs, the Systematic Review itself points out that not all of these 82 studies reported on the same outcomes (Lewin et al. 2010). Indeed, the Systematic Review authors grouped most of the 82 included studies according to 13 cross-cutting outcome categories, but also note that for only seven of those categories outcomes were comparable enough to warrant calculating an overall estimate of the effect (Lewin et al. 2010). This precisely corresponds to the seven outcomes and their cumulated effects that are listed in the Task Shifting Policy Brief's evidence table. What the table thus shows is that, despite the high overall number of included RCTs in the Systematic Review, a much smaller number of studies did indeed offer evidence for each of these seven outcomes (ranging from three to 12 studies). More so, the table also shows that for more than half of the seven outcomes the included studies were actually assigned a low GRADE mark indicating low evidence quality – based on the fact that the Systematic Review authors deemed corresponding RCTs to be of limited methodological quality due to potential 'biases' (cf. Chapter 4). I want to suggest that all these issues raise the question of how much informative value such 'global evidence' from Systematic Reviews can indeed offer.

As per evidentiary rules and tools, the Ugandan Task Shifting Policy Brief oriented its own appraisal and interpretation of the evidence at the conclusion of the Systematic Review itself. As such, it proposed that using lay health workers as add-ons to usual care would "probably" lead to some specific positive outcomes in regards to maternal and child health (outcomes for which evidence is deemed of 'moderate' quality in the evidence table) and 'may' lead to others (those outcomes with 'low' quality evidence) (SURE Project 2010a: 15). But what can such 'global' evidence indeed attest to in terms of the measured retrospect effects of these task shifting options or, even more so, in terms of the potential anticipated effects of implementing either of these options in Uganda? These questions are arguably made even more pertinent due to the fact that, in this particular example, the evidence was drawn from a Systematic Review of 82 individual studies that varied considerably in terms of a number of other aspects, not just the measured outcomes. Indeed, other than sharing some fairly general features – an RCT design, a broadly-defined set of interventions (the use of lay health workers to provide a health-related service) and some comparable outcome indicators - the studies included in the Systematic Review are arguably hugely diverse: in terms of study settings, the characteristics of 'lay' workers or their level of training, and the specific tasks that these lay health workers were meant to conduct (ranging e.g. from encouraging child immunization through postcards, to the actual administering of vaccines through a lay health worker) (Lewin et al. 2010). In other words, it could be argued that by being primarily aimed at distilling 'global' evidence into a series of numerical figures of the general 'effects' of task shifting, the Systematic Review privileged commensurability over detail and difference. This, however, clearly raises the question in how far this presumed evidence on 'what works' could indeed allow making any predictions about the potential effects of actually implementing similar task shifting options, under non-trial conditions, anywhere. For the Ugandan REACH/EVIPNet/SURE team and their Policy Brief, this posed the challenge of having to determine the possible 'relevance' of this evidence for addressing the problem of a shortage of health workers in Uganda.

The above issues could be argued to affect the interpretation of much 'global' cumulative evidence summaries and their 'translation'. But in regard to the Ugandan Task Shifting Policy Brief this seemed even further complicated by the fact that none of the 'global' evidence sources for task shifting that the brief appraised focused on trials that had been conducted in Uganda, or even East Africa. In fact, three out of five 'global' evidence summaries that could be sourced for the Task Shifting Policy Brief focussed exclusively on studies conducted in high-income countries or, even more specifically, the UK and North America. The Task Shifting Policy Brief specifically points this out only for one of these included Systematic Reviews, noting that, despite the good quality of the evidence itself, discrepancies in study settings meant that

"(...) it is uncertain how transferable those results from high-income countries are to Uganda (Sure Project 2010a: 23).

As noted in Chapter 4, both GRADE framework and 'global' EIHP/knowledge translation kits propose 'applicability' checks as part of evidence appraisal procedures. Yet, it could be argued that the Task Shifting Policy Brief also highlights the difficulty of such applicability checks, especially considering that many Systematic Reviews provide very limited detail on study settings. Indeed, in Systematic Reviews such as the one above that comprises 82 RCTs from a variety of 'high and low-income' settings, providing such information might not only be discommodious, but also inconsistent with the aim of distilling evidence on 'true', i.e. context-independent, intervention effects. The consequence, or so I want to argue, is not only a limited possibility for assessing the 'applicability' of global evidence to 'target' contexts. But, more so, it largely shifts the focus towards assessing target contexts are all-too-often framed as 'barriers' to the implementation of proven interventions.

Indeed, closely following the processes prescribed in 'global' EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits, the Task Shifting Policy Brief largely assessed the 'transferability' of this global evidence and the solutions it attests to in its section on Implementation Considerations (Sure Project 2010a: 26ff). Here, the Task Shifting Policy Brief listed a small number of factors considered as providing a conducive environment for the implementation of task shifting in Uganda. This included mentioning already existing examples of task shifting that had been more or less informally practiced in Uganda – although these examples are not discussed in much depth. Instead, the brief largely focuses on a number of "barriers" (Sure Project 2010a: 26) that would potentially hinder the implementation/extension of task shifting in Uganda – as well as strategies to overcome these barriers. As noted above, possible implementation barriers were identified based on local evidence, including evidence from single studies and surveys conducted in Uganda. In contrast, strategies to overcome these barriers and facilitate implementation of task shifting were again based on Systematic Reviews and their 'global' evidence base on the effects of tested strategies. For example, the brief lists as one key local barrier for task shifting an already existing dissatisfaction among

Ugandan health workers in regards to their remuneration, based on published surveys conducted in Uganda (SURE Project 2010a: 30). As one possible strategy to overcome this issue the brief lists pay-for-performance schemes – before citing a Systematic Review that concludes that there was limited evidence these schemes would indeed work (SURE Project 2010a: 31).

The above descriptions give but a glimpse of the considerable amount of time, effort and skill required in producing Policy Briefs. But, as I have tried to highlight, they also point to some of challenges involved in adopting and adapting global EIHP/knowledge translation 'prototypes', where these privilege global evidence on specific solutions and their objectively proven effects. As already argued in Chapter 4, EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits are based on a perplexing procedure involving a series of de- and recontextualisations of research findings. On the one hand, they are meant to take 'global' evidence from Systematic Reviews as their starting point, the production of which has involved cumulating and abstracting evidence on the 'true' workings of interventions, typically requiring the stripping away of 'contextual' influences in the name of scientific objectivity and 'generalizability. On the other hand, this global evidence is to be subsequently appraised and 're-contextualised' to assess if it is applicable to target contexts and which 'contextual' factors may be either conducive or obstructive to the implementation of the evidence-based interventions in question. As an example of the 'adoption and adaption' of these global prototypes, the Ugandan REACH/EVIPNet/SURE Task Shifting Policy Brief could be said to raise a number of important questions, including what to do if 'global' research evidence is largely sourced from studies in the Global North?; What can be inferred from a statistically-compounded summary figure of an intervention 'effect', especially when the summarised studies are hugely diverse?; Does this really offer evidence that something 'works' or not?; What makes evidence applicable or 'relevant' to contexts?; And what is it that policymakers can take away from such a brief?

To some extent, the Ugandan REACH/EVIPNet/SURE team did not have to tackle most of these difficult questions head on. Policy Briefs produced as part of the SURE Project were limited to the presentation of (the evidence base

for) different possible options/intervention-solutions, without providing specific recommendations to policymakers as to which of these options/solutions to pursue. Instead, the SURE briefs were meant inform so-called Policy Dialogues as 'deliberative forums' (SURE 2016: 2) among researchers, policymakers and other stakeholders. I describe such Policy Dialogues as the third translation device in the following section. According to EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits, Policy Dialogues are a key strategy to foster structured interactions between researchers and policymakers and, as such "improve the use of research" in decision-making processes (Lavis et al. 2009: 3; STP14). At the same time, they are said to allow research evidence "to be considered together with the views, experiences and tacit knowledge" of stakeholders (Lavis et al. 2009: 1; STP14). As such, Policy Dialogues could be said to operationalize what I described in Chapter 4 as a key insistence of EIHP architects: in rejection of supposedly misconceived critiques of a 'tyranny of evidence', these EIHP architects insist that their demand for evidenceinformed policymaking appreciates that

"[n]either decisions about individual patients nor policy decisions are determined by evidence alone. Judgements, values, and other factors, always play a role (Oxman *et al.* 2009: 5; SPT1; cf. WHO 2015).

In the following, I describe such Policy Dialogues organised around the Ugandan Task Shifting Policy Brief as a last key step in the translation and dissemination of research evidence. I suggest that at these Dialogues the process from evidence to policy – from knowledge to action – seemed to further stall. But I also argue that this cannot not be explained away by blaming policymakers' contrarian local judgements, values, or opinions.

Dissemination, deliberation, stalled translation

For the SURE Project, the Ugandan REACH/EVIPNet/SURE team organised so-called Policy Dialogues for each of their Policy Briefs. These Dialogues were primarily aimed at selected policymakers, but also included a range of other Ugandan 'stakeholders' selected based on their potential involvement with the issue under discussion (SURE Project 2011; SURE 2010c; SURE 2010d). In the following, I will focus on two Policy Dialogues organised by the Ugandan REACH/EVIPNet/SURE team in 2010 in connection with the Task

Shifting Policy Brief. Summary reports for each Dialogue were prepared by the Ugandan team and later published alongside the Policy Brief itself (SURE 2010c; SURE 2010d). Much of my following discussion of these events is based on my reading of these reports, complemented by interview material where indicated.

For their Task Shifting Policy Brief the Ugandan team organised two national Policy Dialogues, aimed at different sets of about 20 'stakeholders'. The first dialogue was primarily targeted at mid-level policymakers from the Ugandan Ministry of Health (MoH), and the second at Parliamentarians and more senior MoH staff (*EIHP2016_005, Interview, 20/1/2016*; SURE 2010c; SURE 2010d). In addition, both dialogues involved a range of other 'stakeholders', including a representative of the Ugandan WHO country office, selected members of Makerere's medical and social science faculties, a number of representatives of Ugandan professional organisations, and a few journalists (SURE 2010c; SURE 2010c; SURE 2010d). Invited participants were sent a draft of the Task Shifting Policy Brief prior to the meetings, with the actual Dialogues structured around this draft: framed by introductory and closing remarks, each section of the respective brief was presented by one of its authors followed by a 'mediated' collective discussion (*EIHP2016_005, Interview, 20/1/2016*; SURE 2010c; SURE 2010d).

Like other SURE Policy Briefs, the Task Shifting Brief had explicitly stated that its aim was not "to prescribe or proscribe specific options or implementation strategies" for policymakers (SURE 2010a: 4). But moreover, as indicated above, the evidentiary basis for any of the task shifting options also seemed indeed highly indeterminate. Even for those task shifting options for which a 'global' evidence had been found – and irrespective of the fact that these did not include studies conducted in Uganda – the evidence on the effects or impacts of these solutions seemed rather inconclusive. Indeed, the Task Shifting Brief itself noted in its *Preface* that "[m]ost of the systematic reviews included in this brief conclude that there is 'insufficient evidence'" (SURE Project 201a: 4).

That EIHP efforts may be affected by the lack or paucity of conclusive research evidence is an issue that is indeed well appreciated in

EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits, although these guides also assert that uncertainty should not preclude decision-making (e.g. Oxman *et al.* 2009; SPT17). A similar caution was included in the Task Shifting Policy Brief, suggesting that

"uncertainty about the potential impacts of policy decisions does not mean that decisions and actions can or should not be taken" (SURE Project 2010: 5).

The implicit reverse conclusion, namely that evidence might indeed provide 'certainty about potential impacts', points to the oracular promises associated with demands for EIHP, and arguably its most contentious. Indeed, EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits could be argued to tend to either explain away uncertainty by pointing to a lack of enough research (e.g. Oxman *et al.* 2009; SPT17) and by conceiving of "as-yet-unexplained divergent results" (Lavis *et al.* 2004: 1616) from different studies as a another opportunity for future research – rather than taking seriously the possibility that uncertainty in and inconclusiveness of pooled study findings may relate to the singularity and divergence of experimental set-ups and situations.

But in either case, the inability to provide certainty in regards to the potential effects of intervention-solutions did not seem to present a serious obstacle to the SURE Project goals. As mentioned above, Ugandan Policy Briefs were not designed to include specific recommendations. And neither were Policy Dialogues designed to result in the immediate formulation of a policy or decision, or even a consensus among dialogue participants. As explained in an article by international evidence specialists,

"[t]he rationale for not concluding evidence briefs with recommendations is that any such recommendations would have to be based on the views and values of the authors of the brief - even though it is the views and values of the participants in the subsequent deliberative dialogue that are assumed to be much more important. The rationale for not aiming for consensus in the dialogues is that most dialogue participants cannot commit their organizations to a course of action without first building support within their organizations" (Moat et al. 2013: 25).

This was also echoed by REACH/EVIPNet/SURE researchers, one of whom explained that

"[...] the idea was: how best to get this information to the decision makers so that they can simply access it, so that research can be on the table, together with all the other considerations that they are taking into account when they are making policy decisions. Which includes, you know, political issues, cultural issues, social issues, religious issues, financing issues" (*EIHP2016_003, Interview, 21/1/2016*).

Indeed, neither of the two Policy Dialogues organised around the Task Shifting brief produced a consensus on the issue of task shifting. Instead, from both my interviewees' accounts (e.g. *EIHP2016_010, Interview, 04/2/2016; EIHP2016_005, Interview, 20/1/2016*) and the Dialogue documentations (SURE 2010c; SURE 2010d) it appears that the Task Shifting Policy Brief prompted a lively debate among Policy Dialogue participants. Indeed, task shifting seemed to be a topic that many Policy Dialogue participants were not only familiar with, but also had already strong opinions on. In fact, there seemed to be a clear division between participants who were already supportive and others who were opposed to expanding or formalising task shifting practices in Uganda – or, as one interviewee amusedly recalled,

"of course we had two groups: those for the task shifting, and those who were against it" (*EIHP2016_017, Interview, 28/6/2016*).

Among those Dialogue participants 'against' task shifting, there seemed to have been a number of concerns regarding the appropriateness of proposals for the shifting of tasks to less trained health worker cadres in Uganda. Among other things, participants are said to have wondered if Ugandan health workers would be qualified enough to take on more complex tasks EIHP2016 024, (EIHP2016 022, Interview. 02/7/2016; Interview. 08/07/2016), and in how far the expected additional training needs, remunerations and supervision through more qualified staff would make task shifting indeed beneficial from a cost-benefit point of view (SURE Project 201c). One involved policymaker also suggested that some attendees had been concerned that shifting tasks to less qualified health workers may be problematic in terms of equity, since "why should some group of people

access better services than others?" (*EIHP2016_017, Interview, 28/6/2016*). Indeed, I want to suggest that where there was opposition to task shifting this was not because stakeholders did not believe that it had been shown to work in other countries. Instead, most concerns seemed to relate to the question if it could work in Uganda, especially if, as one policymaker noted, practiced "by regulation as WHO had proposed", rather than by "convenience" as it was already being done in some facilities (*EIHP2016_024, Interview, 08/07/2016*). In other words, at least some participants were concerned that a formal national-level policy would involve a significant overhaul of existing training and clinical practice regulations which would involve high costs and uncertain benefits (*EIHP2016_024, Interview, 08/07/2016*).

In contrast, what seemed to be conspicuously absent – both in the written summaries and my interviews with some of the policymakers and 'other' participating stakeholders – was a concern for the global evidence base on if specific task shifting options generally 'worked' or not. Rather, policymakers I interviewed cited a much broader range of evidences relating to specific examples of specific task shifting efforts they were familiar with. For example, one policymaker who had participated in one of the Dialogues explained his opposition to task shifting as partly based on the fact that similar efforts had failed in Tanzania:

"It [task shifting] was being done in Tanzania. Some medical assistants – or clinical officers, they interchanged the name – were being trained to work as doctors on some patients, which didn't work very well [...] You need to have background knowledge on managing complications, which this task shifting was going to gloss over and train people for a short time" (*EIHP2016_022, Interview, 02/7/2016*).

But even among those I interviewed who were generally in favour of a Ugandan task shifting policy, the 'global' evidence base seemed not to be a decisive factor. Referring to a Ugandan example of a small-scale effort to train lay people in performing lumbar punctures during a recent sleeping sickness outbreak, one policymaker argued that,

"I had seen task shifting happening. So I was like: 'evidence or no evidence, it can happen'" (*EIHP2016_017, Interview, 28/6/2016*).

These are of course particular and selected views that I am not suggesting to be representative of all Policy Dialogue attendees. I also wish to highlight that nobody I interviewed was critical of the work of the Ugandan REACH/EVIPNet/SURE team as such - and, moreover, even the policymakers quoted above seemed generally supportive of the need for some form of more evidence-informed policy. I do want to suggest, however, that these examples suggest a number of important things. Most notably, I want to argue that the range of concerns about task shifting in Uganda cannot easily be dismissed as 'values or opinions' and contrasted with 'objective' evidence. And neither can these specific concerns be dismissed as local 'barriers' that impede the implementation of scientifically proven and evidence-based solutions. Instead, I want to suggest that the expressed concerns should raise the question of what Systematic Reviews are indeed the 'best' evidence for. More so, I want to argue that this puts into doubt the claim that it is primarily policymakers' lack of access to and use of this 'best' evidence which impedes 'well-informed' decisions and the attainment of better health outcomes, as stipulated by the SURE Project (SURE 2016) and the notion of a 'know-do gap'.

What further underscores my proposals is that at least some Policy Dialogue participants seemed doubtful that task shifting was indeed a solution for the right problem. Whereas Uganda's shortage of front-line health workers appeared to be a widely accepted issue, it seemed less settled what exactly constituted the crisis and how best to address it (SURE Project 2010c; 2010d). Indeed, for some participants this shortage seemed to be but a symptom or consequence of a whole range of much greater problems. As the Policy Dialogue documentation suggests, some participants were indeed insistent that there was no *absolute* shortage of qualified health workers in Uganda, as medical schools were argued to train appropriate numbers of health professionals (SURE Project 2010d). Instead, inadequate staffing levels at public health facilities were blamed on a number of issues, including inadequate funding for these facilities, recurring recruitment bans for health workers installed by central government, a lack of financial incentives for doctors to work in rural areas, and better employment options in the private or

even non-medical sectors (SURE Project 2010d). This was echoed by one of the policymakers I interviewed, who suggested that:

"I think one strong point was that... one example that was given, was that we have the number of nurses who have been trained, but they are not employed, you know? Mainly because the government cannot afford to employ them. So that example sort of washed down the issue of task shifting. Qualified people are there, you know, so why shift tasks?" (*EIHP2016_017, Interview, 28/6/2016*).

What this points to, or so I wish to argue, is a resistance against accepting the framing of a low number of healthcare workers as a fixed problem that should be solved by task shifting as a solution. Instead, these participants re-opened the 'problem' by alluding to the political, economic and social issues that in their view contributed to shortage of health workers in the first place. In other words, it could be said that there was reluctance to accept both, the shortage of health workers as an pre-defined and immutable problem; and global evidence as mutable proof for task shifting Policy Brief listed many of the above-mentioned issues as factors *underlying* the issue of a health worker shortage (SURE Project 2010a), addressing such underlying factors arguably does not fit well with EIHP/knowledge translation frameworks and their demand for research-able problems and evidence-based solutions.

Without a doubt, the inadequate provision of health services due to a shortage of frontline health professionals across many health facilities has been a pressing concern in Uganda, for policymakers and health professionals but especially for those affected most, namely patients in need of care. As such, the efforts of the Ugandan REACH/EVIPNet/SURE team may have indeed contributed to and informed on-going discussions in Uganda about if and how a task shifting policy could be one of the strategies to mitigate this situation. But these efforts have not, or at least not so far, translated into a comprehensive 'evidence-informed' task shifting policy. Indeed, a number of studies published since have reiterated that policymakers remain deeply divided about the issue (Dambisya and Matinhure 2012; Baine and Kasangaki 2014). I am neither able to nor would want to explain – and explain away – the

many realities and concerns that make up the 'problem' of a shortage of health workers in Uganda. Instead, my above descriptions of the knowledge translation processes for the Task Shifting Policy Brief primarily aimed at highlighting some of the specific issues that Ugandan REACH/EVIPNet/SURE knowledge translators/brokers encountered in their efforts to adopt and adapt 'global' EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits and their standardised methods and devices for the circulation and contextualisation of global research evidence. In the following, I further expand on these challenges, as well as on some of the new concerns that these challenges created. But I also add to this my own concerns with science being presented as a solution provider for a problem of common concern – not in the pretence that I may know better what the 'real' problem is or how to solve it, but in the speculative hope that casting my lot with these Ugandan knowledge translators/brokers may, as Isabelle Stengers puts it, "add new dimensions to the issues they struggle for" (2015: 142).

Uncertainties & ambiguities

In this section, I will return to the three key translation devices described above – Priority Setting, the Policy Brief and the Policy Dialogue – to further highlight how the implementation of 'global' EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits in practice made visible a whole range of uncertainties and ambiguities that stand in stark contrast to the clear-cut-ness of these toolkits themselves. In doing so, my aim is not to simply reiterate that these standardised toolkits, their rules and tools, and resulting evidences face 'barriers' to their implementation. Rather, I propose that these uncertainties and ambiguities should prompt the question if and how both the notion of 'best' evidence and evidence-informed policy processes could be re-imagined in ways that may respond to these situated challenges.

Problems and Solutions

I want to begin by returning to the first step of the translation processes, the formulation of the priority topic or 'problem'. The perceived need to determine priority health problems and solutions in the face of resource scarcity has been a key trope in demands for both evidence-based and –informed health policy; as have been attempts to do so as transparently and systematically as

possible. As outlined in Chapter 3, the 'objective' setting of priority health problems based on burden of disease evidence was central to the aims and claims of the 1993 World Development Report and to the subsequent version of evidence-based policy (EBP) advocated at WHO. In contrast, I already noted that these tools play at best a subsidiary role in more recent EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits. These toolkits, too, advocate the following of systematic and transparent procedures for the elicitation of priority topics. But here, the emphasis is distinctly on consulting with and eliciting possible priority problems from policymakers, or even other 'stakeholders' that may potentially be affected by policy decisions (Lavis et al. 2009, STP3; SURE Project 2011). It is not that burden of disease data is deemed irrelevant in these guides - indeed both the SUPPORT Tools and the SURE Guides list burden of disease data as one possible criterion among several that may be used to clarify the importance of problems or inform a ranking of possible priorities (Lavis et al 2009; STP3; SURE Project 2011). Still, both the SUPPORT Tools and the SURE Guides primarily insist on the need for stakeholder consultations, jointly agreed criteria and collective judgement to systematically and transparently select priority problems (Lavis et al. 2009, STP4; SURE Project 2011).

Since both SUPPORT Tools and the SURE Guides concern evidenceinformed decision-making beyond disease-specific biomedical interventions, the emphasis on participatory processes could be said to be largely a matter of practicability: irrespective of the critiques levelled at the burden of disease methodology, it is undeniably easier to link morbidity and mortality data to specific diseases – as opposed to 'systemic' issues such as a shortage of healthcare workers. But in contrast to a global health field that critics often describe as increasingly top-down and 'governed by numbers' (e.g. Rottenburg *et al.* 2015; Storeng and Béhague 2014; Adams 2016), it could be argued that these EIHP toolkits represent an explicit effort to incorporate procedures that are more bottom-up and participatory (see also Chapter 7). Still, I want to propose that, at least in regard to the Ugandan Task Shifting Policy Brief, these Priority Setting processes also made further visible the complexity of the question of how and whose concerns come to matter in global health.

Against the background of WHO's 2008 global recommendation on task shifting, the fact that the issue was indeed a priority in Uganda could be said to have not been surprising. At the same time, this also hints at the intricate entanglements of 'local' concerns and international priority issues – especially in the light of Uganda's complex dependency relationship with many Global North 'donors' and foreign funders (Chapter 5). Whereas WHO is not a funding organisation, it has striven to maintain a norm-setting role by, among other things, producing global recommendations for healthcare interventions (cf. Chapter 3). Whereas these global recommendations may offer useful guidance for some countries, they may also result in pressure on national governments to translate global recommendations into national policies, especially in countries that are dependent on international aid. One policymaker I interviewed pointed to the important role that WHO recommendations play in Uganda, suggesting that

"[i]n the Ministry of Health, there is quick reference to WHO. What does WHO recommend? And when WHO is recommending something, there is always a tendency to quickly cut and paste. And, of course, there is no jacket that fits all" (*EIHP2016_027, Interview, 13/7/2016*).

It could be argued that the fact that 'no jacket fits all' precisely justifies calls for national groups such as the REACH/EVIPNet team that can assess global recommendations for their local applicability. On the other hand, however, it also raises questions about how 'local' priorities emerge, and in how far the claim to systematic and transparent procedures to elicit these priorities may not also contribute to the obscuration of the undoubtedly complicated mechanisms – and power dynamics – that determine how an issue gets to become a national priority. This seems to have been especially the case for the first SURE/REACH/EVIPNet Policy Brief, where the identified priority problem – the 'shortage and maldistribution of health workers in Uganda' (SURE Project 2010a) – was already bound up with a proposed solution, namely task shifting. It may be said that this was linked to a particular set of

exceptional circumstances, including the very recent WHO global recommendation for task shifting. Instead, however, I wish to propose this is a more general issue that is a direct consequence of a key stipulation in EIHP toolkits, namely that the availability of (evidence for) viable solutions should be a key criterion for the prioritisation of identified problems (Lavis *et al.* 2009, STP4; SURE Project 2011). As such, what the initial step in EIHP/knowledge translation processes demands is the re-formulation of a policy issue not only into an intervention-addressable problem, but more so into a problem for which 'global' solutions are already available²⁵. In the case of the Ugandan Task Shifting Policy Brief, this meant that the arguably complex issue of a shortage of qualified frontline healthcare staff became translated into the research-addressable question: 'what is the global evidence base for task shifting as a solution?; and what are implementation barriers in Uganda?'.

It seems noteworthy that such priority problem-setting exercises as the first step in the knowledge translation process uncannily mirror some of the descriptive analytical tools employed by Actor-Network theorists. Indeed, scholars like Latour (1983) have described the establishment of a shared problem and its framing as solvable by scientific means as the first translational step that enables the 'interressement' of (non-science) actors, the extension of networks, and, ultimately, the transition of scientific facts out of the laboratory. Based on such an analytical strategy, it may be argued that, in regard to the Task Shifting Policy Brief, the 'facts' simply failed to travel out of the lab and to Uganda because of diverging views on what constituted the problem. Instead of stopping at such an analysis of failure, however, I wish to argue that this raises important questions about EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits and their demands to turn a situated matter of concern into an predetermined and address-able problem for which there exists 'objective' evidence for generalizable scientific solutions.

²⁵ Compare Ferguson (1990) and Bonneuil (2000) for their arguments of a 'de-politicising' effect of development discourses that translate complex social, political and economic issues into technical problems to be 'solved' by development interventions. This is not my concern here – in fact, such framings could be said to re-iterate a view of science and technology as apolitical.

As already noted in Chapter 4, as in EBM, EIHP proponents argue that theirs' is a problem-oriented approach. The SUPPORT Tools, for example, claim that Policy Briefs start with "the issue and not the related research evidence" (Lavis et al. 2009: 2; STP13). As I also argued, however, such claims seem ingenious at best, considering that EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits, first, built on the need to source evidence-based intervention-solutions to pre-defined problems; second, that the most important evidence for these solutions is evidence on intervention impacts; and third, that the 'best' evidence for intervention impacts is said to be 'global' evidence from Systematic Reviews of RCTs. In other words, against all contestations by its proponents, global EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits could be argued to be indeed solution- rather than problem-oriented. As a result, this raises the question in how far these toolkits indeed allow for a process that pays attention to the situated dynamics of complex policy problems.

The 'best' evidence for global solutions

In my above descriptions of the Ugandan Task Shifting Policy Brief, I proposed that its adherence to EIHP/knowledge translation frameworks and their demands for Systematic Reviews on intervention impacts opened up a number of challenges – not least as it transpired that much of the 'global' evidence base derived from studies conducted in high-income countries (SURE 2010a). As EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits arguably build on the generalizability of proven interventions (see Chapter 4), this is an issue that these toolkits pay little attention to. Indeed, EIHP toolkits explicitly privilege 'global' over 'local' evidence in terms of determining 'what works'. Justifying the need for Systematic Reviews, the SUPPORT Tools, for example, note that

" [...] 'global evidence' – i.e. the best evidence available from around the world – is the best starting point for judgements about the impacts of policies and programmes. Although all evidence is context-sensitive, decisions based on a subset of observations that are presumed to be more directly relevant to a specific context (such as those undertaken in a particular country or population group), can be misleading" (Oxman *et al.* 2009: 3; STP1).

In contrast, however, members of the Ugandan REACH/EVIPNet/SURE team were arguably more doubtful about the value of evidence 'from around the world' and insistent on the need for 'local' evidence. As one key member of the REACH/EVIPNet/SURE team pointed out:

"Systematic Reviews are being done globally, but when you look deeper – how many of those Systematic Reviews... or what is the contribution of *Africa* to those Systematic Reviews, and the issues that people are looking at in Systematic Reviews, what proportion is relevant to Uganda – you find the numbers are less" (*EIHP2016_001, Interview, 23/1/2016*).

This quote shows not only that many of my interviewees were very conscious of the fact that global evidence is hardly global. But it also suggests a clear doubt about the relevance of 'global' evidence for Ugandan policymaking. Indeed, the same interviewee also insisted that

"[u]nderstanding the local context, like the Ugandan context, is critical for many health interventions or health systems, service delivery. So yes, you can't just look to what is produced out there, all the information available out there, but what is relevant for Uganda, and what are the priorities for Uganda" (*EIHP2016_001, Interview, 23/1/2016*).

In other words, in the face of an increasingly globalised science characterized by transnational research networks and strives for global evidence, place clearly continued to matter to my Ugandan interviewees.

As suggested by the quote above, some concerns about 'global' Systematic Reviews related to the perceived limited African contribution in terms of researchers and topics. At least in parts, some of my interviewees linked these issues back to what they perceived as the lack of infrastructure, or 'capacity', in their home country. As the interviewee above emphatically argued:

"So how do we promote Systematic Reviews being done by Africans, or how do we enhance the contributions of Africans to Systematic Reviews? [...] So, two aspects: the contribution of people from Africa to Systematic Reviews; but two, doing Systematic Reviews on *issues*

that are of *particular* importance to this context. Who is likely to pick up those issues that are of particular importance to Uganda, to Kenya, to the local context? It is the people here!" (*EIHP2016_001, Interview, 23/1/2016*).

In an attempt to address some of these issues, the REACH/EVIPNet/SURE team thus set up an 'Africa Centre' for the production of Systematic Reviews at MakCHS in 2013, coinciding with the winding down of the SURE Project. I was told of a number of successful workshops to train Ugandan and East African researchers in the production of Systematic Reviews, as well as a small number of Systematic Reviews that were produced. As the set-up of the centre was again funded by a small and short-term international grant scheme, however, its future remains uncertain.

Moreover, even though the Africa Centre may increase Ugandan-produced Systematic Reviews, many of my interviewees also voiced a number of additional concerns in regard to the fact that most evidence seemed to be "coming from elsewhere" (*EIHP2016_028, Interview, 14/7/2016*), including limited research activity in Uganda. Some interviewees pointed to the constraints of doing 'local' research based on the shortage of funds, suggesting that

"[r]esearch is expensive. It is very expensive. So where do you get resources to do research?" (*EIHP2016_022, Interview, 02/7/2016*).

Indeed, a lack of resources for scientific research is frequently blamed for the rising but continuously low number of scientific publications from Uganda (Irikefe 2011), as well as other Africa countries (e.g. Uthman and Uthman 2007). Whereas these are complicated issues in themselves, they seem only further compounded by the fact that publication in peer-reviewed journals not only bestows legitimisation by the global quality marks of scientific knowledge production, but also, by extension, usually precludes inclusion in Systematic Reviews. Furthermore, as noted in the previous chapter, against a background of constrained domestic funds for research, several interviewees also insisted that much research that *is* being conducted in Uganda remained irrelevant for local policy issues. As one policymaker matter-of-factly put it, "[0]f course, countries that fund researches here also have their own interests"

(*EIHP2016_022, Interview, 02/7/2016*). Or another policymaker who suggested that

"if a funder comes in to fund a research... the way the proposal has been prepared, to get a grant, it must be in line with the interest of the funder. And in *most* cases, the funder's interests are *not* the same as the government entity's interest [...] So that brings some mismatch, in the way research findings address public policy issues" (*EIHP2016_027, Interview, 13/7/2016*).

It could be argued that the introduction of EIHP/knowledge translation infrastructures in Uganda thus made visible, or more visible, some much broader and abiding challenges of knowledge production in Uganda, including the frailty of domestic research infrastructures. Still, rather than focusing on the limitations or infrastructural 'lacks' that these issues point to, I want to propose that these issues should be taken as a prompt to raise the question of what, in fact, the 'best' evidence to inform policymaking is.

Indeed, in contrast to the clear primacy assigned to 'global' evidence by EIHP toolkits, my Ugandan interviewees seemed much more ambiguous about the role of Systematic Reviews, and the value of different types of evidence more broadly. One former REACH/EVIPNet/SURE researcher, for example, pointed out that

"[e]vidence is not always 'that must be in the test tube' [...] Systematic Reviews would be more of a gold standard. But not everything we live with is gold. So you look for any other evidence available to you" (*EIHP2016_007, Interview, 16/7/2016*).

Similarly, an interviewee from WHO's Uganda office suggested that

"[...] in the Ugandan context, maybe I can even say in the African context, we needed to accept that evidence goes beyond research. I think we need to accept this. So... routine health information also generates evidence. And when you talk to people, some people say that this is contextual evidence, it refers more to implementation of plans, which can help us to make informed decisions and active management, you know, redraft our policies. This is evidence as well. You cannot disregard [this] and say you restrict your definition of evidence to research evidence" (*EIHP2016_010, Interview,* 04/2/2016).

In the above quotes, the importance of 'other' evidence seems to relate at least partly to the perceived shortage of 'gold-standard' research evidence that is both sanctioned by global quality appraisals and relevant to the Ugandan context. Furthermore, the second interviewee's insistence on local non-research evidence, especially to inform implementation considerations, does not necessarily contradict EIHP toolkits with their demand for the 'contextualisation' of global evidence. Still, the need for 'local' evidence was a recurring theme in many of my interviews, as was the need for different types of evidence to support local decision-making. One REACH/EVIPNet/SURE member, for example, also argued that the notion of evidence should not be limited to research evidence, proposing instead that 'evidence' in fact comprised all kinds of "information collected in a country" that – if gathered properly and systematically - could be used to make "rational decisions" (EIHP2016_001, Interview, 23/1/2016). This was even more forcefully put by a policymaker who suggested that much could be achieved by introducing better systems to document and learn from existing operational procedures, or from situations where changes to these procedures were being introduced to deal with particular situations:

"You know, research is always money, it needs money. Whereas the experience... – it is happening! All you need to do is write it down, it's much cheaper. And I think more... – according to me – more effective [...] Whereas if I have to design a study... people even critique the design of the study, critique the kind of people you recruited... so you end up with a dialogue, all right, but... nothing out of it. Whereas this other one would be practical experience, locally, in the field." (*EIHP2016_017, Interview, 28/6/2016*).

The same policymaker argued that task shifting was indeed already taking place across Uganda due to a shortage of staff, but that, in most cases, these efforts were not formally documented or recorded:

"Task shifting is everywhere. Even when you go to a health facility up in the rural areas, you'll find nursing assistant putting up IV lines. It is not their work, but, you know, conditions force them to do it. Their work is not documented. If that was compiled – without necessarily calling it research – just documenting the experiences, wherever they are... I think, that would even be a bigger driver than... you know, calling people, presenting a paper, and so on. Because that's enough evidence" (*EIHP2016_017, Interview, 28/6/2016*).

Similarly, an interviewee from the WHO Ugandan country office explained that they would conduct a lot of small-scale research, but that this information might not be intended for academic publications or for the "international scene for sharing". As they put it:

"[...] in our day to day work, we may look into an issue. The issue may be a health systems issue relating to... maybe health workers. And we visit facilities. And what we find and document is compelling for a decision to be made locally, because of what you have found, because of the significance of it, what it will mean either to that community, or what it will mean to the political leaders. So you may get that little piece of evidence and then a policy reform can be made or a policy adjustment. But just that is not enough to put forward so you can generalize to other countries that may be in the same position. Because of the way you collected it and the circumstances, or the issue you are trying to address [...] So you could be unearthing something that is good, or a lesson that you would want to share – with Tanzania, or Rwanda, or whatever – but because of the way it has been generated you will find that it can't stand that test" (*EIHP2016_026, Interview, 13/7/2016*).

What this quote arguably points to is that research may indeed be highly locally relevant without adhering to global quality marks of knowledge production – and without being generalizable. Conversely, even among REACH/EVIPNet/SURE researchers there seemed to be some doubts as to the local relevance of Systematic Reviews:

"So Systematic Reviews, historically, it started off as... it's a quantitative methodology. Because they look at impacts, measuring impacts, which is size of effect, which is numbers. And of course they

are relying on quantitative designs... RCTs, clusters RCTs, individual RCTs, control before and before after ... you know all these sort of things. However over time, it has become recognised... the other bit we have talked about, the local context. So yes, they do that, but then they fail to provide this other crucial information. In terms of the qualitative experience around this intervention. And this is important. Because they discovered, yes, you say it works and then you go ahead and implement it and in reality it does not have the effect you say on paper, because people don't like it, because providers don't like it, because funders don't like to pay for it [...] But the way people think about it, either as consumers, or as providers of that interventions, or as politicians, or as funders determines whether it's going to work or not." (*EIHP2016_03, Interview, 21/1/2016*).

Indeed, as this interviewee indicates and as I briefly mentioned in Chapter 4, a recent trend has seen the explicit promotion of qualitative research on issues such as 'feasibility' and 'acceptance' as crucial for smoothening the implementation of interventions – an issue that I will discuss in more detail in the next chapter. But I want to suggest that the above quote also points to the tensions that Ugandan knowledge translators/brokers grappled with, including the tensions created by demands for decontextualized evidence as generalizable proofs that something 'works', and the importance of situated factors or 'context' for the workings of interventions. Indeed, the above quote could be read as proposing that in their efforts to 'measure impacts', trial designs indeed fail to take into account what *matters* for interventions to work. The same split between *measuring and mattering*, however, is arguably rehearsed in the way EIHP/knowledge translations toolkits demand the separate appraisal of evidence according to its guality and its relevance – with the former based on evidentiary rules for eliciting the 'best' evidence on 'true' intervention effects, and the latter on the subsequent assessment of the applicability of the best evidence through a comparison with contextual 'barriers' and stakeholder values and opinions. I shall return to this below.

At least some interviewees also proposed that the usefulness of 'global' research evidence would differ depending on the type of intervention. As the interviewee from WHO's Uganda country office put it,

"I think the scientific evidence is more around the technical areas, where you are looking at disease components, and their treatment, and their management. But the less scientific will be around the health systems... the health system areas, where you are looking at governance, or you are looking at human resources, you are looking at decentralised environments, you are looking at the role of local governments, civil society... and things like that" (*EIHP2016_026, Interview, 13/7/2016*).

Drawing on interviews with health professionals in several Global South countries on their views on EIHP, Béhague *et al.* (2009) identified a similar distinction in how professionals judged the usefulness of 'scientific' evidence between clinical and non-clinical health policy decisions. Béhague *et al.* identify resistance against the import of 'evidence-based' non-clinical intervention with attempts of "asserting national experts' autonomy and capacity" (ibid.: 1544). This may of course be the case for some Ugandan professionals as well. But I would suggest that many of the above quotes from my own interviews could also be read as containing a veiled critique at – or at least an ambiguity towards – the drive for and relevance of global scientific evidence, especially in the case of non-biomedical or health systems interventions. Indeed, one former REACH/EVIPNet/SURE researcher argued that

"I think Systematic Reviews need to improve. Seriously. I think the people who started Systematic Reviews came from the medical [world]. Not from health systems research. Because... what they perhaps should do is to divorce the one that is the medical one and the health systems one. And when I want it I can combine both. But they are combining it at the expense of the health systems research" (*EIHP2016_05, Interview, 20/1/2016*)

What I wish to suggest is that – in contrast to EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits with their clear privileging of global evidence on solutions – for the

Ugandan researchers who applied these toolkits in practice the question of what constitutes 'good' evidence to inform local decision-making seemed strained by tensions and ambiguities. Indeed, I want to argue that many of my interviewees seemed to implicitly or explicitly challenge the clear-cut distinction, demanded by EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits, into evidence quality and its relevance. As I suggested in Chapter 4, according to this distinction quality refers to the adherence to general rules and methods for gaining objective evidence on the 'real' workings of interventions; relevance to the outcome of subjective judgments of the applicability of evidence and the transferability of evidence-based interventions. The former encapsulates the strive for 'objective' measures that demonstrate the 'true' and thus - per se globally-relevant effects of interventions; the latter renders relevance as a subjective value applied onto evidence and subject to opinions and preferences. In contrast, however, many of my interviewees seemed much more ambiguous as to what would constitute the 'best' evidence for policymaking. I will return to this in the conclusion to this chapter. But before, I want to suggest that, for REACH/EVIPNet/SURE researchers, some of this ambiguity may relate to the different demands associated with their role as both knowledge translators and knowledge 'brokers'.

Translating, transferring, brokering

In referring to the Ugandan REACH/EVIPNet/SURE team in this chapter, I have used both the term knowledge translator and knowledge broker. The reason is that whereas the primary aim of the SURE Project was to foster EIHP and knowledge translation efforts in Uganda, REACH was initially set up as a 'knowledge brokering' mechanism to "mediate between policy makers and the research community in an iterative fashion" (EAC 2006: 5). Indeed, REACH/EVIPNet/SURE researchers would occasionally describe themselves as 'brokers'. As one interviewee explained

"I am a knowledge broker [...] I'm trying to help that decision-maker to make a decision" (*EIHP2016_03, Interview, 21/1/2016*).

The taxonomy around knowledge translation and brokering in the literature is not always clear. Typically, however, knowledge translation is treated as an umbrella term for linking research and policy, including both the synthesis of evidence and dissemination efforts. The term 'knowledge brokering', on the other hand, is used to describe specific activities and practices aimed at fostering interactions, relationships and trust between researchers and policymakers, and the building of bridges between different 'communities' (WHO 2004; Lavis 2006; Lomas 2007). This term was quickly incorporated into the EIHP lexicon, where a need for 'knowledge brokering' was linked to arguments that strong relationships between researchers and policymakers would be key to improve the uptake of evidence in decision-making (Lavis *et al.* 2005; EI-Jardali *et al.* 2014). Recent critiques, however, have pointed out that these different tasks – the mediation between researchers and policymakers and the promotion of particular types of research evidence – may not necessarily compatible (Kislov, Wilson, and Boaden 2017). I want to suggest that these conflicting demands seemed to indeed put Ugandan REACH/EVIPNet/SURE researchers into a challenging position.

As noted in the previous chapter, the SURE Project was proclaimed to have the potential to "revolutionise the way health policy is made in Africa" (SURE Project 2010b). As the project drew to a close in 2014, however, its impact seemed to be much more uncertain. When asked about their assessment of the project's success, one Ugandan REACH/EVIPNet/SURE noted:

"Yes, in terms of the evaluation it has been successful. All the products and the services that we developed have been evaluated well – by the consumers, by the intended audiences, the policymakers and other stakeholders – as useful mechanisms to communicate research evidence, you know, that make decisions" (*EIHP2016_03, Interview, 21/1/2016*).

The fact that my interviewee focussed their assessment on the positive evaluation of specific 'products' could be said to be indicative of the challenges for – and limitations of – attempts to determine the SURE Project's impact in Uganda. The project itself involved extensive evaluation procedures, primarily questionnaire-based surveys of Policy Dialogue participants to elicit their views on and satisfaction with Policy Briefs and the dialogues themselves. As alluded to by my interviewee, published evaluation results suggested high rates of satisfaction among surveyed participants with these

'products' (Moat *et al.* 2014). Indeed, with its neat outline, well-defined and evaluable products, and prolific paper trail, SURE ticked many boxes of what Krause (2014) refers to as a 'good project'. Beyond short-term satisfaction ratings, however, it seemed much less conspicuous in how far EIHP/knowledge translation efforts in Uganda were indeed successful and for whom – or, in fact, what the parameters for success might actually be.

In a later effort to evaluate the wider impact of Ugandan EIHP/knowledge translation efforts on national policymaking, findings suggested a "nascent conducive climate" for EIHP – based on a slightly increased count of terms such as 'evidence', 'research' and 'systematic review' in policy documents produced before and after SURE (Ongolo-Zogo *et al.* 2015). But the evaluation authors also conceded that the increase of such terms in documents might in fact be linked to wider developments – including the "global push" (ibid.: 13) for EIHP – whereas there remained an "enduring undervalue of evidence syntheses" (ibid.: 2). In other words, policy documents exhibited an increased reference to keywords such as evidence and research, but policymakers seemed to make little use of Systematic Reviews to plan their policies. Put differently, whereas terms such as 'evidence' and 'evidence-informed policy' seem to travel fast and easy, this did not seem to be the case for EIHP methodologies, or indeed 'global' evidence.

I cannot achieve – and neither is it my aim here – to provide an evaluation of the SURE Project, or Ugandan EIHP/knowledge translation efforts more widely. As noted in Chapter 5, many Ugandan knowledge translators/brokers I interviewed spoke highly about the SURE Project as such, especially in terms of the opportunities for developing their own skills and expertise. But most seemed much more cautious when it came to assessing the wider impact of their work. One former team member suggested that

"SURE was like walking in a forest – if you pass there... there will be no impact" (*EIHP2016_7, Interview, 17/06/2016*).

Others reiterated that the 'climate' for evidence-informed policymaking in Uganda seemed to have indeed improved, but also pointed to the issue of sustainability as a major challenge for EIHP efforts in Uganda:

"[w]hereas we are saying that the environment has changed and there is increasing discussion of the need for evidence-informed policy and practice... in actual practice there needs to be a deeper commitment with all stakeholders, including the public, in this area" (*EIHP2016_01, Interview, 23/1/2016*)

Indeed, one former REACH/EVIPNet/SURE researcher noted as a positive impact an increased openness among policymakers to engage with researchers (*EIHP2016_05, Interview, 20/1/2016*). As this researcher told me, when the team was initially established it had taken considerable effort to assure policymakers of the impartiality of the team's work. Policymakers had been sceptical about the team's intentions, suspecting the Ugandan REACH/EVIPNet/SURE team, as this researchers put it, of "pushing for" task shifting and

"[...] they didn't see it is as evidence. They thought this group in the College of Health Sciences is asking government to go and implement task shifting. That's what they thought initially" (*EIHP2016_05, Interview, 20/1/2016*).

In contrast, the REACH/EVIPNet/SURE researchers were insistent that their role was not to advocate for any particular policy solutions. Accordingly, the same interviewee insisted that

"They don't have to go where the evidence that you have produced [says they should go]. They can use the evidence and say: instead of task shifting, which works, we will rather go for this, because there is this this this..." (*EIHP2016_05, Interview, 20/1/2016*).

This quote reiterates the main aim of EIHP/knowledge translation as to simply *inform* discussions among those responsible and affected by the issue. As such, the formulation of specific policies as a result of the production of evidence-based Policy Briefs was not an explicit goal of the Ugandan team's efforts. As another REACH/EVIPNet/SURE researcher put it:

"So for us we are focusing on the methodology that is adequate to produce products or services that meet the need for the policymakers, which is to get research to them. Simply get it to them. And not to bear on them to take our side – versus the political side, or versus the

religious side, or versus the cultural side. So our job is not... we are not there to make the laws, we have not been mandated to make the laws or the policies. (*EIHP2016_03, Interview, 21/1/2016*).

And further:

"That is why it is evidence-*informed* policy – that policy may not only be based on evidence. Why? Because research is not the only thing on the table" (*EIHP2016_03, Interview, 21/1/2016*).

At the same time, however, *that* evidence should be on the table seemed equally clear. Indeed, as already mentioned in the previous chapter, several Ugandan knowledge translators/brokers voiced their frustration about a perceived lack of 'demand' for evidence among policymakers, which they perceived as one of the biggest challenges for EIHP efforts in Uganda. As one former REACH/EVIPNet/SURE researcher put it:

"The idea is that if there is demand, then it will work. People ask 'where is the evidence'. But people are not yet into that 'what is the evidence'" (*EIHP2016_07, Interview, 17/6/2016*).

Indeed, the REACH/EVIPNet/SURE team's final SURE Policy Brief was dedicated to the 'problem' of sustainability in regards to knowledge translation activities Uganda. Interestingly, this brief diverted quite significantly from previous briefs. It made very limited use of 'global' evidence but instead drew in large parts on primary research and interviews conducted by the REACH/EVIPNet/SURE team. Even more notably, the brief also markedly diverted from previous attempt at neutrality, by quite clearly 'pushing' for the need of sustaining knowledge translation and EIHP activities in Ugandan. As three key strategies for the continuance and extension such efforts, the brief highlighted the need for capacity building, institutionalisation, and more advocacy of the "value of evidence" (SURE Project 2014: 9).

This hope for a greater appreciation of the 'value of evidence' was indeed a recurring theme in interviews with my Ugandan knowledge translators/brokers. Sometimes, this was in the context of success stories, such as one policymaker who my interviewee suggested had become "a converted guy on evidence now" (EIHP2016_05, Interview, 20/1/2016). More the notion was used in often. however. conjunction with what

REACH/EVIPNet/SURE researchers described as a continuing lack of a 'critical mass' of policymakers who appreciated the 'value' of evidence' (*EIHP2016_07, Interview, 17/6/2016*; *EIHP2016_02, Interview, 26/7/2016*). As one interviewee described it, getting an appreciation for the value of evidence and science "entrenched into the life of the available systems" was the biggest challenge for Ugandan EIHP efforts going forward (*EIHP2016_02, Interview, 26/7/2016*).

As noted at the beginning of this section, it could be argued that aims of knowledge translation and convincing policymakers of the 'value' of evidence do not sit easily with the aim of 'brokering', or with that of 'knowledge sharing' as EIHP guides also describe the aims of Policy Dialogues (Lavis *et al.* 2009; STP14; SURE Project 2011). Further, there also seems to be a tension between wanting to convince policymakers of the 'value' of evidence and 'meeting policymakers' needs' as described as a key aim in the above quote by one Ugandan knowledge translator/broker.

Indeed, I want to suggest that 'global' EIHP/knowledge translation frameworks allow for adaption of specific tools or translation devices precisely to better meet policymakers' needs. As one Ugandan knowledge translator/broker explained in regard to their Policy Briefs:

"Ours [Policy Briefs] were kind of trying to learn from the prototypes that where being developed, trying to learn from all those processes, you know, and their shortcomings, trying to bridge those shortcoming, still keeping in mind the consumer at the end, the policy consumer, the product that would meet their need" (*EIHP2016_03, Interview, 21/1/2016*).

Indeed, such a process of 'learning from' also seemed to be an appreciated part of the Policy Dialogues organised by the REACH/EVIPNet/SURE team. As one interview explained,

"[a]t the dialogue sometimes they [policymakers] would provide comments or questions. And then we would go and polish it [the Policy Brief] up" (*EIHP2016_05, Interview, 20/1/2016*)

At the same time, however, much of these 'adaption' efforts seemed to primarily concern the format or design of the Briefs to ensure 'user-

friendliness', or involved adjusting Brief sections on the 'contextual' factors or implementation considerations. However, the central logic that these Briefs built on – the privileging of Systematic Reviews of global evidence on 'what works' – remained unaffected. Even though, as I have tried to propose in this chapter, it seemed unclear how 'valuable' this global evidence indeed was to policymakers, or in how far it indeed responded to the 'needs' of policymakers.

Conclusion: the value(s) of evidence(s)

With a focus on a particular Policy Brief on task shifting and its associated Priority Setting and Policy Dialogue processes, this chapter examined some of the specific EIHP/knowledge translation activities undertaken by Ugandan researchers as part of the EVIPNet-associated SURE Project. I argued that against the simple EIHP formula of identifying a problem and finding a solution by integrating 'global' research evidence with 'local' evidence on barriers and with stakeholder values and preferences - in practice, this formula evoked a series of tensions, at least in the specific example of the Ugandan Task Shifting Policy Brief. I suggested that, partly due to a recent 'global' recommendation by WHO, the identified problem of a frontline health worker shortage in Uganda was already bound up with task shifting as a solution/policy option. Further, whereas EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits privilege high-quality global evidence from Systematic Reviews on the effects of solutions/options, such global evidence failed to clearly prove that task shifting as a solution 'generally' worked. More so, it seemed as if high-quality global evidence for the workings of specific task shifting interventions somewhere may not have been enough - or even the most relevant information for policymakers having to make a decision in response to the problem of a shortage of frontline health workers in Uganda.

Indeed, despite WHO's global recommendation and the Ugandan Task Shifting Policy Brief's evidence for the positive effects of at least some task shifting options, Ugandan policymakers have persistently refrained from implementing a wide-ranging task shifting policy. What this chapter showed is that, at least among some policymakers, doubt about the appropriateness of a task shifting policy links to a number of concerns about the adequacy and

work-ability of task shifting as a solution in Uganda. More so, at least for some Ugandan decision-makers, task shifting as a solution seemed inadequate to address the 'real' problem, presented as a much more complicated and multifarious issue linked to insufficient public spending on healthcare infrastructures. These are undoubtedly very complex and demanding matters that this thesis cannot achieve to engage with in detail. What this chapter insisted, however, is that the concerns raised by policymakers cannot be discounted as subjective preferences, values or opinions that oppose the 'objective' scientific evidence on the best solution. And neither should the issues pointed out by policymakers – such as the resulting need for additional and costly training, or the lack of funds to even employ existing cadres of health workers – be disqualified as contextual 'barriers' that may obstruct the implementation of solutions that have been scientifically proven to 'work'.

At the same time, this Chapter has sought to further underline the need for alternative social science engagements with evidence-for-policy demands. Key Actor-Network Theory insights that Chapter 1 argued continue to reverberate in current-day STS-influenced studies on the global circulation of science and technology are that, for modern facts to travel, either the world needs to be transformed to 'look like a laboratory' (e.g. Latour 1983; Latour 1999), or science and technology need to be fluid and adaptable (e.g. Timmermans and Berg 1999; Laet and Mol 2000; Montgomery et al. 2017). In regard to the Ugandan Task Shifting Policy Brief, one might accordingly argue that the formulation of a task shifting policy failed precisely because Uganda did not look like a laboratory. Whereas the Systematic Review discussed in this chapter concluded that at least some task shifting options had been shown to 'work' in controlled trial settings, both the Policy Brief and Ugandan policymakers proposed a number of reasons for why task shifting may not work under 'real-life' conditions in Uganda. The conclusion may thus be that the scientific 'facts' remained stuck in the lab. The network for the global circulation of scientific knowledge failed. But what would the consequences be if my analysis stopped here?

I wish to suggest that, on the one hand, such a strategy would risk simply reiterating the EIHP logic – whereby messy 'real-life' contexts are treated as

'barriers' that limit the transferability of science-based solutions. As such, it may also be unable to formulate a response to what could be described as on-going efforts to make the world look more like a laboratory. Indeed, as I will further argue in Chapter 7, the perceived need to assess how proven interventions can be made to work within 'real-life' settings has contributed to bourgeoning efforts to complement quantitative evidence on intervention effects with qualitative evidence on intervention 'acceptability and feasibility'. In other words, rather than questioning the on-going proliferation of rules and tools aimed at eliciting 'global' evidence on global solutions, this is instead being paralleled by a proliferation of research efforts to subsequently assess how these global solutions can be made to fit into particular contexts. But on the other hand, such an analytical strategy would also risk closing down the opportunity to re-imagine if and how things could indeed be otherwise.

Indeed, although much of this chapter has focussed on pointing out tensions and challenges that emerged in the 'doing' of EIHP/knowledge translation, I have also tried to convey that – despite these challenges – none of my Ugandan interviewees contested that policies should be informed by evidence. From my interviews and conversations with members of the REACH/EVIPNet/SURE team, it was obvious how deeply committed these health professionals were to science and scientific research, and how closely this commitment was linked to hopes that science could indeed make a difference, first and foremost by improving health and healthcare in Uganda. Further, none of the policymakers that I interviewed claimed that policymaking should involve guesswork or that science was unimportant. What I propose this demands is to not just seek to debunk scientific evidence or point to the failures of efforts to link proofs and politics. Instead, the situated challenges that I highlighted in this chapter should be taken as a prompt to ask what 'better' evidence may be, or how EIHP could be re-imagined in ways that may allow paying attention to the many concerns and questions that emerge with the situated dimensions of a (policy) problem.

The key aim of this chapter has thus been to show that by reinforcing the role of science as the provider of rational evidence-based (policy) solutions, global EIHP frameworks may well fail in their aim to link proofs and politics. I

described Policy Briefs, Priority Setting exercises and Policy Dialogues as 'translation devices' that are perceived as crucial components of the infrastructure to facilitate the circulation and dissemination of research evidence from laboratories and publications into the hand of policymakers. But I also suggested that each of these devices undergirds this view of science as a solution provider to common problems. As the first crucial step in EIHP/knowledge translation guides, EIHP Priority Setting mechanisms may increasingly try to incorporate stakeholder views and priorities. Yet, I also showed that they nonetheless require the translation of a complex policy issue into a pre-defined problem address-able by science-based solutions. Policy Briefs, on the other hand, operationalize the demand to integrate global scientific evidence on solution effects/impacts with 'local' evidence on "modifying factors in specific settings" (Oxman et al 2009: 3; STP1). But I also suggested that this remains all-too-often bound up with a language that frames messy contexts as problematic barriers that obstruct the implementation of evidence-based interventions that have been proven to 'work'. Furthermore, EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits may propose to integrate scientific proofs with local stakeholder values and preferences; yet, this does not affect their claim that the most important and 'best' evidence is global evidence on 'what works'. As I suggested, these toolkits insist on EIHP as a problem-centred approach that aims to respond to policymakers' needs. At the same time, however, these EIHP frameworks are bound up with the idea that the 'best' evidence is global evidence on intervention effects, as well as with a hierarchy of particular methods (first and foremost RCTs and Systematic Reviews) to elicit this evidence in the name of 'objectivity' and 'true' effects.

This has a number of important consequences. First, it arguably responsibleises those meant to implement proven interventions or those targeted by them: its seems inevitable that if interventions are perceived as scientifically proven to 'work', their (anticipated or actual) not-working in particular situations will be blamed on contextual 'barriers', oppositional 'values and opinions', or recalcitrant patients (cf. Michael and Rosengarten 2013). Second, it forecloses a sustained debate on the 'value' of supposedly global

proofs on true intervention effects. And yet, the typical design of RCTs as intervention-vs-control studies means that these studies have little to say about how to chose one particular interventions over others. In other words, they cannot answer the question likely to be of concern for policymakers, namely which intervention to choose among a whole range of potentially unlimited alternatives. More so, Systematic Reviews could be said to be aimed at answering the general questions 'does it work?' – yet, at least in the example of task shifting, they did not seem to provide the evidence for a key question or concern among Ugandan policymakers, namely 'could task shifting work in specific places or specific facilities in Uganda?'.

Considering that task shifting is already practiced more or less informally in a variety of settings in Uganda, this raises the question if disembedded 'global' evidence on the workings of task shifting somewhere is indeed more 'valuable' than, for example, an in-depth examination of existing task shifting attempts in Uganda that might assess if and how these task shifting attempts worked in specific facilities (or why not). I do not wish to suggest that study findings from other places must be irrelevant – indeed, there are undoubtedly many instances where much can be learned from trials of particular interventions done elsewhere, and reviewing the studies may indeed raise new questions and concerns that pertain to a particular policy problem. But rather than positing the averaged measure of an intervention's impact elicited from studies conducted 'around the world' as per se the most important type of evidence, we may ask what this evidence can attest to, and what not. And further, what other types of information may be needed to learn about the situated concerns and challenges posed by a policy problem. Altogether, I would thus suggest that, by privileging the best global evidence on 'what works', EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits risk imposing on policymakers demands that may not concern them, at the same time that they fail to pay sufficient attention to how a problematic situation comes (in-)to matter.

As this chapter highlighted, the implementation of global EIHP/knowledge translation frameworks indeed posed a number of challenges for the Ugandan REACH/EVIPNet/SURE, and to their efforts to translate evidence into better healthcare decisions to improve the health situation in Uganda. Further, I wish

to suggest that some of the ambiguities I highlighted in this chapter may have stemmed from a recognition that these efforts precisely did not straightforwardly translate knowledge into 'action', as its is often claimed; as well as to their frustration that the 'critical mass' of policymakers continued to lack an appreciation for the 'value' of evidence. As such, I want to suggest that these ambiguities could be taken as a prompt to re-imagine what a 'better' science and better evidence-informed policy could be. As I argued in Chapter 4, EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits' strive for global evidence partly rests on treating quality and relevance as discreet properties of evidence to be appraised – whereby quality is conceived as a value of truth that is an inherent and immutable property of evidence to be appraised according to the rules of evidence, in contrast to relevance as a relational and context-specific subjective value applied onto the evidence. And yet, the many ambiguities around evidence in Uganda – as expressed, for example, in the doubts around Systematic Reviews as truly 'global' evidence, the questions about the role of contextual factors for the workings of interventions, and the insistence on the importance of local evidence - could be taken to imply that Ugandan knowledge translators/brokers were indeed also aware that the 'value' of evidence is inseparably linked to its significance and adequacy to the question being posed.

For a long time after I returned from Uganda, I struggled with the interpretation of my fieldwork data. One of these reasons was that, in my interviews with Ugandan health professionals, the notion of evidence seemed at once all pervasive, and yet largely elusive. Put differently, everyone I interviewed – mainly knowledge translators/brokers and policymakers, but also a number of Ugandan NGO staff and representatives of professional bodies – stressed the importance of evidence and expressed their support for more evidence-informed policymaking. Yet at the same time, it seemed difficult to grasp, to *hold on to* or *delineate*, from their descriptions what exactly evidence actually *is*. Indeed, it took me a long time to realise that this was precisely because I, too, was looking for the 'stable' object evidence. In other words, even though I was crafting my thesis around a careful critique of EIHP frameworks that juxtapose 'objective' and generalizable scientific proofs

with subjective judgements, values and perspectives, I failed to see that I was also attempting to find in and extract from my interview material the evidence for a general(-izable) and transposable concept of evidence. As a consequence, I failed to see – and, or so I want to suggest, failed to see that my interviewees understood this so much better than me – that what evidence *is* is indeed highly relational. In other words, there is no 'stable object' 'best' evidence independent of the question 'for what?'.

In hindsight, this seems indeed to be precisely what Ugandan REACH/EVIPNet/SURE knowledge translators/brokers had insisted on all along in our interviews. I already quoted above one team member who insisted that evidence could be all kinds of "information collected in a country" that could be used to make "rational decisions" (*EIHP2016_001, Interview, 23/1/2016*). In our interview, this knowledge translator continued elaborating on this by arguing that this information

"does not need to be the conventional research that is done..., what academics do. But it could be information that is collected as part of day-to-day activities. It's not research but it's... if I look at a health system... the documentation of how many people present to health units with a particular health issue... in a region of the country or the entire country... *that is* evidence, *that is* information that can be used [...] to make rational decisions" (*EIHP2016_001, Interview, 23/1/2016*; emphasis in original).

This emphasis on treating as evidence all kinds of information that can be used to make a decision was also echoed in my interview with another former REACH/EVIPNet/SURE researcher (EIHP2016_05, Interview, 20/1/2016). In response to my question of how they would define 'good' evidence, this interviewee involved me in their example, more precisely the decision-making process that had determined my mode of transport to our meeting point:

Interviewee: "For every decision that you make [...] you generate evidence. When you want to get here, and you decide that 'I'm not using a car', you are looking at funds, you are looking at time, you are also looking at other...

NJ: ...safety [laughing and pointing to my motorcycle helmet, acquired once I had realised that the ubiquitous motorcycle taxis were the quickest, cheapest and easily the most perilous mode of transport in inner-city Kampala].

Interviewee: Safety [laughs]. You see what I mean. You say: 'ok now for safety: it's risky, I'll buy a helmet. And I also use one [a motorcycle taxi driver] who would understand what I'm saying'. You see what I mean? You don't document it, but you have collected some evidence that is related to the decision you are going to take".

In both these examples, my interviewees seem to suggest not only that evidence can in principle be all kind of relevant information, but also that for something to be evidence it needs to be relevant to a specific problem or decision. More so, some REACH/EVIPNet/SURE knowledge translators/brokers also expressed an explicit appreciation for the diverging concerns and priorities of researchers and policymakers. Despite insisting on the importance of research evidence to inform policy decisions, another REACH/EVIPNet/SURE team member, for example, maintained that "research is not the only thing on the table". As they explained,

"research is important, but policy issues are political issues. So research is not the only thing they [policymakers] are going to consider. For me as a researcher, research is everything. But for the politicians it's not everything. They have other things to think of, because they will impact on how the whole of society functions as a whole and will react or respond to that".

To me, these three examples indicate that these REACH/EVIPNet/SURE researchers – perhaps more in line with their role as 'knowledge brokers' – appreciate that researchers and policymakers may be guided by different concerns as well as different demands on evidence. But also that these concerns and demands are part of the processes through which evidence comes to matter, and comes to matter differently. In other words, I would suggest that in their explanations – in the emphasis that routinely collected information at health units *is* evidence; in the insistence that evidence is generated for every situated decision; and the acknowledgement of different

concerns – evidence is not a mobile and stable 'global' object. Instead, evidence comes (in-)to matter in a way that is inseparable from the situated demands that it has to fulfil and the questions it has to answer. I want to propose that these examples could be taken as 'gestures' (cf. Rosengarten and Savransky 2018), as a prompt towards the possibility of re-formulating what good (scientific) evidence may be, in ways that challenge the separation of objective quality and subjective relevance – of measuring and mattering. And, as such, as gestures towards re-imagining the link between proofs and politics. I will elaborate on this in Chapter 7.

Epilogue: Towards uncertain futures

As already noted in the previous chapter, the SURE Project officially wound up in early months of 2014, terminating what had been the major funding source for Nelson Sewankambo and his team of REACH/EVIPNet knowledge translators/brokers at MakCHS. By the time I visited the remainders of the team in 2016, a number of new projects had been initiated in an effort to continue driving Ugandan EIHP/knowledge translation efforts forward. In addition to the above-mentioned Africa Centre, this also included the setting up of a dedicated *Office for Knowledge Translation* at Makerere University – albeit this time to specifically encourage the dissemination of research findings produced by Makerere health researchers to wider non-academic audiences.

Still, it also seemed apparent that without core funding, the team was struggling to keep up its efforts. As noted in the previous chapter, some current and former team members seemed frustrated with the lack of support from the Ugandan government. But there were also some who expressed their ambivalence about the best source for financial support and cautioned that their job required being shielded from "undue influence" and to be "independent", financially and otherwise, of those making the decisions, including the Ugandan government (*EIHP2016_02, Interview, 26/7/2016*). At the same time, these researchers were also aware that their chosen autonomy from Ugandan authorities would almost certainly come at the cost of a continuing reliance on foreign funders – which, in turn, translated into unpredictable and short-term programmatic funding contingent on shifting

international priorities. Ultimately, there thus remains a striking dissymmetry between the promises of knowledge translation/EIHP frameworks to enable more certain futures, and the persistently uncertain future for Ugandan knowledge translators/brokers themselves.

Chapter 7: Good proofs, different politics

Drawing together material from archival research, document analysis and fieldwork at the Ugandan REACH/EVIPNet/SURE 'country node', the preceding chapters sought to re-assemble EIHP in global health as a matter of and for care. That is, rather than critiquing EIHP as a hegemonic 'evidentiary regime' or debunking the desire for trustworthy scientific evidence, my aim in this thesis has been to carefully engage with concerns for EIHP while also examining the problematic questions articulated by demands to link proofs presumed by evidence-making processes and politics in practice.

This concluding chapter begins with a review of what prompted the shift in my analytical orientation from corrosive critique to a generative engagement with demands to link proofs and politics. Taking seriously Ugandan efforts to foster evidence-for-policy processes, as well as the challenges that hamper such efforts, has compelled me to examine the problematic way that 'global' EIHP/knowledge translation frameworks insist on the separatedness of facts and values, measuring and mattering, proofs and politics. To further highlight what is at stake, this chapter returns to two examples of what I propose are ongoing efforts by EIHP proponents to include a wider range of expertises, knowledges and experiences in evidence-for-practice processes. In discussing the promises and pitfalls of these efforts, I underline both the urgency of alternative modes of engagement with evidence-for-policy efforts, as well as the challenging nature of the task ahead.

In the speculative hope of cultivating a different future, I conclude by proposing to conceive of evidence-making as a situated and contingent achievement as a necessary first step towards alternative ways of imagining the link between proofs and politics.

Beyond corrosive critique

As I noted at the beginning of this thesis, in the 'critical' global health literature, growing demands for evidence-based/evidence-informed policies and practices are often treated with suspicion. Proclamations of expanding 'evidentiary regimes' (Biehl 2016), a new 'regime of truth' (Fan and Uretsky

2017), or a 'dominant regime of veridiction and falsification' (Biehl and Petryna 2013) abound. Mostly, these proclamations are linked to concerns that such regimes progressively re-configure global and national healthcare landscapes with often unintended and/or negative consequences. Such concerns undoubtedly derive from scholarly commitments to expose existing inequalities and insist on the need to account for difference in the world – in light of what is often seen as a global health 'juggernaut' (Crane 2013) dominated by Global North-dominated organisations and institutions and driven by universalist claims and technological quick-fixes (cf. Montgomery et al. 2017). By contrast, this thesis has sought to highlight that such an emphasis on monolithic and hegemonic evidentiary regimes imposed in the name of a Global North-dominated global health may also come with its own 'blindspots'. Not only does it run the risk of paying insufficient attention to the active role played by health professionals in the Global South in fostering evidentiary approaches. But, moreover, an overemphasis on how such evidentiary 'regimes' intrude on other knowledge practices, are contested, break down or entail adverse effects risks eliding the question of how and why scientific achievements and policies accountable to evidence(s) matter.

In places like Kampala's Mulago Hospital grounds, the influence of a Global North-dominated global health can – often quite literally – be measured by the size of new treatment and research facilities bearing the names of foreign NGOs, foundations, and universities. Indeed, Ugandan EIHP/knowledge translation experts seemed acutely aware of this influence, and of the way it impacts on local research and policy priorities. At the same time, however, these researchers would almost certainly reject the characterisation of their EIHP/knowledge translation efforts as part of an imposed 'evidentiary regime'. Chapter 5 not only highlighted that Nelson Sewankambo and members of his team have been early and tireless champions of evidence-for-policy efforts in Uganda. But, more so, I argued that this was not just *despite* being aware of the influence of foreign programs and funds, but, at least partly, *because* of them. That is, their EIHP efforts seemed grounded in a faith in the importance of scientific research and in a hope for policymaking to be more transparent, systematic and accountable. But they were also linked to concerns for a better

alignment of (often foreign-funded) research priorities with national policy priorities, aspirations to contribute to a strengthened healthcare system, as well wider hopes to contribute to Uganda as a modern, self-governing and sovereign nation.

I do not wish to question or explain away such an "aspiration to modernity", as Ferguson (2006: 32) may put it. Instead, as Ugandan health professionals "struggle through and with" (Verran 2001: 38) what are undoubtedly uneven pasts and presents, I have felt obliged to take seriously their concerns and their hopes in the achievements of (biomedical or health) science(s), as well as for more accountable policymaking. My re-presentation of EIHP as a matter of and for care has aimed to articulate some of these concerns and hopes. As part of this, I also highlighted some of the challenges that the application of 'global' EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits pose in practice, and argued that they link to the problematic way that these toolkits present science as the provider of objective solutions to pre-defined (policy) problems.

Chapter 4 described how this is articulated in the way EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits emphasise the circulation and contextualisation of 'global' scientific evidence to support 'local' decision-making. I showed that these toolkits privilege synthesised evidence on experimentally-tested 'solutions', preferably in the form of Systematic Reviews of Randomised Controlled Trials (RCTs). Through a process of 'contextualisation', this global research evidence should then be integrated with local evidence on the acceptability and feasibility of the proposed solutions, as well as with the values and preferences of local stakeholders. One of the underlying arguments of this thesis has therefore been that - with EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits increasingly insisting on the need to integrate scientific evidence with 'modifying factors' and values and preferences in situated decision-making processes - new analytical strategies are required to account for these developments. How can we engage with demands for evidence-based/informed practices based on evidentiary rules and tools if the standardisation of healthcare practices is no longer – if it has indeed ever been – a key objective of EBM and EIHP efforts? Provocatively, one might argue that notions such as 'adaption', 'translation' and 'contextualisation' have served as

analytical tools to undergird constructivist STS accounts seeking to challenge science's universalist claims by emphasising the persistence of difference (cf. Timmermans and Berg 1997; Prakash 1999; Anderson 2002). But they *also* serve as concepts in EIHP/knowledge translation frameworks that allow framing messy contexts as 'barriers' while maintaining the status of a universalist science as the provider of rational and objective solutions. One key challenge that Chapter 4 thus introduced to the thesis was the need to develop a different strategy to engage with evidence-for-policy efforts; a strategy that allows for a careful engagement with demands for trustworthy evidence and its utilisation in policymaking, at the same time as it can point to the problematic ways that these demands are articulated in current 'global' EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits.

In order to pursue this, Chapter 4 linked the claims attached to the primacy of Randomized Controlled Trials (RCTs) and their evidence to what Isabelle Stengers calls, after Whitehead, the 'fallacy of misplaced concreteness': I argued that, first, producing RCT evidence that an intervention 'works' in a particular situation is not treated as a situated achievement but as a read-off of some singular and transcendental reality out there: 'it works'; and second, the motivating concerns leading to the construction of RCT evidence are not appreciated as situated constraints, but promulgated in the name of a general method for obtaining objective knowledge representative of this singular reality. As a result, I argued, concerns for objective evidence on the 'true' causal relationships that undergird the workings of interventions continue to hold up RCTs as the gold-standard method.

At the same time, I also suggested that the growing importance placed on Systematic Reviews appears to attest, at least in part, to an element of doubt regarding the generalizability of findings from single RCTs. As 'global evidence', Systematic Reviews are proposed to respond to this perceived problem by introducing what I have argued to be a further series of 'de- and re-contextualising' steps. Moreira (2007), based on his ethnographic observations of the work of Systematic Reviewers, describes the Systematic Review process itself as a two-fold process of 'disentanglement and qualification': first, reviewers extract and recalculate data from original

publications with the aim of 'neutralising' the rhetorical strategies that researcher-authors commonly employ to convince readers of the value of their research; in a second step, Moreira notes that study results are 're-qualified' through a process whereby Systematic Reviewers subject individual study data to a series of comparisons against pre-established quality criteria as well as current scientific and political debates (Moreira 2007)²⁶. What this thesis has pointed to is a somewhat similar but parallel de- and re-contextualisation process. On the one hand, cumulating evidence from different studies in Systematic Reviews involves extracting evidence of the 'true' workings of interventions beyond the particular experimental situations in which it was produced. That is, it requires largely disregarding the context that contributed to the working of a tested intervention and thus to the production of evidence in order to compare and synthesise findings from different studies. This serves to arrive at a statement on the context-independent effects of the intervention across studies in the name of a 'global' evidence base. On the other hand, EIHP/knowledge translation frameworks demand that this global evidence is then 'translated' and 're-contextualised' to assess its applicability in specific 'local' situations.

I proposed that this points to an apparent paradox at the heart of these frameworks: the insistence on the need for disembedded and objective 'global' evidence on true, and thus generally valid, intervention effects – and a concomitant acknowledgement that values, preferences and 'contexts' matter. Whereas the latter undergirds efforts to 'contextualise' evidence, organise deliberative forums and adapt evidence-based interventions, it arguably does not activate a more sustained debate on the situated nature of evidence. Put differently, the *applicability* of evidence and *implement-ability* of evidence-based interventions are acknowledged to be value-, preference-, and context-sensitive; but the privileging of global scientific evidence on 'what works' appears to be sustained by the assumption that the same factors have little import on the 'true' workings of healthcare interventions and, as such, on what

²⁶ Moreira (2007) draws here on Callon and colleagues' description of 'qualifications tests' as a series of processes through which objects and the characteristics assigned to them come into being reciprocally (Michel Callon, Méadel, and Rabeharisoa 2002).

enables the production of evidence. I also argued that this further undergirds the claim that science delivers value-free facts, whereas everything else is contextual 'barriers' or (contrarian) values and preferences that may impede the implementation of interventions that have been proven to work. In other words, at the same time that 'global' EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits propose to integrate objective scientific evidence with subjective values and preferences and to link proofs and politics, these toolkits also have to insist on their separatedness.

Rather than being of just theoretical concern, Chapters 5 and 6 argued that these conceptions contributed to some of the challenges that emerged as Ugandan knowledge translators/brokers adopted and adapted EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits in practice. For once, the unambiguous way that these toolkits conceive of the different types of and roles for 'global' and 'local' evidence was contrasted by the much more contested nature of these categories in practice. Nelson Sewankambo's parallel efforts to increase the contributions of Ugandan or East African researchers and research to the production of Systematic Reviews, for example, highlight that ideas of a 'global pool of knowledge' cannot gloss over the fact that, in practice, it continues to matter where, how, what and by whom knowledge is produced. Similarly, many of my interviewees emphasised the importance of 'local' evidence for decision-making processes, at the same time that there were concerns that locally-conducted but internationally-funded research may fail to align with national research and policy priorities. In Uganda, both the fostering of evidence-for-policy mechanism and the concomitant insistence on the need to enhance local contributions to such efforts seemed inseparable from long-standing hopes of aligning scientific endeavours with nation-building efforts, and of reasserting Uganda's independence against a backdrop of enduring foreign influence on research and policy agendas. And yet, what this thesis has carefully suggested is that this contested terrain also harbours a challenge to both, modern science and to the "modern tie" (Geissler et al. 2015: 1) between science and political governance.

Indeed, the impact of the REACH/EVIPNet/SURE team's knowledge translation efforts on Ugandan policymaking seemed far from clear. Ugandan

knowledge translators often expressed dismay at the lack of a 'critical mass' of policymakers committed to the greater use evidence in their decisionmaking. And yet, I suggested that the barriers to turning evidence into action could not easily be explained away by either policymakers' lack of access to global evidence on 'what works', or by their dissenting 'opinions' or 'values'. As I argued in Chapter 6, at least in the particular case of the REACH/EVIPNet/SURE Task Shifting Policy Brief, the policy 'problem' of a shortage of frontline health workers seemed far more multifarious and mutable than could have been addressed by a process based on sourcing science-based solutions to pre-defined problems.

Drawing on these insights, I carefully suggested that as long as EIHP/knowledge translation efforts are geared towards evidentiary rules and tools for the translation of 'global' scientific evidence on 'what works', they may indeed perpetuate the problem that such efforts are meant to address. Put differently, if they continue to elevate science to the status of provider of rational solutions, EIHP efforts might indeed fail to link proofs and politics – precisely *because* these rational solutions may not in fact be deemed workable in 'messy' contexts, and because such efforts may fail to pay attention to the many concerns and questions that emerge with the situated dimensions of a (policy) problem.

So how may evidence-for-policy processes better account for the role that 'contexts' play in the workings of healthcare interventions, and better able to negotiate the difficult challenge of bridging scientific expertise and democratic decision-making?

Ongoing challenges: unification vs. co-existence

The following section discusses two ongoing efforts by EIHP proponents that I suggest could indeed, at least partly, be seen as an effort to address the challenges I highlight above. The first example concerns the push from within biomedicine and the evidence-for-practice field towards incorporating a wider range of evidentiary sources as the basis for healthcare decision-making. The second example returns to Policy Dialogues as part of bourgeoning efforts to foster more deliberative healthcare decision-making. In (re-)engaging these examples, I aim to highlight both their possibilities as well as potential pitfalls.

In regard to the first example, I focus on 'Qualitative Systematic Reviews' as a new frontier in both EBM and EIHP to suggest that they exemplify an evergrowing acknowledgement of the contributions that other disciplines and their evidences can make within the field of (global) health. Yet, I also point to the limitations to such inclusion efforts where they are used to prop up 'business as usual'. The second example returns to the rhetorical shift from evidencebased to evidence-informed policymaking and my argument that this shift made explicit a growing acknowledgement that in (political) decision-making "[j]udgements, values, and other factors, always play a role" (Oxman et al. 2009: 5; STP1; cf. WHO 2005). This appreciation of policymaking as a more distributed process arguably served to clearly disassociate EIHP efforts from visions of scientific management and enlightened techno-scientific governance that were the target of much scholarly critique in the 1990s/2000s (e.g. Ezrahi 1990). At least in part, it also counters well-versed critiques of evidence-for-policy approaches as relying on overly simplistic models of linear policymaking processes (e.g. Greenhalgh and Russell 2009; Cartwright, Goldfinch, and Howick 2010). And yet, I will argue that where deliberative processes, such as those fostered in EIHP Policy Dialogues, continue to be primarily conceived as mechanisms to foster the integration of scientific evidence with 'opinions and values', they remain a missed opportunity for a more collaborative and generative engagement with (policy) problems.

What this section seeks to achieve is to acknowledge growing efforts to include a wider range of expertises, knowledges and experiences in evidencefor-practice processes, but to also highlight the problematic and topical questions they raise, including in regard to how we as social scientists should respond to these developments. Indeed, I argue that these efforts ostensibly chime with social science demands for a more inclusive (global) health research space, as well as STS concerns for how to 'bring science into democracy' (Latour 2004). As such, I provocatively suggest that some of the pitfalls of EIHP's inclusion efforts also raise difficult questions for a social science that treats greater inclusion and participation as a panacea for better science, or better politics.

Diversifying evidentiary sources

Throughout this thesis, I highlighted the crucial role assigned to Systematic Reviews of RCTs in EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits. Although such Systematic Reviews continue to count as the most important evidence on intervention effects, at least some EHIP proponents have also called for a wider range of study designs to assess the workings of interventions, especially in regards to (non-biomedical) health system strengthening (HSS) interventions (e.g. Pang 2007; Bosch-Capblanch et al. 2012; WHO 2012b). Rather than a real challenge to the status of RCTs as per se the most superior study design, such calls are usually linked to concerns that RCTs for non-clinical interventions may not always be "ethical, appropriate or feasible" (WHO 2012b: 39). Still, they are arguably part of a growing openness among biomedically-oriented researchers towards a broader range of study designs and the need to diversify evidentiary sources to inform healthcare decisions. Indeed, as I also highlighted, EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits such as the SUPPORT Tools and the SURE Guides include provisions to incorporate evidence from other sources than efficacy/effectiveness studies in evidenceinformed Specifically, policy recommendations. EVIPNet-associated international EIHP experts have been increasingly vocal about the need to better integrate qualitative research and social scientists in EIHP processes (Lavis et al. 2005; Lewin et al. 2009). Under the guidance of these experts, WHO, too, has more recently started to promote the better inclusion of qualitative evidence in the development of recommendations and guidelines (e.g. WHO 2012a, 2014a).

To some extent these developments certainly suggests a growing appreciation for the contributions of a wider range of disciplines, approaches and methods to a global health field traditionally dominated by biomedical and public health sciences. At the same time, however, EHIP experts have been at the forefront of efforts to standardise the process of incorporating more diverse evidence sources into EIHP products, as well as how such evidence should be appraised. In other words, a growing appreciation of qualitative research seems to go hand in hand with a determination to subsume such research under existing evidentiary rules and tools. A key example are so-called Qualitative Systematic Reviews. Considered a crucial new frontier in both EBM and EIHP, such Qualitative Systematic Reviews are a central component of growing efforts to systematize and standardize the inclusion of high-quality qualitative evidence with existing knowledge translation frameworks (Noyes 2010; Hannes et al. 2013; Colvin 2015; Lewin et al. 2015; Glenton, Lewin, and Norris 2016). Accordingly, the version of Qualitative Systematic Reviews promoted by leading EIHP (and EBM) advocates – and also taken up in recent WHO guidelines – broadly follows the tried-and-tested steps of quantitative Systematic Reviews, including the search, quality appraisal and synthesis of qualitative evidence (Glenton, Lewin, and Norris 2016). Despite some acknowledgement that these steps may not be straightforwardly transposable to the realm of qualitative research (ibid.), efforts to do so as best as possible have also resulted in the adaption of a range of other tools traditionally used in the context of quantitative research. This includes, for example, a recently proposed modification for the PICO scheme (see Chapter 4) to support the search for gualitative evidence. Designed to complement guantitative evidence on the effects of interventions, the modified PICO scheme serves to help identifying evidence on the perceptions, preferences and values surrounding these interventions (e.g. stakeholder perceptions of the **P**roblem, of the acceptability of the Intervention, of the Comparators/options, and preferences regarding Outcomes) (Glenton, Lewin, and Norris 2016). Other proposed tools include new methods to cumulate evidence from qualitative studies, such as 'aggregation' or 'meta-ethnography' (Noyes and Lewin 2011; Colvin 2015; Glenton, Lewin, and Norris 2016). Furthermore, a GRADEderived framework was recently proposed as a key tool to standardise appraisal procedures and allow separating 'good' from 'bad' quality qualitative evidence (Lewin et al. 2015).

For some social scientists these bourgeoning efforts to incorporate qualitative evidence in knowledge translation/EIHP processes may be a clear sign that, as anthropologist Chris Colvin has argued, it is time to put to rest "overdetermined and unidimensional" critiques of evidentiary regimes to instead claim a "seat at the table" (Colvin 2015: 102–3). In many ways, such

calls for a more constructive engagement with evidence-for-policy efforts resonate with the task that I set myself with this thesis. At the same time, however, I would insist that the increasing acceptance of the contributing role of qualitative evidence to EIHP poses important questions regarding the role we as social scientists can, want to or may even be demanded to play.

It is for these reasons that I shall briefly highlight two topical examples that highlight the salience of these questions. Over the past 20 years, and paralleling the ever-growing emphasis in global health discourses on strengthening countries' health systems, public health specialists have pushed for the establishment of a new disciplinary field dedicated to health systems and policy research. As part of this, there have been repeated calls for a greater appreciation of the complexity of questions pertaining to the organisation of health systems and, relatedly, for the diversification of approaches and methods to address these questions (e.g. Sheikh et al. 2011; Gilson et al 2011; Bennett et al 2011). And yet, in 2017, the editors of *Critical* Public Health lamented what they perceived as an enduring overemphasis in health systems research on controlled study designs and linear cause-andeffect models (Salway and Green 2017). Around the same time, two other academic journals published open letters signed by dozens of public health researchers that criticised major health and medical journals for consistently discounting the importance of qualitative research and called for a more 'pluralist approach' to research (Greenhalgh et al. 2016; see also Daniels et al. 2016). The second example is the 2013-2016 West African Ebola epidemic. As international organisations struggled to contain an outbreak of unprecedented severity and reach, the need for locally-appropriate containment and education efforts were said to have sparked an unprecedented interest in mobilising 'social science intelligence' (Abramowitz et al. 2015). Some social scientists thus cast the 'Ebola moment' as a defining turning point for their disciplines' contribution to global health (Holden and Jensen 2017). Others, however, publicly voiced concerns that they were largely perceived as 'service providers', enrolled to smoothen the implementation of pre-determined evidence-based biomedical interventions (Menzel and Schroven 2016; also e.g. Chandler et al. 2015).

Both examples clearly hint at the frustration of many social scientists with what are often perceived as the exclusionary politics of a global health field traditionally dominated by biomedical researchers and interventionist approaches (see e.g. also Ooms 2015; Lee 2015; Hanefeld 2016). But more importantly, they also highlight that what is at stake – at a moment when there may indeed be a growing acknowledgement of the contributions of social science researchers to (global) health topics – is precisely the question of by whom, how and with what a 'seat at the table' may be claimed. Put differently, I argue that these developments necessitate being able to formulate a response to the demand that, in order to gain a 'seat at the table', we as social scientists would have to consent to having our research valued and evaluated according to gold-standardly evidentiary rules and tools developed in the name of finding 'objective' solutions to predetermined problems.

Indeed, above-cited concerns about social sciences being allocated the role of 'service providers' are arguably justified considering how the role of qualitative research is often framed vis-à-vis 'hard' evidence of intervention effects. The former head of Cochrane's Qualitative Research Methods Group, for example, suggests that a Systematic Review of RCTs remains the gold standard

"for clear evidence of the effectiveness of an intervention, but does not include evidence on how people experience the intervention or how it fits with their lifestyle or matches with their preferred choices or expectations" (Noyes 2010: 526).

As a result, she further proposes that synthesised qualitative evidence on these issues can "add value and improve the utility" of Systematic Reviews on intervention effects (Noyes 2010: 527).

These statements are noteworthy for a number of reasons. They echo what I argued to be a prevailing sentiment as to the role of qualitative research, namely that it remains largely seen as providing supplementary information to improve the implementation of interventions, especially by providing evidence on stakeholder's views and preference that can testifies to the 'acceptability and feasibility' of proven interventions (see also WHO 2012a; WHO 2014a; Lewin *et al.* 2015; Glenton, Lewin, and Norris 2016; Chapter 4). As such, they

also reiterate what I have argued to be a central paradox in the way both EBM and EIHP account for the role of 'contexts' in the workings of interventions. As I suggested in Chapter 4, the importance placed on Systematic Reviews of RCTs on intervention effects is at least partly based on their assumed ability to disentangle objective facts of the 'true' workings of interventions from subjective interferences of not only of investigators but also of those targeted by or involved in these interventions. In other words, it seems to involve the expectation that people's 'experiences, lifestyles, choices, or expectations' have no bearing on the 'true' workings of interventions. And yet, the above statements seem to affirm that these factors may indeed have a qualifying influence on if/how interventions work. I will return to this below.

In the way that the above statements frame the 'value' and 'usefulness' of social science and/or qualitative research they also substantiate concerns about what kind of roles social scientists and our evidences are assigned to play in (global) health debates, and how and who gets to decide if our contributions are indeed valuable. In other words, what this further highlights is the pressing need for us, as social scientists working on (global) health-related topics, to engage with and intervene in debates around what counts as 'best' research evidence and good evidence-informed policymaking in global health – and to do so not only out of ethico-political concerns for those most directly affected by them, but also because these debates ineluctably impact on our own knowledge practices.

As such, I am also concerned that neither a concession that 'hard' natural/biomedical sciences are best able to discover the 'true' facts of nature, nor a denunciation of the ability of any science to truly relate to the world provide any "sure ground" (Latour 2004b: 227) from which to articulate the contribution that social scientists can make to global health debates. Or from which to defy current efforts to impose on us particular evidentiary rules and tools to make our research more 'valuable' in the eyes of biomedical researchers. In terms of the latter, a similar argument has been put forward by Savranksy (2016) in regard to the bourgeoning demands imposed on (social science) academics to justify our value in the name of 'relevance' and 'impact'. Resisting such demands, Savransky argues, may require reclaiming

the notion of 'relevance' as part of "a different care of knowledge" in the social sciences (ibid: 209). What this entails, he proposes, is to neither try and emulate natural sciences' modern quest for 'objective' knowledge where this is taken to denote gaining access to the 'real' facts and causes through an "operation of estrangement" (ibid.: 67); nor to succumb to a relativism that claims that all knowledge is socially constructed. Instead, Savransky argues, a different care of knowledge would instead involve aiming to make relevant connections in the world in order to learn how things come (in)to matter in each situation.

The on-going debates on the need for greater disciplinary and evidentiary diversity in health research and evidence-for-policy efforts are thus encouraging. But much work is to be done for us, as social scientists, to claim our stake in these debates. This requires resisting the imposition of particular evidentiary rules and tools in the name of smoothening the implementation of 'objective', evidence-based solution. But conversely, it may also require refraining from justifying the value of health-related social science research in the name of social constructivism (for precisely such an attempt, see e.g. Gilson *et al.* 2011). My own effort to do so has thus involved not only engaging with the problematic questions posed by the demand for scientific evidence in global health. But in proposing to re-assemble EIHP as a matter of and for care I have also aimed to re-engage the question of my own evidentiary practice: how my own ways of studying and re-presenting EIHP relate to how it comes (in-)to matter, and the futures this may engender. I return to this below.

Deliberation on the facts

In this section, I examine more closely the idea of policy informed by scientific evidence, by drawing on wider discussions in science studies on how to analyse – and formulate differently – the relationship between science and politics. As Chapters 4 and 6 showed, EIHP/knowledge translation frameworks actively encourage the participation of policymakers and 'other' stakeholders in knowledge translation processes and insist on the importance of taking into consideration their preferences, values and opinions. However, I also argued previously that this formulation upholds, and further articulates,

the problematic distinction between facts and values – the former as the responsibility of science, the latter as what preoccupies politics (and social sciences, see above). So far, I largely focused on how this distinction further cements the problematic conception of the role of (modern) science as the provider of objective and rational solutions. In the following, I want to critically discuss what this distinction means in regards to the notion of politics supposed by EIHP/knowledge translation frameworks. In discussing possible alternative conceptions, I suggest that STS scholarship, too, has struggled to conceptualise the relationship between science and politics²⁷.

As I described before, knowledge translation/EIHP frameworks such as the SUPPORT and SURE Tools provide for specific steps to allow for 'stakeholder' participation in EIHP/knowledge translation processes. Chapter 6 showed that a key step involves so-called Policy Dialogues, whereby drafts of Policy Briefs are circulated among, presented to and discussed with participants that often included policymakers, civil society organization, and the media. Where such Dialogues are treated as an opportunity for a variety of stakeholders to consult on a policy issue they may well be seen as an encouraging move towards a more collaborative mode of engagement with a policy problem or a problem of public concern. And yet, I also suggested that the EIHP model of Policy Dialogues primarily serves to integrate scientific evidence with stakeholders' views, opinions and values. As exercises to foster deliberations *on the facts*, such Dialogues thus appear to mainly foster the

²⁷ As noted in Chapter 4, in clinical medicine, parallel efforts to better integrate scientific evidence with patient values and preferences are currently bourgeoning under the banner of 'shared decision-making' and 'patient-centred' or 'participatory' medicine (e.g. Charles *et al.* 1997; Elwyn *et al.* 2012; Montori *et al.* 2013; Richards *et al.* 2013). At first sight, these developments seem to chime with STS studies that explicitly or implicitly link the participation of those affected by a condition to hopes for a democratisation of knowledge and evidence-making practices (cf. Chapter 1). And yet, in regard to participatory medicine or shared-decision-making, scholars have also expressed doubt that such efforts indeed allow for a renegotiation of expertise or a more collaborative biomedicine (Allen and Cloyes 2005; May *et al.* 2006; Callén *et al.* 2009; Jordan and Court 2010; McNeil 2013; Pols 2014). What seems at least partly at stake in these debates is similar to the issue that I wish to address in this section, namely in how far more participatory processes necessarily recast the relationship between (biomedical) sciences and other forms of knowing and doing.

dissemination and 'contextualization' of 'global' scientific evidence on intervention-solutions to predetermined problems.

Deliberative and participatory decision-making models have in recent decades gained increasing traction in a variety of fields from health to international development, commonly linked to efforts to counteract the dominance of technical or scientific experts in the making of decisions of public concern (for useful overviews see e.g. Abelson et al. 2003; Cass 2006). In aiming to ensure democratic decision-making, deliberative or participatory models typically seek to subject technical or scientific expertise to public scrutiny through the involvement of different stakeholders. Despite their seemingly good intents and popularity, however, such models have also faced sustained criticism. In development studies, for example, critics argue that participatory approaches have been turned into tick-box exercises used to engineer public consent to and implementation of (usually foreign) expert-driven predetermined policies and programs (Cooke and Kothari 2001; Leal 2010). A particular concern has been with the issue of representation, with critics arguing that participatory models may obscure the difficult issue of who or what included participants can indeed be representative of, especially in the context of a largely donor-funded and hierarchically-structured development field (O'Neill 2001; Cass 2006; Mosse 2011). As one particular example of this difficulty, Ferguson (2006) argues that development organisations' involvement of (often) heavily donor-funded civil society organisations as a 'surrogate demos' is a doubly cunning move that at once legitimises donordriven policies and shifts the blame for the failure of such policies onto the shoulders of countries' citizens and their representatives.

Many of these critiques seem pertinent to the way current EIHP/knowledge translation frameworks champion deliberative models, such as Policy Dialogues, in settings like Uganda to ensure policymaking processes that are both, evidence-informed and participatory. As indicated above, this is not to negate that these frameworks are genuinely well-intentioned in their promotion of the inclusion of policymakers and other stakeholders that may be affected by policy decisions. And yet, these frameworks also offer little critical reflection on how these formalised processes can deal with issues of

representation, exclusion, and meaningful knowledge exchange. One particular issue that I have pointed to in previous chapters is the problematic configuration of 'local' knowledge in EIHP frameworks. Beyond what I have argued (and will return to below) to be a problematic juxtaposition between global evidence and local knowledge, there are also questions about the nature of knowledge that these frameworks consider 'local' and relevant. According to the SUPPORT Tools, relevant 'local' evidence comprises "routine data, survey data and data from one-off studies" (Lewin et al. 2009: 2; STP11). In other words, local knowledge here largely refers to either 'planning' knowledge' (Mosse 2001) in the form of statistical and epidemiological knowledge collected by national and subnational administrative units (and often at the behest of donor organisations), or to local research produced according to the quality marks of a global science. As such, it is precisely not the kind of 'local' knowledge that is typically referred to as 'vernacular', 'traditional' or 'indigenous' knowledges as alternatives to modern science. As noted in Chapter 1, framings that pit scientific against indigenous nonscientific knowledge may themselves risk re-dichotomisation or essentialising such knowledges. Still, in the way EHIP/knowledge translation frameworks predetermine what forms of 'local' knowledge and expertise are relevant to include they also risk excluding truly alternative, critical or even disruptive voices.

This risk is only further enhanced by the way Policy Dialogues are framed as participatory processes that allow integrating scientific *evidence* with the *values or views* of stakeholders. What such a framing arguably achieves is that it turns the political process of deliberation into the mere exchange of disputable views and opinions on the indisputable facts established by scientists. Put differently, the participatory model promoted in global EIHP/knowledge translation frameworks only further reiterates the dualist framework that juxtaposes a plurality of stakeholder values, opinions and preferences with the singularity of nature that can be attested to by objective scientific evidence – "multiculturalism", as Latour put it, as "the flipside of mononaturalism" (Latour 2002: 14). As I noted, what this arguably risks is that it responsible-ises those meant to implement proven interventions or those

targeted by them: it seems inevitable that if interventions are perceived as scientifically proven to 'work', their anticipated not-working in particular situations will be blamed on contextual 'barriers' or oppositional 'values and opinions'. Furthermore, it also forecloses any scrutiny of the 'value' of supposedly global proofs on true intervention effects. Provocatively, one might say that scientific facts no longer have to prove themselves outside of the laboratory.

Yet, Chapter 6 pointed to some of the tensions that may emerge at the interface of demands for evidence of both global excellence and local relevance and that clearly resisted easy dichotomisation into global scientific solutions versus local barriers or adverse preferences/opinions. Using the example of the REACH/EVIPNet/SURE Task Shifting Policy Brief, I suggested that at least some policymakers seemed to question the primacy of evidence on the working of task shifting interventions from 'around the world' over findings that could attest to if, how and under what circumstances particular forms of task shifting may work in Uganda. Moreover, there seemed to be some doubts as to whether the problem to be addressed could be straightforwardly identified as a shortage of health workers. I argued that these objections challenge the easy dichotomisation into scientific facts and stakeholder values and opinions. But more so, I proposed that, by holding on to this dichotomy, current EIHP/knowledge translation frameworks are likely to remain unable to pay sufficient attention to the many concerns and questions that emerge with the situated dimensions of a policy problem – and thus risk failing to link proofs and politics. But how could this link be conceived otherwise?

Over the past decade or so, STS scholars, too, have become increasingly interested in the role that scientific expertise may legitimately play in political decision-making processes. At least for some scholars, this has been motivated by concerns that STS efforts to undermine scientific authority based on appeals to 'objectivity' and 'truth' left scientific expertise and facts vulnerable in the face of growing attacks from climate change deniers, warmongers, and conspiracy theorists (see e.g., Latour 2004; Law 2009; Stengers 2016). In many ways, these STS scholars could be said to have

thus grappled with a problem that is not dissimilar to that posed by proponents of evidence-for-policy approaches, namely how to conceive of a link between science and politics in a way that both acknowledges scientific expertise and at the same time establishes limits of scientific authority.

In drawing these parallels I do not wish to propose that it is possible, or even desirable, to reduce to one 'meta-problem' what are undoubtedly a plethora of multiple concerns of various scholars from diverse disciplines. Nonetheless, emphasising such parallels, as I have aimed to do at various points throughout this thesis, underscores that the problematic questions articulated by efforts to link proofs and politics are indeed demanding. Rather than dismissing others' efforts of grappling with these challenging questions, this thesis has been committed to 'staying with' and learning from the 'trouble' that could be said to necessarily arise when analytical propositions (including my own) are put to the test. Indeed, it could be argued that within STS, too, the more concrete – or, in John Law's words, 'prescriptive' (Law 2009) – propositions by STS scholars have been for how sciences may be 'brought into democracy' (Latour 2004), the more they have been challenged by colleagues.

A key example is Bruno Latour, who followed his initial project aimed at redefining science (by arguing that is has never been modern (Latour 1993b)) with the self-imposed challenge of reformulating politics (Latour 2004). As in his previous work, these latter efforts have focused on the assemblage and articulation of human and non-human actors, yet this time with the goal of reimagining politics as the "progressive composition of a good common world" (Latour 2004: 8). In other words, whereas Latour's descriptions of scientific fact-making were concerned with the co-emergence of nature and society as consequences of their artificial division, his latter aim has been to rethink politics as if such a division did not exist. Key to this is precisely a reclaiming of the meaning of 'politics' from what Latour describes as its usual restriction to the "values, interests, opinions, and social forces of isolated, naked humans" (Latour 1999: 290). As he argues, this narrow understanding of politics relies precisely on the concomitant understanding of nature as a singular and discoverable reality: while viewpoints may diverge, consensus and truce will always be possible in the name of rationality and a shared commitment to a singular reality – "[p]assions may divide us, but we can rely on reason to reunite us" (Latour 2002: 7).

Latour's proposed solution for a "politics without nature" (Latour 2004: 228) involves the formation of a new type of collective that deliberate on issues of shared concerns. This 'Parliament of Things', he proposes, should be based on a constitution that lays out the tasks and procedures that gather humans and non-humans as part of such new collectives:

"Instead of two powers, one hidden and indisputable (nature) and the other disputable and despised (politics), we have two different tasks in the same collective. The first task will be to answer the question: How many humans and nonhumans are to be taken into account? The second will be to answer the most difficult of all questions: Are you ready, and at the price of what sacrifice, to live the good life together?" (Latour 1999: 297).

Accordingly, Latour's constitution is based on six functions - perplexity, consultation, hierarchy, institution, separation of powers, and scenarization of totality – to which different groups, notably scientists and politicians, may contribute differently. The specific contributions of scientists, Latour proposes, include using their instruments to detect "the swarming of different imperceptible propositions that demand to be taken into account" (Latour 2004: 138), experimentation to produce reliable witnesses, and the ability to resolve controversies and produce black boxes. Politicians, on the other hand, contribute to all functions of the collective as spokespersons for 'different matters', whose tasks include bringing back previously excluded voices, responding to the requirements of the 'external reality', and judge matters of concern based on criteria of relevance (ibid.: 143ff). According to Latour, this new set-up abandons the modern settlement of the relationship between scientists and politicians that rests on splitting the world into two: a realm of facts/nature (as the purview of science) and values/the social (as the responsibility of politicians). His constitution, he argues, involves a "division of labor, but there is not a division of the collective" (ibid.: 148).

Latour certainly deserves credit for taking up the task of thinking through the potential consequences of some his own propositions, namely how to live together well without recourse to a given nature as arbiter. At first sight, his proposal for the relationship between science and politics thus differs significantly from the one proposed in EIHP/knowledge translation frameworks. Current EIHP/knowledge translation frameworks could be said to precisely insist on the right evidentiary rules and tools to find evidence of 'matters of fact', of an independent and mute reality, as the basis for rational political deliberations. The Latourian proposal, in contrast, conceives of scientific findings as 'propositions' or matters of concern. As such, it avoids the a priori assumptions of a world split into facts and values, but also stipulates the need for scientists and policymakers to "work on the same propositions" (Latour 2004: 148) to determine if these propositions should be instituted or rejected as part of the common world. Policymakers, according to Latour, are not just opinion-holders but spokespersons that represent 'external reality', and are thus part of the jury that evaluates scientific propositions once they leave the sheltered space of the laboratory (ibid.: 144-145).

And yet, Latour's proposal has also been critiqued as an overly prescriptive attempt to formulate the legitimate procedures for the workings of worldbuilding collectives (e.g. de Vries 2007; Law 2009). More so, in its prescriptiveness, it could also be argued to show certain similarities with EIHP/knowledge translation toolkits. For once, Latour arguably treats notions of participation and deliberation as ends-in-themselves, that is: the more of both the better. As a consequence, he largely ignores existing problematisations of these terms, including some of those mentioned above that concern questions of representation and exclusions. Provocatively, it could be said that Latour's account shares EIHP frameworks' uncritical advocacy of participatory democracy. At least partly, this arises precisely from Latour's aim to produce a prescriptive or normative account of the 'right' procedures to do politics. In many ways, this account is a mirror imagine to EIHP/knowledge translation frameworks that insist on right procedures to elicit the best scientific evidence: both approaches stipulate the need for a set of

general procedures or methods to distinguish the 'good' from the 'bad', and to determine the appropriate role for everyone involved in establishing an agreed way forward. For Latour, a "single, homogenous order" (Latour 2004: 243) may not be the starting but the end point of deliberative processes. But he, too, could be said to foreground the need for general rules, legitimacy and unity – with the consequence that specificity, contingency and heterogeneity emerge as barriers that need to be overcome rather than sustained.

As noted above, my elaborations here do not serve to pit different approaches against each other in order to highlight each of their shortcomings. Rather, it is to highlight the demanding nature of the challenge of thinking through the relationship between science and politics. As such, it also reflects my own processes of trying to come to terms with these issues as I grappled with them across multiple domains at once: the extensive and often highly technical EIHP literature, my interviews and interactions with Ugandan knowledge translators and health professionals, and the STS and wider academic literature. The aim of this thesis, I realise, cannot be to propose a solution to these complex issues. Rather, it must be to try and learn from and with others as a process that bears the possibility of moving forward together.

Indeed, I proposed that – in contrast to the clear-cut-ness of EIHP/knowledge translation frameworks – Ugandan EIHP/knowledge translation experts seemed not only aware of the tensions between demands for global excellence and local relevance, but also much more attuned to the situated nature of evidentiary claims. I suggested that these translators'/brokers' ambiguities towards global evidence and the role of contexts in the workings of interventions could be seen as 'gestures' or prompts towards a more careful conception of the situated value(s) of evidence(s), and towards a more careful engagement with how a problematic situation matters to other 'stakeholders'. Gestures, that I found resonating with the proposals of some of the scholars whose work I engaged with in parallel.

Towards the end of this thesis, I thus wish to briefly return to the work of Isabelle Stengers and Helen Verran, each of whom I propose offer valuable tools for imagining the possibility of peaceful co-existence premised on the sustenance of heterogeneity and difference. Whereas the aim is to re-think

the relationship between proofs and politics, I do not pretend to offer a solution for the problem(s) that evidence-for-policy efforts seek to address. Rather, my aim is for a speculative 'peace offering' that may provide a less divisive starting point for future work.

Re-connecting Proofs and Politics – re-embedding science in a messy world

Isabelle Stengers shares with Latour a concern for the possibilities of a (re-)invention of politics. She proposes the notion of 'cosmopolitics' to denote, similar to Latour, the slow and demanding process of enabling collective existence. Yet, Stengers' cosmopolitics also explicitly shuns political theory with its legacy of Greek philosophy and debates on participatory systems of governance. Such participatory and deliberative processes, Stengers insist, may allow the gathering of diverse concerns and experiences, yet they also rely on those who are gathered to accept the legitimacy of these processes. The prefix 'cosmo', she argues, thus serves to

"[...] signal the limitation of such a political process [...] cosmopolitics recognizes that we also need to pay attention to the potentially disruptive, the uninterested, the unknown, and – most of all – those humans and non-humans that 'bear the consequences'" (Stengers 2016: 10).

Stengers pays tribute to the Latourian idea of a Parliament of Things as an idea for an arrangement that gathers, in Stengers' interpretation, practitioners as 'spokesperson of things' around an issue that is given "the power to problematize each diverging contribution" (Stengers 2016: 9). But she also cautions that this is an utopian idea and one that needs to pay attention to its own doubts and limitations, since for every collective adventure there is a "silence" (Stengers 2011: 368) that speaks of the unknown and unfamiliar that lie beyond the common ground. In contrast to Latour's rules-based approach to achieve a homogenous order, Stengers' cosmopolitical proposal is thus primarily concerned with the sustenance of heterogeneity and difference. Where Latour advocates for a proliferation of actors and concerned parties as a way to legitimize the agreement on a 'single order', Stengers advocates for a proliferation of those able to object the hasty closure of things, to prevent

"rushing toward a solution" (Stengers 2011: 361)²⁸. More so, what is central to her cosmopolitics is not the adherence to rules that ensure agreement on a common world, but both an ethos and a practice that make possible "a world where many worlds fit" (Stengers 2016: 3). Stengers 'cosmopolitics' is thus inseparable from her notions of ontological politics and ecologies of practices that I discussed in Chapter 2: all practices, including (diverse) sciences, are situated by the obligations and commitments placed on their practitioners; and key to what is required for a peaceful coexistence is the ability of spokespersons to 'make present' what it means to belong to their (diverging) practices and accept the singularity of point of view they produce. In other words, cosmopolitics combines a radical demand for the appreciation of difference with the speculative hope that peaceful collective existence may be possible based on a "(partial) articulation between antagonist commitments" (Stengers 2016: 3).

While Stengers insists on the necessity to defend the specific achievements of experimental sciences, at the heart of her cosmopolitics are two therefore proposals. On the one hand, the hope for a better, 'slow' science that is creative, experimental and curious, and that does not loose itself in claims to rationality and conventional notions of objectivity. On the other hand, a proposal for re-constituting of the relationship between sciences and other practices. In terms of the former, she proposes a 'slow' science characterised by

"the demanding operation which would reclaim the art of dealing with, and learning from, what scientists too often consider messy" (Stengers 2011a: 10).

What this requires of scientists, she proposes elsewhere, is to resist submitting to 'the rule of objective knowledge' and instead embark on 'an adventure of relevant relations' (Stengers 2011b: 83). What these relevant relations may look like will differ for the various sciences (cf. Stengers 2011a),

²⁸ Her related demand that there are no rules that are or should be valid for everyone leads her, for example, to propose the figure of the 'idiot' as a conceptual disruptive character "who slows others down, who resists the consensual way in which the situation is presented" (Stengers 2005: 994).

and I cannot achieve to discuss this in detail here. But in many ways, Stengers' plea resonates with a recent call by anthropologists for more 'slow research' in Global Health that pays attention to the concern of those affected rather than just measurable and standardizable outcomes (Adams, Burke, and Whitmarsh 2014). In other words, with a call for scientific endeavours that give time and careful attention to an inquiry into how things come (in-)to matter within their entangled environment, rather than imposing what matters to scientists in the name of obtaining 'objective' knowledge.

It should be noted that Stengers' proposal does not involve a demand for a new science that can fully apprehend the 'messiness' of the world. On the contrary, following Whitehead, Stengers insist that all sciences "abstract what matters for each of them from an always entangled world" (Stengers 2011a: 4). However, she equally insists on the need to "be vigilant about one's abstractions" (Stengers 2011a: 4) – that is, to appreciate abstractions as situated achievements contingent on the conditions of their production. What slow science then means to Stengers is the two-fold process of choosing the right tools to pay due attention to what matters in each specific situation, and to appreciate that paying attention to some things necessarily involves paying less attention to others. In other words, a slow science avoids

"any confusion between the questions that are actually answered and the questions that will arise in the wider and inevitably messy environment" (Stengers 2011: 10).

These proposals resonate with my own propositions, developed in the previous chapters, regarding evidence-informed policymaking: namely for a conception of evidence that insists on the inseparability of quality and relevance – of measuring and mattering – in the value of evidence. In other words, what 'good' evidence is is always already situated as it corresponds to the ability to respond to the concerns and fulfil the demands that are part of the context of its production. On the one hand, such a conception may indeed encourage biomedical and health systems research that is less oriented towards producing generalizable evidence that an intervention 'works', and more towards a degree of flexibility that allows for greater attentiveness towards what it may take for an intervention to work in specifics situations, or

how it could be made to work for those targeted by an intervention even if this may require adapting standardised research protocols²⁹. In other words, it may foster modes of inquiry that – rather than treating the messiness of the word as a disruptive barrier to be overcome in the name of objectivity – take up the challenge of messiness as a something that we "have to learn to live and think in and with" (Stengers 2011a: 10). In practice, this may involve experimenting with research designs that aim to learn to pay better attention to how 'contexts' or values and preferences are not separate from but an inextricable part of and contribute to the workings of healthcare interventions in situated milieus. But on the other hand, it may simply involve the demand for a greater appreciation of the situatedness of each evidentiary claim.

In terms of the latter, this may mean to, first, paying greater attention to both, what researchers pay attention to and what, conversely, is 'abstracted away' in the specific experimental situation that produces an evidentiary claim; and second, a greater understanding for the limited reach of evidentiary claims beyond the specific experimental demands they fulfil. What this may allow, or so I want to suggest, is to avoid the outright dismissal of currently dominant modes of biomedical/healthcare knowledge-making, such as RCTs and Systematic Reviews. Indeed, I argued in Chapter 4 that a careful engagement with others' knowledge practices may well require that we appreciate that experimental methods such as RCTs can achieve to produce evidence that experimenters take as trustworthy proofs for their experimental claims. At the

²⁹ What this may look like in in the context of EBM was recently explored by Rosengarten and Savransky (2018) at the example of so-called 'adaptive' trials to test Ebola vaccines, Rosengarten and Savransky describe efforts by investigators to balance the need for a methodological gold-standard with the need to adapt the trial protocol as an attempt to remain responsive to 'the demands of the situation' in a process of 'ongoing learning' (ibid.: 7-8). As Rosengarten and Savransky also caution, adaptive trial designs are usually subsumed under existing biomedical logics that prioritise generalizable results. Indeed, adaptive trials are often promoted as a modification to the RCTs model to make drug testing faster and cheaper (e.g. Bhatt and Mehta 2016; Bothwell *et al.* 2018) rather than as part of a slower and more 'careful' biomedicine that Rosengarten and Savransky advocate. Yet, work such as theirs opens exciting avenues for *thinking with* existing biomedical practices as a way to imagine what an 'adventure of relevant relations' (Stengers 2011b) may look like within these fields.

same time, however, it would also demand that proponents of such experiments acknowledge that the construction of what they see as trustworthy proofs is an achievement "with a price", as Isabelle Stengers (2008: 100) puts it. That is, the construction of trustworthy evidence cannot be disentangled from the question whose answer this evidence may be able to attest to. Conversely, because experimental proofs are constructed as part of specific experimental situations that involve situated concerns and demands, they can only ever pay attention to some things at the expense of others. Simplified, one might say that the 'price' that RCTs pay for the achievement of objectivity also entails that they are less apt to pay attention to the many contingent factors that contribute to the 'workings' of interventions in each specific context. Relatedly, RCTs may be an appropriate tool to provide proofs for the claim that an interventions 'works' in a particular and ideal experimental situation, but such proofs should not be taken to be able to attest to the workings of this intervention in a different, non-experimental situation.

A similar argument could be made in regard to Systematic Reviews. Although some proponents may be adamant that Systematic Reviews are a indeed a scientific method precisely because they incorporate the same steps as other scientific modes of enquiry (e.g. Chalmers 2003), I do not think that it would conducive to treat Systematic Reviews as an 'experiment' in the sense used by Stengers. A key aspect that, according to Stengers, makes experimental sciences worth defending is that experimenters subject themselves and their theories to the test and thus, crucially, accept the risk of failure (Stengers 2000). That is, rather than imposing their questions onto their objects of study, experimenters acknowledge that it is the objects of study that put their questions to the test (Stengers 2000: 133). In contrast, there is ostensibly little risk involved in the production of a Systematic Review, where among the key aims are the detection of 'biases' in others' research practices and the selection of only those studies able to answer a pre-determined question of concern for the reviewer. What this arguably also involves is actively discounting the reasonings of researchers themselves for why their research mattered in the first place in favour of pursuing a higher-level 'objective'

knowledge. As such, I have no ambition to *defend* Systematic Reviews as a mode of knowledge-making. This is not to deny, however, that Systematic Reviews do indeed involve the production of new knowledge (cf. Chapter 4; Moreira 2007); and neither does it foreclose accepting that there currently seems to be a broad consensus among biomedical researchers that such reviews may answer some of the questions, and address some of the challenges, that matter to them. The hope, however, would be that proponents of Systematic Reviews, as proponents of any knowledge-making practice, became more attuned to the situated nature of their motivating concerns, of what they pay attention to and what is, conversely, 'abstracted away', and of the claims that Systematic Reviews as evidence may attest to. Conversely, it also entails the need for resistance where proponents of Systematic Reviews choose to ignore the particular and situated nature of their practice and instead insist on the primacy of their methods and the authority of their findings in the name of an 'objective' science (see above).

I want to propose that a re-conceptualisation of evidence-making as a contingent achievement and a greater appreciation of the situatedness of (all) claims and their evidentiary proofs may be a first crucial step towards alternative ways of imagining the link between proofs and politics. Because it involves the demand that research evidence – and the scientific facts to which this evidence is claimed to bear witness – has to prove itself outside the laboratory where it is faced with the concerns and objections of other practitioners and non-scientists. In other words, when scientific findings are taken beyond the context of their production, the question of their value and trustworthiness automatically becomes a political issue (cf. Stengers 2011a). Related to my argument above, this entails that scientists - or their EIHP proponent spokespersons – would not be able to claim that their evidence(s) provide proofs for the objectively 'best' solutions to a (policy) problem, especially not where this involves the simultaneous requirement to reconfigure the problem in a way that makes it amenable to existing solutions (cf. Chapter 6). As such, it may open up a space for engagements between EIHP proponents and policymakers that are not geared towards the transfer and dissemination of science-based solutions to pre-defined problems.

Instead, EIHP may be re-imagined as a process that gather diverse practitioners around a (policy) problem that makes them think and learn together.

As I have highlighted in this thesis, in many ways, such openings are already present in current knowledge translation/EIHP frameworks, as certain EIHP components, such as Policy Dialogues, and ideas, such as 'knowledge brokering', indicate a genuine concern for democratic decision-making and collaborative processes. Even more so, such openings emerged from the way Ugandan researchers tried to negotiate their roles as both 'translators' of particular forms of knowledge and 'brokers' between different communities of practice, roles that did not always seem congruent. As Chapter 6 argued, Ugandan REACH/EVIPNet/SURE researchers seemed not only attuned to the 'value' of a range of different evidences, and insistent that the question of what constituted the 'best' evidence could not be disassociated from the demands that this evidence would have to fulfil. But, as part of this, they also expressed appreciation for the different roles and concerns of researchers and policymakers. In the following, I shall elaborate in how far these examples could indeed be seen as 'gestures' towards possible alternative forms of (Policy) Dialogues as the basis for a different form of evidence-informed health policymaking. To further explore what this may look like, I briefly return to Helen Verran's work on the possibilities of working together and across diverse knowledge practices.

Verran (2015) recently proposed the notion of a 'generative dialogue' for successful engagements between diverse communities of knowledge and practice in the name of a shared concern or 'public problem'. Drawing on observations gathered as a participant of a workshop on farming firing practices involving both environmental scientists and Aboriginal landowners, Verran (2015) highlights the generative potential of such gatherings where they are not conceived as exercises aimed at the exchange of knowledge but as a particular form of collective practice³⁰. According to Verran, where such gatherings concern a 'public problem' they impose additional commitments

³⁰ See also Verran and Christie (2011) and Green *et al.* (2015) for similar efforts to describe 'ontic innovation' as part of working across diverse knowledge traditions.

and demands that attending practitioners have to attend to. Involved practitioners have to thus honour their obligations in/to the present situation *and* their (likely conflicting) obligations in/to their particular knowledge practices in what Verran calls an ethos of "good faith and bad will" (Verran 2015: 53). That is, a successful dialogue, the 'going-on together', requires both a commitment to collective learning and doing that attends to the shared problem in ways that may generate new responses, *and* a recognition that existing divergences make this a fragile and always partial achievement. Verran would of course bridle against the integration of these insights into a generalizable set of tools to improve working across knowledge practices. Still, her insights have acted as a further 'lure' in regard to my own question of what it may take to speculatively re-imagine the link between proofs and politics in global health.

What this thesis has argued is that such a re-imagination would be based on a greater appreciation that the value(s) of evidence(s) are inseparable from the (different) claims they attest to and the specific questions that are being posed. That is, it would require resisting a formulation of 'best' evidence as evidence that is disembedded and validates objectively-verified and universally applicable solutions in the form of 'what works'. Or, at the very least, it would involve opening up the question of what disembedded 'global' evidence on 'what works' can indeed attest to – and what not. I want to suggest that such an appreciation for the situatedness of evidence may be the basis for re-imagining Policy Dialogues as generative gatherings. In other words, such dialogues would no longer serve as communication exercises to 'transfer' stable knowledge and evidence on 'what works' to policymakers, or to exchange views or preferences (as projectable onto facts of a singular reality). Rather, such dialogues may be imagined as an assembly of multiple and diverse practitioners - including researchers and policymakers - who diverge in their specific concerns and attachments but are gathered by a problem that obliges them to learn and think together. In an effort to address 'real-world' policy issues, 'messy' contexts could no longer be dismissed as 'barriers' and objections discounted as mere 'values, preferences and opinions' and juxtaposed with objective evidence on solutions that have been

shown to 'work'. Instead, such messy contexts would be appreciated as part of the situated dimensions of a policy problem. Where this problem would be given, as Stengers might put it, the "power to problematize" (Stengers 2016: 9) participant-practitioners' diverging evidentiary contributions, such dialogues would indeed be generative of new questions or may even transform the issue at stake, precisely because practitioners would learn from the way that others are concerned.

Beginning with a shared problem or matter of shared concern, these dialogues could ask: what are the questions that are being raised in relation to this issue?; what is at stake and for whom; who are the ones affected?; what may be diverging contributions that are required in response?; (how) are these contributions problematized by – and (how) may these contributions reconfigure – what is at stake?; and what would it take to partially connect such diverging contributions in ways that may allow not the implementation of a verified solution, but the collective formulation of an evidence-informed but contingent proposition?

In other words, to cultivate a different approach to linking proofs presumed by evidence-making processes and politics requires re-thinking the problem: to take as a starting point not the *separatedness* but the *inseparability* of facts and values, and of science and politics.

Conclusion: towards different futures

As noted in the Introduction chapter, this project developed in response to what has presented itself an ever-evolving problem. In many ways, this process was activated through a series of moments of crisis. This included the early challenges I encountered during my archival research at the WHO, prompted by the archive's confidentiality period and my struggle to find and select relevant documents. It also involved being confronted, during my first visit to Uganda, with the fact that my initially rather critical views contrasted significantly with the enthusiasm for and commitment to evidence-for-policy processes among Ugandan EIHP experts/knowledge translators and policymakers. The sense of crisis this induced was further exacerbated by a realisation that those EIHP/knowledge translation efforts I had set out to study in Uganda were on hold due to a shortage of both foreign and domestic

funding. This not only presented a significant obstacle to my initial plan to ethnographically study the 'doing' of EIHP/knowledge translation in Uganda. But the frustration and even despair expressed by Ugandan knowledge translators I met further prompted the difficult question of who and what my research would be for, and what a 'critical' approach could achieve.

As I elaborated in Chapter 2, I chose to approach these challenges not as barriers to be overcome, but as entry points to explore some of the analytical and ethico-political questions they raise in regard to my own efforts to engage with EIHP as an object of study. This involved being an 'apprentice' (Savransky 2016) in a dual sense: at the same time that I learned about EIHP/knowledge translation processes and the (diverse) problems that they are meant to address, I also sought to learn from and experiment with the analytical tools available from across a broad range of social science literatures. This iterative approach prompted a shift in my mode of engagement with EIHP from corrosive critique to constructive engagement. What has persistent, however, has been my concern with the relationship between (biomedical) modes of knowledge-making and the enduring legacies and contemporary reverberations of Western colonial expansion.

Global health as a field remains – despite the explicit demarcation efforts visà-vis its predecessor projects (e.g. Koplan *et al.* 2009) – marred by scholarly critiques of its neo-colonial and imperial character (Crane 2013; Anderson 2014; Biehl 2016). One key target of such critiques have been the enduringly uneven North-South relationships that stem from unequal access to resources and funds. As scholars have shown, in many sub-Saharan African countries such unevenness all-too-often continues to translate into top-down decisionmaking by Global North funders, agencies and researchers, with limited input from Global South governments, organisations, managing staff and/or researchers (Geissler and Molyneux 2011; Crane 2013; Wendland 2016; Graboyes and Carr 2016; Geissler and Tousignant 2016; Geissler *et al.* 2016). At the same time, scholars often highlight the ambiguities and chafing that continue to characterise modern biomedicine's presence in many places. Whereas postcolonial STS scholars have long urged social scientists to pay greater attention to 'contact zones' (Anderson 2002) or zones of 'friction' to

capture the "effects of encounters across difference" (Tsing 2004: 6), recent scholarship has also pointed to the perils of critiquing (biomedical) science in Africa as a hegemonic and seamless apparatus that displaces indigenous knowledge – arguing that this (re-)configures science and biomedicine as essentially 'Western' (Verran 2001; Wendland 2010; Crane 2013).

During my visits to Uganda, the presence of foreign funds, organisations and researchers was conspicuous, and their perceived influence on policy and research priorities a common topic in my interviews and conversations with Ugandan health professionals. And yet, I also learned that against this backdrop, evidence-for-policy efforts in many ways did not feature as part of the problem of a Global North-dominated global health, but as part of a possible solution. The REACH Initiative, for example, has been envisaged to not only translate research findings into tangible benefits for the Ugandan population and to strengthen independent and sovereign policy decisionmaking. But it is also hoped to incorporate a feedback-loop that fosters better alignment of what remain largely foreign-funded research projects with national priority health issues (cf. Chapter 5). In order to account for this, my thesis has sought to refrain from critiquing evidence-for-policy approaches by either treating them as a part of a hegemonic 'evidentiary regime' or by trying to debunk the quest for trustworthy scientific evidence. Instead, this thesis has been committed to carefully engage with the (varying) concerns of those who support and foster knowledge translation/evidence-for-policy process, at the same time as examining the problematic questions articulated by the demand to link scientific proofs and politics in practice. In engaging with biomedical/health experts in Uganda, the focus on this thesis has thus not been on 'other' (i.e. 'indigenous' or 'traditional') knowledge practices. Rather, it has been with biomedical science itself, or better, with some of its rules and tools taken up in health systems research and incorporated in EIHP/knowledge translation frameworks. And yet, my concern has been with a (biomedical) science that is fit for post-colonial times, a science that, as Helen Verran (2011: 237) puts it, "gives the chance for doing a politics of difference".

As highlighted by Chapter 1, the question of how epistemological and ontological difference figures in and is re-configured by biomedicine has produced an ever-growing body of STS literature. Important work has, for example, highlighted the multiplicity of practices subsumed under what is often treated as a unified field (e.g. Berg and Mol 1998; Mol 2002), as well as produced insightful accounts of how biomedical practices and standards actively co-construct and re-define difference (e.g. Bowker and Star 1999; Epstein 2004; Epstein 2007; Hammonds and Herzig 2008; Roy 2012; Pollock 2012). I also pointed to Timmermans and Berg's seminal work on EBM in North America and Europe, which sought to alleviate concerns that the expansion of standards necessarily entails the progressive homogenisation of clinical practice by arguing that EBM standards are in fact generative of difference in practice (Timmermans and Berg 2003). More so, they proposed that it is precisely the adaptability and differential use of biomedical standards across various locales that undergird their successful diffusion (Timmermans and Berg 1997).

These literatures have offered valuable inspiration for my own efforts to come to grips with evidence-for-policy approaches as my object of study. Without a doubt, recent decades have witnessed the proliferation and expansion of particular evidentiary rules and tools in the name of linking proper research evidence to not only clinical but also policy decision-making. And yet, in emphasising the 'liveliness' of evidence-for-policy efforts, this thesis has sought to highlight that such efforts have been far from homogenous across different times and locales. In that regard, Chapter 3 highlighted two different evidence-for-policy 'regimes' that took hold at WHO between the late 1990s and the early-to-mid-2000s, each associated with a particular articulation of the problem to be addressed and a proposed solution. Chapter 5 and 6, on the other hand, proposed that the hopes associated with evidence-for-policy efforts in Uganda far exceeded the narrow framing contained in international demands for the closing of a 'know-do gap'.

Still, my own concern with emphasising the 'liveliness' of evidence-for-policy efforts has not primarily been with trying to describe and multiply the many human and non-human things that converge in the various makings of EIHP

across various contexts. In this sense, my concerns diverge from those of scholars like Bruno Latour, but also from, for example, Annemarie Mol's efforts to multiply objects by describing how they are enacted differently across different contexts and practices. Rather, my aim has been to learn how evidence-for-policy efforts *matter* differently across diverse contexts and locales; but to also propose that standardised 'global' EIHP/knowledge translation frameworks fail to account for such differences.

Chapters 5 and 6 thus further underscored the heterogeneity of evidence-forpolicy efforts, but also aimed to point to some of the consequences that may arise when EIHP/knowledge translation frameworks themselves leave little space for variation. This is not to say that these frameworks do not explicitly acknowledge difference in various ways. Indeed, I noted that as part of the SURE project Ugandan knowledge translators were tasked with 'adapting' these global frameworks as well as specific tools such as Policy Briefs, the latter with the aim of matching the design of briefs with the preferences of local policymaker- 'consumers'. More so, I argued that key underlying ideas of these frameworks – the 'cumulation', 'translation', 'adaption' and 'contextualisation' of research evidence and its 'integration' with stakeholder values and opinions – all attest to a recognition that healthcare interventions may not work the same or be equally appropriate everywhere. But at the same time, I suggested that these frameworks render difference in a particular way, namely largely restricting it to the 'local' social, cultural or subjective, in continuing opposition to 'hard' facts that can and should be established and globally circulated in the name of objective scientific solutions. Based on what I learned during my fieldwork in Uganda, I proposed that such 'global' EIHP/knowledge translation frameworks/toolkits that focus on the circulation and contextualisation of 'global' evidence on 'what works' thus pay insufficient attention to the many concerns and questions that emerge with the situated dimensions of a policy problem – and, as such, risk failing to link proofs and politics.

And yet, as repeatedly noted, I have also committed myself in this thesis to refrain from a criticism of evidence or evidence-for-policy efforts, in favour of a careful and generative critique that can contribute to possible re-formulations of what 'good' (scientific) evidence is and how it may come (in-)to matter. My proposal to re-conceptualise evidence-making as a situated and contingent achievement thus seeks to make possible a different approach to evidencefor-policy efforts that is based on an appreciation that things matter differently, not only across different situations and locales, but also for different (knowledge) practices.

This emphasis on constructive engagement rather than corrosive critique is an essential part of this thesis' commitment to enact the politics that it wishes to see. Re-assembling EIHP as a matter of and for care has thus involved paying attention to what mattered to those supporting evidence-for-policy approaches, especially Ugandan EIHP/knowledge translation experts for many of whom their efforts seemed so inextricably linked to hopes for a different, better future for their home country. It has also involved taking into account the consequences of my own knowledge practices. Key to this has been my aim to tell stories and engage in a mode of storytelling that may open up, not close down, a wider debate on some of these issues. In other words, by engaging with some of the problematic questions that are being posed in regard to contemporary demands of EIHP, my hope is that we may be able to not just reject but collectively re-think what it may mean to better link proofs and politics in global health. As such, my aim in re-assembling EIHP as a matter of and for care has not been to show what evidenceinformed policy is. Rather, this thesis has laboured towards imagining what it could become – beyond what I framed as the opposition between submission to its current claims of providing truth-based solutions for rational decisions and its rejection as a 'hegemonic' regime that deserves to be debunked.

In the end, my hope is that this thesis may indeed create some new and relevant ideas, especially for global health scholars who, like me, feel committed to a constructive engagement with 'other' biomedical and health sciences; but even more so, for those Ugandan EIHP/knowledge translation experts who have reminded me that good science indeed matters. This can only be a speculative hope – and I acknowledge the risk that has come with this endeavour. Still, I also trust that it has been a risk worth taking. To paraphrase Isabelle Stengers (2011a): while we cannot know the future or

how our interventions may affect it, we should nonetheless aim for our own interventions to contribute to the creation of a future worth living.

Bibliography

- Abbasi, K. (2004) 'Knowledge for Better Health'. *British Medical Journal* 329 (7475): 1120.
- Abelson, J., Forest, P.G., Eyles, J., Smith, P., Martin, E., and Gauvin, F.P. (2003) 'Deliberations about Deliberative Methods: Issues in the Design and Evaluation of Public Participation Processes'. *Social Science & Medicine* 57 (2): 239–51.
- Abramowitz, S.A., Bardosh, K.L., Leach, M., Hewlett, B., Nichter, M., and Nguyen, V.K. (2015) 'Social Science Intelligence in the Global Ebola Response.' *The Lancet* 385 (9965): 330.
- Adams, V. (2013) 'Evidence-Based Global Public Health. In Biehl, J. and Petryna, A. When People Come First - Critical Studies in Global Health. New Jersey: Princeton University Press.pp.54-90
- ——. 2016. *Metrics: What Counts in Global Health*. Duke University Press.
- Adams, V., Burke, N.J., and Whitmarsh, I. (2014) 'Slow Research: Thoughts for a Movement in Global Health.' *Medical Anthropology* 33 (3): 179– 97.
- African Health Workforce Observatory (2009) *Human Resources for Health Country Profile, Uganda*. Geneva: World Health Organization. Available at http://www.who.int/workforcealliance/knowledge/resources/hrh_profile_ uganda/en/ [Accessed February 2 2016]
- Akrich, M. (2009) 'From Communities of Practice to Epistemic Communities: Health Mobilizations on the Internet.' *Sociological Research Online* 15 (2): 10.
- Alexander, P.E., Bero, L., Montori, V.M., Brito, J.P., Stoltzfus, R., Djulbegovic, B., Neumann, I., Rave, S., and Guyatt, G. (2014) 'World Health Organization Recommendations Are Often Strong Based on Low Confidence in Effect Estimates.' *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology* 67 (6): 629–34.

- Allen, D., and Cloyes, K. (2005) 'The Language of 'Experience' in Nursing Research.' *Nursing Inquiry* 12 (2): 98–105.
- Al-Mazrou, Y. (1997) 'A Vital Opportunity for Global Health: Supporting the World Health Organization at a Critical Juncture.' *The Lancet* 350 (9080): 750–51.
- Almeida, C., Braveman, P., Gold, M.R., Szwarcwald, C.L., Ribeiro, J.M., Miglionico, A., Millar J.S., *et al.* (2001) 'Methodological Concerns and Recommendations on Policy Consequences of the World Health Report 2000.' *The Lancet* 357 (9269): 1692–97.
- Anderson, W. (2002) 'Introduction: Postcolonial Technoscience.' *Social Studies of Science* 32 (5–6): 643–658.
- —— (2009) 'From Subjugated Knowledge to Conjugated Subjects: Science and Globalisation, or Postcolonial Studies of Science?' *Postcolonial Studies* 12 (4): 389–400.
- —— (2014) 'Making Global Health History: The Postcolonial Worldliness of Biomedicine' Social History of Medicine 27(2): 372–384
- Anderson, W., and Adams, V. (2007) 'Pramoedya's Chickens: Postcolonial Studies of Technoscience.' In Hackett, E.J. *et al. The Handbook of Science and Technology Studies*, 3rd ed. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.pp.181–204
- Appadurai, A. (2001) *Globalization*. Durham: Duke University Press.
- Arnold, D. (1988) *Imperial Medicine and Indigenous Societies*. Manchester: Manchester University Press.
- Asdal, K. (2007) 'Contexts in Action—And the Future of the Past in STS'. *Science, Technology, & Human Values* 37 (4): 379-403
- Asiimwe, D., and Musisi, N.B. (2007) *Decentralisation and Transformation of Governance in Uganda*. Kampala: Fountain Publishers.
- AVERT (2015) *HIV and AIDS in Uganda* [online] Avert.org. Available at https://www.avert.org/professionals/hiv-around-world/sub-saharan-africa/uganda. [Accessed December 16 2015]
- Baine, S.O., and Kasangaki, A. (2014) 'A Scoping Study on Task Shifting; the Case of Uganda.' *BMC Health Services Research* 14: 184.

- Balabanova, D., McKee, M., Mills, A., Walt, G., and Haines, A. (2010) 'What Can Global Health Institutions Do to Help Strengthen Health Systems in Low Income Countries?' *Health Research Policy and Systems* 8: 22.
- Balshem, H., Helfand, M., Schünemann, H.J., Oxman, A.O., Kunz, R., Brozek,
 J., Vist, G.E., *et al.* (2011) 'GRADE Guidelines: 3. Rating the Quality of
 Evidence.' *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology* 64 (4): 401–6.
- Banta, D.H., and ACHR WHO Europe (2003) 'Considerations in Defining Evidence for Public Health.' *International Journal of Technology Assessment in Health Care* 19 (3): 559–72.
- Barad, K. (2007) *Meeting the Universe Halfway: Quantum Physics and the Entanglement of Matter and Meaning*. Durham and London: Duke University Press.
- Bass, E. (2005) 'The Two Sides of PEPFAR in Uganda.' *The Lancet* 365 (9477): 2077–78.
- Baudrillard, J. (2002) Screened Out. London: Verso.
- Beck, U. (1993) *Die Erfindung des Politischen: zu einer Theorie reflexiver Modernisierung*. Frankfurt: Suhrkamp.
- Béhague, D., Tawiah, C., Rosato, M., Some, T., and Morrison, J. (2009)
 'Evidence-Based Policy-Making: The Implications of GloballyApplicable Research for Context-Specific Problem-Solving in
 Developing Countries.' *Social Science & Medicine* 69 (10): 1539–46.
- Bennett, S., Agyepong, I.A., Sheikh, K., Hanson, K., Ssengooba, F., *et al.* (2011) 'Building the Field of Health Policy and Systems Research: An Agenda for Action.' *PLoS Medicine* 8(8): e1001081.
- Beran, D., Byass, P., Gbakima, A., Kahn, K., Sankoh, O., Tollman, S., Witham, M., Davies J. (2017) Research capacity building-obligations for global health partners'. *The Lancet Global Health* 5 (6): 567-568.
- Berg, M. and Mol, A. (1998) *Difference in Medicine: Unraveling Practices, Techniques, and Bodies*. Durham and London: Duke University Press.
- Berg, B., and Lune, H. (2012) *Qualitative Research Methods for the Social Sciences*. 8th ed. Boston, MA: Pearson.

- Bhatt, D.L., and Mehta, C. (2016) 'Adaptive Designs for Clinical Trials.' *New England Journal of Medicine* 375 (1): 65–74.
- Biehl, J. (2008) 'Drugs for All: The Future of Global AIDS Treatment.' *Medical Anthropology* 27 (2): 99–105..
- (2013) 'The Judicialization of Biopolitics: Claiming the Right to Pharmaceuticals in Brazilian Courts.' *American Ethnologist* 40 (3): 419–36.
- —— (2016) 'The postneoliberal fabulation of power: On statecraft, precarious infrastructures, and public mobilization in Brazil.' *American Ethnologist* 40 (3); 437–450,
- Biehl, J., and Petryna, A. (2013) *When People Come First: Critical Studies in Global Health*. Princeton: Princeton University Press.
- Binka, F. (2005) 'Editorial: North–South Research Collaborations: A Move towards a True Partnership?' *Tropical Medicine & International Health* 10 (3): 207–9.
- Bobadilla, J.L., Cowley, P., Musgrove, P., and Saxenian, H. (1994) 'Design, Content and Financing of an Essential National Package of Health Services.' *Bulletin of the World Health Organization* 72 (4): 653–62.
- Bonneuil, C. (2000) 'Development as Experiment: Science and State Building in Late Colonial and Postcolonial Africa, 1930-1970.' *Osiris* 15 (1): 258–81.
- Booth, A. (2001) 'Cochrane or Cock-Eyed? How Should We Conduct Systematic Reviews of Qualitative Research?' *Paper presented at the Qualitative Evidence-based Practice Conference*. Coventry University, May 14-16 2001. Available at http://www.leeds.ac.uk/educol/documents/00001724.htm. [Accessed November 23 2017]

 (2011) 'Chapter 3: Searching for Studies.' In Noyes, J., Booth, A., Hannes, K., Harden, A., Harris, J., and Lewin, S. Cochrane Collaboration Qualitative Methods Group. Available at http://methods.cochrane.org/qi/supplemental-handbook-guidance [Accessed November 23 2017] (2016) 'Searching for Qualitative Research for Inclusion in Systematic
 Reviews: A Structured Methodological Review.' *Systematic Reviews* 5:
 74.

- Bosch-Capblanch, X., Lavis, J.N., Lewin, S.M., Atun, R., Røttingen, J.A.,
 Dröschel, D., Beck, L., *et al.* (2012) 'Guidance for Evidence-Informed
 Policies about Health Systems: Rationale for and Challenges of
 Guidance Development.' *PLoS Medicine* 9 (3): e1001185.
- Bothwell, L.E., Nazleen, J.A., Khan, F., and Kesselheim, A.S. (2018) 'Adaptive Design Clinical Trials: A Review of the Literature and ClinicalTrials.Gov.' *British Medical Journal* 8 (2): e018320.
- Bothwell, L.E., Greene, J.A., Podolsky, S.H., and Jones, D.S. (2016) 'Assessing the Gold Standard — Lessons from the History of RCTs.' *New England Journal of Medicine* 374 (22): 2175–81.
- Bowker, G.C., and Leigh Star, S. (1999) *Sorting Things Out: Classification and Its Consequences*. Cambridge: MIT Press.
- Brives, C. (2013) 'Identifying Ontologies in a Clinical Trial.' *Social Studies of Science* 43 (3): 397–416.
- Brown, A. (2000) Current Issues in Sector-Wide Approaches for Health Development. Uganda Case Study. WHO/GPE/00.3. Geneva: WHO. Available at http://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/66469. [Accessed April 4 2016]
- Brown, T.M., Cueto, M., and Fee, E. (2006) 'The World Health Organization and the Transition from 'International' to 'Global' Public Health.' *American Journal of Public Health* 96 (1): 62–72.
- Brown, T., and Bell, M. (2008) 'Imperial or Postcolonial Governance? Dissecting the Genealogy of a Global Public Health Strategy.' Social Science & Medicine (1982) 67 (10): 1571–79.
- Brown T, Craddock S, and Ingram A. 2012. "Critical Interventions in Global Health: Governmentality, Risk, and Assemblage." *Annals of the Association of American Geographers* 102 (5): 1182–89.

- Buse, K. and Walt, G. (2000) 'Global public–private partnerships: part I a new development in health?' *Bulletin of the World Health Organization* 78 (4): 549-561
- Callén, B., Domenèch, M., López, D., and Tirado, F. (2009) 'Telecare Research: (Cosmo)Politicizing Methodology.' *ALTER - European Journal of Disability Research* 3 (2): 110–22.
- Callon, M. (1986) 'Some Elements of a Sociology of Translation:
 Domestication of the Scallops and the Fishermen of St Brieuc Bay.' In
 Law, J. Power, Action and Belief: A New Sociology of Knowledge?
 London: Routledge.pp.196–223
- Callon, M. (1999a) 'Actor-Network Theory: The Market Test.' In Law, J. and Hassard, J. *After AN*. Oxford: Wiley-Blackwell.pp.181–95
- (1999b) 'The Role of Lay People in the Production and Dissemination of Scientific Knowledge.' *Science, Technology and Society* 4 (1): 81–94.
- Callon, M., and Rabeharisoa, V. (2008) 'The Growing Engagement of Emergent Concerned Groups in Political and Economic Life: Lessons from the French Association of Neuromuscular Disease Patients.' *Science, Technology, & Human Values* 33 (2): 230–61.
- Cambridge Dictionary (2019) Iterative. *Cambridge Dictionary* [online] Available at https://dictionary.cambridge.org/dictionary/english/iterative [Accessed March 9 2019]
- Cambrosio, A., Keating, P., Schlich, T., and Weisz, G. (2006) 'Regulatory Objectivity and the Generation and Management of Evidence in Medicine.' *Social Science & Medicine* 63 (1): 189–99.
- Candea, M. (2007) 'Arbitrary Locations: In Defence of the Bounded Field-site.' Journal of the Royal Anthropological Institute 13 (1).
- Cartwright, N. (2007) 'Are RCTs the Gold Standard?' *BioSocieties* 2 (01): 11–20.
- ——— (2008) 'Evidence-Based Policy: What's to Be Done about Relevance?' Philosophical Studies 143 (1): 127–36.

- —— (2011) 'A Philosopher's View of the Long Road from RCTs to Effectiveness.' *The Lancet* 377 (9775): 1400–1401.
- —— (2013) 'Knowing What We Are Talking about: Why Evidence Doesn't Always Travel.' *Evidence & Policy: A Journal of Research, Debate and Practice* 9 (1): 97–112.
- Cartwright, N., Goldfinch, A., and Howick, J. (2010) 'Evidence-based Policy: Where Is Our Theory of Evidence?' *Journal of Children's Services* 4 (4): 6–14.
- Cass, N. (2006) 'Working Paper 1.2: Participatory-Deliberative Engagement: A Literature Review.' Lancaster: Lancaster University. Available at https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/16285075.pdf. [Accessed November 6 2017]
- Cassels, A. (1997) *A Guide to Sector-Wide Approaches for Health Development*. Gevena: WHO. Available at http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/63811/1/WHO_ARA_97.12.pdf [Accessed July 11 2016]
- Chabrol, F. (2014) 'Biomedicine, Public Health, and Citizenship in the Advent of Antiretrovirals in Botswana'. *Developing World Bioethics* 14 (2): 75-82
- Chalmers, I. (1993) 'The Cochrane Collaboration: Preparing, Maintaining, and Disseminating Systematic Reviews of the Effects of Health Care.' *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences* 703 (1): 156–65.
 - —— (2003) 'Trying to Do More Good than Harm in Policy and Practice: The Role of Rigorous, Transparent, Up-to-Date Evaluations.' *The Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science* 589: 22–40.
- (2014) 'The Development of Fair Tests of Treatments.' The Lancet 383 (9930): 1713–14.
- Chalmers, I., Hedges, L.V., and Cooper, H. (2002) 'A Brief History of Research Synthesis.' *Evaluation & the Health Professions* 25 (1): 12–37.
- Chan, M. (2012) 'From New Estimates to Better Data.' *The Lancet* 380 (9859): 2054.

- Chandler, C., Fairhead, J., Kelly, A., Leach, M., Martineau, F., Mokuwa, E., Parker, M., Richards, P., and Wilkinson, A. (2015) 'Ebola: Limitations of Correcting Misinformation.' *The Lancet* 385 (9975): 1275–77.
- Chandler, C., Mangham, L., Njei, A.N., Achonduh, O., Mbacham, W.F., Wiseman, V. (2012) 'As a clinician, you are not managing lab results, you are managing the patient': how the enactment of malaria at health facilities in Cameroon compares with new WHO guidelines for the use of malaria tests. *Social Science & Medicine* 74(10):1528-35.
- Chandra, A., Khullar, D., and Lee, T.H. (2015) "Addressing the Challenge of Gray-Zone Medicine." *New England Journal of Medicine* 372 (3): 203–5.
- Charles, C., Gafni, A., and Whelan, T. (1997) 'Shared Decision-Making in the Medical Encounter: What Does It Mean? (Or It Takes at Least Two to Tango).' *Social Science & Medicine (1982)* 44 (5): 681–92.
- Choy, T. (2011) *Ecologies of Comparison*. Durham and London: Duke University Press.
- Chu, K.M., Jayaraman, S., Kyamanywa, P., and Ntakiyiruta, G. (2014) 'Building Research Capacity in Africa: Equity and Global Health Collaborations.' *PLoS Medicine* 11 (3).
- Clarke, M., and Chalmers, I. (1998) 'Discussion Sections in Reports of Controlled Trials Published in General Medical Journals: Islands in Search of Continents?' *JAMA* 280 (3): 280–82.
- Clifford, J., and Marcus, G.E., eds. (1986) *Writing Culture: The Poetics and Politics of Ethnography*. Berkeley: University of California Press.
- Cochrane, A.L. (1972) *Effectiveness and Efficiency: Random Reflections on Health Services*. London: The Nuffield Provincial Hospitals Trust.
- (1979) '1931 197I : A Critical Review with Particular Reference to the Medical Profession.' In Teeling Smith, G. and Wells, N. *Medicines for the Year 2000*. London: Office of Health Economics. Available at http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1002/mde.4090010411/abstract. [Accessed January 18 2016]

- Cohen, J. (2012) 'Health Metrics. A Controversial Close-up of Humanity's Health.' *Science* 338 (6113): 1414–16.
- COHRED (2000) Conference Report International Conference on Health Research for Development in Bangkok. Geneva: COHRED. Available at http://www.cohred.org/downloads/708.pdf. [Accessed March 3 2016]
- Collins, H.M., and Evans, R. (2002) 'The Third Wave of Science Studies: Studies of Expertise and Experience.' *Social Studies of Science* 32 (2): 235–96.
- Colvin, C.J. (2015) 'Anthropologies In and Of Evidence Making In Global Health Research and Policy.' *Medical Anthropology* 34 (2): 99–105.
- Commission on Health Research for Development (1990) *Health Research: Essential Link to Equity in Development*. New York: Oxford University Press. Available at http://www.cohred.org/downloads/open_archive/ComReports_0.pdf [Accessed March 3 2016]
- Cook, H.J. (2007) *Matters of Exchange: Commerce, Medicine, and Science in the Dutch Golden Age*. Yale University Press.
- Cooke, B., and Kothari, U. (2001) *Participation: The New Tyranny?* 4th ed. London and New York: Zed Books.
- Cornwall, A., and Eade, D. (2010) *Deconstructing Development Discourse: Buzzwords and Fuzzwords*. London: Oxfam.

Court, D. (1999) Financing Higher Education in Africa: Makerere, the Quiet Revolution. Washington: The World Bank. Available at http://siteresources.worldbank.org/EDUCATION/Resources/278200-1099079877269/547664-1099079956815/Financing_higher_edcation_Africa_EN99.pdf. [Accessed June 1 2017]

- Crane, J. (2011) 'Scrambling for Africa? Universities and Global Health.' *The Lancet* 377 (9775): 1388–90.
- Crane, J. (2013). Scambling for Africa: AIDS, Expertise, and the Rise of American Global Health Science. Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press.

- Cruz, V.O., Cooper, C.R, McPake, B., Yates, B., Ssengooba, F., Omaswa, F., Tashobya, C.K. and Murindwa, G. (2006) Is the Sector-Wide Approach (SWAp) Improving Health Sector Performance in Uganda? In Tashobya, C.K., Ssengooba, F. and Cruz, V.O. *Health Systems Reforms in Uganda: Processes and Outputs*. Health Systems Development Programme, London School of Hygiene & Tropical Medicine, UK.pp.29-44
- Cruz, V.O, and McPake, B. (2010) 'The 'Aid Contract' and Its Compensation Scheme: A Case Study of the Performance of the Ugandan Health Sector.' *Social Science & Medicine* 71 (7): 1357–65.
- Cueto, M. (2004) 'The ORIGINS of Primary Health Care and SELECTIVE Primary Health Care.' *American Journal of Public Health* 94 (11): 1864–74.
- Dambisya, Y.M., and Matinhure, S. (2012) 'Policy and Programmatic Implications of Task Shifting in Uganda: A Case Study.' *BMC Health Services Research* 12: 61.
- Daniels, K., Loewenson, R., George, A., Howard, N., Koleva, G., Lewin, S., Marchal, B., *et al.* (2016) 'Fair Publication of Qualitative Research in Health Systems: A Call by Health Policy and Systems Researchers.' *International Journal for Equity in Health* 15: 98.
- Daniels, N. (2007) *Just Health: Meeting Health Needs Fairly*. New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Daston, L.J. (2009) 'Science Studies and the History of Science.' *Critical Inquiry* 35 (4): 798–813.
- Davidoff, F., Haynes, B., Sackett, D., and Smith, R. (1995) 'Evidence Based Medicine.' *British Medical Journal* 310 (6987): 1085–86.
- Dawes, M., Summerskill, W., Glasziou, P., Cartabellotta, A., Martin, J., Hopayian, K., Porzsolt, F., Burls, A., and Osborne, J. (2005) 'Sicily Statement on Evidence-Based Practice.' *BMC Medical Education* 5(1):1.
- Deaton, A. (2010) 'Instruments, Randomization, and Learning about Development.' *Journal of Economic Literature* 48 (2): 424–55.

- De Laet, M., and Mol, A. (2000) 'The Zimbabwe Bush Pump Mechanics of a Fluid Technology.' *Social Studies of Science* 30 (2): 225–63.
- De Savigny, D., Kasale, H., Mbuya, C., and Reid, G. (2008) *Fixing Health Systems*. 2nd ed. Ottawa: IDRC.
- De Vries, G. (2007) 'What Is Political in Sub-Politics?: How Aristotle Might Help STS.' Social Studies of Science 37 (5): 781–809.
- Dixon-Woods, M., Bonas, S., Booth, A., Jones, D.R., Miller, T., Sutton, A.J., Shaw, R.L., Smith, J.A., and Young, B. (2006) 'How Can Systematic Reviews Incorporate Qualitative Research? A Critical Perspective.' *Qualitative Research* 6 (1): 27–44.
- Dixon-Woods, M., Yeung, K., Bosk, C.L. (2011) 'Why is U.K. medicine no longer a self-regulating profession? The role of scandals involving "bad apple" doctors.' *Social Science & Medicine* 73(10):1452-9
- Djulbegovic, B., and Guyatt, G.H. (2017) 'Progress in Evidence-Based Medicine: A Quarter Century On.' *The Lancet* 390 (10092): 415–23.
- Djulbegovic, B., Guyatt, G.H., and Ashcroft, R.E. (2009) 'Epistemologic Inquiries in Evidence-Based Medicine.' *Cancer Control: Journal of the Moffitt Cancer Center* 16 (2): 158–68.
- Dodge, C.P., Sewankambo, N., and Kanyesigye, E. (2003) 'Participatory Planning for the Transformation of the Faculty of Medicine into a College of Health Sciences.' *African Health Sciences* 3 (2): 94–101.
- Donovan, K.P. (2018) 'The Rise of the Randomistas: On the Experimental Turn in International Aid.' *Economy and Society* 0 (0): 1–32..
- EAC (1999) The Treaty for The Establishment of the East African Community. Arusha: East African Community. Available at https://www.eac.int/documents/category/key-documents. [Accessed March 10 2016]
- EAC (2006) *REACH Policy Initiative: Prospectus.* Arusha: East African Community.
- Edwards, P.N. (2010) A Vast Machine: Computer Models, Climate Data, and the Politics of Global Warming. Cambridge MA: MIT Press.

- Edwards, P.N., Jackson, S.J., Chalmers, M.K., Bowker, G.C., Borgman, C.L., Ribes, D., Burton, M., and Calvert, S. (2013) 'Knowledge Infrastructures: Intellectual Frameworks and Research Challenges'. *Report of a workshop sponsored by the National Science Foundation and the Sloan Foundation University of Michigan School of Information*, 25-28 May 2012. Available at http://pne.people.si.umich.edu/PDF/Edwards_etal_2013_Knowledge_I nfrastructures.pdf [Accessed February 26 2018]
- Egger, M., Smith, G.D., and O'Rourke, K. (2008) 'Rationale, Potentials, and Promise of Systematic Reviews.' In Egger, M., Smith, G.D., and Altman, D.G. *Systematic Reviews in Health Care: Meta-Analysis in Context*, edited by, 2nd ed. Wiley Online Library.pp.1-19
- EIP (2000) Evidence and Information for Policy: Empowering People to Make Better Decisions. Geneva: World Health Organization. Available at http://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/66333. [Accessed May 10 2015]
- Elbe, S. (2010) Security and Global Health. Cambridge: Polity.
- El-Jardali, F., Lavis, J.N., Moat, K., Pantoja, T., and Ataya, N. (2014) 'Capturing Lessons Learned from Evidence-for-policy Initiatives through Structured Reflection.' *Health Research Policy and Systems* 12 (1): 2.
- Elwyn, G., Frosch, D., Thomson, R., Joseph-Williams, N., Lloyd, A., Kinnersley, P., Cording, E., *et al.* (2012) 'Shared Decision Making: A Model for Clinical Practice.' *Journal of General Internal Medicine* 27 (10): 1361–67.
- Epstein, S. (1995) 'The Construction of Lay Expertise: AIDS Activism and the Forging of Credibility in the Reform of Clinical Trials.' *Science, Technology & Human Values* 20 (4): 408–37.
- (2004) 'Bodily Differences and Collective Identities: The Politics of Gender and Race in Biomedical Research in the United States'. *Body* & *Society* 10 (2-3): 183-203

- (2008) 'Patient Groups and Health Movements.' In Lynch, J. and Wajcman, J. *The Handbook of Science and Technology Studies*. 3rd ed. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.pp.439-539
- —— (2007) Inclusion: The Politics of Difference in Medical Research. Chicago: University of Chicago Press
- Escobar, A. (1995) *Encountering Development: The Making and Unmaking of the Third World*. New Jersey: Princeton University Press.
- EBM Working Group (1992) 'Evidence-Based Medicine. A New Approach to Teaching the Practice of Medicine.' *JAMA: The Journal of the American Medical Association* 268 (17): 2420–25.
- EVIPNet (2015) *About EVIPNet* [online] World Health Organization, 2015. Available at http://global.evipnet.org/about-evipnet/about-2/. [Accessed June 21 2015]
- Ezrahi, Y. (1990) *The Descent of Icarus: Science and the Transformation of Contemporary Democracy*. Boston, MA: Harvard University Press.
- Falzon, M.A. (2009) *Multi-Sited Ethnography: Theory, Praxis and Locality in Contemporary Research*. Surrey: Ashgate Publishing, Ltd.
- Fan, E.L., and Uretsky, E. (2017) 'In search of results: anthropological interrogations of evidence-based global health.' *Critical Public Health* 27 (2); 157-162
- Fanon, F. (1965) 'Medicine and Colonialism.' In *A Dying Colonialism*. New York: Grove Press.pp. 121–45
- Fassin, D. (2012) 'The Obscure Object of Global Health.' In Inhorn, M.C. and Wentzell, E.A. *Medical Anthropology at the Intersections*. Durham and London: Duke University Press.pp. 95–115
- Ferguson, J. (1990) *The Anti-Politics Machine*. Minneapolis and London: University of Minnesota Press.
- ——— (2006) Global Shadows: Africa in the Neoliberal World Order. Durham and London: Duke University Press.
- Ferguson, J., Inda, J.X., and Rosaldo, R. (1999) 'Global Disconnect. Abjection and the Aftermath of Modernism.' In Inda, J.X. *The Anthropology of Globalization*. London: Blackwell.pp. 136–53

- Fochler, M., and de Rijcke, S. (2017) 'Implicated in the Indicator Game? An Experimental Debate.' *Engaging Science, Technology, and Society* 3 (0): 21–40.
- Foucault, M. (1998) *The History of Sexuality: An Introduction*. London: Penguin.
- Franklin, S. and Roberts, C. (2006) *Born and Made: An Ethnography of Preimplantation Genetic Diagnosis*. Princeton, N.J.: Princeton University Press
- Fretheim, A., Munabi-Babigumira, S., Oxman, A.D., Lavis, J.N., and Lewin, S. (2009) 'SUPPORT Tools for Evidence-Informed Policymaking in Health (STP) 6: Using Research Evidence to Address How an Option Will Be Implemented.' *Health Research Policy and Systems* 7 (1): S6.
- Fujimura, J.H. (1992) 'Crafting Science: Standardized Packages, Boundary Objects, and 'Translation'.' In Pickering, A. Science as Practice and Culture. Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press.pp.168–211
- Garrett, L., Mushtaque, A., Chowdhury, R., and Pablos-Méndez, A. (2009) 'All for Universal Health Coverage.' *The Lancet* 374 (9697): 1294–99.
- Geissler, P.W. (2011) 'Parasite Lost: Remembering Modern Times with Kenyan Government Medical Scientists.' In Geissler, P.W. and Molyneux, C. Evidence, Ethos and Experiment: The Anthropology and History of Medical Research in Africa. New York: Berghahn Books.pp. 297–331
- ——, ed. (2015) Para-States and Medical Science. Durham and London: Duke University Press.
- Geissler, P.W., Lachenal, G., Manton, J., and Tousignant, N. (2016) *Traces of the Future*. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Geissler, P.W., and Molyneux, C. (2011) *Evidence, Ethos and Experiment: The Anthropology and History of Medical Research in Africa.* New York: Berghahn Books.
- Geissler, P.W., and Tousignant, N. (2016) 'Capacity as History and Horizon: Infrastructure, Autonomy and Future in African Health Science and Care.' *Canadian Journal of African Studies* 50 (3): 349–59.

- Gerrets, R. (2015) 'International Health and the Proliferation of 'Partnerships':
 (Un)Intended Boosts for State Institutions in Tanzania?' In Geissler,
 P.W. *Para-States and Medical Science*. Durham and London: Duke University Press.pp.179–206
- Gilson, L., Hanson, K., Sheikh, K., Agyepong, I.A., Ssengooba, F., and Bennett, S. (2011) 'Building the Field of Health Policy and Systems Research: Social Science Matters.' *PLoS Medicine* 8 (8): e1001079.
- Glenton, C., Lewin, S., and Norris, S.L. (2016) 'Using Evidence from Qualitative Research to Develop WHO Guidelines (Chapter 15).' In: WHO handbook for guideline development, 2nd ed. Geneva: WHO. Available at http://www.kunnskapssenteret.no/en/publications/usingevidence-from-qualitative-research-to-develop-who-guidelines-chapter-15. [Accessed October 10 2017]
- Godlee, F. (2014) 'Evidence Based Medicine: Flawed System but Still the Best We've Got.' *British Medical Journal* 348: g440
- Gold, M.R., Gold, D., Stevenson, D.G., and Fryback, D.G. (2002) 'HALYS AND QALYS AND DALYS, OH MY: Similarities and Differences in Summary Measures of Population Health.' *Annual Review of Public Health* 23 (1 1): 115–34.
- Goldenberg, M.J. (2006) 'On Evidence and Evidence-Based Medicine: Lessons from the Philosophy of Science.' *Social Science & Medicine* 62 (11): 2621–32..
- Graboyes, M., and Carr, H. (2016) 'Institutional Memory, Institutional Capacity: Narratives of Failed Biomedical Encounters in East Africa.' *Canadian Journal of African Studies* 50 (3): 361–77.
- GRADE Working Group (2004) 'Grading Quality of Evidence and Strength of Recommendations.' *British Medical Journal* 328 (7454): 1490.

(2011) 'GRADE Series.' *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology* 64(4):380-2.

- (2017) 'Intro.' [online] GRADE Working Group. Available at http://www.gradeworkinggroup.org/intro.htm. [Accessed May 16 2017]
- Gray, M. (1997) *Evidence-Based Healthcare*. New York: Churchill Livingstone.

- Green, L., Gammon, D.W., Hoffman, M.T., Cohen, J., Hilgart, A., Morrell, R.G., Verran, H., and Wheat, H. (2015) 'Plants, People and Health: Three Disciplines at Work in Namaqualand.' *South African Journal of Science* 111 (9/10): 12–12.
- Greenhalgh, T. (1999) 'Narrative Based Medicine in an Evidence Based World.' *British Medical Journal* 318 (7179): 323–25.
- Greenhalgh, T., Annandale, E., Ashcroft, R., Barlow, J., Black, N., Bleakley,A., Boaden, R., *et al.* (2016) 'An Open Letter to The BMJ Editors onQualitative Research.' *British Medical Journal* 352 (February): i563.
- Greenhalgh, T., Howick, J., and Maskrey, N. (2014) 'Evidence Based Medicine: A Movement in Crisis?' *British Medical Journal* 348 (June): g3725.
- Greenhalgh, T., and Russell, J. (2009) 'Evidence-Based Policymaking: A Critique.' *Perspectives in Biology and Medicine* 52 (2): 304–18.
- Greenhalgh, T., and Wieringa, S. (2011) 'Is It Time to Drop the 'Knowledge Translation' Metaphor? A Critical Literature Review.' *Journal of the Royal Society of Medicine* 104 (12): 501–9.
- Guyatt, G.H., Oxman, A.D., Kunz, R.,, Vist, G.E., Falck-Ytter, Y., Schüneman,
 H.J., and GRADE Working Group (2008a) 'What is "quality of evidence" and why is it important to clinicians?.' *British Medical Journal* (*Clinical Research Ed.*) 336 (7651): 995–998.
- Guyatt, G.H., Oxman, A.D., Kunz, R., Falck-Ytter, Y., Vist, G.E., Liberati, A., Schünemann, H.J., and GRADE Working Group (2008b) 'Going from Evidence to Recommendations.' *British Medical Journal (Clinical Research Ed.)* 336 (7652): 1049–51.
- Guyatt, G.H., Oxman, A.D., Kunz, R., Woodcock, J., Brozek, J., Helfand, M., Alonso-Coello, P., *et al.* (2011) 'GRADE Guidelines: 8. Rating the Quality of Evidence—indirectness.' *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology* 64 (12): 1303–10.
- Guyatt, G.H., Oxman, A.D., Vist, G.E., Kunz, R., Falck-Ytter, Y., Alonso-Coello, P., and Schünemann, H.J. (2008) 'GRADE: An Emerging

Consensus on Rating Quality of Evidence and Strength of Recommendations.' *British Medical Journal* 336 (7650): 924–26.

- Hafner, T., and Shiffman, J. (2012) 'The Emergence of Global Attention to Health Systems Strengthening.' *Health Policy and Planning* 28 (1): 41-50.
- Hage, G. (2005) 'A Not so Multi-Sited Ethnography of a Not so Imagined Community.' *Anthropological Theory* 5 (4): 463–75.
- Halstead, S.B., Tugwell, P., and Bennett, K. (1991) 'The International Clinical Epidemiology Network (Inclen): A Progress Report.' *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology* 44 (6): 579–89.
- Hamid, M., Bustamante-Manaog, T., Viet Dung, T., Akkhavong, K., Fu, H.,
 Ma, Y., Zhong, X., Salmela, R., Panisset, U., and Pang, T. (2005)
 'EVIPNet: Translating the Spirit of Mexico.' *The Lancet* 366 (9499): 1758–60.
- Hammersley, M. (2001) 'On 'Systematic' Reviews of Research Literatures: A 'Narrative' Response to Evans & Benefield.' *British Educational Research Journal* 27 (5): 543–54.
- —— (2005) 'Is the Evidence-Based Practice Movement Doing More Good than Harm? Reflections on Iain Chalmers' Case for Research-Based Policy Making and Practice.' *Evidence & Policy: A Journal of Research, Debate and Practice* 1 (1): 85–100.
- Hammonds, E.M. and Herzig, R.M. (2009) *The Nature of Difference. Sciences* of Race in the United States from Jefferson to Genomics. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press
- Hannes, K., Booth, A., Harris, J., and Noyes, J. (2013) 'Celebrating Methodological Challenges and Changes: Reflecting on the Emergence and Importance of the Role of Qualitative Evidence in Cochrane Reviews.' Systematic Reviews 2: 84.
- Haraway, D. (1988) 'Situated Knowledges: The Science Question in Feminism and the Privilege of Partial Perspective.' *Feminist Studies* 14 (3): 575–99.

- —— (1997) Modest-Witness@Second-Millennium.FemaleMan-Meets-OncoMouse: Feminism and Technoscience. New York and London: Routledge.
- ——— (2016) Staying With the Trouble: Making Kin in the Chthulucene. Durham and London: Duke University Press.
- Harding, S. (1993) 'Rethinking Standpoint Epistemology: What Is 'Strong Objectivity'?' In Alcoff, L and Potter, E. *Feminist Epistemologies*. New York and London: Routledge.pp. 49–82
 - ——— (2008) Sciences from Below: Feminisms, Postcolonialities, and Modernities. Durham, NC: Duke University Press.
- ——— (2011) The Postcolonial Science and Technology Studies Reader. Durham, NC: Duke University Press.
- Harmer, A. (2011) 'Understanding Change in Global Health Policy: Ideas, Discourse and Networks.' *Global Public Health* 6 (7): 703–18.
- Harrison, G. (2004) *The World Bank and Africa The Construction of Governance States*. Oxon: Routledge.
- Harvey, D. (2000) Spaces of Hope. Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press.
- Haynes, B.R., Sackett, D.L., Guyatt, G.H., and Tugwell, P. (2006) *Clinical Epidemiology: How to Do Clinical Practice Research*. 3rd ed.
 Philadelphia, PA: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins.
- Heaton, M.M. (2013) Black Skin, White Coats: Nigerian Psychiatrists, Decolonization, and the Globalization of Psychiatry. Ohio: Ohio University Press.
- Herrick, C. (2017) 'When places come first: suffering, archetypal space and the problematic production of global health.' *Transactions of the Institute of British Geography* 42 (4): 530-543
- Hess, D. (2001) 'Ethnography and the Development of Science and Technology Studies.' In Atkinson, P. et al. Sage Handbook of Ethnography. Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE
- Hetherington, K., and Law, J. (2000) 'Guest Editorial: After Networks.' *Environment and Planning D: Society and Space* 18 (2): 127 – 132.

- Hill, S., and Pang, T. (2007) 'Leading by Example: A Culture Change at WHO.' *The Lancet* 369 (9576): 1842–44.
- Hine, C. (2007) 'Multi-sited Ethnography as a Middle Range Methodology for Contemporary STS'. Science, Technology, & Human Values 32(6): 652–671
- Hobson, J.M. (2011) 'Discovering the Oriental West.' In Harding, S. *The Postcolonial Science and Technology Studies Reader*. Durham and London: Duke University Press.pp. 39–60
- Hoffman, S.J., Lavis, J.N. and Bennett, S. (2009) 'The Use of Research Evidence in Two International Organizations' Recommendations about Health Systems.' *Healthcare Policy* 5 (1).
- Holden, K., and Jensen, N. (2017) 'From Under the Wheels of the Juggernaut:
 Global Health Networks, Gold Standards and the Possibilities for Social
 Science Critique.' Science as Culture 26 (1): 124–32.
- Holmes, D.R., and Marcus, G.E. (2005) *Cultures of Expertise and the Management of Globalization: Toward the Re-Functioning of Ethnography*. Wiley Online Library.
- Howick, J.H. (2011) *The Philosophy of Evidence-Based Medicine*. Chichester: John Wiley & Sons.
- Huang, X., Lin, J., and Demner-Fushman, D. (2006) 'Evaluation of PICO as a Knowledge Representation for Clinical Questions.' AMIA Annual Symposium Proceedings 2006: 359–63.
- IDRC (1993) Conference Report: Future Partnership for the Acceleration of Health Development. Ottawa: International Development Research Centre. Available at https://idlbnc.idrc.ca/dspace/bitstream/10625/13563/1/99451.pdf. [Accessed August 10 2015]
- IHME (2015) Director's Statement [online] IHME 2015. Available at http://www.healthdata.org/about/director-statement. [Accessed June 27 2015]
- Iliffe, J. (1998) East African Doctors A History of the Modern Profession. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

- Ingram, A. (2010) Biosecurity and the international response to HIV/AIDS: Governmentality, globalisation and security. *Area* 42 (3):293–301.
- Irikefe, V., Vaidyanathan, G., Nordling, L., Twahirwa, A., Nakkazi, E., and Monastersky, R. (2011) 'Science in Africa: The view from the frontline'. *Nature* 474 (40): 556-559
- Irvine, D. (2006) 'A Short History of the General Medical Council.' *Medical Education* 40 (3): 202–11.
- Jacobsson, B., and Brunsson, N. (2002) *A World of Standards*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Jamison, D.T., Frenk, J., and Knaul, F. (1998) 'International Collective Action in Health: Objectives, Functions, and Rationale.' *The Lancet* 351 (9101): 514–17.
- Jamison, D.T., Mosley, H.W., Meashem, A., and Bobadilla, J.L. (1993) *Disease Control Priorities in Developing Countries*. Washington: The World Bank. Available at http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/1993/10/698818/diseasecontrol-priorities-developing-countries. [Accessed May 12 2015]

Jasanoff, S. (1990) The Fifth Branch. Boston, MA: Harvard University Press.

- (2011) 'The Practices of Objectivity in Regulatory Science.' In Camic,
 C. Gross, N., and Lamont, M. Social Knowledge in the Making.
 Chicago: University of Chicago Press.pp.307–37
- Jensen, C.B. (2014) 'Experiments in good faith and hopefulness: Toward a Postcritical Social Science." *Common Knowledge* 20 (2): 337–62.
- Jensen, N. (2017) 'Producing Evidence a Genealogy of Evidence-Based Health Policy at the WHO.' In Herrick, C. and Reubi, D. *Global Health and Geographical Imaginaries*. London: Routledge.pp.135–56
- Jeppsson, A. (2002) 'SWAp Dynamics in a Decentralized Context: Experiences from Uganda.' *Social Science & Medicine* 55 (11): 2053– 60.
- John Hopkins University Press Release (2008) Johns Hopkins and Uganda's Makerere University to Collaborate on African Health Education Initiative. [online] John Hopkins University, December 1, 2008.

Available at https://www.jhsph.edu/news/news-releases/2008/petersmakerere.html [Accessed May 26 2018]

- Jones, B. (2009) 'The Two Sides of Uganda' *The Guardian*, May 25 2009 [online] Available at http://www.theguardian.com/society/katineblog/2009/may/26/ugandaand-poverty. [Accessed May 19 2016]
- Jong-wook, L. (2003) 'Global Health Improvement and WHO: Shaping the Future.' *The Lancet* 362 (9401): 2083–88.
- Jordan, Z., and Court, A. (2010) 'Reconstructing Consumer Participation in Evidence-Based Health Care: A Polemic.' *International Journal of* Consumer Studies 34 (5): 558–61.
- Jüni, P., Altman D.G., Egger, M. (2001) Assessing the quality of controlled clinical trials. *British Medical Journal* 323 (7303): 42–46.
- Kagumire, R. (2016) 'Uganda's radiotherapy machine has broken but crowdfunding isn't the fix' *The Guardian*, April 12 2016 [online] Available at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/apr/12/ugandamulago-radiotherapy-machine-crowdfunding [Accessed April 12 2016]
- Kahlke. W., Kaie, A., Kaiser, H., Katzert, R., Schöne, A., Kirchner, V., Deppert, K. (2000) 'Reform des Medizinstudiums: Problemorientiertes Lernen - Eine Chance für die Fakultäten.' *Deutsches Ärzteblatt* 97 (36): 2296-2230
- Kapp, C. (2008) 'Nelson Sewankambo: Building HIV/AIDS Research in Uganda.' *The Lancet* 372 (9632): 21.
- Kassirer, J.P. (1993) 'Comment: The Quality of Care and the Quality of Measuring It.' *New England Journal of Medicine* 329(17):1263-5.
- Kickbusch, I. (2002) 'Influence And Opportunity: Reflections On The U.S. Role In Global Public Health.' *Health Affairs* 21 (6): 131–41.
- Knaapen, L. (2013) 'Being Evidence-Based in the Absence of Evidence: The Management of Non-Evidence in Guideline Development.' Social Studies of Science 43 (5): 681-706

- Knorr-Cetina, K. (1995) 'Laboratory studies,' in Jasanoff, S., Markle, G.E., Peterson, J.C., and Pinch, T., *Handbook of Science and Technology Studies*. Thousand Oaks, Ca.: Sage.pp.140-166.
- Knorr-Cetina, K. (1999) *Epistemic Cultures*. Cambridge, CA: Harvard University Press
- Kolars, J.C., Cahill, K., Donkor, P., Kaaya, E., Lawson, A., Serwadda, D., and Sewankambo, N. (2012) 'Perspective: Partnering for Medical Education in Sub-Saharan Africa.' *Academic Medicine* 87 (2): 216–20.
- Koplan, J.P., Bond, C., Merson, M.H., Reddy, K.S., Rodriguez, M.H., Sewankambo, N.K., and Wasserheit, J.N. (2009) 'Towards a Common Definition of Global Health.' *The Lancet* 373 (9679): 1993–95.
- Krause, M. (2014) The Good Project. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Lakoff, A. (2005) *Pharmaceutical Reason: Knowledge and Value in Global Psychiatry*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Lambert, H. (2006) 'Accounting for EBM: Notions of Evidence in Medicine.' Social Science & Medicine 62 (11): 2633–45.
- Lambert, H (2007) 'Evidentiary truths? The evidence of anthropology through the anthropology of medical evidence.' *Anthropology Today* 25; 16-20
- Larner, W., and Walters, W. (2004) 'Globalization as Governmentality.' *Alternatives: Global, Local, Political* 29 (5): 495–514.
- Latimer, J., Featherstone, K., Atkinson, P., Clarke, A., Pilz, D.T., and Shaw, A. (2006) 'Rebirthing the Clinic: The Interaction of Clinical Judgment and Genetic Technology in the Production of Medical Science.' *Science, Technology, & Human Values* 31 (5): 599–630.
- Latour, B. (1999) *Pandora's Hope. Essays on the Reality of Science Studies.* Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
- Latour, B. (1983) 'Give Me a Laboratory and I Will Raise the World.' In Knorr-Cetina, K. and Mulkay M.J *Science Observed: Perspectives on the Social Study of Science*. London: Sage Publications.pp.141-70
 - —— (1987) Science in Action: How to Follow Scientists and Engineers Through Society. Milton Keynes: Open University Press.

- (1991) 'A New Method To Trace The Path of Innovations.' Unpublished in English. Available at http://www.brunolatour.fr/sites/default/files/downloads/44bis-GRAPH-GB.pdf. [Accessed November 3 2016]
- ——— (1993a) The Pasteurization of France. Boston: Harvard University Press.
- ——— (1993b) We Have Never Been Modern. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
- (1996) 'Do Scientific Objects Have a History? Pasteur and Whitehead in a Bath of Lactic Acid.' *Common Knowledge* 5 (1): 76–91.
- ——— (1999a) 'On Recalling ANT'. In Law, J. and Hassard J Actor Network Theory and After. Oxford: Wiley-Blackwell.pp.15–25
- (1999b) Pandora's Hope: Essays on the Reality of Science Studies.
 Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
- —— (2002) 'War of the Worlds.' Unpublished in English. Available at http://www.bruno-latour.fr/sites/default/files/85-WAR-OF-WORLDS-GB.pdf. [Accessed November 3 2016]
- ——— (2004a) *Politics of Nature*. Boston, MA: Harvard University Press.
- ——— (2004b) 'Why Has Critique Run out of Steam? From Matters of Fact to Matters of Concern.' *Critical Inquiry* 30 (2): 225–248.
- ——— (2004c) 'How to Talk About the Body? The Normative Dimension of Science Studies.' *Body & Society* 10 (2–3): 205–29.
- —— (2005a) Reassembling the Social: An Introduction to Actor-Network-Theory. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- ------ (2005b) 'What Is given in Experience?' Boundary 2, no. 32: 223-37.
- (2008) What Is the Style of Matters of Concern? Two Lectures in Empirical Philosophy. Amsterdam: Uitgeverij Van Gorcum. Available at http://www.bruno-latour.fr/sites/default/files/97-SPINOZA-GB.pdf [Accessed November 3 2016]
- Latour, B., and Woolgar, S. (1986) *Laboratory Life: The Construction of Scientific Facts*. Princeton: Princeton University Press.

- Laurent, B. (2011) 'Technologies of Democracy: Experiments and Demonstrations.' *Science and Engineering Ethics* 17 (4): 649–66.
- Lavis, J.N., Davies, H., Oxman, A., Denis, J.L., Golden-Biddle, K., and Ferlie,
 E. (2005) 'Towards Systematic Reviews That Inform Health Care
 Management and Policy-Making.' *Journal of Health Services Research* & *Policy* 10 Suppl 1 (July): 35–48.
- Lavis, J.N. (2006) 'Research, Public Policymaking, and Knowledge-Translation Processes: Canadian Efforts to Build Bridges.' *The Journal of Continuing Education in the Health Professions* 26 (1): 37–45.
- Lavis, J.N., Davies, H.T.O., Gruen, R.L., Walshe, K., and Farquhar, C.M. (2006) 'Working Within and Beyond the Cochrane Collaboration to Make Systematic Reviews More Useful to Healthcare Managers and Policy Makers.' *Healthcare Policy* 1 (2): 21–33.
- Lavis, J.N., Lomas, J., Hamid, M., and Sewankambo, N. (2006) 'Assessing Country-Level Efforts to Link Research to Action.' *Bulletin of the World Health Organization* 84 (8): 620–28.
- Lavis, J.N., Boyko, J.A., Oxman, A.D., Lewin, S., and Fretheim, A. (2009)
 'SUPPORT Tools for Evidence-Informed Health Policymaking (STP)
 14: Organising and Using Policy Dialogues to Support Evidence-Informed Policymaking.' *Health Research Policy and Systems* 7 (1): S14.
- Lavis, J.N., Oxman, A.D., Lewin, S., and Fretheim, A. (2009) 'SUPPORT Tools for Evidence-Informed Health Policymaking (STP) Intro: Setting Priorities for Supporting Evidence-Informed Policymaking.' *Health Research Policy and Systems* 7 (1): 11.
- Lavis, J.N., Oxman, A.D., Lewin, S., and Fretheim, A. (2009) 'SUPPORT Tools for Evidence-Informed Health Policymaking (STP) 3: Setting Priorities for Supporting Evidence-Informed Policymaking.' *Health Research Policy and Systems* 7 (1): S3.
- Lavis, J.N., Oxman, A.D., Lewin, S., Fretheim, A., Souza, N.M., and Gruen, R.L. (2009) 'SUPPORT Tools for Evidence-Informed Health

Policymaking (STP) 9: Assessing the Applicability of the Findings of a Systematic Review.' *Health Research Policy and Systems* 7 (1): S9.

- Lavis, J.N., Permanand, G., Oxman, A.D., Lewin, S., and Fretheim, A. (2009)
 'SUPPORT Tools for Evidence-Informed Health Policymaking (STP)
 13: Preparing and Using Policy Briefs to Support Evidence-Informed
 Policymaking.' *Health Research Policy and Systems* 7 (1): S13.
- Lavis, J.N., Wilson, M.G., Oxman, A.D., Grimshaw, J., Lewin, S., and Fretheim, A. (2009) 'SUPPORT Tools for Evidence-Informed Health Policymaking (STP) 5: Using Research Evidence to Frame Options to Address a Problem.' *Health Research Policy and Systems* 7 (1): S5.
- Lavis, J.N., Wilson, M.G., Oxman, A.D., Lewin, S., and Fretheim, A. (2009)
 'SUPPORT Tools for Evidence-Informed Health Policymaking (STP) 4:
 Using Research Evidence to Clarify a Problem.' *Health Research Policy and Systems* 7 (1): S4.
- Lavis, J.N., Posada, F.B., Haines, A., and Osei, E. (2004) 'Use of Research to Inform Public Policymaking.' *The Lancet* 364 (9445): 1615–21.
- Lavis, J.N., and Panisset, U. (2010) 'EVIPNet Africa's First Series of Policy Briefs to Support Evidence-Informed Policymaking.' *International Journal of Technology Assessment in Health Care* 26 (02): 229–232.
- Law, J. (1999) 'After ANT: Complexity, Naming and Topology.' In Law, J. and Hassard, J. *Actor Network Theory and After*. Oxford: Wiley-Blackwell. pp. 1–14
- —— (2004) After Method Mess in Social Science Research. Oxon: Routledge.
- Law, J., and Mol, A. (2008) 'Globalisation in Practice: On the Politics of Boiling Pigswill.' *Geoforum* 39 (1): 133–43.
- Leal, P.A. (2010) 'Participation: The Ascendancy of a Buzzword in the Neo-Liberal Era.' In Cornwall, A. and Eade, D. *Deconstructing Development Discourse: Buzzwords and Fuzzwords*, Oxford: Oxfam. pp.89-100
- Lee, K. (2009) The World Health Organization (WHO). Oxon: Routledge.

- Lee, N., and Brown, S. (1994) 'Otherness and the Actor Network The Undiscovered Continent.' *American Behavioral Scientist* 37 (6): 772– 90.
- Lewin, S., Bosch-Capblanch, X., Oliver S., Akl, E.A., Vist, G.E., Lavis, J.N., Ghersi D., *et al.* (2012) 'Guidance for Evidence-Informed Policies about Health Systems: Assessing How Much Confidence to Place in the Research Evidence.' *PLoS Medicine* 9 (3): e1001187.
- Lewin, S., Glenton, C, Munthe-Kaas, H., Carlsen, B., Colvin, C.J., Gülmezoglu, M., Noyes, J., Booth, A., Garside, R., and Rashidian, A. (2015) 'Using Qualitative Evidence in Decision Making for Health and Social Interventions: An Approach to Assess Confidence in Findings from Qualitative Evidence Syntheses (GRADE-CERQual).' *PLOS Medicine* 12 (10): e1001895.
- Lewin, S., Munabi-Babigumira, S., Glenton, C., Daniels, K., Bosch-Capblanch, X., van Wyk, B.E., Odgaard-Jensen, J., *et al.* (2010) 'Lay Health Workers in Primary and Community Health Care for Maternal and Child Health and the Management of Infectious Diseases.' In *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* (3): CD004015
- Lewin, S., Oxman, A.D., Lavis, J.N., and Fretheim, A. (2009) 'SUPPORT Tools for Evidence-Informed Health Policymaking (STP) 8: Deciding How Much Confidence to Place in a Systematic Review.' *Health Research Policy and Systems* 7 (1): S8.
- Lewin, S., Oxman, A.D., Lavis, J.N., Fretheim, A., Garcia Marti, S., and Munabi-Babigumira, S. (2009) 'SUPPORT Tools for Evidence-Informed Policymaking in Health (STP) 11: Finding and Using Evidence about Local Conditions.' *Health Research Policy and Systems* 7 (1): S11.
- Lock, M., and Nguyen, V.K. (2010) *An Anthropology of Biomedicine*. Chichester: John Wiley & Sons.
- Lorenc, T., Pearson, M., Jamal, F., Cooper, C., and Garside, R. (2012) 'The Role of Systematic Reviews of Qualitative Evidence in Evaluating Interventions: A Case Study.' *Research Synthesis Methods* 3 (1): 1–10.

- Lorway, R. (2017) 'Making global health knowledge: documents, standards, and evidentiary soverignity in HIV interventions in South India'. *Critical Public Health* 72 (2): 177-192
- Lutalo, I.M., Schneider, G., Weaver, M.R., Oyugi, J.H., Sebuyira, L.M., Kaye, R., Lule, F. (2009) 'Training Needs Assessment for Clinicians at Antiretroviral Therapy Clinics: Evidence from a National Survey in Uganda.' *Human Resources for Health* 7 (76).
- Macrea, J., Zwi, A.B., Gilson, L. (1996) 'A Triple Burden for Health Sector Reform: 'Post'-conflict rehabilitation in Uganda.' Social Science and Medicine (42) 7: 1095-1108
- Makerere College of Health Sciences (2016) *College Profile* [online] 2011-2016. Available at http://chs.mak.ac.ug/content/college-profile [Accessed December 3, 2016]
- Makerere University (2009) College of Health Sciences (CHS) Officially Launched [online] Makerere University, n.p.. Available at https://90.mak.ac.ug/timeline/college-health-sciences-chs-officiallylaunched [Accessed January 10, 2017]
- Mamdani, M. (2007) Scholars in the Marketplace: The Dilemmas of Neo-Liberal Reform at Makerere University, 1989-2005. Dakar: CODESIRA.
- Manabe, Y.C., Katabira, E., Brough, R.L., Coutinho, A.G., Sewankambo, N., and Merry, C. (2011) 'Developing Independent Investigators for Clinical Research Relevant for Africa.' *Health Research Policy and Systems* (9) 44
- Marchal, B., Cavalli, A., and Kegels, G. (2009) 'Global Health Actors Claim To Support Health System Strengthening—Is This Reality or Rhetoric?' *PLoS Medicine* 6 (4): e1000059.
- Marcus, G.E. (1995) 'Ethnography in/of the World System: The Emergence of Multi-Sited Ethnography.' *Annual Review of Anthropology* 24 (1): 95– 117.
- Marks, H.M. (2000a) *The Progress of Experiment: Science and Therapeutic Reform in the United States, 1900-1990.* Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

(2000b) 'Trust and Mistrust in the Marketplace: Statistics and Clinical Research, 1945-1960.' *History of Science; an Annual Review of Literature, Research and Teaching* 38 (3): 343–55.

Massey, D. (1994) Space, Place and Gender. Cambridge: Polity Press.

- Mathers, C.D. (2007) 'Epidemiology and World Health.' In Holland, W.W., Olsen, J., and Florey, C. *The Development of Modern Epidemiology*. Oxford: Oxford University Press. pp.41–62
- May, C., Rapley, T., Moreira, T., Finch, T., and Heaven, B. (2006)
 'Technogovernance: Evidence, Subjectivity, and the Clinical Encounter in Primary Care Medicine.' *Social Science & Medicine* 62 (4): 1022–30.
- McCoy, D., Jensen, N., Kranzer, K., Ferrand R.A., Korenromp, E.L. (2013) 'Methodological and policy limitations of quantifying the saving of lives: a case study of the Global Fund's approach.' *PLoS Medicine* 10(10):e1001522
- McCoy, D., Kembhavi, G., Patel, J., and Luintel, A. (2009) 'The Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation's Grant-Making Programme for Global Health.' *The Lancet* 373 (9675): 1645–53.
- McCoy, D., Mwansambo C., Costello, A., and Khan, A. (2008) 'Academic Partnerships between Rich and Poor Countries.' *The Lancet* 371 (9618): 1055–57.
- McGoey, L., Reiss, J., and Wahlberg, A. (2011) 'The Global Health Complex.' *BioSocieties* 6 (1): 1–9.
- McNeil, M. (2013) 'Between a Rock and a Hard Place: The Deficit Model, the Diffusion Model and Publics in STS.' *Science as Culture* 22 (4): 589–608.
- MRC (1948) 'Streptomycin Treatment of Pulmonary Tuberculosis.' *British Medical Journal* 2 (4582): 769–82.
- Menzel, A., and Schroven, A. (2016) 'The Morning After: Anthropology and the Ebola Hangover', Integration and Conflict along the Upper Guinea Coast/West Africa, February 17, 2016 [blog]. Available at https://upperguineacoast.wordpress.com/2016/02/17/the-morning-after-

anthropology-and-the-ebola-hangover-by-anne-menzel-and-anitaschroven-2016/. [Accessed March 3, 2017]

- Mgone, C., Volmink, J., Coles, D., Makanga, M., Jaffar, S., and Sewankambo, N. (2010) 'Linking Research and Development to Strengthen Health Systems in Africa.' *Tropical Medicine & International Health* 15 (12): 1404–6.
- Michael, M., and Rosengarten, M. (2012) *HIV, Globalization and Topology:* Of *Prepositions and Propositions. Theory, Culture & Society* 29 (4–5): 93–115.
- ——— (2013) Innovation and Biomedicine: Ethics, Evidence and Expectation in HIV. Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Mika, M. (2016) 'Fifty Years of Creativity, Crisis, and Cancer in Uganda.' *Canadian Journal of African Studies* 50 (3): 395–413.
- Miles, A., Asbridge, J.E. and Caballero, F. (2015) 'Towards a Person-Centered Medical Education: Challenges and Imperatives (I).' *Educación Médica* 16 (1): 25–33.
- Moat, K.A., Lavis, J.N., Clancy, S.J., El-Jardali, F., Pantoja, T., and Knowledge Translation Platform Evaluation study team (2014)
 'Evidence Briefs and Deliberative Dialogues: Perceptions and Intentions to Act on What Was Learnt.' *Bulletin of the World Health Organization* 92 (1): 20–28.
- Mol, A. (1999) 'Ontological Politics.' In Law, J. and Hassard, J. *Actor Network Theory and After.* Oxford: Wiley-Blackwell. pp. 74–89
- —— (2002) The Body Multiple: Ontology in Medical Practice. Durham, NC: Duke University Press.
- —— (2008) The Logic of Care: Health and the Problem of Patient Choice. London: Routledge
- (2010) 'Actor-Network Theory: Sensitive terms and enduring tensions.'
 Kölner Zeitschrift Für Soziologie Und Sozialpsychologie 50 (1): 253–69.
- —— (2013) 'Mind Your Plate! The Ontonorms of Dutch Dieting.' Social Studies of Science 43 (3): 379–96.

- Mol, A., and Law, J. (1994) 'Regions, Networks and Fluids: Anaemia and Social Topology.' *Social Studies of Science* 24 (4): 641–71.
- ——— (2004) 'Embodied Action, Enacted Bodies: The Example of Hypoglycaemia.' *Body & Society* 10 (2–3): 43–62.
- Mol, A., Moser, I., and Pols J., eds. (2010) *Care in Practice: On Tinkering in Clinics, Homes and Farms*. Bielefeld: Transcript.
- Montgomery, C.M., Kigori, P., Sariola, S., Engel, N. (2017) 'Critique and complicity: STS and Global Health.' *Science and Technology Studies* 30 (3): 2-12
- Montori, V.M., LeBlanc, A., Buchholz, A., Stilwell, D.L., and Tsapas, A. (2013)
 'Basing Information on Comprehensive, Critically Appraised, and up-to-Date Syntheses of the Scientific Evidence: A Quality Dimension of the International Patient Decision Aid Standards. *BMC Medical Informatics and Decision Making* 13 (Suppl 2): S5.
- Moreira, T. (2007) 'Entangled Evidence: Knowledge Making in Systematic Reviews in Healthcare.' *Sociology of Health & Illness* 29 (2): 180–97.
- Mosse, D. (2001) "People's Knowledge', Participation and Patronage: Operations and Representations in Rural Development.' In Cooke, B. and Kothari, U. *Participation: The New Tyranny?* 4th ed. edition. London and New York: Zed Books Ltd. pp.16-35
- Mudimbe, V. Y. (1988) *The Invention of Africa: Gnosis, Philosophy, and the Order of Knowledge*. Indiana: Indiana University Press.
- Murdoch, J. (2006) *Post-Structuralist Geography: A Guide to Relational Space*. London: SAGE
- Murray, C., and Frenk, J. (2001) 'World Health Report 2000: A Step towards Evidence-Based Health Policy.' *The Lancet* 357 (9269): 1698–1700.
- Murray, C. J. (1990) 'Rational Approaches to Priority Setting in International Health.' *The Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* 93 (5): 303–11.
- Murray, C. J., Kreuser, J., and Whang, W. (1994) 'Cost-Effectiveness Analysis and Policy Choices: Investing in Health Systems.' *Bulletin of the World Health Organization* 72 (4): 663–74.

- Murray, C. J., and Lopez, A.D. (1997) 'Mortality by Cause for Eight Regions of the World: Global Burden of Disease Study.' *The Lancet* 349 (9061): 1269–76.
- Murray, C. J., and Lopez, A.D. (1996a) *Global Health Statistics*. Cambridge: Harvard University Press.
- —— (1996b) The Global Burden of Disease: A Comprehensive Assessment of Mortality and Disability from Diseases, Injuries and Risk Factors in 1990 and Projected to 2020. Cambridge: Harvard University Press.
- (1998) Health Dimensions of Sex and Reproduction. Cambridge: Harvard University Press.
- Murray, C. J., Mathers, C.D., and Salomon, J.A. (2003) 'Towards Evidence-Based Public Health.' In Murray, C.J. and Evans D.B. *Health Systems Performance Assessment* Geneva: WHO.pp. 705–14.
- Murray, C.J., and Evans, D.B. (2003) *Health Systems Performance Assessment*. Geneva: WHO.
- Murray, C.J., Lopez, A.D., and Wibulpolprasert, S. (2004) 'Monitoring Global Health: Time for New Solutions.' *BMJ (Clinical Research Ed.)* 329 (7474): 1096–1100.
- Musgrove, P. (2003) 'Judging Health Systems: Reflections on WHO's Methods.' *The Lancet* 361 (9371): 1817–20.
- Musisi, N.B. (2007) 'The Role of Makerere University Higher Education in the Decentralisation Process.' In Assiimwe, D. and Musisi, N.B.
 Decentralisation and Transformation of Governance in Uganda.
 Kampala: Fountain Publishers.pp.192–218
- Musisi, N.B., and Muwanga, N.K. (2003) Makerere University in Transition: 1993-2000. Kampala: Fountain Publishers.
- Mwisongo, A., and Nabyonga-Orem, J. (2016) 'Global Health Initiatives in Africa – Governance, Priorities, Harmonisation and Alignment.' *BMC Health Services Research* 16 (4): 212.

- Mykhalovskiy, E., and Weir, L. (2004) 'The Problem of Evidence-Based Medicine: Directions for Social Science.' *Social Science & Medicine* (1982) 59 (5): 1059–69.
- Nader, L. (1972) 'Up the anthropologist Perspectives gained from studying up.' In Hymes, D.A. *Reinventing Anthropology*. New York: Pantheon Books.pp. 284-311
- Nakanjako, D., Namagala, E., Semeere, A., Kigozi, J., Sempa, J., Ddamulira.
 J.B., Katamba, A., *et al.* (2015) 'Global Health Leadership Training in Resource-Limited Settings: A Collaborative Approach by Academic Institutions and Local Health Care Programs in Uganda.' *Human Resources for Health* 13 (87):
- Navarro, V. (2000) 'Assessment of the World Health Report 2000.' *The Lancet* 356 (9241): 1598–1601.
- Nguyen, V.-K. (2009) 'Government-by-Exception: Enrolment and Experimentality in Mass HIV Treatment Programmes in Africa.' *Social Theory & Health* 7 (3): 196–217.
- Nguyen, V.-K. (2008) 'Antiretroviral Globalism, Biopolitics, and Therapeutic Citizenship.' In Ong, A. and Collier S.J. *Global Assemblages*. Oxford: Blackwell Publishing Ltd.pp.124–144
- Nichter, M. (2008) *Global Health: Why Cultural Perceptions, Social Representations, and Biopolitics Matter.* Arizona: University of Arizona Press.
- Niewöhner, J., Beck, S., and Sörensen, A. (2012) *Science and Technology Studies - Eine Sozialanthropologische Einführung*. Bielefeld: transcipt Verlag.
- Noyes, J. (2010) 'Never Mind the Qualitative Feel the Depth! The Evolving Role of Qualitative Research in Cochrane Intervention Reviews.' *Journal of Research in Nursing* 15 (6): 525–34.
- Noyes, J., and Lewin, S. (2011) 'Chapter 6: Synthesis.' In Noyes, J., Booth,A., Hannes, K., Harden, A., Harris, J. and Lewin, S. CochraneCollaboration Qualitative Methods Group. Available at

http://methods.cochrane.org/qi/supplemental-handbook-guidance. [Accessed July 3 2017]

- Odonga, A.M. (1975) The First Fifty Years of Makerere University Medical School and the Foundation of Scientific Medical Education in East Africa. Kisubi: Marianum Press.
- OECD (2012) Paris Declaration and Accra Agenda for Action. [online] OECD. Available at http://www.oecd.org/document/18/0,3746,en_2649_3236398_3540155 4_1_1_1_00.html. [Accessed February 6 2016]
- Oketch, M.L. (2016) 'Stop diverting Budget funds, IMF tells govt', Daily Monitor Uganda, April 8 2016 [online] Available at http://www.monitor.co.ug/Business/Stop-diverting-Budget-funds--IMFtells-govt/-/688322/3150500/-/15kln8yz/-/index.html [Accessed April 12 2016]
- Okuonzi, S. A., and Macrae, J. (1995) 'Whose Policy Is It Anyway? International and National Influences on Health Policy Development in Uganda.' *Health Policy and Planning* 10 (2): 122–32.
- Ollila, E. (2005) 'Global Health Priorities Priorities of the Wealthy?' *Globalization and Health* 1 (1): 6.
- Ombongi, K.S. (2011) 'The Historical Interface between the State and Medical Science in Africa: Kenya's Case.' In Geissler, W.P. and Molyneux, C. Evidence, Ethos and Experiment: The Anthropology and History of Medical Research in Africa. New York: Berghahn Books.pp. 353–72
- Omran, A.R. (1971) 'The Epidemiologic Transition: A Theory of the Epidemiology of Population Change.' *The Milbank Memorial Fund Quarterly* 49 (4): 509–38.
- O'Neill, J. (2001) 'Representing People, Representing Nature, Representing the World.' *Environment and Planning C: Government and Policy* 19 (4): 483–500.
- Ong, A., and Collier, S.J. (2005) *Global Assemblages: Technology, Politics, and Ethics as Anthropological Problems*. Oxford: Blackwell Publishing

- Ongolo-Zogo, P., Lavis, J.N., Tomson, G., and Sewankambo, N.K. (2015) 'Climate for Evidence Informed Health System Policymaking in Cameroon and Uganda before and after the Introduction of Knowledge Translation Platforms: A Structured Review of Governmental Policy Documents.' *Health Research Policy and Systems* 13 (1): 2.
- Opio-Odongo, J. M. A. (1985) 'Prospects For Primary Health Care In Uganda.' Community Development Journal 20 (4): 273–82.
- Oxman, A.D., Fretheim, A., Schünemann, H.J., and SURE (2006) 'Improving the Use of Research Evidence in Guideline Development: Introduction.' *Health Research Policy and Systems* 4 (1): 12.

Oxman, A.D., and Guyatt, G.H. (1993) 'The science of reviewing research'.

- Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences 31 (703):125-33
- Oxman, A.D., Lavis, J.N., and Fretheim, A. (2007) 'Use of Evidence in WHO Recommendations.' *The Lancet* 369 (9576): 1883–89.
- Oxman, A.D., Lavis, J.N., Lewin, S., and Fretheim, A. (2009) 'SUPPORT Tools for Evidence-Informed Health Policymaking (STP) 1: What Is Evidence-Informed Policymaking?' *Health Research Policy and Systems* 7 Suppl 1: S1.
- Oxman, A.D., Lavis, J.N., Fretheim, A., and Lewin, S. (2009) 'SUPPORT Tools for Evidence-Informed Health Policymaking (STP) 17: Dealing with Insufficient Research Evidence.' *Health Research Policy and Systems* 7 (1): S17.
- Paalman, M., Bekedam, H., Hawken, L., and Nyheim, D. (1998) 'A Critical Review of Priority Setting in the Health Sector: The Methodology of the 1993 World Development Report.' Health Policy and Planning 13 (1): 13–31.
- Pang, T. (2007) 'Evidence to Action in the Developing World: What Evidence Is Needed?' *Bulletin of the World Health Organization* 85 (4): 247.
- Pang, T., Pablos-Mendez, A., and IJsselmuiden, C. (2004) 'From Bangkok to Mexico: Towards a Framework for Turning Knowledge into Action to Improve Health Systems.' *Bulletin of the World Health Organization* 82 (10): 720–21.

- Pang, T., Panisset, U., Becerra-Posada, F., Horton, R., and Frenk, J. (2015) 'The Spirit of Mexico: A Decade On.' *The Lancet* 385 (9982): 2028–29.
- Panisset, U., Koehlmoos, T.P., Alkhatib, A.H., Pantoja, T., Singh, P., Kengey-Kayondo, J., McCutchen, B., and Block, G.Á.M (2012) 'Implementation Research Evidence Uptake and Use for Policy-Making.' *Health Research Policy and Systems* 10 (1): 20.
- Pariyo, G., Serwadda, D., Sewankambo, N.K., Groves, S., Bollinger, R.C., and Peters, D.H. (2011) 'A Grander Challenge: The Case of How Makerere University College of Health Sciences (MakCHS) Contributes to Health Outcomes in Africa.' *BMC International Health and Human Rights* 11 Suppl 1: S2.
- Park, S.-J. (2012) 'Stock-Outs in Global Health: Pharmaceutical Governance and Uncertainties in the Global Supply of ARVs in Uganda.' In Geissler, P.W., Rottenburg R. and Zenker J. *Rethinking Biomedicine* and Governance in Africa. Bielefeld: Transcript.pp. 177–94
- Pawson, R., Greenhalgh, T., Harvey, G., and Walshe, K. (2005) 'Realist Review – a New Method of Systematic Review Designed for Complex Policy Interventions.' *Journal of Health Services Research & Policy* 10 (suppl 1): 21–34.
- Pearce, N. (1996) 'Traditional Epidemiology, Modern Epidemiology, and Public Health.' *American Journal of Public Health* 86 (5): 678–83.
- Peters, D.H., and Chao, S. (1998) 'The Sector-Wide Approach in Health: What Is It? Where Is It Leading?' *The International Journal of Health Planning and Management* 13 (2): 177–90.
- Petryna, A. (2006) 'Globalising Human Research Subjects.' In Lakoff, A.,
 Kleinman A., and Petryna, A. *Global Pharmaceuticals: Ethics, Markets, Practices*. Durham and London: Duke University Press.pp. 33–60
- (2009) When Experiments Travel: Clinical Trials and the Global Search for Human Subjects. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- Pollock, A. (2012) *Medicating Race: Heart Disease and Durable Preoccupations with Difference*. Durham, N.C: Duke University Press Books

- Pols, J. (2014) 'Knowing Patients: Turning Patient Knowledge into Science.' *Science, Technology, & Human Values* 39 (1): 73–97.
- Pols, J., and Limburg, S. (2016) 'A Matter of Taste? Quality of Life in Day-to-Day Living with ALS and a Feeding Tube.' *Culture, Medicine and Psychiatry* 40 (3): 361–82.
- Ponte, S., Gibbon, P., and Vestergaard, J. (2011) *Governing Through Standards: Origins, Drivers and Limitations*. Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Porter, T.M. (1995) *Trust in Numbers: The Pursuit of Objectivity in Science and Public Life*. New Jersey: Princeton University Press.
- Prainsack, B. and Wahlberg, A. (2013) 'Situated bio-regulation: Ethnographic sensibility at the interface of STS, policy studies and the social studies of medicine.' *Biosocieties* 8(3): 336-359
- Prakash, G. (1999) *Another Reason: Science and the Imagination of Modern India*. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- Puig de la Bellacasa, M. (2011) 'Matters of Care in Technoscience: Assembling Neglected Things.' *Social Studies of Science* 41 (1): 85– 106.
- Rabeharisoa, V., and Bourret, P. (2009) 'Staging and Weighting Evidence in
 Biomedicine: Comparing Clinical Practices in Cancer Genetics and
 Psychiatric Genetics.' *Social Studies of Science* 39 (5): 691–715.
- Rabeharisoa, V., Moreira, T., and Akrich, M. (2014) 'Evidence-Based Activism: Patients', Users' and Activists' Groups in Knowledge Society.' *BioSocieties* 9 (2): 111–28.
- Rajan, K.S. (2006) *Biocapital: The Constitution of Postgenomic Life*. Durham and London: Duke University Press.
- Randal, J. (1999) 'Randomized Controlled Trials Mark a Golden Anniversary.' Journal of the National Cancer Institute 91 (1): 10–12.
- Rawls, J. (1971) A Theory of Justice. Boston, MA: Harvard University Press.
- Reubi, D. (2013) 'Health Economists, Tobacco Control and International Development: On the Economisation of Global Health beyond Neoliberal Structural Adjustment Policies.' *BioSocieties* 8 (2): 205–28.

—— (2017) 'A Genealogy of Epidemiological Reason: Saving Lives, Social Surveys and Global Population.' *BioSocieties*, July, 1–22.

- Reynolds Whyte, S., Whyte, M.A., Meinert, L., and Kyaddondo, B. (2004) 'Treating AIDS: Dilemmas of Unequal Access in Uganda.' *SAHARA J: Journal of Social Aspects of HIV/AIDS Research Alliance* 1 (1): 14–26.
- Reynolds Whyte, S. (2015a) 'Working and Surviving: Government Employees on ART in Uganda.' In Geissler, P.W. *Para-States and Medical Science*. Durham and London: Duke University Press.pp.207–33
- Reynolds Whyte, S. (2015b) 'Dilemmas of Knowledge Production in Ugandan Universities.' In Adriansen, H.K., Møller Madsen, L., and Jensen, S. *Higher Education and Capacity Building in Africa: The Geography and Power of Knowledge Under Changing Conditions*. London: Routledge.pp.41-57
- Richards, T., Montori, V.M., Godlee, F., Lapsley, P., and Paul, D. (2013) 'Let the Patient Revolution Begin.' *British Medical Journal* 346 (May): f2614.
- Richardson, W. S., Wilson, M.C., Nishikawa, J., and Hayward, R.S. (1995) 'The Well-Built Clinical Question: A Key to Evidence-Based Decisions.' *ACP Journal Club* 123 (3): A12-13.
- Riles, A. (2000) *The Network Inside Out*. Michigan: University of Michigan Press.
- Riles, A. (eds.) (2007) Documents: Artifacts of Modern Knowledge. Michigan: University of Michigan Press.
- Ritzer, G. (2011) *The McDonaldization of Society*. Thousand Oaks: Pine Forge Press.
- Rod, M. H., Ingholt, L., Sørensen, B. B., & Tjørnhøj-Thomsen, T. (2014) 'The spirit of the intervention: Reflections on social effectiveness in public health intervention research'. *Critical Public Health* 24(3), 296–307.
- Rosengarten, M., and Savransky, M. (2018) 'A Careful Biomedicine? Generalization and Abstraction in RCTs.' *Critical Public Health* 0 (0): 1– 11.

- Rothwell, P.M. (2005) 'External Validity of Randomised Controlled Trials: 'To Whom Do the Results of This Trial Apply?' *The Lancet* 365 (9453): 82–93.
- Rottenburg, R. (2009) 'Social and Public Experiments and New Figurations of Science and Politics in Postcolonial Africa.' *Postcolonial Studies* 12 (4): 423–40.
- Rottenburg, R., Merry, S.E., Park, S.J., and Mugler, M. (2015) *The World of Indicators: The Making of Governmental Knowledge through Quantification*. Cambridge University Press.
- Roy, D. (2012) 'Neuroethics, Gender, and the Response to Difference'. *Neuroethics* 5: 217-230
- Ruger, J.P. (2005) 'The Changing Role of the WORLD BANK in Global Health.' *American Journal of Public Health* 95 (1): 60–70.
- Ruger, J.P., and Yach, D. (2009) 'The Global Role of the World Health Organization.' *Global Health Governance: The Scholarly Journal for the New Health Security Paradigm 2 (2): 1–11.*
- Rychetnik, L., Frommer, M., Hawe, P., and Shiell, A. (2002) 'Criteria for evaluating evidence on public health intervention.' Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health 56 (2): 119-27
- Sackett, D. L. (1969) 'Clinical Epidemiology.' *American Journal of Epidemiology* 89 (2): 125–28.
- —— (1989) 'Rules of Evidence and Clinical Recommendations on the Use of Antithrombotic Agents.' *Chest* 95 (2 Suppl): 2S-4S.
- Sackett, D. L., Haynes, R.B., Guyatt, G.H., and Tugwell, P. (2007) 'Rapid Response – Clinical Epidemiology: A Basic Science for Clinical Medicine.' *British Medical Journal* 335 (7623): 777.
- Sackett, D.L., and Rosenberg, W.M. (1995) 'The Need for Evidence-Based Medicine.' *Journal of the Royal Society of Medicine* 88 (11): 620–24.
- Sackett, D.L. (1997) 'A Science for the Art of Consensus.' *JNCI: Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 89 (14): 1003–5.
- Sackett, D.L. (2002) 'Clinical Epidemiology. What, Who, and Whither.' *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology* 55 (12): 1161–66.

- Sackett, D.L., Haynes, R.B., and Tugwell, P. (1985) *Clinical Epidemiology: A Basic Science for Clinical Medicine*. Boston, MA: Little Brown and Company.
- Sackett, D.L., Rosenberg, W.M.C., Muir Gray, J.A., Haynes, R.B., and Richardson, W.S. (1996) 'Evidence Based Medicine: What It Is and What It Isn't.' *British Medical Journal* 312 (7023): 71–72.
- Sackett, D.L., Straus, S.E., Richardson, W.S., Rosenberg, W., and Haynes,
 B.R. (2000) *Evidence-Based Medicine: How to Practice and Teach EBM*. 2nd ed. Edinburgh: Churchill Livingstone.

Said, E.W. (2003) Orientalism. London: Penguin.

- Salway S. and Green J. (2017) 'Editorial: Towards a critical complex systems approach to public health'. *Critical Public Health* 27 (5): 523-524.
- Savransky, M. (2016) *The Adventure of Relevance. An Ethics of Social Enquiry*. London: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Savransky, M., and Rosengarten, M. (2015) 'Situating Efficacy: HIV and Ebola RCTs and the Care of Biomedical Abstractions.' *'Situating efficacy' Symposium at the Brocher Foundation*, Geneva, 16-17 February 2015.
- Schünemann, H.J., Fretheim, A., and Oxman, A.D. (2006) 'Improving the Use of Research Evidence in Guideline Development: 9. Grading Evidence and Recommendations.' *Health Research Policy and Systems* 4: 21.
- Seth, S. (2009) 'Putting Knowledge in Its Place: Science, Colonialism, and the Postcolonial.' *Postcolonial Studies* 12 (4): 373–88.
- Sewankambo, N. and IJsselmuiden, C. (2008) 'Responsive research in developing countries.' *The Lancet* 372 (9632): 11-13
- Sewankambo, N., Tumwine, J.K., Tomson, G., Obua, C., Bwanga, F., Waiswa, P., Katabira, E., Akuffo, H., Persson, K., and Peterson, S. (2015) 'Enabling Dynamic Partnerships through Joint Degrees between Low- and High-Income Countries for Capacity Development in Global Health Research: Experience from the Karolinska Institutet/Makerere University Partnership.' *PLoS Medicine* 12 (3):e1001816

- Sheikh, K., Gilson, L., Agyepong, I.A., Hanson, K., Ssengooba, F., and Bennett, S. (2011) 'Building the Field of Health Policy and Systems Research: Framing the Questions.' *PLoS Medicine* 8 (8): e1001073.
- Sheldon, T.A. (2005) 'Making Evidence Synthesis More Useful for Management and Policy-Making.' *Journal of Health Services Research* & Policy 10 (suppl 1): 1–5.
- Shore, C. and Nugent, S.L. (eds) (2012) Elite Cultures: Anthropological Perspectives. London/New York: Routledge.
- Sicherman, C. (2005) *Becoming an African University Makerere 1922-2000*. Trenton, NJ: Africa World Press.
- ——— (2008) 'Makerere's Myths, Makerere's History: A Retrospect.' Journal of Higher Education in Africa 6 (1): 11–39.
- Slota, S.C. and Bowker, G.C. (2017) 'How Infrastructures Matter'. In: Felt, U., Fouché, R., Miller, C.A., and Smith-Doerr, L. *The Handbook of Science and Technology Studies,* Fourth Edition. Cambridge MA and London: MIT Press.pp. 529-554
- Sjögren, A. (2013) *Between Militarism and Technocratic Governance: State Formation in Contemporary Uganda*. Uppsala, Sweden: The Norcid Africa Institute.
- Slutkin, G., Okware, S., Naamara, W., Sutherland, D., Flanagan, D., Carael,
 M., Blas, E., Delay, P, and Tarantola, D. (2006) 'How Uganda
 Reversed Its HIV Epidemic.' *AIDS and Behavior* 10 (4): 351–60.
- Smith, J.N. (2013) The New Book of Life [online] jeremysmith.com. Available at

http://www.jeremynsmith.com/Jeremy_N._Smith/Publications_files/New BookofLife_1.pdf. [Accessed June 25 2015]

- —— (2015a) Epic Measures: One Doctor. Seven Billion Patients. New York, NY: HarperCollins.
- Smith, R. (1995) 'The WHO: Change or Die.' *British Medical Journal* 310 (6979): 543–44.
 - (2015b) 'David Sackett.' *British Medical Journal* 350 (May): h2639.

- Sparke, M. (2006) 'Political Geography: Political Geographies of Globalization (2) - Governance.' *Progress in Human Geography* 30 (3): 357–72.
- Star, S.L. (1991) 'Power, Technology and the Phenomenology of Conventions: On Being Allergic to Onions.' *The Sociological Review* 38 (S1): 26–56.
- Star, S.L., and Griesemer, J.R. (1989) 'Institutional Ecology, 'Translations' and Boundary Objects: Amateurs and Professionals in Berkeley's Museum of Vertebrate Zoology, 1907-39.' Social Studies of Science 19 (3): 387–420.
- Star, S.L. and Ruhleder, K. (1994) Steps Towards an Ecology of Infrastructure: Complex Problems in Design and Access for Large-Scale Collaborative Systems. *Proceedings of Computer Supported Cooperative Work (CSCW) Conference, Chapel Hill, North Carolina,* USA, October 22 - 26, 1994, pp. 253-264.
- Stengers, I. (2000) *The Invention of Modern Science*. Mineapolis: University of Minnesota Press.
- —— (2005a) 'Introductory Notes on an Ecology of Practices.' Cultural Studies Review 11 (1): 183–96.
- —— (2005b) 'The Cosmopolitical Proposal.' In Latour, B. and Webel, P. Making Things Public. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.pp. 994–1003
- (2008) 'A Constructivist Reading of Process and Reality.' *Theory, Culture & Society* 25 (4): 91–110.
- ------ (2010) Cosmopolitics I. Minnesota: University of Minnesota Press.
- —— (2011a) 'Another Science Is Possible! 'A Plea for Slow Science.'' presented at the Inaugural Lecture, Faculté de Philosophie et Lettres, Vrije Universiteit Brussel, December 13 2011. Available at http://we.vub.ac.be/aphy/sites/default/files/stengers2011_pleaslowscie nce.pdf [Accessed April 2 2016]
- (2011b) 'Sciences Were Never 'Good.'' Common Knowledge 17 (1): 82–86.
- (2011c) 'Comparison as a Matter of Concern.' *Common Knowledge* 17
 (1): 48–63.

- (2013) 'The Doctor and the Charlatan.' *Cultural Studies Review* 9 (2):
 11–36.
- (2014) 'Speculative Philosophy and the Art of Dramatization.' In Faber,
 R. and Goffey, A. *The Allure of Things: Process and Object in Contemporary Philosophy*. London and New York: Bloomsbury Publishing.pp.188–217
- (2015) 'Accepting the Reality of Gaia: A Fundamental Shift?' In Hamilton, C., Bonneuil, C., and Gemenne, F. *The Anthropocene and the Global Environmental Crisis: Rethinking Modernity in a New Epoch*. New York: Routledge.pp.134-144
- —— (2016) 'The Challenge of Ontological Politics.' presented at The Insistence of The Possible Symposium, Goldsmiths, University of London, May 18-19 2016.
- ——— (2018) Another Science Is Possible: A Manifesto for Slow Science. Cambridge & Medford, MA: Polity Press.
- Stierman, E., Ssengooba, F., and Bennett, S. (2013) 'Aid Alignment: A Longer Term Lens on Trends in Development Assistance for Health in Uganda.' *Globalization and Health* 9 (7).
- Stirling, A. (2002) 'Contributions on Issues of Representation in Citizen Juries and Similar Participatory Approaches.' *Participatory Learning and Action* 46: 12–15.
- Stoneburner, R.L., and Low-Beer, D. (2004) 'Population-Level HIV Declines and Behavioral Risk Avoidance in Uganda.' *Science* 304 (5671): 714– 18.
- Storeng, K.T. (2014) 'The GAVI Alliance and the 'Gates Approach' to Health System Strengthening.' *Global Public Health* 9 (8): 865–79.
- Storeng, K.T., and Béhague, D.P. (2014) "Playing the Numbers Game". Evidence-Based Advocacy and the Technocratic Narrowing of the Safe Motherhood Initiative." *Medical Anthropology Quarterly* 28 (2): 260-279.
- Subramanian, M. (1992) 'Notes for the record. WHO Working Group for WDR 1993. Summary of Meetings on 18 and 26 March 1992' [Archival Source] WHO Archives. Geneva: World Health Organization

- Sur, R.L., and Dahm, P. (2011) 'History of Evidence-Based Medicine.' *Indian Journal of Urology* 27 (4): 487–89.
- SURE Project (2010a) *Task Shifting to Optimise the Roles of Health Workers to Improve the Delivery of Maternal and Child Healthcare*. Kampala: Makerere University. Available at http://www.who.int/evidence/sure/policybriefs/en/ [Accessed February 8 2016]
- (2010b) SURE Project: Series Trailer. Available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=_UUfUa-TUQE&list=PL7878001AFEF5903A [Accessed June 3 2016]
 - (2010c) Task Shifting for Health Workers in Maternal and Child Healthcare: Policy Dialogue 1. Kampala: Makerere University.
 Available at http://www.who.int/evidence/sure/policybriefs/en/ [Accessed February 8 2016]
 - (2010d) Task Shifting for Health Workers in Maternal and Child Healthcare: Policy Dialogue 2. Kampala: Makerere University.
 Available at http://www.who.int/evidence/sure/policybriefs/en/ [Accessed February 8 2016]
- (2011) 'The SURE Guides.' [online] World Health Organisation. Available online http://www.who.int/evidence/sure/guides/en/ [Accessed January 10 2016]
- (2016) 'Supporting the Use of Research Evidence (SURE) for Policy in African Health Systems.' [online] World Health Organisation. http://www.who.int/evidence/partners/SURE.pdf?ua=1. [Accessed January 10 2016]
- Tashobya, C.K. and Ogwal, P.O. (2004) Primary Health Care and Health Sector Reforms in Uganda. *Health Policy and Development* 2(1)
- Tashobya, C.K., Ssengooba, F., Cruz, V.O. (2006) Health Systems Reforms in Uganda: Processes and Outputs. Health Systems Development Programme, London School of Hygiene & Tropical Medicine, UK.
- TEHIP (1998) TEHIP Research: Scope and Approaches. Ottawa: IDRC.Availableathttps://idl-

bnc.idrc.ca/dspace/bitstream/10625/40990/1/129041.pdf [Accessed September 2 2015]

- The Lancet (2004) 'Editorial: The World Bank Is Finally Embracing Science.' *The Lancet* 364 (9436): 731–32.
- The Lancet (2007) 'Editorial: International Health Partnership: A Welcome Initiative.' *The Lancet* 370 (9590): 801.
- The Lancet (1995) 'Editorial: Evidence-Based Medicine, in Its Place.' *The Lancet* 346 (8978): 785.
- Tilley, H. (2011) Africa as a Living Laboratory: Empire, Development, and the Problem of Scientific Knowledge, 1870-1950. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Timmermans, S., and Berg, M. (1997) 'Standardization in Action: Achieving Local Universality through Medical Protocols.' Social Studies of Science 27 (2): 273–305.
- —— (2003) The Gold Standard The Challenge of Evidence-Based Medicine and Standardization in Health Care. Philadelphia: Temple University Press.
- Timmermans, S., and Mauck, A. (2005) 'The Promises And Pitfalls Of Evidence-Based Medicine.' *Health Affairs* 24 (1): 18–28.
- Travis, P., Bennett, S., Haines, A., Pang, T., Bhutta, Z., Hyder, A.N., Pielemeier, N.R., Mills, A., and Evans, T. (2004) 'Overcoming Health-Systems Constraints to Achieve the Millennium Development Goals.' *The Lancet* 364 (9437): 900–906.
- Tsing, A. (2000) 'The Global Situation.' *Cultural Anthropology* 15 (3): 327–60.
- Tsing, A. (2004) *Friction: An Ethnography of Global Connection*. Princeton, N.J: Princeton University Press.
- Uganda MoH (2005) *Health Sector Strategic Plan II 2005/6 2009/10* Kampala: Ministry of Health Uganda.
- Uganda MoH (2018) *Cobalt-60 Radiotherapy Machine Installed* [online] Ministry of Health Uganda, January 19 2018. Available at http://health.go.ug/content/cobalt-60-radiotherapy-machine-installed----

radiotherapy-services-restored-uganda-cancer [Accessed March 7 2018]

UNAIDS (2004) Report on the Global HIV/AIDS Epidemic. Geneva: UNAIDS
 UNHRO (2000a) An Analysis of Institutions Doing Research in Uganda - Year
 2000 Entebbe: Uganda National Health Research Organization.
 Available
 at

http://files.unaids.org/en/media/unaids/contentassets/documents/unaid spublication/2004/GAR2004_en.pdf [accessed April 5 2016]

- —— (2000b) Essential National Health Research in Uganda. Entebbe: Uganda National Health Research Organization.
- (2008) Priority Health System and Policy Challenges (2008-2010).
 Entebbe: Uganda National Health Research Organization.
- —— (2017) Knowledge Translation [online] Uganda National Health Research Organization. Available at http://unhro.org.ug/?page_id=37. [Accessed December 2 2017]
- Uretsky, E. (2016) "We can't do that here': negotiating evidence in HIV prevention campaigns in southwest China.' *Critical Public Health* 27 (2): 205-216
- Uthman, O.A., and Uthman, M.B. (2007) 'Geography of Africa biomedical publications: An analysis of 1996–2005 PubMed papers.' International Journal of Health Geographics 6 (46)
- Vaughan, M. (1991) *Curing Their Ills: Colonial Power and African Illness*. Stanford: Stanford University Press.
- Verran, H. (2001) *Science and an African Logic*. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- (2014) 'Working with those who think otherwise.' *Common Knowledge* 20 (3): 527-539.
- (2015) 'Governance and Land Management Fires Understanding Objects of Governance as Expressing an Ethics of Dissensus.' *Learning Communities: International Journal of Learning in Social Contexts* 15 (Governance): 52–59.

- Verran, H., and Christie, M. (2011) 'Doing Difference Together Towards a Dialogue with Aboriginal Knowledge Authorities Through an Australian Comparative Empirical Philosophical Inquiry.' *Culture and Dialogue* 1 (2): 21–36.
- Wahlberg, A., and Rose, N. (2015) 'The Governmentalization of Living: Calculating Global Health.' *Economy and Society* 44 (1): 60–90.
- Walt, G., Pavignani. E., Gilson, L., and Buse, K. (1999) 'Managing External Resources in the Health Sector: Are There Lessons for SWAps (Sector-Wide Approaches)?' *Health Policy and Planning* 14 (3): 273– 84.
- Walt, G., and Mills, A. (2001) 'World Health Report 2000: Responses to Murray and Frenk.' *The Lancet* 357 (9269): 1702–3.
- Watson, M.C. (2014) 'Derrida, Stengers, Latour, and Subalternist Cosmopolitics.' *Theory, Culture & Society* 31 (1): 75–98.
- WDR (1993) World Development Report 1993: Investing in Health.
 Washington: World Bank. Available at https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/handle/10986/5976 [Accessed May 2 2015]
- Wendland, C.L. (2010) A Heart for the Work: Journeys Through an African Medical School. University of Chicago Press.
- (2016) 'Opening up the Black Box: Looking for a More Capacious Version of Capacity in Global Health Partnerships.' *Canadian Journal* of African Studies 50 (3): 415–35.
- WHA (2005) Resolution 58.34. Geneva: World Health Organization. Available at http://www.who.int/rpc/meetings/58th_WHA_resolution.pdf. [Accessed July 26 2015]
- Whitehead, A.N. (1929) *Process and Reality: An Essay in Cosmology*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Wikipedia (2018) *Evidence-based medicine* [Online] May 16 2018. Available at https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Evidence-based_medicine [Accessed June 3 2018]

- WHO (1981) Global Strategy for Health for All by the Year 2000. Geneva:
 World Health Organization. Available at http://whqlibdoc.who.int/publications/9241800038.pdf. [Accessed July 18 2015]
- (1993) Report of the Executive Board Working Response to Global Change. Geneva: World Health Organization. Available at http://hist.library.paho.org/English/GOV/CD/15660.pdf. [Accessed July 19 2015]
- (1999) The World Health Report 1999 Making a Difference. Geneva:
 World Health Organization. Available at http://www.who.int/whr/1999/en/. [Accessed June 5 2015]
- (2000) The World Health Report 2000 Health Systems: Improving Performance. Geneva: World Health Organization. http://www.who.int/whr/2000/en/. [Accessed June 5 18 2015]
 - (2004) World Report on Knowledge for Better Health. Geneva: World Health Organization. Availablet at http://www.who.int/rpc/meetings/world_report_on_knowledge_for_bette r_health.pdf. [Accessed January 29 2016]
 - (2005a) Report: Bridging the 'Know-Do" Gap Meeting on Knowledge Translation in Global Health. Geneva: World Health Organization.
 Available at http://www.who.int/kms/WHO_EIP_KMS_2006_2.pdf.
 [Accessed January 29 2016]
 - (2005b) Draft Paper: Proposed Networks to Support Health Decision-Making. Geneva: World Health Organization. Available at http://www.who.int/rpc/summit/documents/Proposed_WHO_Networks_t o_Support_Health_Decision-Making.pdf. [Accessed January 30 2016]
 - (2005c) Report from the Ministerial Summit on Health Research.
 Geneva: World Health Organization. Available at http://www.who.int/rpc/summit/documents/summit_report_final2.pdf.
 [Accessed February 5 2016]

- —— (2006) The World Health Report 2006 Working Together for Health. Geneva: World Health Organization. http://www.who.int/whr/2006/en/. [Accessed May 30 2016]
- (2008) Task Shifting: Global Recommendations and Guidelines. Available at http://www.who.int/healthsystems/TTR-TaskShifting.pdf?ua=1. [Accessed June 4 2016]
 - —— (2012a) EVIPNet: Putting Evidence into Policy. [online] World Health Organization, 2012. Available at http://www.euro.who.int/en/data-andevidence/evidence-informed-policy
 - making/news/news/2012/10/evipnet-putting-evidence-into-policy.

[Accessed November 4 2015]

- (2012b) Handbook for Guideline Development. Geneva: World Health Organization.
 Available
 http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/75146/1/9789241548441_eng.p
 df. [Accessed December 29 2016]
 - (2012c) The WHO Strategy on Research for Health. Geneva: World Health Organization. Available at http://www.who.int/phi/WHO_Strategy_on_research_for_health.pdf?ua =1. [Accessed August 10 2015]
- (2014a) WHO Handbook for Guidelines Development. Second Edition.
 Geneva: World Health Organization. Available at http://apps.who.int/medicinedocs/documents/s22083en/s22083en.pdf.
 [Accessed December 29 2016]
- (2014b) Distinction between Library Collections, Archives and Current Records [online] World Health Organization 2014. Available at http://www.who.int/archives/fonds_collections/partners/en/ [Accessed on June 17 2014]
- (2015) What Is Evidence-Informed Policy-Making and EVIPNet?
 [online] World Health Organization. Available at http://www.who.int/evidence/about/en/. [Accessed September 2 2015]
- Will, C. and Moreira, T. (2010) *Medical Proofs, Social Experiments: Clinical Trials in Shifting Contexts*. Surrey: Ashgate Publishing.

- Williams, A. (2001) 'Science or Marketing at WHO? A Commentary on 'World Health 2000." *Health Economics* 10 (2): 93–100.
- Woolgar, S. and Lezaun, J. (2013) 'The Wrong Bin Bag: A Turn to Ontology in Science and Technology Studies?' Social Studies of Science 43 (3): 321–40.
- Worrall, J. (2007) 'Why there's no cause to randomize.' British Journal of Philosophy of Science 58 (2007): 451-488
- Worrall, J. (2010) 'Evidence: Philosophy of Science Meets Medicine.' *Journal* of Evaluation in Clinical Practice 16 (2): 356–62.
- Yamey, G. (2002) 'Faltering Steps towards Partnerships.' *British Medical Journal* 325 (7374): 1236–40.